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The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 31 
Diamond Room of the Diamond Head Beach Resort, Fort Myers Beach, 32 
Florida, Wednesday morning, August 10, 2005, and was called to 33 
order at 10:45 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN JULIE MORRIS:  My name is Julie Morris and as Chairman 36 

of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I welcome you 37 
all.  This is the 201st meeting of the council and we all still 38 
fondly remember the 200th meeting where we were hosted in Biloxi, 39 
Mississippi, and celebrated the long career of our Executive 40 
Director, Wayne Swingle. 41 
 42 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 43 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 44 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 45 
address the council.  Please give written statements to the 46 
council staff. 47 
 48 
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1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 1 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 2 
background and interests of the person in the subject of the 3 
statement.  4 
 5 
All written information shall include a statement of the source 6 
and date of such information.  It is unlawful for any person to 7 
knowingly and willfully submit to a council false information 8 
regarding any matter the council is considering in the course of 9 
carrying out the Fisheries Act. 10 
 11 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 12 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 13 
committee sessions.  A recording is used for the public record 14 
and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, each 15 
member is requested to identify themselves, starting on my left. 16 
 17 
MR. DOUG FRUGÉ:  Doug Frugé, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 18 

 19 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 20 

 21 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 22 

 23 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 24 

 25 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 26 

 27 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 28 

Southeast Region. 29 
 30 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 31 

 32 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 33 

 34 
MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic liaison. 35 

 36 
MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 37 

 38 
DR. MAUMUS CLAVERIE, JR:  Mau Claverie, New Orleans. 39 

 40 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 41 

 42 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 43 

 44 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 45 

 46 
MR. WALTER THOMASSIE:  Walter Thomassie, Louisiana. 47 

 48 
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MS. KAREN BELL:  Karen Bell, Florida. 1 

 2 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 3 

Commission. 4 
 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 6 

staff. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, council members.  Council Member 9 

Karen Foote, because of having to reschedule this meeting due to 10 
Hurricane Dennis, which was out in the Gulf at this time during 11 
our July meeting -- Several council members have not been able 12 
to attend. 13 
 14 
Karen Foote had to leave early and departed last night or this 15 
morning.  Jim Fensom, whose term expires at the end of today, 16 
chose for a variety of reasons not to attend this meeting.  17 
Maumus Claverie is attending his final day of council 18 
deliberations today and William Daughdrill, who introduced 19 
himself, will not be a voting member today, but will be sworn in 20 
as a new council member and his term begins tomorrow and we are 21 
glad you’ve been able to join us for the week. 22 
 23 
Bob Shipp is also a new council member and could join us for our 24 
discussions tomorrow, but is on a research cruise this week and 25 
will not be here and Roy Williams is just out of the room.  Joe 26 
Hendrix had a previously scheduled meeting in Norway and will 27 
not be able to be with us at all this week as well. 28 
 29 
If you would turn your attention to the agenda please, we have 30 
some changes that Mr. Swingle will go over and then we will 31 
entertain a motion for the adoption of the agenda. 32 
 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Madam Chairman and members, we have 34 

six items of Other Business in your briefing book under Tab K.  35 
The first two of those have been addressed since the July 36 
meeting, but the remaining ones include appointing a member to 37 
the Recreational Fisheries Implementation Team and that team was 38 
provided for in executive order by President Clinton. 39 
 40 
The other is to review the NOAA proposed guidelines for National 41 
Standard 1.  The fifth one is to have a presentation by Doug 42 
Frugé on the Gulf of Mexico Regional Partnership, the Gulf 43 
Alliance, and the Gulf of Mexico Summit. 44 
 45 
The sixth one is the MARAD responses.  This is an issue where 46 
the people responding to our LNG letters are not complying with 47 
the Magnuson Act of returning their comments within the thirty 48 
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days included in there.  In addition, we will have a SEDAR 1 
report on the steering committee by Ms. Morris and Myron Fischer 2 
will discuss the field trip he plans to hold in conjunction with 3 
the September meeting. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle, I will just briefly report on the 6 

most recent audit of our council functions.  Is there anything 7 
else for the agenda? 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  I would just like to compliment staff on getting 10 

these CDs out to everyone.  It certainly helps prepare for the 11 
meeting.  I would like a short discussion and if you prefer, I 12 
could talk with staff, but in the saving of some of these PDF 13 
files as read only, we really would like to be able to make 14 
notes on them.  For example, today we’re looking at a PDF on the 15 
agenda and we can’t add those on the bottom because it’s a read 16 
only file. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is this something you want to add to Other 19 

Business as a discussion? 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  Just a short discussion to make sure that everyone 22 

will be able to read those. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ll add it to Other Business.  Are there 25 

other agenda items? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, but I would, if I could, just take a moment 28 

and I would like to introduce Kim Amendola to the council 29 
members.  Kim started with us on Monday and will be the outreach 30 
and public communications coordinator for both the Southeast 31 
Regional Office and the Southeast Fisheries Science Center. 32 
 33 
She’ll be working closely with all of the councils and with the 34 
public and with the media and the press and obviously she has 35 
come in at a rather significant moment with some controversy.  36 
Kim comes to us from the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission 37 
and we’re very fortunate to have her. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Welcome, Kim.  We will also introduce Charlene 40 

Ponce.  She’s the new staff member in the Gulf Council 41 
responsible for public information and outreach.  Welcome.  I 42 
would like to also point out that instead of Keith Lesnick, Item 43 
Number 4 this morning, it is Francis Mardula will be the 44 
representative from MARAD to answer questions we have about 45 
licensing of LNG facilities. 46 
 47 
 48 
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Because Francis’s arrival time was right around eleven o’clock, 1 
we plan to break for lunch very soon and reconvene at 12:30 to 2 
have that hour-long exchange with Francis and then begin public 3 
testimony at 1:30.  Did everybody follow that? 4 
 5 
Instead of waiting until noon to break for lunch, we are instead 6 
going to break soon after eleven o’clock and we will reconvene 7 
at 12:30 for Agenda Item 4, the discussion with Francis Mardula 8 
about licensing of LNG facilities.  Does everybody have that?  9 
Then we will begin public testimony at 1:30 as scheduled. 10 
 11 
Public testimony today will only be on red grouper and we plan 12 
to continue that until six o’clock if necessary.  We do have 13 
additional public testimony scheduled for tomorrow morning on 14 
18A, on charter vessel permit moratorium. 15 
 16 
If people are here and we do finish with red grouper earlier 17 
than six o’clock, we could move into those topics if people are 18 
here and interested in giving comment on that or the other 19 
alternative is that we may not complete red grouper today and 20 
will continue to take that public testimony in the morning.  21 
With all of those changes and footnotes, can I have a motion to 22 
adopt the agenda? 23 
 24 
MR. HORN:  So moved. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s moved by Horn. 27 

 28 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Walker.  Any opposition?  We have 31 
the agenda.  Could we move on to the minutes?  Are there any 32 

changes to the minutes?   33 
 34 
MR. GRIMES:  Page 91, Line 16, this is Mr. Thomassie’s 35 

statement, but the first word there is “data” and it should be 36 
“date.”  On page 109, Line 7, this is actually Dr. Crabtree’s 37 
statement, but the last word is “around” and it should be 38 
“away.” 39 
 40 
Page 132, Line 45, please insert “to” as the first word.  Page 41 
142, I must correct this one, it refers to Dr. Perret and that 42 
is incorrect.  Page 153, Line 41, the second to last word is 43 
“with” and that should be stricken.  Throughout, starting on 44 
page 169, it refers to Dr. Fay and that would be Virginia Fay 45 
and I don’t believe she is a PhD.   46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Can I have a motion to approve the minutes 1 

with those corrections? 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  So moved. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Moved by Ms. Walker and seconded by Mr. 6 
Thomassie.  Is there any opposition?  The minutes are approved.  7 

The next thing we’re going to is recognize one of our long-8 
serving and retiring council members, Maumus Claverie. 9 
 10 
Maumus, I have a plaque for you, but before I come up and give 11 
that to you, I wanted to say on behalf of the council that your 12 
attention to detail has saved us from disaster many times in 13 
council discussions and it has also many times frustrated us and 14 
made us feel like we were being led into the swamp, but I think 15 
I’m going to remember the saves more strongly than the lost in 16 
the swamp. 17 
 18 
You have a very open and active mind and you’re a boundary 19 
crosser on issues and you’ve always been looking out for what’s 20 
best in the fishery and your long memory of council activities 21 
has been a real asset to the council.  If you would come 22 
forward, I would like to present this plaque to you. 23 
 24 
DR. CLAVERIE:  It’s been a great experience and a great pleasure 25 

working with you all.  It’s been frustrating at times, but 26 
always pleasurable and this go was a total of twelve years and I 27 
never missed a meeting. 28 
 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I also have something I would like to present to 30 

Maumus. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  With that, we’re going to take our lunch break 33 

and please be back here comfortably before 12:30 so we can begin 34 
right away with the MARAD question and answer session. 35 
 36 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:00 o’clock a.m., August 37 
10, 2005.) 38 
 39 

 40 
 41 
 42 
 43 
 44 
 45 
 46 

- - - 47 
 48 
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August 10, 2005 1 
 2 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 3 
 4 

- - - 5 
 6 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 7 
Diamond Room of the Diamond Head Beach Resort, Fort Myers Beach, 8 
Florida, Wednesday afternoon, August 10, 2005, and was called to 9 
order at 12:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If council members will take their seats, 12 

we’re going to get the afternoon session started.  For those of 13 
you who weren’t with us this morning, we are starting in on 14 
Agenda Item 4 on the full council agenda. 15 
 16 
We have invited Francis Mardula from the U.S. Department of 17 
Transportation Maritime Administration to join us today to 18 
discuss liquefied natural gas facilities in the Gulf of Mexico 19 
and he has graciously agreed to attend.   20 
 21 
He’s our guest today and we’re hoping to get some better 22 
information about the process that the Maritime Administration 23 
goes through in considering these proposals and permit 24 
applications.  We will be spending the next hour discussing 25 
these issues with Fran. 26 
 27 
Fran is going to introduce his remarks with a PowerPoint that he 28 
would be surprised if it lasted twenty minutes and then we’ll 29 
have Q&A after that.  If the audience could give us their quiet 30 
attention and if you need to have conversations, please leave 31 
the room for that so that we can concentrate on this 32 
presentation and welcome, Fran. 33 
 34 
MR. FRANCIS MARDULA:  My name is Francis Mardula and I work with 35 

the Maritime Administration U.S. Department of Transportation 36 
and we are the agency that issues the deepwater port records of 37 
decision and the licenses. 38 
 39 
We work hand-in-hand with the U.S. Coast Guard through the 40 
deepwater port process.  The U.S. Coast Guard has the lead on 41 
the National Environmental Policy Act, NEPA, analysis, but we 42 
work closely with them on all aspects of it. 43 
 44 
I’m here to introduce you to the deepwater port process so you 45 
better understand it and what your role is in it and also to 46 
destroy some myths.  Everyone knows the Coast Guard, but very 47 
few people know the Maritime Administration. 48 
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The first myth is that people at the Maritime Administration 1 
have horns and a tail.  I am here to unequivocally state that we 2 
do not have tails.  The other myth out there is that there’s no 3 
such thing as unfunded mandates anymore. 4 
 5 
I think anybody who has worked with the Deepwater Port Act knows 6 
that it is one statute and it is one big, unfunded mandate.  I 7 
can understand the aggravation that other agencies and everyone 8 
having to deal with it because it requires incredible amounts of 9 
resources out of their existing budget and there is no funding 10 
from Congress specifically to enable agencies to participate, 11 
including the Maritime Administration. 12 
 13 
That’s a strain on all of our meager resources and you’ve all 14 
heard the myth of do more with less and that is a myth.  We all 15 
have to do what we can with what we have and the Deepwater Port 16 
Act adds an extra layer of responsibility to everyone without 17 
the funding. 18 
 19 
The third context people need to understand about the Deepwater 20 
Port Act is it’s the problem that we all face in today’s world 21 
where there is statutory layering.  An act gets passed, another 22 
act gets passed, something else gets passed, and there’s the 23 
legal fiction that all of these things are supposed to be 24 
compatible and they all work together. 25 
 26 
Well, it takes a lot of gymnastics for us to make the Act 27 
compatible with the existing statutes that are out there and 28 
there are natural conflicts.  Our organic statute is the 29 
Deepwater Port Act.  Other people who participate have different 30 
organic statutes which have different goals and because they 31 
have different goals, they create different agendas. 32 
 33 
It’s through this clash of these different agendas that we hope 34 
to come out with a reason to balance the decision.  People may 35 
not always agree that it is one that they like, but that is the 36 
way the Act is constructed.  Combine a fair amount of judicial 37 
interpretation and you can see that the mix that we have to work 38 
with is not always pretty. 39 
 40 
Let me tell you a little bit about the Maritime Administration 41 
just so you understand that.  The Maritime Administration has 42 
been around for a long time actually.  We’ve been around since 43 
1916.  We started out as the U.S. Shipping Board and our goal in 44 
life for the longest time was the construction of ships, 45 
especially for national defense purposes. 46 
 47 
 48 
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We started out building the fleet in World War I and we built a 1 
fleet in World War II.  A big part of our aspect still is ship 2 
building.  Most people who were not in ship building would not 3 
even know we existed or if they’re carriers carrying American 4 
goods. 5 
 6 
The Deepwater Port Act fits into us quite by accident.  We do 7 
have a port rule for the promotion of ports in the United States 8 
and I guess the Secretary of Transportation said deepwater 9 
ports, let’s give it to MARAD and that’s kind of how we got 10 
there. 11 
 12 
This was originally a statute passed in 1974 where the Secretary 13 
of Transportation issued a license and they were funded $5 14 
million in 1974 dollars for five years and they had a staff of 15 
twenty plus and they received three applications.  Under the Act 16 
at that time, it was geared only to oil. 17 
 18 
Two licenses were issued.  One was acted upon and that’s LOOP, 19 
Louisiana Offshore Oil Port, and then the Act went into 20 
stagnation.  The deluge of applications for oil ports never 21 
happened.  The funding ran out and still nothing happened until 22 
2002. 23 
 24 
Then there was lobbying by the energy industry to amend the 25 
Deepwater Port Act to include the importation of natural gas.  26 
Then the deluge began again, of course without the reliable 27 
funding from Congress, and we’ve had to do what we had with the 28 
staffing that we had, working closely with the Coast Guard. 29 
 30 
Understand that MARAD, like every agency, brings a certain bias 31 
to the table.  Our bias is that we are basically a promotional 32 
agency.  We admit that and so that bias would fit into the 33 
deepwater ports. 34 
 35 
We have to do a balancing act, but it’s basically an energy and 36 
transportation statute with large elements of environmental 37 
protection in it, but the thrust of the statute is to bring 38 
importation of natural gas into the country and if you 39 
understand that bias, then you can put the Act into context and 40 
understand why there are certain clashes with other people who 41 
have different statutory agendas and mandates. 42 
 43 
The Deepwater Port Act basically is enacted to regulate the 44 
location, ownership, construction, and operation of deepwater 45 
ports.  Understand when we talk about deepwater ports how it 46 
works.  It’s basically a market-driven statute. 47 
 48 
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The applicant comes in making the determination, based upon 1 
their business judgment, where they’re going to locate.  They 2 
make their business judgment on what kind of technology they’re 3 
going to use.  They make their business judgment on how they’re 4 
going to get the gas supplies to the United States. 5 
 6 
They do meet with us, the Coast Guard and the Maritime 7 
Administration, having pre-application meetings, but they come 8 
to the table with what they think is the best project for them.  9 
Our job then is to determine whether or not it fits within the 10 
confines of the Deepwater Port Act, whether or not it meets the 11 
environmental requirements, whether or not it meets the 12 
financial requirements, but they make all the basic decisions on 13 
how they feel that they’re going to work. 14 
 15 
Now they may be right decisions or they may be wrong decisions, 16 
but they’re market-driven decisions not mandated by the agency.  17 
We try to determine whether or not those decisions they make 18 
work in terms of the Deepwater Port Act. 19 
 20 
As I said earlier, the Secretary of Transportation originally 21 
had this authority.  Whenever the Act was amended, in 2002, 22 
everybody who had ever dealt with the Deepwater Port Act, I 23 
think save one person, had retired from the Department of 24 
Transportation. 25 
 26 
They made a very wise decision from their perspective, let’s 27 
give it to somebody else, and the Maritime Administration had 28 
already played a role in some of this because of our role in 29 
ports, though a minor role, and they gave it to us and about the 30 
time that the Act was amended, Chevron had already put together 31 
an application and walked in the door the next day and quite 32 
frankly, no one was staffed up for it because there had not been 33 
any funding for it. 34 
 35 
People were grabbing anybody’s body they could to do the 36 
application process, both within the Coast Guard and the 37 
Maritime Administration.  That’s been remedied since this time, 38 
but it was quite a chaotic time at the time, especially 39 
considering that most other agencies had never even heard of the 40 
Deepwater Port Act. 41 
 42 
Quite frankly, that’s one reason why the Chevron application was 43 
able to be done in a year; they basically came in under the 44 
radar.  Most people weren’t aware of it and it doesn’t matter 45 
what federal agency or what state agency you’re talking about.  46 
It was all new to everyone. 47 
 48 
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Because it was new to everyone, it’s like every other 1 
legislative process and there’s been an evolution of how we deal 2 
with the licenses based upon our past experience.  It’s been new 3 
to everybody. 4 
 5 
Basically, as I said, the Coast Guard has the lead on the 6 
environmental impact statement.  Under NEPA, there are two 7 
different ways we can go.  There could be as little as an 8 
environmental assessment, and there has been one project that 9 
has had an environmental assessment, or they can do the full-10 
blown environmental impact statement. 11 
 12 
Most of the applications that come in right now are for gravity-13 
based systems and we’ve made a policy determination that we 14 
think about everything coming in the door will be an 15 
environmental impact statement and I don’t think we’ll ever see 16 
another environmental assessment again.  It just does not take 17 
into account all the complexities of these projects. 18 
 19 
We, being in the Maritime Administration and acting through the 20 
Maritime Administrator, have the final decision in whether to 21 
deny the license or grant a license.  The license can be granted 22 
straight out or with conditions and chances are -- About every 23 
license that has been issued and every license that will be 24 
issued will always have conditions to it. 25 
 26 
There are several key players besides the Maritime Administrator 27 
in the deepwater port license process.  One of the main players 28 
is the adjacent coastal state.  The statutory determination has 29 
us picking an adjacent coastal state and applications, depending 30 
on where they’re located, can have one state that is the 31 
adjacent coastal state or we have one project that has three. 32 
 33 
It all depends on their location and again, the applicant picks 34 
the location and if they do their job right, they will have very 35 
little problems, but if they do their job wrong, we’ve 36 
discovered on projects they can have all sorts of problems with 37 
mostly the Minerals Management Service. 38 
 39 
One of the fictions of the Deepwater Port Act is that the Outer 40 
Continental Shelf Lands Act and the Deepwater Port Act are 41 
totally compatible and they’re not.  Because of legal fiction, 42 
we have to try to make them compatible.  43 
 44 
The Minerals Management Service has a very different agenda than 45 
the Deepwater Port Act and so there is long hours of 46 
negotiations with them in just site selection, let alone  47 
 48 
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anything else, and how this will impact their program under the 1 
Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act. 2 
 3 
The big thing that the Maritime Administration has to do is 4 
coordinate.  There are an incredible number of agencies that are 5 
involved in the Deepwater Port Act and this is a big part of our 6 
balancing act and each one of those agencies have a different 7 
statutory mandate than the Deepwater Port Act and sometimes 8 
those mandates can be compatible and sometimes they’re very 9 
different than ours and we have to reconcile these. 10 
 11 
A great deal of the other agencies roles ends up being to a 12 
permitting process and if they don’t issue the permit, 13 
ultimately the project, even if we issue a license, won’t go on 14 
line.  The very fact that we issue a license isn’t the end of 15 
the story on any of this. 16 
 17 
The license is always preconditioned on the fact that if the 18 
relevant permit has not been issued already that it will be 19 
issued before they go on line and so we could have circumstances 20 
where for whatever reason if a permitting agency finds that the 21 
deepwater port is not compatible with their statute, even though 22 
we’ve issued the license, it still could be killed at that 23 
stage. 24 
 25 
Some of the consultation is more perfunctory and it’s not a 26 
permitting situation, but it’s just to check with other agencies 27 
on terms of things like national interest, national defense, and 28 
make sure that the deepwater port is compatible with that 29 
agency’s approach on those grounds.  I speak in terms of the 30 
Department of Energy, Department of Defense, Department of the 31 
Army.  They really do not have a permitting role in any of this. 32 
 33 
The Council on Environmental Quality is kind of an overseer of 34 
the entire process.  We work very closely with FERC because the 35 
pipelines go on land and it tends to be a FERC jurisdiction and 36 
so they have a major role. 37 
 38 
By the way, we haven’t mentioned this, but if people have 39 
questions as I’m going along, please just interrupt me with the 40 
questions.  There’s no reason to wait until the end, especially 41 
if it’s on your mind. 42 
 43 
The basic environmental statute that we deal with is the 44 
National Environmental Policy Act.  That can change from state 45 
to state.  If states have a robust environmental policy act, we 46 
can be joined at the hip, so to speak, with that state.  That is 47 
the case in California. 48 
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California has the California Environmental Quality Act, which 1 
is a very robust environmental protection statute, and we have 2 
to comply with all those conditions as well as the NEPA 3 
conditions.   4 
 5 
Generally speaking, the cause of the complexity of the deals, we 6 
have been hiring environmental consultants to assist us in 7 
putting together the environmental impact statements.  That’s 8 
done through the U.S. Coast Guard.   9 
 10 
I can say right now that is one way that, probably the primary 11 
way, that groups such as yours would be involved in the process, 12 
is trying to be involved in the scoping meetings for the NEPA 13 
process and getting your comments to the Coast Guard and the 14 
Maritime Administration and then they have to be responded to 15 
through the NEPA process.  I’m not sure if you have any other 16 
kind of avenue for a direct action to be quite honest with you. 17 
 18 
DR. CLAVERIE:  To that point, you’ve invited questions and I 19 

have one.  This council, along with the seven other councils, is 20 
governed by federal statute and that federal statute provides 21 
that if we make a comment, which we have done in writing, that 22 
the federal agency has to respond in writing within thirty days 23 
after receiving a recommendation and the response shall include 24 
a description of measures proposed the agency for avoiding, 25 
mitigating, or offsetting the impact of the activity on such 26 
habitat. 27 
 28 
In the case of a response that is inconsistent with the 29 
recommendations, the secretary of the federal agency shall 30 
explain its reasons for not following the recommendation. 31 
 32 
We have gotten a response from your agency, which is a federal 33 
agency, and it says basically we’re not going to respond in 34 
thirty days and we’ll let you know later and we checked with 35 
NOAA General Counsel and they know of no exclusions for your 36 
agency from this thirty-day requirement. 37 
 38 
The thirty-day requirement is very important to us because we 39 
have a deliberate system that we run through based on science 40 
and other things and it takes a while to check out what your 41 
response would be and then react accordingly and so my question 42 
to you is why didn’t you respond within thirty days and is there 43 
some exclusion for you that we don’t know about and do you 44 
realize that it is detrimental to our situation for you to delay 45 
the response? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. MARDULA:  I was not aware that that applied to us.  NOAA had 1 

never contacted us with their opinion, which I would encourage 2 
them to do that. 3 
 4 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I’m not speaking of NOAA.  I’m talking of the 5 

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council. 6 
 7 
MR. MARDULA:  I understand what you’re talking about. 8 

 9 
DR. CLAVERIE:  That’s what the statute applies to, our comments. 10 

 11 
MR. MARDULA:  You said you went to NOAA to get their opinion. 12 

 13 
DR. CLAVERIE:  About whether or not you all -- 14 

 15 
MR. MARDULA:  They’re a sister federal agency and what they 16 

should have done is contacted us and said this has happened and 17 
you need to respond within thirty days and then we would make a 18 
determination of whether or not that does apply to us. 19 
 20 
Now the fact that you know that law doesn’t mean that we know 21 
all those laws either and we may be exempt.  I don’t know 22 
offhand, but it would have been very courteous of them, a 23 
professional courtesy, to contact us and let us know that this 24 
applies to us. 25 
 26 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I did that. 27 

 28 
MR. MARDULA:  I never saw that. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Fran, do you want to continue? 31 

 32 
MR. GRIMES:  As a representative of NOAA General Counsel, the 33 

statutory section is cited in those comment letters that is sent 34 
from the council that notifies this is the requirement and this 35 
is your response time on it. 36 
 37 
This specific comment I believe came directly from the council 38 
and I believe it followed that format, it should have, with the 39 
specific citations in there and so just be aware of that. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Fran, do you want to continue with your 42 

presentation? 43 
 44 
MR. MARDULA:  The timeline is one of the elements that gives 45 

people the most heartburn about the Deepwater Port Act and there 46 
are constant complaints that things happen too rapidly.  All I 47 
can tell you is that it’s a congressionally imposed timeline and 48 
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maybe things were much simpler back in 1974 when they passed the 1 
Act, but it’s something that under the statute we have to live 2 
with. 3 
 4 
This lays out the timeline in more detail and basically once the 5 
clock starts, meaning the application is complete, in theory 6 
we’re supposed to within 240 days complete all the environmental 7 
analysis and be ready to go ahead with a final public hearing. 8 
 9 
I think at this point in time we fully appreciate that that’s 10 
unrealistic and we have figured out ways to stop the clock based 11 
upon information submitted to us that leads us to a 12 
determination that more information is needed from the applicant 13 
to deal with either comments from the public or with concepts 14 
that we have come up with in reviewing the application. 15 
 16 
That is the timeline and we’re stuck with it, quite frankly.  17 
Once the 240 days passes or whatever period of time that is if 18 
there’s a stop clock, then we have a final public hearing.  Once 19 
we have a final public hearing, then there’s forty-five days for 20 
comments from the other agencies to come in and it’s at this 21 
point in time that the governor of the adjacent coastal state 22 
has the ability to veto the project, as does the Environmental 23 
Protection Agency. 24 
 25 
As I mentioned earlier, the public meetings and the hearings are 26 
probably the best avenue for all groups to be engaged, unless 27 
they have specific statutory authority otherwise, and what we do 28 
is we go through and have a scoping meeting through all the NEPA 29 
processes and then we circulate a draft EIS among the agencies. 30 
 31 
It’s actually an interim draft and from that, they come up with 32 
a draft that is shared with the public and the public makes 33 
comments on that and then we come up to a final public hearing 34 
for the discussion and issue a final environmental impact 35 
statement. 36 
 37 
Again, it mentions here the final public hearing and that’s a 38 
very important date for everyone to have on their calendars at 39 
any given time because that triggers two different primary 40 
events.  One is for the adjacent coastal state to act and the 41 
other is for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency to act.   42 
 43 
As I said earlier, the Deepwater Port Act is a balancing 44 
statute.  It has many, many factors which we have to take into 45 
account before we reach the decision and cited there for you are 46 
the different statutes that have to be taken into account in the  47 
 48 



 17 

record of decision and based upon comments from other agencies 1 
for us to make our determination. 2 
 3 
The Maritime Administration spends a great deal of its effort in 4 
trying to make sure that there’s financial responsibility for 5 
the applicant to be able to consummate the project and actually 6 
deliver the product. 7 
 8 
One of the financial responsibilities is the Oil Pollution Act, 9 
which is an odd duck in this case because this is natural gas, 10 
but in their rush to amend the Deepwater Port Act, they failed 11 
to amend the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 and so it technically 12 
still applies, even though the amount of oil used on these 13 
projects can be miniscule.  The Coast Guard is working on trying 14 
to correct that through regulatory amendments. 15 
 16 
The applicant has to prove to the Maritime Administration that 17 
they have the financial wherewithal to do the entire project and 18 
under the Act, they also have to have the financial wherewithal 19 
to remove the project at the end of its useful life. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Mardula, are you closing in on the end of 22 

your presentation? 23 
 24 
MR. MARDULA:  I think so. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We want to get to the Q&A. 27 

 28 
MR. MARDULA:  Okay.  The ability to comply, it just means that.  29 

The part of the Deepwater Port application, whenever the license 30 
is issued, the applicant has to agree to comply with all the 31 
laws that were stated there and the next slide shows the various 32 
laws that they have to comply with. 33 
 34 
It’s not only a balancing act for the Maritime Administration 35 
doing the recommendation, but you see that the applicant also 36 
has quite a few hoops to jump through in order to meet its 37 
compliance requirements, many of them demonstrated by permits 38 
being issued by the permitting agencies. 39 
 40 
International navigation is one of the factors that because the 41 
U.S. Coast Guard has to deal with the ultimate project and where 42 
it’s sited and then we have to do a consultation with the Army, 43 
state, and Defense. 44 
 45 
The state has to demonstrate that there has been consistency 46 
with the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972.  The EPA has a  47 
 48 
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veto power, actually, if they find that there’s no compliance 1 
with three of their primary statutes in terms of the project. 2 
 3 
One of the objectives that we’re trying to do as part of the 4 
environmental protection is try to minimize marine impact or 5 
prevent adverse impact and that is an issue that they have in 6 
terms of their type of technology that the applicant comes in 7 
with and then how they operate that technology. 8 
 9 
The Department of Transportation, through the Maritime 10 
Administration, also has to do a balancing act on the national 11 
interest and we weighed several factors to make certain that the 12 
project meets the requirements of not only the energy needs, but 13 
again, does it balance with the environmental impact and there’s 14 
also leads to transportation efficiency and national security. 15 
 16 
Governor approval or disapproval is a major aspect of the 17 
statute.  The governors have absolute veto power.  If they act 18 
within the forty-five days after the public hearing, they do not 19 
have to have any reason at all for the veto.  That’s totally 20 
within their authority.  The post-license approvals, as I said 21 
earlier -- 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Adjacent state, let’s say the proposed port was 24 

going in off the state of Louisiana and does that give Texas 25 
and/or Mississippi, the governor, the right to comment and 26 
possibly refuse that application as an adjacent state? 27 
 28 
MR. MARDULA:  No, only if they’re named as adjacent coastal 29 

states and there are criteria for them and even if they don’t 30 
meet the strict criteria of the statute, there’s a lot of leeway 31 
to name someone if they feel there’s an impact on that state in 32 
some way, but they have to be named as adjacent coastal states 33 
and then they have the right to comment and they have the veto 34 
right. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  I understood that with the new energy bill they 37 

removed the approval of the governor or the governor having the 38 
ability to veto it. 39 
 40 
MR. MARDULA:  No, that’s not correct.  The Deepwater Port Act 41 

was not affected at all by the new energy bill. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there additional questions from council 44 

members at this point?  Okay, Fran. 45 
 46 
MR. MARDULA:  One of the areas that is of great concern to this 47 

council and the commission is obviously the essential fish 48 
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habitat.  One way we’ve been trying to deal with that is trying 1 
to have a much more robust monitoring and mitigation program, 2 
which is a condition in every one of the licenses that have been 3 
issued since Gulf Landing, and they will be in every license 4 
that is issued from this time forward. 5 
 6 
As part of that, we have also engaged the National Academy of 7 
Science to do analysis of the monitoring and mitigation plan, 8 
which is a plan that is done between the applicant and NOAA and 9 
once they come to agreement, then it is approved by the Maritime 10 
Administration and then we have a second level of I guess you 11 
would call it peer review where NAS does a scientific 12 
completeness and adequacy of the monitoring plan. 13 
 14 
One thing we’re trying to do as part of the monitoring plan is 15 
have better baseline information development.  We realize that 16 
there is quite a lot we do not know about the oceans and that 17 
the type of information we have out there right now was not 18 
really geared for site-specific projects like deepwater ports. 19 
 20 
The objective here is to have much more of that information 21 
available so we fully understand the impact of the deepwater 22 
port and this would be pre-construction monitoring and post-23 
construction monitoring. 24 
 25 
The monitoring plan details are pretty much self-explanatory 26 
there.  The Coast Guard issues an approved operations plan and 27 
the monitoring plan has to be part of that. 28 
 29 
This is outlining the rule of the National Academy of Sciences.  30 
We’re right now putting together the contract to have them 31 
brought on board to do their part of the analysis of the 32 
monitoring plan for adequacy and completeness of the scientific 33 
data. 34 
 35 
What we’re hoping to do as part of all this too, and this is one 36 
of the requirements in the license, is that we want every one of 37 
the applicants to have prevention plans in order to have the 38 
least impact possible on the marine environment. 39 
 40 
Another condition of the license is that the applicant has an 41 
environmental stewardship requirement and mainly the way we see 42 
this will work, though it’s at a theoretical stage right now, is 43 
it would probably be mostly mitigation.  The mitigation 44 
basically is how they’re going to provide details to us on what 45 
impact they have on the environment and how they would mitigate 46 
that impact. 47 
 48 
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Again, we try to go into detail of different options and these 1 
are just options that could be included in their mitigation.  2 
Right now it’s open-ended and ideas are welcome on any other 3 
aspects of mitigation that could work. 4 
 5 
MR. SIMPSON:  Is mitigation the only result of your monitoring?  6 

In other words, let’s say everything went to heck in a hand 7 
basket.  Could you shut them down? 8 
 9 
MR. MARDULA:  We would have the authority to shut them down. 10 

 11 
MR. SIMPSON:  The answer is yes, you could shut them down? 12 

 13 
MR. MARDULA:  Yes, we could. 14 

 15 
MR. SIMPSON:  You ought to put that on the list, I think. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Fran, you understand that it’s the strong 18 

position of this council that the best path is to require closed 19 
loop technology for these facilities and not allow open loop. 20 
 21 
We know that these facilities have been permitted with closed 22 
loop technology in New England and off the coast of California 23 
and we just really can’t understand why you’re not requiring 24 
them in the Gulf, especially when you look at all the mitigation 25 
and monitoring and all the ways that you’re trying to compensate 26 
for the obvious potential for environmental marine impacts from 27 
these facilities. 28 
 29 
Can you give us briefly your rationale for requiring closed loop 30 
systems in other parts of the coastal U.S. and not in the Gulf 31 
of Mexico? 32 
 33 
MR. MARDULA:  First of all, we don’t require anything.  That’s 34 

one of the myths, that people think, that we either advocate 35 
open loop or we advocate closed loop, but we don’t advocate 36 
anything.  It’s market driven. 37 
 38 
The applicant comes in with the type of technology they want to 39 
use.  There’s a good, sound reason why they’re using closed loop 40 
in New England and California.  The water is too cold.  An open 41 
loop won’t work for them there and so they made an economic 42 
decision to do that. 43 
 44 
The reason they bring in the open loop to the Gulf of Mexico is 45 
the water is warmer and it works for them, or at least they 46 
claim, from an economic standpoint.  Now the way that you can 47 
combat open loop in the Gulf, and this is a difficult issue, is 48 
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you have to show that it has a significant adverse long-term 1 
impact and the question of how to get there is very difficult 2 
because there’s generally a lack of information, but that’s the 3 
problem.  If that can’t be shown through the NEPA process, 4 
there’s no reason to not permit them to use open loop. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do your rules direct you, as ours do, to take 7 

precautionary approaches when data is uncertain in its 8 
predictions of what the environmental effect in the future will 9 
be? 10 
 11 
MR. MARDULA:  No, that’s not part of the statute. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there questions from other council 14 

members? 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  In your presentation under the monitoring program 17 

development, I saw nowhere in there where you’re consulting with 18 
the states on development of that program and in at least two 19 
instances off of Alabama, we’ve found out about the monitoring 20 
program after implementation and it was kept kind of away from 21 
us and we didn’t appreciate that. 22 
 23 
We thought that it should be part and parcel to the state 24 
adjacent to or immediately offshore that we assist in the 25 
development of that.  Do you have a comment there? 26 
 27 
MR. MARDULA:  I think the short answer is the states really have 28 

no role under the Deepwater Port Act for that, but that doesn’t 29 
mean that we don’t consult with them.  That may have been 30 
something that fell through the cracks.  There is no project 31 
that’s quite along far enough yet where Alabama or Mississippi 32 
were the adjacent coastal state. 33 
 34 
The monitoring plan right now that happened was Gulf Landing and 35 
that was off of Louisiana.  Now there are other projects that 36 
are not quite as far along that will involve Mississippi and 37 
Alabama as adjacent coastal states and they will be involved, 38 
but part of the problem there is that Alabama and Mississippi 39 
were not adjacent coastal states as part of the Gulf Landing 40 
project and because of that, there probably wasn’t any 41 
consultation.  That doesn’t mean we can’t do it informally or 42 
another way. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  I’ve got a follow-up and I would refer you to 45 

Compass Port and there is a monitoring program developed with 46 
the Dolphin Island Sea Lab.  It’s six months into operation and 47 
we just got consulted on it two weeks ago and when we were 48 
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consulted on it, we saw some areas that we felt were very weak 1 
because of variability within the phytoplankton/zooplankton 2 
sampling. 3 
 4 
Quarterly sampling on icthyoplankton and phytoplankton and 5 
zooplankton, that’s just not going to tell you anything, 6 
especially over a two-year program I think it is.  That’s very, 7 
very weak and we were very disappointed and I just think that 8 
should be part of the process. 9 
 10 
I think it will help open things up to where the states feel 11 
like they may not have to use the governor to get attention from 12 
these industries. 13 
 14 
The second part of it is in your development of that, you just 15 
said we need to change the location of the intake structures.  16 
That implies that you’re set up to go with an open loop system 17 
if you’re just changing the location of your intakes and as has 18 
been stated here for a lot of reasons, this council and most of 19 
the states, I’m sure, are very opposed to that because of the 20 
potential impact on the fishery population. 21 
 22 
MR. MARDULA:  I’ll respond to both of those.  First of all, 23 

there’s two different monitoring plans.  There’s the monitoring 24 
plan that the applicant and NOAA put together that we approve.  25 
The one that you’re talking about in Compass Port is one that 26 
they’re doing voluntarily and I’m sorry they dropped the ball 27 
and didn’t talk to you about that. 28 
 29 
That’s something that they’re just trying to put together 30 
information to assure people that their project will not be 31 
harmful.  That’s nothing that we’re mandating them to do, but 32 
I’ll make sure that they know that they should have contacted 33 
you. 34 
 35 
When it gets to the point of the NOAA and the applicant plan, 36 
that’s where we would engage the states more.  Your second point 37 
was about -- 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  There was a series of bullets you had up there in 40 

one of those. 41 
 42 
MR. MARDULA:  Our approach on this is if there is not a long-43 

term significant adverse impact shown through the NEPA analysis, 44 
it’s going to be open loop.  That’s the standard that would have 45 
to stop the open loop process and that’s a difficult one.  I 46 
realize that’s a tall mountain to climb, especially because of 47 
lack of data. 48 
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MS. WALKER:  Before I ask my question, I want to clarify 1 

something.  I’m reading the executive summary from the energy 2 
bill that was adopted by the House on July the 28th and by the 3 
Senate on July 29th and it said this new law preempts state 4 
authority.   5 
 6 
It also says the new energy law will make it easier to win 7 
approval for future LNG facilities, even if the states or local 8 
communities object.  I just wanted to put that on the record for 9 
clarification. 10 
 11 
I notice that you said you require a financial guarantee bond to 12 
meet the cost for removal of the project.  Do you additionally 13 
require a bond to address negative environmental impacts that 14 
may be caused from the project or who is going to be responsible 15 
for those? 16 
 17 
MR. MARDULA:  I have two points.  The bill you’re talking about 18 

does not affect the Deepwater Port Act.  That’s FERC.  That’s 19 
land side and so reading the summary doesn’t clarify anything.  20 
That’s a different bill.  That amended the Natural Gas Act and 21 
that’s a different act.  The Deepwater Port Act is the way it 22 
has always been. 23 
 24 
As to the question, we could do that.  No one has raised that 25 
issue yet of having that kind of bonding, but we would have the 26 
authority. 27 
 28 
MR. FRUGÉ:  About a third of the way back in your slides there 29 

was one slide, as I understood it, that said that the Act 30 
required the use of the best available technology to prevent 31 
environmental impacts and when I read that, I interpret that, or 32 
it could be interpreted, as saying that the use of closed loop 33 
technology would certainly be of much fewer impacts than the 34 
open loop that is being proposed for the projects in the Gulf 35 
and I just thought I would ask you to respond to that. 36 
 37 
MR. MARDULA:  There’s two different standards.  The Deepwater 38 

Port Act has a best available technology standard and then the 39 
EPA has a best available control technology.  They’re two 40 
different statutes and two different standards. 41 
 42 
You could interpret it that way, but we do not in terms of the 43 
Deepwater Port Act.  Now the EPA may have a different approach 44 
with best available control technology. 45 
 46 
MR. FISCHER:  Are these facilities designated as either safety 47 

zones or security zones? 48 
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MR. MARDULA:  That’s not my area, but it’s not quite that.  It’s 1 

actually something called an area to be avoided, which if there 2 
are security zones, that would be a determination of the captain 3 
of the port and that’s really not my area.  I don’t know if 4 
they’ve gotten quite that far, but generally speaking what they 5 
are is they’re areas to be avoided for the safety of navigation. 6 
 7 
That does limit some access and there is something, and I’m 8 
sorry I don’t have more details on this, that it’s part of the 9 
International Maritime Organization that’s like a 500 meter area 10 
and it’s not that big at all that may be something akin to a 11 
security zone, but most of the area ends up being an area to be 12 
avoided, which means you can go in there, but you’ve got to use 13 
caution. 14 
 15 
MR. JEFF RESTER:  I have a couple of questions.  One is to 16 

respond to what you had briefly stated earlier when you said 17 
that MARAD didn’t advocate any one type of technology and I 18 
guess my question is currently why does the MARAD website under 19 
the deepwater port news have a link to Tokyo Gas, manufacturer 20 
of ORB systems? 21 
 22 
It states that the site is supposed to contain very useful 23 
information on the design, construction, and operation of ORVs 24 
and why doesn’t the site have links to either a submerged 25 
combustion vaporizer or a forced air vaporizer manufacturers? 26 
 27 
MR. MARDULA:  If you want to supply links to us, we’ll gladly 28 

link it.  It’s just the links that were supplied to us. 29 
 30 
MR. RESTER:  Another question gets to what you stated earlier 31 

also about the data.  In responding to a letter that the Gulf 32 
States Marine Fisheries Commission sent to John Jamian in March 33 
of this year, his May 13th response stated that: “Further, the 34 
purpose of the monitoring and mitigation plan is in large part 35 
an effort to allow NOAA to expand its database to allow future 36 
decisions to be based upon better factual information.  As you 37 
are well aware, the SEAMAP database is inadequate to allow NOAA 38 
to make marine decisions from a grounded and sound scientific 39 
analysis.” 40 
 41 
My question is if NOAA can’t use SEAMAP data to make marine 42 
decisions from a grounded and sound scientific analysis, how can 43 
the Maritime Administration use this very same dataset to state 44 
that no impact will occur to Gulf of Mexico fisheries? 45 
 46 
MR. MARDULA:  I’m not certain that every one of our projects use 47 

SEAMAP, to be quite honest with you, but if you could point that 48 
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out to me, I have no problem with the -- I don’t have the answer 1 
to that offhand. 2 
 3 
MR. RESTER:  The fishery impact assessments are based upon 4 

SEAMAP data and so basically what I’m trying to ask is if you’re 5 
saying SEAMAP data can’t be used by NOAA to show an impact, how 6 
can you conversely show no impact using the same dataset? 7 
 8 
MR. MARDULA:  We probably shouldn’t. 9 

 10 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Later on in this meeting in our agenda is to go 11 

over the response letter we got from you, which was received 12 
between meetings, to make a determination of what we could or 13 
should do about getting a response as soon as possible.  What 14 
can we do to get a response as soon as possible? 15 
 16 
MR. MARDULA:  I’ll go back and bring this to their attention.  I 17 

was not aware of that requirement and I’ll bring it to people’s 18 
attention. 19 
 20 
DR. CLAVERIE:  I noticed that the Magnuson-Stevens Act was on 21 

your list and it’s in that. 22 
 23 
MR. MARDULA:  Fine. 24 

 25 
MR. PERRET:  To the best of my knowledge, the governors of the 26 

states of Mississippi, Alabama, and Louisiana have come out in 27 
writing to the appropriate agencies, I assume, against any 28 
further open loop systems and I’m not sure about the governors 29 
of Florida and Texas. 30 
 31 
Yet, we still see applications coming in for new open 32 
facilities.  I guess even though these three governors are on 33 
record against further systems for open loop technology, unless 34 
they specifically write a letter of objection to a specific 35 
application, only then will it be considered insofar as not 36 
permitting any other open system? 37 
 38 
MR. MARDULA:  If I understand your question correctly, are you 39 

saying they need to veto it specifically? 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  That’s my question.  They’re on record against 42 

additional open systems until such time as the science shows 43 
that there won’t be any environmental degradation and so on and 44 
so forth.  Obviously that’s enough and they need to I assume 45 
have to be specific insofar against any specific project? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. MARDULA:  I’m not quite sure how to answer that.  I think 1 

you have accurately stated how the governors have stated their 2 
position and as I said, the use of technology is market driven 3 
and the applicants are obviously making a decision that there is 4 
enough room for them to still proceed with their open loop 5 
system and get it approved.  They may be wrong. 6 
 7 
MR. PERRET:  I guess if the governor of an adjacent state has 8 

the veto power and three governors have come out against it, it 9 
seems to me unless something changes very quickly, that there’s 10 
not much chance of getting a governor, at least of those three 11 
states, to approve a new open system. 12 
 13 
MR. MARDULA:  That may be true.  Again, that would be an 14 

applicant’s decision how they want to proceed forward. 15 
 16 
MR. SIMPSON:  Getting back to this issue of being able to 17 

terminate processing, what is the trigger?  What level would 18 
trigger cessation or a requirement of cessation of operations?  19 
Would that trigger be adverse environmental and biological 20 
impacts or would that trigger be something else? 21 
 22 
MR. MARDULA:  It’s unknown at this time.  That’s very 23 

speculative and we don’t know.  It would probably be fact 24 
specific, just like each one of these deals are fact specific in 25 
where the locations are and how they work. 26 
 27 
MR. SIMPSON:  My question is related really to legislation, 28 

which I think is what you’re here to present.  Is there anything 29 
in your act or statute that delineates what is the threshold and 30 
what are the circumstances for cessation of action? 31 
 32 
MR. MARDULA:  No. 33 

 34 
MR. SIMPSON:  It’s entirely subjective? 35 

 36 
MR. MARDULA:  Yes, much like the National Environmental Policy 37 

Act is, NEPA.  You tell me what “significant” means and I’ll say 38 
good. 39 
 40 
MR. SIMPSON:  I can as far as fisheries. 41 

 42 
MR. MARDULA:  As far as fisheries and someone else has a 43 

different opinion.  That’s the problem, it is largely 44 
subjective. 45 
 46 
MR. SIMPSON:  They have every right to be wrong. 47 

 48 
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MR. MARDULA:  Yes, that’s correct. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Fran, as you know, one of our big objections 3 

is we don’t think that the cumulative impacts of all of the 4 
facilities proposed for the Gulf have been adequately addressed 5 
in the EISs that accompany these applications. 6 
 7 
I have a memory from the last three or four months of EPA 8 
calling the halt to a particular permit application because of 9 
these cumulative impact considerations and can you tell us the 10 
status of that, please? 11 
 12 
MR. MARDULA:  I’m not familiar with that.  Do you have the 13 

applicant’s name? 14 
 15 
MR. RESTER:  I believe that Compass Port is currently stopped 16 

right now because of EPA concerns and also I think the EPA had a 17 
letter on Pearl Crossing.  They stopped the regulatory clock on 18 
them also. 19 
 20 
MR. MARDULA:  Actually, just so you understand the process, they 21 

don’t stop the clock.  We do.  If they give us information 22 
that’s sufficient to stop the clock, then that’s what happens.  23 
If that’s what happened in those cases, we acted upon their 24 
advice and as far as I can tell, those clocks are still stopped, 25 
which tells me that the process works because that’s exactly 26 
what you want.  You want to have the other agencies giving 27 
input, as from your input, to make the NEPA analysis stronger. 28 
 29 
MR. RESTER:  I believe that Louisiana Governor Kathleen Blanco 30 

was the first one of the three governors to come out stating 31 
that she opposed the licensing of offshore LNG terminals that 32 
would use the open rack vaporizer systems. 33 
 34 
After that, I believe that MARAD responded back to her in a 35 
letter stating that they wanted to meet with her to discuss her 36 
stance.  Why does MARAD want to talk to her about that stance in 37 
opposition to these open rack vaporizers? 38 
 39 
MR. MARDULA:  We would like to meet with her just like we meet 40 

with any of the officials, to better understand their position.  41 
We find it’s much better to meet face to face, as we are here, 42 
than do letter writing campaigns. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We hope that you better understand our 45 

position. 46 
 47 
MR. MARDULA:  I understand your position fully. 48 



 28 

CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Because you’ve been here face to face with us 1 

and this is about the end of the time that we have allotted for 2 
this discussion and are there any additional questions that 3 
council members want to ask at this time? 4 
 5 
DR. CLAVERIE:  Can we get a copy of the PowerPoint presentation?  6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Fran, are you willing to leave us or email us 8 

a copy of your PowerPoint presentation? 9 
 10 
MR. MARDULA:  I’ll email you a copy. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you very much.  Thank you for your time.  13 

We will continue with strong letters of objection and you could 14 
meet our concern by giving more serious consideration in your 15 
deliberations to closed loop systems and we encourage you to do 16 
that. 17 
 18 
MR. MINTON:  You just might want to ask the public, for those 19 

people wanting to speak, that did not sign up to make sure they 20 
sign up before we begin the public testimony. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Fran, you’re excused.  When we come back from 23 

our break, we are going to begin public testimony on the red 24 
grouper issue and if you want to speak to the council on that 25 
issue, you need to fill out one of these white cards and 26 
indicate that you want to and get them to our staff.  We will be 27 
back in ten minutes to begin that. 28 
 29 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, if you would please take your 32 

seats, we’re going to get started.  The next item on our agenda 33 
is Preliminary Red Grouper Regulatory Amendment Public Testimony 34 
and just let me step back a minute. 35 
 36 
For those of you who may not have attended a Gulf Council 37 
meeting before, I’ll give you some context for what we’re going 38 
to be doing this afternoon.  First of all, I want to let you 39 
know that council members sitting around the table here come 40 
from all five states that are surrounding the Gulf of Mexico and 41 
that we’re all normal people with normal jobs and families and 42 
we’re just like you in many ways. 43 
 44 
We are charged with working within a set of laws and rules that 45 
are established by Congress and by the Department of Commerce 46 
and these are different laws and rules than the State of Florida 47 
uses to manage its fisheries in state waters. 48 
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Our jurisdiction and our waters extend beyond the state 1 
territorial waters out to 200 miles and that’s the area in which 2 
we manage fishery resources in the Gulf of Mexico. 3 
 4 
As many of you know, in 2003 we adopted a rebuilding plan for 5 
red grouper to end overfishing and that’s a ten-year rebuilding 6 
plan and so we have a schedule set out in that plan that will 7 
accomplish red grouper rebuilding over a ten-year period. 8 
 9 
In order to do that, we reduced commercial harvest of red 10 
grouper by about 9.4 percent and the plan also reduces 11 
recreational harvest by about 9 percent, primarily through a 12 
shallow-water grouper bag limit for red grouper. 13 
 14 
In that plan, we have an allowable biological catch of 6.56 15 
million pounds.  81 percent of that catch is allocated to 16 
commercial and 19 percent is allocated to recreational.  17 
Recreational is allowed under that plan, in these early years of 18 
the plan, about 1.25 million pounds per year during the first 19 
three years of the plan. 20 
 21 
In the year 2003, the recreational harvest was estimated at 1.35 22 
million pounds, which was above that catch.  In the year 2004, 23 
recreational harvest was reported to be about 3.1 million 24 
pounds.  Because we’re exceeding that allowable biological catch 25 
in our rebuilding plan, there’s a danger that we won’t meet our 26 
rebuilding goals and we are required by our laws and rules to 27 
take some action to bring the harvest back within the allowable 28 
biological catch. 29 
 30 
In March of this year, the council requested that NOAA Fisheries 31 
develop an interim rule to reduce this year’s harvest to be 32 
within the rebuilding schedule and they held hearings, they 33 
developed a rule, and they adopted it in June of 2005. 34 
 35 
It reduces the red grouper bag to one of the shallow-water 36 
grouper bag and it closes November and December of this year to 37 
shallow-water grouper harvest.  This rule will expire at the end 38 
of 2005.  The council is in the process of developing something 39 
we call a framework action, which will go into effect of January 40 
of 2006 when the NOAA rule expires. 41 
 42 
This is an adjustment to the rebuilding plan to keep both the 43 
commercial and recreational harvests within their rebuilding 44 
schedules.  We have scheduled a public hearing here today on 45 
what we call a framework action for the plan that will go into 46 
effect in January of 2006. 47 
 48 
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We want to let you know that public comment is a very important 1 
part of our process.  Our job is basically to evaluate the 2 
science that comes to us from fisheries scientists and to think 3 
critically about it, to listen to the public, and use our own 4 
common sense to develop management actions which comply with 5 
federal law and rules and keep the red grouper and the situation 6 
on track for rebuilding. 7 
 8 
In this framework plan that we are considering, and there should 9 
be copies of it on the table in the back of the room if you 10 
haven’t looked at it, we are considering the following measures.  11 
We are considering trip limits for commercial harvest of red 12 
grouper of various sizes and various stages of declining size as 13 
the fishing year unfolds. 14 
 15 
We are also considering a number of recreational measures.  16 
Among those are bag limits of either one or two red grouper, 17 
vessel limits so that in addition to a bag limit there would be 18 
a vessel limit of either three or four fish for vessel. 19 
 20 
We’re considering an increase in the minimum size to twenty-two 21 
inches.  We’re considering shallow-water grouper closures just 22 
for August and another alternative would be an April/May 23 
shallow-water grouper closure.  Another option would be a 24 
February 15th to March 31st shallow-water grouper closure.  25 
Another option that we have in the plan is no bag for charter 26 
captains and crew.   27 
 28 
We would really value your comments on those options.  There’s 29 
different combinations of them that could be combined to come up 30 
with the right level of reduction in recreational harvest.  We 31 
are not voting on this framework action at this meeting. 32 
 33 
Our vote is scheduled for September 14th and 15th in New Orleans, 34 
which is our next council meeting.  We will hold additional 35 
public hearing at that time and that place on this framework 36 
action that I was just describing to you. 37 
 38 
A close committee vote in the Reef Fish Committee on Tuesday, 39 
yesterday, will lead to council consideration of a vote tomorrow 40 
and this vote doesn’t look at the framework action that I’ve 41 
been describing to you, but looks at the interim rule that NOAA 42 
has adopted. 43 
 44 
That vote will come to the full council and the motion from the 45 
committee is that we request that NOAA Fisheries alter their 46 
rule so that only red grouper harvest will be closed in November 47 
and December and not the whole shallow-water grouper complex.  48 
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The council is strongly divided on this issue and we will accept 1 
public comment on that as well. 2 
 3 
There’s been a great deal of passion and bluster regarding this 4 
issue, but now in this meeting room I’m calling on everyone to 5 
be civil and respectful.  It’s the only way we can have a 6 
valuable discussion of these issues is if we maintain a climate 7 
of civility at the meeting. 8 
 9 
Personal attacks undermine civility and I will not allow 10 
personal attacks.  I will not allow members of the public who 11 
are speaking to us to include personal attacks in their remarks 12 
and I will not allow anyone on the council to voice personal 13 
attacks against anyone who is speaking to us and that’s my job 14 
as chairman and I intend to enforce it. 15 
 16 
We need a climate of honest and constructive testimony.  I have 17 
high expectations of everyone that we can maintain that climate.  18 
We have a diversity of interests who want to speak to the 19 
council today. 20 
 21 
Because our framework action deals with both commercial trip 22 
limits and with various recreational measures and because 23 
conservation and rebuilding is important to the conservation 24 
organizations, we will have testimony from all of those 25 
interests and all of those sectors and I expect everyone in the 26 
room to be respectful and listen to those comments regarding the 27 
interests of those sectors. 28 
 29 
Once again, I will intervene if it seems like somebody is 30 
launching a personal attack or a hostile response and I think we 31 
can all maintain that climate of civility and I will help.  We 32 
are going to allow speakers no more than five minutes for their 33 
remarks. 34 
 35 
Executive Director Swingle on my right is the time keeper.  He 36 
has a stop watch and he will give you an indication when four 37 
minutes have passed and you only have one minute remaining and 38 
that would be time to wind up your remarks.  If everybody is 39 
ready, we will begin with the public testimony. 40 
 41 
One last thing, we are also at this meeting taking public 42 
testimony on Reef Fish Amendment 18A and the charter vessel 43 
permit moratorium extension, but if you are here to talk about 44 
red grouper as well as those other issues, we plan to take 45 
comments on those additional issues at the end of the red 46 
grouper testimony and possibly not until tomorrow morning.  Mr. 47 
Swingle, the first speaker is Russell Nelson. 48 
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DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  My name is Russell 1 

Nelson and I am a fisheries consultant to the National Office of 2 
the Coastal Conservation Association.  We are here today to ask 3 
you to go beyond what the committee motion is. 4 
 5 
We ask you to pass a motion that would request that the National 6 
Marine Fisheries Service terminate those portions of the interim 7 
rule other than the reduction in the bag limit from two red 8 
grouper to one. 9 
 10 
We have two compelling reasons why we think this is an 11 
appropriate action for you to take.  The first reason is that 12 
the interim rule is illegal and it is an example of bad 13 
governance.   14 
 15 
I think to some degree, the anger and frustration that you have 16 
seen from the public over this issue and the entirely 17 
inappropriate personal attacks and threats to withhold data are 18 
a sign of bad governance. 19 
 20 
The National Marine Fisheries Service, the Secretary of 21 
Commerce, has under the Magnuson Act the authority to exercise 22 
emergency and interim rules.  This is an extraordinary authority 23 
that bypasses public input, that bypasses the NEPA process, that 24 
can bypass the council process. 25 
 26 
It is an authority that is given them to address specifically 27 
overfishing and in terms of governance, it is an authority that 28 
should be welded like a scalpel and not a machete.   29 
 30 
The interim rule is overly broad and I would ask the council 31 
members who were here in March and May if they in good faith, if 32 
they realized that this interim rule would not only affect red 33 
grouper but that it would reduce the aggregate current bag limit 34 
from five to three for twelve other species of grouper that are 35 
not overfished, twelve other species, and that it proposes to 36 
close all grouper fishing for November and December. 37 
 38 
This would eliminate the ability of someone in Key West to fish 39 
for black grouper and it would eliminate the ability of those in 40 
the western Gulf to fish for warsaw, scamp, and other grouper 41 
species that they do catch in an area where red grouper do not 42 
exist. 43 
 44 
The fishery management plan that was passed as a secretarial 45 
amendment includes provisions for a commercial quota and 46 
closures of that fishery when the quota is reached for shallow-47 
water grouper and for deepwater grouper, but it does not include 48 
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a provision that would close the deepwater fishery when the 1 
shallow-water grouper quota is met or vice versa. 2 
 3 
This rule goes so far as to do that to the recreational sector.  4 
There is no provision in the rule and this council did not vote 5 
one and it was not put in the rule and there is no provision 6 
that says there is a quota and an automatic closure on the 7 
recreational sector. 8 
 9 
We recognize that there needs to be an adjustment and that there 10 
needs to be a reduction in fishing mortality for red grouper and 11 
we believe that this can most effectively be accomplished by 12 
following the advice of the Florida Fish and Wildlife 13 
Conservation Commission, a reduction in the bag limit of red 14 
grouper from two to one. 15 
 16 
In fact, this should have been put into effect over a month ago 17 
and it could have been.  That, simply put, is our position.  We 18 
feel strongly about the red grouper issue and we feel more 19 
strongly about the exercise of this interim rule and to what we 20 
believe is far exceeding the authority that Congress gave the 21 
Secretary of Commerce. 22 
 23 
To this end, if we cannot reach a rationale accommodation 24 
through this process, and we believe in this process, but this 25 
process ultimately also includes the legal system and we are 26 
prepared to file a lawsuit on Monday or perhaps Tuesday of next 27 
week challenging the interim rule.  I thank you for your time 28 
and your attention and I would be happy to answer any questions. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Nelson, could you just quickly let us know 31 

any comments you have on the framework action that we are 32 
contemplating? 33 
 34 
DR. NELSON:  Thank you for that opportunity.  We believe that, 35 

in terms of the recreational fishery for red grouper, that the 36 
framework action should reduce the bag limit from two to one and 37 
let’s put a regulation in place for an entire calendar year, a 38 
regulation that can be put in place both in state and federal 39 
waters so we’ll have an actual effect as opposed to a paper 40 
effect. 41 
 42 
We think this would be sufficient to reduce the fishing 43 
mortality on the recreational sector of red grouper.  We have no 44 
comments on the commercial trip limits or other commercial 45 
regulations. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.   48 
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MR. PERRET:  You started out saying it’s your belief or your 1 

group’s belief that this emergency rule is illegal and I 2 
certainly don’t want to be any part of doing anything illegal 3 
and does NOAA Counsel want to comment on the legality or 4 
illegality of what was done, please, and get that settled on the 5 
front end? 6 
 7 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess only to the extent that NOAA General 8 

Counsel feels you were well within your authority to request a 9 
rule and we were well within our authority to promulgate it.  10 
Otherwise, we would not have done it. 11 
 12 
DR. NELSON:  Not wishing to get into a legal duel with Shepherd 13 

and be beaten into a pulp, I would defer our comments on that to 14 
our brief and our filing and our attorneys.  We don’t argue at 15 
all this council did not have the authority to request action.  16 
We are arguing that the action taken by the National Marine 17 
Fisheries Service that was not brought back to this council 18 
specifically for approval, that that action is overly broad. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  The next speaker is 21 

Bob Zales, II.  Following him will be Richard Anderson. 22 
 23 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  My name is Bob 24 

Zales, II, and I’m President of the Panama City Boatmen 25 
Association and I’m also here representing the Destin 26 
Charterboat Association on this grouper issue. 27 
 28 
In a letter that I sent to you last week, I had asked to be 29 
considered of a little extra time for representing an 30 
organization, but we’re not going to get that?  Okay. 31 
 32 
To the issue that was at hand regarding the committee action 33 
yesterday, basically we support what Dr. Nelson has recommended 34 
as far as the recommendation for the Florida Fish and Wildlife 35 
Conservation Commission. 36 
 37 
We feel that the total closure on recreational red grouper is 38 
entirely unnecessary.  A couple of letters have come from me on 39 
behalf of Panama City and some other organizations listing the 40 
reasons why. 41 
 42 
Briefly, they are, like Dr. Nelson said, there are several 43 
grouper species in areas where red grouper do not exist and 44 
you’re unfairly punishing people trying to harvest those.  Also, 45 
two, this morning I talked to Karen Burns at the Mote Marine Lab 46 
to get some information on some release mortality figures for 47 
red grouper. 48 
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In tagging studies that they’ve done on recreational red 1 
grouper, and they’ve been doing this since about 1990, she told 2 
me and currently they have a return rate of eight-and-a-half 3 
percent.  That’s recognized as more than double the norm, which 4 
would indicate that survival of released red grouper is pretty 5 
high. 6 
 7 
The fish at large the longest during this period was a fish that 8 
was at large for five years and 347 days.  There are one-9 
hundred-and-some-odd fish that have been recovered more than 10 
once.  112 fish have been recovered twice, fifteen have been 11 
recovered three times, five have been recovered four times, two 12 
have been recovered five times, one six times, and one, which 13 
obviously is an S&M fish, seven times. 14 
 15 
That fish, all this information clearly shows that in the way 16 
the recreational sector fishes, the type gear we use and the 17 
methods that we use and the way that we do this, that 18 
survivability of these fish is enhanced. 19 
 20 
By punishing the recreational fishermen and keeping them from 21 
harvesting other groupers because there may be a problem with 22 
red grouper is unfair and unnecessary. 23 
 24 
I think Mr. Minton will probably provide some information on 25 
some fish that have been tagged off of Alabama and I think that 26 
from what I saw they have got about a 20 percent return rate on 27 
red groupers over there from the way that those people have 28 
tagged and released fish.  It’s clear to us that if you work 29 
hard to help a fish survive, you can do that. 30 
 31 
The FWC is known, especially in the circles that I travel in, as 32 
an extremely conservative management agency and we most of the 33 
time have problems with the decisions that they make.  In this 34 
particular case, and we feel like with every decision that that 35 
agency makes, was well thought out. 36 
 37 
They depended on their staff to give them information and 38 
obviously the FWC staff looked at the same information that the 39 
Fisheries Service staff did, but they came to a different 40 
conclusion. 41 
 42 
Better than 90 percent of the red grouper are harvested off the 43 
west coast of Florida and by closing this fishery and sending up 44 
the closed sign, it is going to be devastating to the economy 45 
and the social structure of the State of Florida and probably in 46 
other areas of the Gulf of Mexico. 47 
 48 
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We hope that everything remains civil here.  The compromise that 1 
came out of the Reef Fish Committee personally I felt was a 2 
reasonable compromise to try and get out of this issue, but we 3 
do stand behind what the FWC did and we recommend that you all 4 
do the same. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Bob, do you have any comments on the framework 7 

action? 8 
 9 
MR. ZALES:  Yes, ma’am, I sure do.  On the commercial side, I 10 

don’t do that anymore, but some people in my organization do and 11 
you don’t have an option in here for what they would recommend.  12 
They would recommend a maximum 5,000-pound trip limit for the 13 
commercial side, kicking in in August to a 3,500-pound trip 14 
limit, and then after 75 percent is done to a 2,000-pound trip 15 
limit and still support the February 15 to March 15 closure. 16 
 17 
On the recreational side, we would support the current 18 
recommendation from the FWC, which is not in here either, which 19 
would be a year-round fishery with a five-fish aggregate and a 20 
one-fish red grouper. 21 
 22 
We would like to continue to have the captain and crew bag limit 23 
in this fishery and in Section 3.3.4, the grouper aggregate bag 24 
limit of five fish.  Any questions? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  The next speaker will 27 

be Richard Anderson and following Mr. Anderson will be Chuck 28 
Irish. 29 
 30 
MR. RICHARD ANDERSON:  I don’t have much to say other than when 31 

you want to close it, that’s when my relatives come down to go 32 
fishing.  My name is Richard Anderson. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you representing an organization or just 35 

yourself? 36 
 37 
MR. ANDERSON:  I’m just a local fisherman out of Tampa and I 38 

have relatives that come down at that time to go fishing and 39 
basically you’re telling me I’m just going to have to turn them 40 
away and tell them to go do something else at that time, which I 41 
think is going to chase off a lot of the tourism too.  For my 42 
remaining time, I would like Captain Pat to speak if I could do 43 
that. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, we don’t share time at the council. 46 

 47 
MR. ANDERSON:  That’s about all I’ve got to say. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.  The next speaker is 1 

Chuck Irish. 2 
 3 
MR. GRIMES:  I would just ask everyone when you come up to 4 

testify, you’re required to give the statement of your name and 5 
any affiliation.  If you’re a recreational fisherman, please 6 
state so or a commercial fisherman.  As soon as you come up, 7 
please do that for us. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is Chuck Irish here?  Following Mr. Irish will 10 

be Tommy Brock. 11 
 12 
MR. CHUCK IRISH:  Good afternoon.  My name is Chuck Irish and I 13 

live here in Fort Myers and I am just a recreational fisherman.  14 
I hold no license.  I belong to none of the organizations here 15 
yet.  I am here just representing myself and other people that 16 
like to fish for grouper occasionally. 17 
 18 
I have one question I would like answered here maybe at some 19 
point during this meeting.  I’m looking at the panel here where 20 
it’s a group IFQ panel and it lists the various numbers of 21 
members: four vertical line fishermen, four longline fishermen, 22 
one trap, one diver, one multispecies, and one dealer.  Why is 23 
there not a representative there for the recreational fishermen?  24 
There is one listed as a non-voting member. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Irish, this is a panel that would be 27 

established to develop a commercial individual fishing quota 28 
program for the Gulf of Mexico grouper fishery and so we have a 29 
recreational observer, but it’s going to be a program that just 30 
governs the commercial harvest. 31 
 32 
MR. IRISH:  Thank you.  I, unlike a lot of people here, I’m not 33 

college educated and I don’t have a PhD and really, I don’t 34 
think I need to to understand what’s going on here.  I just have 35 
a love for fishing. 36 
 37 
Common sense should dictate a lot of this stuff that should 38 
happen the way it should and I would like to quote a few things 39 
here which would help make my point better than I probably could 40 
on my own. 41 
 42 
This is from an article from the St. Petersburg Times and I’m 43 
sure you people are aware of James Fensom, who is a former 44 
member of the council as I understand, and this is a letter that 45 
he wrote the governor, his resignation letter. 46 
 47 
 48 
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“The current regulatory process is a disservice to marine life 1 
in the Gulf of Mexico.  This is particularly true for the State 2 
of Florida.”  I also would like to question something else that 3 
I learned on this is why on this council there are -- According 4 
to this letter also, Florida has 700 miles of shoreline on the 5 
Gulf. 6 
 7 
99 percent of the red grouper are caught in waters off of 8 
Florida and why does Florida have less votes than say the states 9 
of Alabama and Mississippi put together, who only have like a 10 
hundred miles of shoreline combined?  That doesn’t seem right. 11 
 12 
Also, there’s mention here and I have some other things here and 13 
I only have so much time and so I’m trying to weed this down and 14 
there’s one remark made here in the article that it reminds me, 15 
this whole red grouper issue, reminds me of closing minutes of 16 
the 1970 film Tora, Tora, Tora.   17 
 18 
After the attack on Pearl Harbor, Admiral Yamamoto, Commander of 19 
the Japanese fleet, said “I fear we have awakened a sleeping 20 
giant and filled him with a terrible resolve.”  The last 21 
sentence is recreational fishermen might be the next waking 22 
giant and you bet you.  You bet you. 23 
 24 
From a couple other articles, and these are from the Florida 25 
Sportsmen Magazine, which I’m sure a lot of you are aware is a 26 
longstanding magazine with a great reputation.   27 
 28 
The emergency plan is based on data purporting to show that the 29 
recreational catches of red grouper soared by 130 percent in 30 
2004, despite four hurricanes that kept thousands of anglers at 31 
home. 32 
 33 
The bottom line, as I mentioned at the meeting in November, one 34 
of my last wives had two masters and one of them was in 35 
sociology and she dealt a lot with statistics and so I learned 36 
that you can take statistics, the same numbers, and have five or 37 
six different people or organizations come up with their own 38 
damn results on the end and all of them would be different, but 39 
they’re using the same statistics and it doesn’t jive. 40 
 41 
I could not believe that this group passed this initial law with 42 
a closure in November and December as with reducing the limits 43 
when the real facts are out there.  I just could not comprehend 44 
how you could do that and people like me, talking on economy 45 
with the commercial fishermen, they’re jobs. 46 
 47 
 48 



 39 

CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Irish, your time is up.  Thank you for 1 

your comments.  Any questions for Mr. Irish?  The next speaker 2 
is Tommy Brock and the speaker following Mr. Brock will be Ted 3 
Forsgren. 4 
 5 
MR. TOMMY BROCK:  My name is Tommy Brock and I’m just an avid 6 

fisherman.  I’ve been a Florida native and I’ve been fishing 7 
Florida waters for over forty years.  I do not understand how 8 
you can come up with the numbers of how many fish were caught by 9 
private recreational anglers. 10 
 11 
The numbers I have caught, along with many of my friends in 12 
central Florida, have been about the same for the last three 13 
years and so I don’t understand where you’re coming up with this 14 
double the amount for recreational fishermen. 15 
 16 
What I would like for somebody to explain is on this Tab B, 17 
Number 14 sheet that’s on the table there, Table 1.1, page 2, at 18 
the bottom where it says “Recreational Fishermen” and comparing 19 
that to commercial fishermen and if I’ve got my numbers right, 20 
just private is about 40 percent of the total commercial catch 21 
in 2004.  I haven’t even put that in the calculator, but I’m 22 
just looking at -- I’m assuming that it’s 2,504,000 for private 23 
and 5,241,000 for commercial.  Am I reading this wrong or are 24 
you all with me and you all know what I’m talking about? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  These are thousand pounds gutted weight. 27 

 28 
MR. BROCK:  Am I reading that right?  Is it 2,504,000 pounds for 29 

private and 5,241,000 for commercial?  If I’m reading that 30 
right, you’re saying that private boats going out caught just 31 
about 40 percent of the total amount of the grouper and this is 32 
not including charterboats or headboats.  This is just -- 33 
 34 
That’s what I am.  I am a private boat owner and I might get out 35 
three times or four times a year and my question is, and I would 36 
like for you to explain to everybody here, if you would, explain 37 
how you got these statistics and this number. 38 
 39 
In my whole life of being in Florida, nobody has ever asked me 40 
how many grouper I’ve caught or any fish and I’ve lived here all 41 
my life and I’ve fished here all my life.  I don’t know how many 42 
of these gentlemen has had the same thing happen to them. 43 
 44 
I know the commercial guys I suppose have to fill out a record 45 
when they come in, but where you’ve got the private thing, it 46 
looks to me like we’ve been, I don’t want to say railroaded, but 47 
it looks like the numbers are wrong to me.   48 
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I just wanted to say one more little thing and then I’ll leave, 1 
but I do not feel this proposal is right.  I just don’t think 2 
closing the season is right for private people.  I have no 3 
problem with commercial.   4 
 5 
That’s their thing and I don’t have nothing to do with that, but 6 
as a private boat owner and a person that pays the taxes to buy 7 
boats and go in the waters, I just don’t see that’s going to 8 
help and these numbers are wrong.  I can tell you that.  These 9 
numbers are wrong.  I don’t think closing that season is going 10 
to help. 11 
 12 
If, I say if, you decide in you all’s wisdom that this has to be 13 
done, just closing it for a species in this area and allowing 14 
everything else to go on, including shrimpers, and I have 15 
nothing wrong with shrimpers.  Let me tell you I have friends in 16 
the shrimping business and they’re fine people. 17 
 18 
I’m saying if you think about closing something, it needs to be 19 
closed for everything and not nothing dropped on that bottom and 20 
nothing done for that period of time.  21 
 22 
If you’re trying to preserve -- It’s sort of like managing 23 
animals on land.  You don’t get on there -- We’ve got a good 24 
deer population and turkey and all this and I know it’s 25 
different.  Don’t get me wrong, but we’ve got a good population 26 
in these managing areas sitting there for fifty years and we 27 
don’t let nobody on that piece of property for that time.  I’ll 28 
shut up. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Brock, do you want an explanation of MRFSS 31 

and how we get these estimates or is that something you already 32 
understand and you don’t need us to go -- 33 
 34 
MR. BROCK:  No, I do not understand that.  Where do you get them 35 

figures from? 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  On the staff, who would like to -- Stu or 38 

Larry?  Larry, briefly, please. 39 
 40 
MR. SIMPSON:  You are a private fisherman and you are not part 41 

of an association. 42 
 43 
MR. BROCK:  I am not. 44 

 45 
MR. SIMPSON:  There are some several million people in the State 46 

of Florida that probably fish and yet you say that the numbers 47 
can’t be right.  How do you know what everybody -- 48 
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MR. BROCK:  Is that how you come up with it? 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Brock, you need to listen to the 3 

explanation. 4 
 5 
MR. BROCK:  I thought he explained it. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes, I know.  Larry, try not to pose it as a 8 

question.  Try to go through the explanation. 9 
 10 
MR. SIMPSON:  A sample of individuals is checked at the dock and 11 

that sample then is extrapolated to the effort, which is based 12 
on hundreds of thousands of telephone calls.  Now the telephone 13 
calls don’t get landings.  All they get is effort.  You marry 14 
those two together and that’s how the estimates come up. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Brock. 17 

 18 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I would like to address the 19 

information that Mr. Simpson just gave and try to make it a 20 
little clearer for everyone before they come up because I truly 21 
don’t think they understand how the MRFSS survey is done. 22 
 23 
There are two different components of it.  One is a telephone 24 
survey and they randomly select however many statistically 25 
households in coastal zones, and usually it’s fifty miles inland 26 
is considered a coastal zone, and they make those phone calls to 27 
those people and they say did you fish in the last two months? 28 
 29 
If you fished, how many trips did you make, how many people went 30 
with you?  That’s effort.  Then they have dockside samples where 31 
-- I don’t know if you’ve ever been engaged in this.  They’ll go 32 
to ramps and places where they’ll stop a recreational fisherman 33 
and they’ll ask to see your fish and they’ll count the fish and 34 
they’ll hopefully weigh and measure as many of the fish as 35 
possible. 36 
 37 
That’s how the catch is determined.  Then they take the 38 
percentage of people within fifty miles of the coastal 39 
households that said they fished and, Larry, correct me if I’m 40 
wrong, but then it’s statistically multiplied by what was caught 41 
on the dock and I think that’s the simplistic way of saying how 42 
they come up with the number. 43 
 44 
I can tell you that the council is not satisfied with that 45 
method because it’s less than 1 percent of the recreational 46 
fishery is actually sampled. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  To all of you, we know that it’s not a perfect 1 

system for estimating recreational catch.  It’s the best 2 
available data we have on recreational catch.   3 
 4 
NOAA Fisheries knows that it’s a problem and Bill Hogarth was at 5 
our meeting earlier in the week and the National Research 6 
Center, which is a national organization that assists government 7 
agencies in improving their data collection, is engaged right 8 
now in a study of how to improve our collection and come up with 9 
a better survey technique in order to have better information on 10 
which to base our recreational catch data. 11 
 12 
Right now, we have to estimate recreational catch and this is 13 
the tool that we use to do it.  It’s the tool we’ve used to do 14 
it for a long period of time and it’s the best available 15 
information we have and we have to use it. 16 
 17 
MR. BROCK:  I have one more question.  How do you get the 18 

multiplier?  Say that this person caught two red grouper that 19 
day and there was five people.  That’s five and two grouper.  20 
How do you get the multiplier of how many people fished that 21 
day?  Do you count how many boats were sold in the state, 22 
registered boats, or how do you get that? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Brock, Mr. Simpson will catch you during a 25 

break and explain the details of that. 26 
 27 
MR. BROCK:  Does this interest anybody?  I think that’s one of 28 

the big issues. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We will work on trying to get you an answer to 31 

that. 32 
 33 
MR. BROCK:  I would like to see it in writing.  I would like 34 

somebody to spell that out in writing and maybe get it out so we 35 
can get it.  I appreciate your time. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Ted Forsgren. 38 

 39 
MR. FISCHER:  Madam Chair, I think these people are entitled to 40 

know certain things and I really think a simplistic explanation 41 
printed and made available to them would help out. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I agree.  Next is Mr. Forsgren. 44 

 45 
MR. TED FORSGREN:  Madam Chairman and members of the council, my 46 

name is Ted Forsgren and I’m here today representing the Coastal  47 
 48 
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Conservation Association of Florida and our 10,500 Florida 1 
members. 2 
 3 
I’ve been involved in fisheries conservation and management for 4 
twenty years and the National Marine Fisheries Service’s red 5 
grouper decision has infuriated and alienated more recreational 6 
anglers in the State of Florida than any other decision that 7 
I’ve seen over that time frame. 8 
 9 
What the Service has done has taken suspect data from the MRFSS 10 
thing, the bogus 130 percent increase, and rejected the pleas, 11 
the recommendations, and the requests of hundreds of 12 
recreational anglers who showed up at three public hearings, 13 
hundreds of people who showed up. 14 
 15 
They disregarded a joint letter from nine Florida Congressmen 16 
and women and most specifically, rejected the specific 17 
recommendations of the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission when 18 
95 percent of this fishery is off of Florida and landed in 19 
Florida.  It’s a Florida fishery and they rejected their 20 
recommendations. 21 
 22 
The issue here is not a conservation issue because the measure 23 
that was implemented is draconian and punitive.  It goes way too 24 
far.  The Florida Commission’s recommendation to go from a two-25 
fish bag limit on red grouper to one will result in a 22 percent 26 
decrease in the recreational catch over the course of a year. 27 
 28 
In their letter, and I quote: “I can tell you now that based on 29 
the current scientific knowledge and deliberations and 30 
recommendations by our staff that we would be reticent to take 31 
any further action.  We believe we have provided a measured 32 
solution to the issue and I cannot overemphasize this.” 33 
 34 
The major problem in this fishery has been, and continues to be, 35 
the commercial fishery and the longline take.  More than 80 36 
percent of all the red grouper taken over the last twenty years 37 
have been by the commercial fishery.  The recreational fishery 38 
has been a very small component of it. 39 
 40 
Last year, in 2004, if you look at the data produced about the 41 
landings and you look at the landings from just the longline 42 
boats and just on red grouper, you’ll see that just twenty-five 43 
boats, twenty-five longline boats, landed 1.35 million pounds of 44 
red grouper. 45 
 46 
What you’re doing in your plan is you’re forcing every 47 
recreational fisherman in the entire Gulf of Mexico to be 48 
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reduced to 1.25 million pounds.  You’re giving more fish to 1 
twenty-five boats than you are to the entire recreational 2 
fishery in the Gulf of Mexico. 3 
 4 
The other point I want to bring out is from a public policy 5 
standpoint, we simply don’t understand how that’s fair and 6 
equitable, how you can say one boat can take 10,000 pounds and 7 
in another boat you can have one per person.  It’s not fair and 8 
equitable. 9 
 10 
The other thing I want to say is that we think that it’s just 11 
unbelievable to inflict the kind of financial damage that’s 12 
going to be incurred from closing every single grouper species 13 
for two months to deal with this issue. 14 
 15 
In the back-up material that was done, they were saying the 16 
maximum financial impact if all of the trips that are currently 17 
scheduled are not rescheduled -- What are you going to fish for 18 
if you’re in the Pan Handle and you’re a charterboat captain?   19 
 20 
You can’t fish for red snapper and you can’t fish for any 21 
grouper.  People are going to pay $800 to $1,000 to go out and 22 
fish for triggerfish and grunts?  It’s not going to happen. 23 
 24 
The private angler is not going to do that either and that’s 25 
going to impact the marinas.  In your own documents, you say the 26 
maximum damage is $12 million.  We think it’s going to be more 27 
than that.  Why would you invoke $12 million worth of damage 28 
when you don’t have to? 29 
 30 
We urge you to vote to revoke what NMFS has done and do the 31 
Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission’s recommendations.  We do 32 
that for the interim rule and for the long-term rule for the 33 
future, we want you to do the same thing, to support the Florida 34 
Fish and Wildlife Commission. 35 
 36 
Adopt that as one of your recommendations, reduce the bag limit 37 
from two to one, and make that your preferred alternative.  You 38 
need to start doing something to try to restore the confidence 39 
and respect with the recreational fishery in Florida and that 40 
would be a good first step.  Thank you. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  My next card is from Vinnie Bolen, but it says 43 

that he is attending only and so I’m assuming that Vinnie 44 
doesn’t want to speak.  The next card is from Frank Anderson and 45 
he will be followed by Captain Robert Bryant. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. FRANK ANDERSON:  Madam Chairman and members of the council, 1 

my name is Frank Anderson.  I’m a recreational fisherman and I’m 2 
also General Counsel for the Fishing Rights Alliance.  It’s a 3 
non-profit organization dedicated to protecting marine 4 
resources. 5 
 6 
The Fishing Rights Alliance objects to the interim rule in its 7 
entirety and supports Management Alternative 1 for the 8 
recreational fishery, to leave the red grouper take at two, and 9 
we support Alternative 4 for the commercial fishery, to reduce 10 
the trip limits to the maximum extent possible. 11 
 12 
In fact, we would prefer to add an Alternative 5 for the 13 
commercial and do what has been done everywhere else in the 14 
United States and move the longliners out past fifty fathoms.  15 
By the way, I have written comments that I would like to have 16 
incorporated into the record.  That will speed me up just a 17 
little bit. 18 
 19 
Were you to move the longliners out past fifty fathoms, the 20 
bycatch mortality saved alone would exceed many times the entire 21 
recreational take.  That’s why we object to the interim rule and 22 
any changes.  We believe the data is suspect. 23 
 24 
You yourself, Madam Chairman, said the data is not good and 25 
science alone doesn’t say we’ve collected some data and we’ve 26 
run it through some equations and we get a result and that’s 27 
what it is and we must act on it. 28 
 29 
It must be critically tested.  It must be peer reviewed.  It 30 
must be compared to other known data and other known facts, 31 
including anecdotal methods.  No one else saw a 140 percent 32 
increase in 2004 in red grouper.  It didn’t happen. 33 
 34 
If we look at your own publications, your own handbook says that 35 
a few large takes in the sample survey will show extremely large 36 
changes and variations in the end result.  You actually saw 750 37 
red grouper in 2004 and you extrapolated that into over 489,000 38 
grouper taken by recreational fishermen. 39 
 40 
1,400 phone calls were extrapolated to sixteen million fishing 41 
trips.  It doesn’t take much at that point to show that a few 42 
coolers, large or otherwise, could shift this dramatically.  43 
Your own scientists say that this is not right.   44 
 45 
Nancy B. Thompson in her letter of February 16th of this year 46 
said that the data was insufficient and unreliable and she 47 
stated that the data was insufficient to evaluate the actual 48 
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performance of the fishery and could not with any degree of 1 
certainly be used to predict the actual level of recreational 2 
take. 3 
 4 
This council last month released a report to the NRC on 5 
recreational fishing survey methods.  In that, it said that 6 
MRFSS was never designed to be used for the purpose you’re using 7 
it for today. 8 
 9 
It also stated that if the results vary widely, and I would say 10 
140 percent increase in a year is a wide variation, and the 11 
reasons for the variation are not known, which we do not know, 12 
management measures that are inappropriate may be implemented.  13 
Let me say that again.  Management measures that may be 14 
inappropriate can be implemented.  That’s what we’re doing. 15 
 16 
That same study, your study, said that the accuracy of MRFSS on 17 
red snapper, that’s what they looked at, red snapper landings, 18 
consistently overestimated the recreational take in 1998, 1999, 19 
2000, 2001, 2002, 2003, and 2004.   20 
 21 
Quite in fact, the standard of error that your study came up 22 
with indicates that the standard of error itself is larger than 23 
the entire recreational take, but we’re told that we should use 24 
that same system, it’s the best science we’ve got, and we’re 25 
going to act on it just because that’s what we’ve got and we’re 26 
not going to look at the hurricanes and we’re not going to look 27 
at the weather patterns and we’re not going to look at the 28 
fishing reports that were shown all over. 29 
 30 
Had there been a 140 percent increase, there would have been 31 
publications all over the place talking about the astounding 32 
year in red grouper, but it didn’t happen.  In reality, Madam 33 
Chairman and members of the council, this is a self-inflicted 34 
wound. 35 
 36 
Several years ago when you were trying to cut the baby in half 37 
between the recreational and the commercial, your own 38 
secretarial amendment showed that historically the difference, 39 
the division, was 75 percent commercial and 25 percent for the 40 
recreational. 41 
 42 
It also saw that there was a spike.  In 1999 and 2000, it went 43 
to 81 percent commercial and 19 percent recreational.  The study 44 
itself admitted that they expected that this was an aberration, 45 
it was a spike, and it was going to go back to 75/25.  Instead, 46 
they carved that division in stone. 47 
 48 
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Rather than reducing the commercials, as they should have been 1 
reduced, to 75 percent of the total allowable catch, they gave 2 
81 percent. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Anderson, your time is up.  Thank you for 5 

your comments.  Are there any questions from the council?   6 
 7 
MR. ANDERSON:  Who should I give my comments to? 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Please give them to Kathy. 10 

 11 
MS. WALKER:  I have one question.  You brought up an allocation 12 

issue and you know that this council cannot address allocation 13 
issues in regulatory amendments.  Are you requesting for us to 14 
do it in a plan amendment? 15 
 16 
MR. ANDERSON:  Yes, ma’am, I am. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Captain Robert Bryant. 19 

 20 
MR. ROBERT BRYANT:  My name is Captain Robert Bryant.  I am a 21 

recreational fisherman with over thirty years of experience in 22 
the west coast of Florida.  I’m also an actuarial programmer.  23 
As an actuarial programmer, I spend a lot of time looking at 24 
numbers and data.  That’s all I do all day long. 25 
 26 
Let’s look at where we’ve gotten here and why we’re here.  27 
Basically we’re all here because of this, the MRFSS for 2004.  28 
The MRFSS for 2004 is not reliable for which you guys to base 29 
any decisions on.  30 
 31 
What I’m going to relay to you today actually shows that MRFSS 32 
was manipulated, that changes were made to the procedures and 33 
maybe not overtly, but through pressures from hurricane season 34 
last year and just various anomalies, the methodology in which 35 
the surveyors did their job changed. 36 
 37 
The first thing that I wanted to talk to you about is about a 38 
statement on the NMFS website that says, just as Frank Anderson 39 
said:  “Large increases in the estimated total catch of 40 
individual species or groups of species may be due to inclusion 41 
in the sample of unusually large catches of a species by one or 42 
a few anglers in a particular wave and mode.  Calculation of an 43 
estimated catch for the entire species can then result --“ 44 
 45 
Given the small size of the samples that we’re dealing with, 46 
going from a few hundred interviews and then extrapolating that  47 
 48 
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across millions of fishermen, we can see how the inclusion of 1 
some very small samples can skew the data. 2 
 3 
In reviewing the MRFSS samples of all the records reporting red 4 
grouper, 10 percent of all of the samples had fish of more than 5 
twenty count in the reports.  That’s high for red grouper.  6 
That’s outside the norm for recreational anglers. 7 
 8 
Some of the interviews had catches reported of twenty-eight and 9 
even thirty-four red grouper in the raw data.  These people 10 
reported a total of fifty and ninety-one fish, total for the 11 
entire day, half of which were red grouper. 12 
 13 
The inclusion of these data samples falls outside the 95 percent 14 
confidence interval which MRFSS tries to obtain in order to keep 15 
their surveys within lines for the historical catches.  You have 16 
inside here some data which knowingly lies outside. 17 
 18 
When we review some of the samples reporting high numbers of 19 
catches, we further see that the number of individual red 20 
grouper in proportion to the total creel was high.  In other 21 
words, they physically weighed more red grouper, and grouper in 22 
particular, than was represented in the creel.  They represent a 23 
larger proportion. 24 
 25 
This is a problem.  It means that red grouper last year were 26 
overrepresented over the total and one of the other things that 27 
we’ve noticed in here is that the representation of redfish 28 
dropped by almost 20 percent last year. 29 
 30 
The Florida Wildlife Commission, because red grouper were 31 
concentrated on, lost valuable data about inshore species.  You 32 
only have so many interviewers and you only have so many 33 
interviews.  It’s like a balloon.  When you squeeze it in one 34 
place, it’s going to expand on the other side. 35 
 36 
I also have a couple of letters I want to read and I do have 37 
written testimony which I’ll turn in.  “To Whom It May Concern, 38 
I’m writing to relay my experience with a surveyor in 2004 on 39 
the Gulf Coast of Florida. 40 
 41 
To the best of my memory, I was fishing on a sixteen-foot bay 42 
boat at Cedar Key in June of 2004.  When we returned to the boat 43 
ramp, a lady asked us, in a blue t-shirt, if we had any luck.  I 44 
said we caught some trout and some Spanish. 45 
 46 
She didn’t write anything on her clipboard and didn’t say 47 
anything else to us, but immediately moved to the thirty-one-48 
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foot Contender that was loaded with grouper and snapper and 1 
spent quite some time with those people. 2 
 3 
On another incident we had, Fathers Day Weekend Sunday, 2004, 4 
Fort Desoto Boat Ramp, a tall, thin young man in a blue t-shirt, 5 
as best as I can remember, came up as we were loading the 6 
trailer.  He introduced himself and said he was doing a courtesy 7 
interview. 8 
 9 
He looked at four red grouper.  Of the four, three were normal 10 
size and one was a giant.  He weighed the giant.  It wouldn’t 11 
fit on his measuring board.  He ignored the mangrove snapper 12 
that was in his creel and paid no attention to the fifty-pound 13 
amberjack that was there.” 14 
 15 
We believe and we think that there was targeting and profiling 16 
going on last year to get more data for grouper and it has been 17 
said that they needed more data to target red grouper last year.  18 
We believe that because of that, the MRFSS 2004 sample is 19 
completely unreliable and that’s as good as it can get.  I thank 20 
you and if you have any questions, I’ll be glad to answer them. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Captain Bryant.  At least two 23 

council members have questions for you. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Are you the Captain Bryant that sent us emails 26 

saying you have the 10 percent rule on your boat? 27 
 28 
MR. BRYANT:  No, I don’t believe so. 29 

 30 
DR. CLAVERIE:  How many port interviews do you think there ought 31 

to be in order to be sound? 32 
 33 
MR. BRYANT:  The ideal would be to get at least 9 to 15 percent 34 

of the total population.  That’s unrealistic.  You don’t have 35 
the budget for it and you can’t do it, but it should be greater 36 
than 1 percent. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Captain Bryant.  The next speaker 39 

is Armando Suarez from Lutz, Florida.  Following Armando will be 40 
Captain Dave Markets. 41 
 42 
MR. ARMANDO SUAREZ:  Thank you for allowing me to speak.  My 43 

name is Armando Suarez.  I’m a recreational spear fisherman and 44 
in addition to my regular profession, I am a crew person on a 45 
spear fishing charterboat and we primarily do overnight charters 46 
to the Florida middle grounds. 47 
 48 
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A few weeks ago we did a charter and we caught some nice red 1 
groupers and in fact, I took a picture of one.  I went ahead and 2 
before I left the house this morning printed it off the computer 3 
so everybody can see.  You probably can’t see it too well, but 4 
it’s a nice red grouper. 5 
 6 
When we got back to the dock, there was no scale and so I was 7 
still interested in knowing how much the fish weighed and so I 8 
went ahead and applied the same statistical methodology that the 9 
National Marine Fisheries Service uses to calculate recreational 10 
grouper catches. 11 
 12 
I sat there at my desk and laid out all the statistical formulas 13 
and got my calculator ready and did a little bit of 14 
extrapolation.  Mind you, I’m using the exact same statistical 15 
methodology that the National Marine Fisheries Service uses to 16 
calculate red grouper catches. 17 
 18 
I was astounded, but believe it or not, this fish weighed 19 
437,000 pounds.  It’s unbelievable.  I guess we have a pretty 20 
good fish box on our boat. 21 
 22 
In all seriousness, the date is August 10, 2005, and 23 
recreational fishermen can go out right now in the Gulf and 24 
catch one red grouper.  The same date, August 10, 2005, there’s 25 
doubtless at least a dozen longline boats in the Gulf that are 26 
setting thousands of hooks right now as we speak and they’re not 27 
catching one red grouper.  They’re catching thousands of pounds 28 
of red grouper. 29 
 30 
In addition to the thousands of pounds of red grouper, they’re 31 
catching thousands of pounds more of small red grouper that are 32 
being tossed over dead that will never be able to be used as a 33 
resource or they’re cut up and used for bait and that’s a fact. 34 
 35 
I guess my question to you is why are we here talking about an 36 
80 percent reduction in the past two years of recreational red 37 
grouper limits, a two-month closure, when the answer to your 38 
grouper crisis, and I put that in quotations, is so painfully 39 
obvious that if it was a snake you would be heading to the 40 
hospital right now for anti-venom.  That’s all I have and I 41 
appreciate your time. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Suarez.  The next speaker is 44 

Captain Dave Markets and following him will be Paul Kerr. 45 
 46 
MR. DAVE MARKETS:  Madam Chairman and members of the council, my 47 

name is Captain Dave Markets and I live in Tampa, Florida, and 48 
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I’m a full-time fishing guide and sole supporter of my family.  1 
I am prevented from fishing for grouper under charter in the 2 
Gulf of Mexico and so I fish inshore shallow water, although I 3 
did try to get a charter license for reef fish and was denied 4 
that permit. 5 
 6 
A few things come to mind.  First, I am a senior officer with 7 
the Florida Guides Association.  I think Captain Pat Kelly and 8 
Captain Troy Sapp are going to speak to the association’s 9 
position on this.   10 
 11 
I as an individual support the alternative presented by the 12 
Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission.  I believe 13 
that a one fish reduction in red grouper with a twelve-month 14 
open season represents a 50 percent recreational catch 15 
reduction.  You’ve cut us in half. 16 
 17 
Last year when the MRFSS statistics showed a spike, the Gulf 18 
Coast of Florida underwent the most active hurricane season it 19 
had seen in three decades.  Logic and common sense says the two 20 
cannot be parallel.  It is impossible that those two be 21 
parallel. 22 
 23 
When recreational trips are inhibited by weather, the catch 24 
cannot go up geometrically.  That would be the most serious red 25 
flag, but I’m going to digress just a moment because I have 26 
expressed my support of the Fish and Wildlife Conservation 27 
Commission’s deal. 28 
 29 
I want to go back to a meeting very similar to this with some of 30 
the same people present twenty years ago or sixteen years ago 31 
and the species was not grouper, it was king mackerel.  We were 32 
arguing over the catch of two dozen boats versus the entire 33 
recreational fleet in the Gulf of Mexico. 34 
 35 
The same regional office of the same National Marine Fisheries 36 
Service said those two boats couldn’t hurt the population of 37 
fish and the king mackerel fishery collapsed. 38 
 39 
Ten years ago I was at a meeting identical to this where we were 40 
discussing the breeding population of Gulf redfish and it was 41 
less than two dozen boats employing a known harmful gear and we 42 
were told that less than two dozen boats could not impact the 43 
Gulf breeding population of redfish and the history of that is 44 
very clear.  The Gulf breeding population of redfish nearly 45 
collapsed. 46 
 47 
 48 
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Let’s add red snapper to the mix.  A known gear, harmful to the 1 
population of red snapper, almost caused the red snapper 2 
population to collapse.  This is the fourth strike.  This is the 3 
fourth strike.  We have a gear that is known to cause great 4 
mortality to undersized fish.  This group continues to allow 5 
that gear to be fished. 6 
 7 
You have a group of people in this room that hand crank fish to 8 
the surface at a retrieval rate that has never been proven to 9 
kill grouper where the gear that you permit to be used is 10 
cranked to the surface at a rapid rate and embolizes most of the 11 
fish it catches and you are saying that we’re -- 12 
 13 
Excuse me, but the Regional Office of the National Marine 14 
Fisheries Service says we should close grouper for the two 15 
months of the year when they’re in the shallowest of water and 16 
embolism is the least likely. 17 
 18 
Common sense and logic.  The people in this room don’t buy the 19 
common sense and the logic.  The statistics are flawed.  You 20 
cannot geometrically expand your catch when there are hurricanes 21 
cranked out in the middle of the Gulf of Mexico.  It can’t be 22 
done with a recreational boat. 23 
 24 
I ask you at this time please to consider the request of the 25 
Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission.  Adopt their 26 
proposal on behalf of all of the recreational fishermen in the 27 
State of Florida and the millions of business dollars that are 28 
at stake for this thing. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  While Paul Kerr is coming to the microphone, 31 

the following speaker will be Jason DeLaCruz.  I once again want 32 
to call on you not to use all of your five minutes on the 33 
interim rule action that NOAA has taken, but please if you have 34 
an opinion about the framework action that we’ll be taking 35 
action on in New Orleans in September, if you could please give 36 
us some commentary on that as well, we would greatly appreciate 37 
it. 38 
 39 
MR. PAUL KERR:  My name is Paul Kerr and I am a member of the 40 

FRA, but I’m here speaking for myself personally as a 41 
recreational fisherman and also as an owner of a business that 42 
makes my living by selling products to the motels and hotels in 43 
the state. 44 
 45 
I am directly affected by this rule through that bit of 46 
business.  We did a study on the amount of non-resident fishing 47 
licenses sold last year and through extrapolation based on a 48 
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five-day stay with the non-residential fishing fleet, it came 1 
out to over $8 million that would be spent on motel room rents 2 
alone by people coming down to fish from out of state. 3 
 4 
If you take two months out of the year, that’s a substantial 5 
chunk of the budget.  In fact, just the motel rents that are 6 
paid by recreational fishermen from out of state more than 7 
accounts for what the whole commercial fishery brings in each 8 
year at dock prices. 9 
 10 
It doesn’t make good sense to me for a government organization 11 
to provide a protected business for people, twenty-five boats, 12 
to change what is financially good for the state.  A big issue 13 
is no one wants to put the commercial fishermen out of business, 14 
but you need to take action on the type of gear that’s used. 15 
 16 
The commercial fishermen, if they all went fishing without using 17 
longliners, they would have a supportable industry that we 18 
wouldn’t be having these conversations about, period, for 19 
anybody.  That’s basically my gist of my conversation. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Kerr.  Any questions?  The next 22 

speaker then is Jason DeLaCruz and he will be followed by Troy 23 
P. Sapp. 24 
 25 
MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  My name is Jason DeLaCruz and I’m a 26 

recreational and soon to be commercial permit holder, very soon, 27 
and all I really want -- My main issue on this is even if this 28 
gets voted and talked and sorted out today, this isn’t going to 29 
go away. 30 
 31 
It’s time for this council to really do something about this 32 
grouper issue.  Everybody knows what you have to do.  It was 33 
brought up once before in 1999 when Amendment 18 came up 34 
originally and then we backed down from it and we need to do the 35 
right thing and get this done. 36 
 37 
If you don’t do something about the grouper fishery, it’s going 38 
to collapse and it’s just obvious.  Everybody knows that.  Thank 39 
you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. DeLaCruz.  The next speaker is 42 

Troy P. Sapp and he will be followed by Jim Zurbrick. 43 
 44 
MR. TROY SAPP:  Thank you, council.  I’m Captain Troy P. Sapp.  45 

I’m a Senior Vice President of the Florida Guides Association 46 
and I’m also the owner of Fins and Tails Guide Service and 47 
Charter Service out of Tarpon Springs, Florida. 48 
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What I’ve heard today has really got me concerned and it’s going 1 
to go back to the survey practices that were kind of explained 2 
to the gentleman earlier.  We talk about dockside surveys and we 3 
agree that they have been done and then we talk about phone 4 
surveys. 5 
 6 
I’ve questioned all along when you make that telephone call if 7 
red grouper statistics are what you’re looking for and if you’re 8 
concerned, why do you not ask the question during that phone 9 
call interview?  Is there someone on the council or the 10 
Fisheries Commission that can answer that question? 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  Effort is determined from the phone calls that are 13 

made.  When they call a household, they want to know how many 14 
times they’ve fished in a two-month period, not the harvest.  15 
The harvest is actually gotten from the dockside interviews. 16 
 17 
MR. SAPP:  By the math that is being done here, this 18 

extrapolation that is being done, couldn’t you eliminate a great 19 
deal of the error if you simply asked during the telephone 20 
survey that you are coming up with these numbers did you catch 21 
red grouper?  You’re telling me best science available and how 22 
can that be the best science when no one is asking that 23 
question? 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  You have to remember that the MRFSS survey is not 26 

targeting red grouper.  The MRFSS survey produces the 27 
recreational catch estimates for everything.  It’s the same 28 
survey that gives the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission the 29 
estimates of redfish, spotted sea trout, and everything.  The 30 
survey is not targeting any particular one species.  It’s 31 
generating catch estimates for the entire recreational fishery 32 
and all the species that are caught. 33 
 34 
MR. SAPP:  As I was saying, the best science available.  I think 35 

the fact that we have been non-specific, yet we are making rules 36 
on a specific part of the resource based on science that is so 37 
broad that we don’t know if we’re looking at effort at snook, 38 
trout, redfish, gag grouper.  I think this is where we’re really 39 
getting in a lot of trouble here. 40 
 41 
If we were specifically looking at a species and we want the 42 
best science available, why are we not conducting our efforts in 43 
a different fashion?  Why don’t we look at red grouper?  Let’s 44 
be more specific. 45 
 46 
We’ve done it with tarpon data.  I’ve worked with the state on 47 
it and we’ve done it with snook data, much more specific.  It 48 
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just seems to be too broad to even consider having an overall 1 
closure.  These are just one of many concerns I have. 2 
 3 
I’m speaking for the Florida Guides Association for my next 4 
comment, which is we support the FWC’s stand on this issue, 5 
solely and completely.  Now as a charterboat captain, my wife 6 
and I both being charterboat captains, looking at a closure for 7 
November and December would be devastating to our business. 8 
 9 
I currently have in excess of $20,000 worth of charters booked 10 
from repeat clients from all over the United States that come 11 
every year, Thanksgiving holidays, Christmas holidays.  They’re 12 
staying in hotels and they’re spending money.  I’m one 13 
individual and that’s $20,000 out of my pocket, thousands out of 14 
the tackle shops, thousands out of the hotels and I’m one 15 
individual. 16 
 17 
I want the council and the National Marine Fisheries Service to 18 
consider, being that you are under the Department of Commerce, 19 
commerce is also what I’m involved in, be it commercial fishing 20 
or whatever, we’re talking commerce here.  The devastation that 21 
this closure is going to bring is just unbelievable and I don’t 22 
see how it can happen.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Sapp.  I think Ms. Walker has a 25 

question for you. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Sapp, thank you for being with us today.  The 28 

council shares in your desire for better data.  We truly all do 29 
want better data and what would you personally feel like or has 30 
Florida Guides ever discussed the possibility of logbooks for us 31 
to get better data on the exact number of species that are 32 
caught on a daily basis? 33 
 34 
MR. SAPP:  I think you would find total compliance.  I know from 35 

the Florida Guides Association I’m sure you would because we 36 
want to manage the resource so it’s sustainable for everyone and 37 
we need good science.  You give us good science and you’ll have 38 
our support. 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have one other question.  You haven’t addressed 41 

the amendment that we’re working on to replace this interim 42 
rule.  You said you would support the FWC limits and you want no 43 
closures, but what about the three grouper limit?  Does that 44 
affect you much as a guide? 45 
 46 
MR. SAPP:  Any time you make a change in regulation, it affects 47 

everyone.  Commercially, recreationally, charter captains, it’s 48 
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going to have an effect, but livelihood, be it livelihood or be 1 
it the fact that people enjoy going out to recreate and catch 2 
fish, if you can show them that the resource is not sustainable, 3 
you’ll get compliance.  You won’t get the argument that we have 4 
today. 5 
 6 
All we’re asking for is good science.  As far as what is coming 7 
up, you can propose or try to take action or go on with the rule 8 
making process of what you’ve got coming in the next year, but 9 
if you cannot show the people of Florida, the recreational 10 
anglers, that this is based on good science, I don’t think 11 
anybody is going to ever achieve the goals of where we need to 12 
be. 13 
 14 
We need to understand whether or not this fishery is in trouble 15 
and if it is, what is the best way to prevent it from being 16 
overfished.   17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have a follow-up question.  You said you had 19 

$20,000 worth of bookings for November and December that you now 20 
have I presume for these offshore trips for grouper? 21 
 22 
MR. SAPP:  Yes, sir, that is one of the times of the year when 23 

the grouper are closest to the shore on the west coast of 24 
Florida.  I have spoken with many other of the charterboat 25 
captains and it’s also a time of year when our expenses are 26 
reduced, as are the recreational angler, because we’re not 27 
traveling so far in the day of the realistic $3.00 a gallon 28 
fuel.  This is going to be a big blow.   29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The committee yesterday, the Reef Fish Committee, 31 

endorsed opening the grouper fishing for those two months to 32 
everything but red grouper.  Could you live with that as a 33 
compromise if NMFS could compromise at that?  Could you live 34 
with that? 35 
 36 
MR. SAPP:  Personally, I could live with that, but I can’t speak 37 

on everyone’s behalf because of the fact that we question the 38 
science that anything is being done at all.  It would be a 39 
compromise that would certainly reduce the economic impact to 40 
the state. 41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What are you after at that time?  Are you after 43 

red grouper in November and December or are you after gag 44 
grouper? 45 
 46 
MR. SAPP:  Almost exclusively gag grouper and in reading some of 47 

the material that you all have put out and were concerned about 48 
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mortality rates while we were targeting other species, a simple 1 
fact of matter is historically you could go through and 2 
interview tons of charter captains and we’re fishing primarily 3 
in less than sixty feet of water that time of year. 4 
 5 
That’s where the fish are.  We don’t go any further than we need 6 
to go.  Recreational anglers are the same way.  The mortality 7 
rate, even though I doubt it’s this high, it is what it is, it’s 8 
very, very low when you get into shallow water on red grouper, 9 
or any other grouper for that matter. 10 
 11 
You don’t see them coming up puffed up.  The ventilation is not 12 
required and so as far as looking at it from the fact that you 13 
are concerned that even if red grouper fishing is closed, the 14 
targeted species, being gag grouper, are in inshore waters most 15 
of the time and those fish do not really spend that much time 16 
together.  I can go back in my logbooks and prove that. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Let me see if I can summarize.  As a matter of 19 

principle, you would be opposed to closing red grouper in 20 
November and December, but as a matter of practicality, you 21 
could live with it for this year? 22 
 23 
MR. SAPP:  I could probably do that.  Like you said, for a 24 

matter of principle, I want some good data and I want good 25 
science. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Sapp, another council member has a 28 

question for you. 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  One of the things we’re considering for the future 31 

is zero bag for captain and crew.  Do you have an opinion you 32 
want to share with us on that? 33 
 34 
MR. SAPP:  Speaking for myself, yes, I have an opinion.  We 35 

don’t allow it on my vessel. 36 
 37 
MR. PERRET:  You don’t?  The captain and crew does not keep 38 

fish, does not take fish?  Is that what you’re saying? 39 
 40 
MR. SAPP:  No, sir, I do not do it inshore or offshore.  That’s 41 

just personal preference, but I felt that the grouper limits for 42 
a party paying on my boat at twenty fish was plenty. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  I have one follow-up.  Unfortunately, Captain 45 

Bryant, who sent the email, is not here, but he, in his email, 46 
said he’s got a 10 percent rule where we keep no more than 10 47 
percent of our catch and this rule is seldom met. 48 
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He says his clients are happy with just, and this is a quote 1 
now, “one grouper or snapper to take home.”  Are most of your 2 
clients happy with one or two fish or do they want a total bag? 3 
 4 
MR. SAPP:  Most of my clients are going for the experience.  If 5 

they have the opportunity to take home a bag limit and they’re 6 
thinking in the same way I’m thinking, that bag limit is there 7 
for a reason.   8 
 9 
It’s not hurting the resource and the guy may have a family of 10 
six and he wants to freeze a little bit of fish and he’s 11 
spending a lot of money to go fishing and I think he’s entitled 12 
to what everyone else is legally entitled to. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members and members of the public, we 15 

are going to take a ten-minute break and then come back to 16 
public testimony. 17 
 18 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, will you please take your 21 

seats?  We’re going to continue with public testimony.  The next 22 
speaker will be Jim Zurbrick and following him will be Bob 23 
Benton.   24 
 25 
While Mr. Zurbrick is coming up to the mike, I again want to 26 
encourage those of you who are speaking today to not just 27 
address your concerns regarding the interim rule, but also give 28 
us some reaction to the alternatives that are in the framework 29 
action that we will be considering in September. 30 
 31 
MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  My name is Jim Zurbrick and I appreciate you 32 

all allowing me to speak today.  First about the rule, the 33 
framework rule, the captain and crew should be able to keep a 34 
bag limit.  Obviously if you have a fishing license and you go 35 
out, it really shouldn’t matter. 36 
 37 
There are times you can fish also, but it is a bag limit that’s 38 
given to everybody that’s either a resident or a non-resident 39 
and you’re allowed to have it and it should continue. 40 
 41 
As far as setting a grouper limit for 2006 as far as red 42 
grouper, I’m a firm believer that two, status quo, what we have 43 
now.  I’ve seen an improvement, but in 2004 we were cut from 44 
five red groupers to two red groupers.  We took a tremendous hit 45 
and you’ve heard that testimony also. 46 
 47 
 48 
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In the area that I live in, up in Steinhatchee, of course, gag 1 
is predominant, but red groupers have made a terrific comeback 2 
in the last three or four years.  People that used to argue that 3 
they didn’t catch any red groupers up in the Pan Handle now are 4 
realizing that there is a cycle and hurricanes, of course, 5 
attributed to that a few years back and with the red snapper, we 6 
have a red snapper fishery up there now that’s pretty 7 
unbelievable. 8 
 9 
In 1999, 2000, and 2001, when all the testimony was going on 10 
against the longline gear, I remember all the people that were 11 
the longline representatives said that the recreational folks, 12 
you were going to get yours and it looks like that way.  It 13 
looks like eventually when you start cutting it whittles down to 14 
the last group. 15 
 16 
I see what’s happening.  Of course, we all need to take 17 
cutbacks.  If the data is correct and we really do need to have 18 
cutbacks, then, of course, you can’t argue the fact that’s what 19 
you’ve got to do, but the data, of course, that you’ve heard is 20 
questionable.  Everybody is questioning it. 21 
 22 
I talked to Dr. Crabtree here at the break and he keeps hearing 23 
that 1,300 surveys and that’s a number that folks feel is the 24 
amount of surveys that were done in 2004.  The public has been 25 
misinformed.  He has heard it and other folks have too. 26 
 27 
I’ve personally been in the business a long time and I get the 28 
charterboat surveys, but, of course, they ask me about effort.  29 
They don’t ask me about what I caught.  We’ve had two fish 30 
samplers in four years in Steinhatchee.  It’s the top gag 31 
producing area, Carrabelle and Steinhatchee, in the entire Gulf.  32 
You would think there would be a few more fish samplers.  Of 33 
course, that’s done by the state. 34 
 35 
The data that suggests that we’ve caught three million pounds of 36 
red grouper, it appears wrong, based on the fact that if we 37 
caught 1.3 million pounds the prior year before that, I haven’t 38 
seen that kind of increase, especially with the hurricanes last 39 
year.  That’s the fact of that. 40 
 41 
I haven’t seen it and I fish a lot.  I produce a lot of folks on 42 
my boat and we go out for two days.  The double bag limit is 43 
important on my boat.  People are not going to pay me to go two 44 
days.   45 
 46 
If you’re lucky enough to catch your five grouper the first day 47 
and you come back and it’s a two-day trip, it’s hard to target a 48 
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lot of other species, especially if you’re going to continue to 1 
catch the groupers. 2 
 3 
That’s about really all I have to say.  To tell you the truth, I 4 
have one other thing.  I came down here from Steinhatchee and I 5 
was all set to yell and scream, but I’ll tell you what.  I 6 
really do think that this council believes that this data is 7 
wrong also.  I got that feeling, just in the tone, that they 8 
know, but it is the best available. 9 
 10 
There is a time that you just have to say this just ain’t right, 11 
this just is not right.  Status quo might be what to do or 12 
obviously the FWC feels -- That’s how you’re going to get your 13 
support, because you really don’t want to get into the old 14 
pissing match with the FWC and the Coast Guard trying to enforce 15 
this issue.  It’s going to be a tough one.  We need a joint 16 
effort on the enforcement and on regulations. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zurbrick.  Mr. Adams has a 19 

question for you. 20 
 21 
MR. ADAMS:  I was curious.  Do you have a saltwater dealer or 22 

saltwater products license? 23 
 24 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Yes. 25 

 26 
MR. ADAMS:  Some of the fish that the captain and crew catch do 27 

you sell? 28 
 29 
MR. ZURBRICK:  You can’t sell fish off a recreational trip, but 30 

what has happened is, and a lot of the charter guys have to do 31 
the same thing, is you have to go out for one day and not make 32 
any money trying to fish because of what’s going to happen with 33 
the IFQs coming down. 34 
 35 
If they were to close red grouper fishing and red snappers 36 
closed recreationally in November and December and you had a 37 
commercial license, if the season was still open commercially, 38 
then you can go that way.   39 
 40 
As it is, the poor people that only have -- If we end up with 41 
permanent closures for grouper and red snapper continues and 42 
then possibly more closures for amberjacks, then you’re going to 43 
see that having both licenses is heaven sent.   44 
 45 
You’re going to be on your knees every night thanking God that 46 
when the closure happens for recreational that you can go  47 
 48 
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commercial fishing, but that only works if one or the other is 1 
open at any one given time. 2 
 3 
This year if you put the emergency rule in, it looks like the 4 
commercial is going to close in October and if red snapper 5 
closes, no one is going to go red snapper fishing commercially 6 
with a 200-pound limit other than just to keep a quota. 7 
 8 
Roy Williams at a meeting up in Mobile or Destin last year went 9 
on about the IFQs and he brought it up and I remember that 10 
everyone started to agree that IFQs is the way to go.  If you 11 
don’t have a catch history, your commercial permit if you don’t 12 
have any landings -- 13 
 14 
A lot of the guys are forced to go out and sell one day of 15 
commercial trips and go out and spend -- Especially with fuel 16 
the way it is and the argument is they’re not serious.  Well, 17 
no, they are serious.  They want to save that because of what’s 18 
happening with the recreational fishery now with the closures.  19 
You’re going to need that commercial permit. 20 
 21 
That’s why having the dual licenses and I know there were 22 
discussions about doing something with that, but the bottom line 23 
is the person that has both will be in a better position if 24 
we’re going to have closures. 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Zurbrick, for coming down.  I have 27 

just a quick question.  You mentioned the FWC.  Do you support 28 
the rule that they currently have out now? 29 
 30 
MR. ZURBRICK:  The rule meaning the proposed rule that they want 31 

to enforce and I guess it took effect yesterday of one grouper? 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  The FWC rule, the Florida Wildlife Commission. 34 

 35 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Yes, well their rule is they want to go ahead and 36 

they’re going to have a one fish -- They’re not going to change 37 
the rule.  As far as I know, they’re going to leave it at two 38 
and a five aggregate, but they are willing to go to one red 39 
grouper and support that if that’s what the council did with no 40 
closure. 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  You would support that? 43 

 44 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Yes, I would support that because what happened 45 

is that’s obviously a happy medium versus a closure. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to clarify that the commission has 1 

not taken any action on the rule yet.  They were willing to do 2 
it if that was the NMFS action and they directed the executive 3 
director to lower our rule to one as well, but we haven’t done 4 
it, but would do it if that was the NMFS action. 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  Thanks for being here.  Can you estimate for me 7 

what you think your release mortality is on red grouper? 8 
 9 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Being a dive boat and a fishing boat, we get a 10 

chance to -- We’ve done our own surveys.  A lot of people on the 11 
boat have been there with me and we’ve fished spots and went to 12 
the bottom and looked and what a red grouper does or any grouper 13 
or any fish, it hides when it gets down, if it makes it down. 14 
 15 
It’s not just the mortality of what you do to a fish at the 16 
surface, but it’s the porpoise, it’s the barracuda, it’s all the 17 
predators.  On my boat particularly, everyone is pretty 18 
impressed.  Everyone has hypodermic needles and we vent every 19 
fish. 20 
 21 
There are no hooks that are pulled out of fish mouths.  That’s 22 
why we go through a lot of hooks.  We leave the hooks in the 23 
mouths.  Obviously they’re not going to be there if they’re down 24 
deep.  We don’t try to get them out. 25 
 26 
My mortality, I believe, is a lot better than the average 27 
recreational.  Most recreational people don’t have venting tools 28 
and a lot of commercial guys don’t have the venting tools 29 
either.  You just can’t stick their air bladder.  You’ve got to 30 
go up through their pectoral fin and you’ve got to do it 31 
properly.  I buy those needles by the hundred. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zurbrick.  The next speaker 34 

will be Bob Benton and he will be followed by Pam Baker. 35 
 36 
MR. BOB BENTON:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you 37 

today.  I’m not a good speaker, as Dr. Crabtree knows.  I’ll try 38 
to keep my emotions in check.  I represent Real Fast Charters, a 39 
one-man operation, me and my hungry family. 40 
 41 
I will verify it because I happened to go with Mr. Zurbrick and 42 
I mate for him and yes, he goes through 300 or 400 or 500 hooks 43 
a trip because I have to put them on and off. 44 
 45 
This data that my tax money paid for to be put before me is an 46 
insult.  A lot of people say they don’t have an education and 47 
I’m not a public speaker, but I’m a mechanical engineer and I’ve 48 
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got a degree in psychology and you’re telling me that I’m 1 
stupid.  The only person in the world that’s allowed to do that 2 
is my wife and she’s not here today. 3 
 4 
This data is collected by NOAA.  I have to get this out and read 5 
it.  You people had a NOAA boat in my town, dynamic 6 
Steinhatchee, no red light, Dollar General, and this boat worked 7 
our little town for probably three weeks or four weeks maybe.  8 
There were some young people on that boat.   9 
 10 
Everybody has to start out and nobody can start out old like me, 11 
but I’ve got socks older than those people that haven’t even got 12 
holes in them.  These people are collecting the data that’s 13 
going to put me at Wal-Mart.  Therefore, I’m not a happy camper. 14 
 15 
These people were putting out traps, of which I can verify and 16 
give you GPS numbers and I could get a letter from parties and 17 
attorneys that were on my boat and witnessed this and I’ve got 18 
pictures of it that these traps were put in thirty or thirty-19 
five-feet of water and allowed to soak for six hours.  It don’t 20 
work, people.   21 
 22 
I’ve put bait traps in and left them longer than that.  You take 23 
and open up a bank vault, a good crook ain’t going to run right 24 
in and get it. 25 
 26 
This is the data, people, that’s helping close down the 27 
fisheries for people that not only depend on it for their 28 
livelihoods, depend on it for their recreational use, depend on 29 
it to make their living.  You’re just not talking about putting 30 
Bob Benton out of business, but you’re talking about Motel 6 and 31 
you’re talking about restaurants. 32 
 33 
I know that your job is to protect the natural resources and I 34 
asked this at the last meeting and I would really like for 35 
somebody to tell me this because I’m stupid, but where in the 36 
government food chain do I fit if I am not a natural resource 37 
paying taxes?  Where am I at? 38 
 39 
The way it’s put to me, just being a fisherman and just being a 40 
charter captain, I am lower than whale poop and that’s at the 41 
bottom of the ocean.  What are you people going to do for me?  42 
You’ve told me what you’re going to do to me.   43 
 44 
You’ve had subsidies for everybody in the world.  Even FEMA will 45 
take in a federal emergency and pay me unemployment when there’s 46 
a hurricane, but, ladies and gentlemen, you are creating a  47 
 48 



 64 

disaster.  You’re creating something that’s going to be long-1 
term. 2 
 3 
You can’t take and go to Home Depot and buy some wood and nails 4 
and fix up what you’re doing.  This is going to be long-term, 5 
longer than I’ve got left, and I’m sorry to say that because if 6 
not, I’ve got no problem with going and getting some boxing 7 
gloves and fighting this thing from now on and that’s all I’ve 8 
got to say, ladies and gentlemen. 9 
 10 
As recreational fishermen and the charter people, we do have 11 
some rights and if you can come up with some good figures and 12 
justify them, we’ll go along with them because when you cut me 13 
back to one red grouper, how many grouper do you think people 14 
are going to kill trying to get that one? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Benton, thank you for your comments.  Your 17 

time is up.  The next speaker is Pam Baker and she will be 18 
followed by Eric Schmidt. 19 
 20 
MS. PAM BAKER:  My name is Pam Baker and I’m representing 21 

Environmental Defense.  On the issue of commercial trip limits, 22 
I wanted to note that I don’t believe, and I think the council 23 
has discussed this, that the trip limits won’t effectively 24 
control catches over the long-term and because of that, I 25 
encourage you to get the grouper IFQ planning underway as 26 
quickly as possible. 27 
 28 
This means getting the Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel up and running 29 
as soon as possible and getting the Red Snapper IFQ program 30 
adopted and implemented as soon as possible so that it can serve 31 
as a model. 32 
 33 
On recreational fishing, I’m worried that the grouper fishery is 34 
heading down the same sort of road that the recreational red 35 
snapper fishery is in with small bag limits and a short fishing 36 
season and I think everyone agrees that’s not a good place to 37 
be. 38 
 39 
I’m also worried that the proposals in the regulatory amendment 40 
won’t stop this progress toward this problem over the long-term.  41 
I don’t have the answer.  I think perhaps what you might try is 42 
to convene a special group. 43 
 44 
I think you have plenty of volunteers out here to work out a 45 
plan to match the grouper catch with a year-round season that 46 
people are looking for and to find a way to do that and maybe  47 
 48 
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you want to do the same thing for snapper to try to get to that 1 
type of system that everyone can be pleased with.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Any questions?  Thank 4 

you.  The next speaker is Eric Schmidt and he will be followed 5 
by Mike Crawford. 6 
 7 
MR. ERIC SCHMIDT:  Thank you, Madam Chairman and members of the 8 

council.  My name is Eric Schmidt, a member of the Gulf of 9 
Mexico fishery AP.  For seven years, I’ve attended meetings and 10 
this MRFSS survey data has been a very contentious issue. 11 
 12 
If one benefit is going to be derived from this debate, I 13 
certainly hope that we’re going to have a serious improvement in 14 
the MRFSS survey program.  I have read the letter that the Gulf 15 
Council sent to the National Resource Council and your 16 
recommendations on the improvements in the MRFSS survey process 17 
and I seriously hope that the National Marine Fisheries Service 18 
headquarters in Silver Springs considers these recommendations. 19 
 20 
As everyone in the State of Florida knows, we’re going through a 21 
period of exponential growth and this issue is going to come up 22 
again and again and again and until this system is repaired, 23 
we’re going to have these discussions over and over. 24 
 25 
On the subject of trip limits, SOFA and GFA are in discussions.  26 
I have submitted a request to Joe Ohop at FWRI and I understand 27 
you’ll take final action at the next meeting.  At that time, we 28 
will have a proposal to present to the council.  Since we’re 29 
taking 20 percent fewer trips this year and catching 30 percent 30 
more fish, we need to ensure that we are going to be able to 31 
fish year-round.  Thank you. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Schmidt.  The next speaker is 34 

Mike Crawford and he will be followed by Bennie Falco.  Is Mike 35 
Crawford in the room?  Is Bennie Falco in the room?  Mr. Falco 36 
is not in the room.  Is G.J. Beetge in the room?  Next we’re 37 
going to move to Jim Gillespie.  Is he in the room?   38 
 39 
MR. JIM GILLESPIE:  I’m Jim Gillespie from Sarasota, Florida.  40 

I’m a private fisherman.  I don’t represent any particular 41 
organization.   42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Sorry, Mr. Gillespie.  Thank you for making an 44 

attempt.  Kevin Belington is next.  Is Kevin in the room?  Then 45 
we will move to Gordon Mull.  Is he in the room? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  If you would, I would suggest we come back to Mr. 1 

Gillespie in a few minutes, please. 2 
 3 
MR. GORDON MULL:  My name is Gordon Mull and I’ve been asked to 4 

represent the West Coast of Florida Party Boat Association, 5 
which is fourteen party boats, approximately 200,000 anglers, 6 
280 employees, and about $4 million in taxes.  Locally, Getaway 7 
Marina, here at Fort Myers Beach, two party boats and five 8 
private charterboats, a lot of people that their lives depend on 9 
it. 10 
 11 
I have one question.  In the telemarketing calls and the data 12 
collected, is there an equation that you take number of 13 
fishermen times hours fished equal the fish caught?  Is there an 14 
equation that you come up with that data? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Mull, Mr. Kennedy has downloaded a twelve-17 

page summary of how all the calculations are made and he’s 18 
making copies of it, double-sided copies, to make -- 19 
 20 
MR. MULL:  I know it’s simplistic to ask that. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think it’s a more complicated answer than 23 

you’re looking for. 24 
 25 
MR. MULL:  You can’t just say that there is some type of 26 

equation? 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Simpson or Ms. Walker, can you give a 29 

simple answer? 30 
 31 
MR. SIMPSON:  It is a statistically valid sample that’s 32 

extrapolated. 33 
 34 
MR. MULL:  I’m not trying to simplify it.  I’m just looking to 35 

see if there’s some type of equation by number of fishermen 36 
times hours fished equals fish caught. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  On the charterboat survey that the states conduct, 39 

they’ll ask you how many passengers fished that day and how many 40 
hours you had your lines in the water and, Larry, correct me if 41 
I’m wrong, but I think they ask the same thing on the intercepts 42 
with the private anglers on when they left the dock and -- 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Gordon, back to you. 45 

 46 
MR. MULL:  I’m very familiar with the telemarketing campaign 47 

because I don’t believe there’s any randomness to it because I 48 
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get called every week because I’m one of the people that say we 1 
had ninety-five people today times six hours fishing and I think 2 
they like those number to try and come up with a -- Trust me, I 3 
can tell you how many red grouper we caught and I guarantee you 4 
that it’s not what they’re saying it is. 5 
 6 
That being said, our biggest point of contention is that I don’t 7 
believe the data is accurate at all.  We do get the people from 8 
FWC at our docks because we do have a large number of boats.  9 
They’re great people and they work very hard and they do the 10 
best that they can, but I’m not sure that the data in the 11 
telemarketing campaign is even close to accurate.   12 
 13 
That being said, our contention is that bag limits, reduction in 14 
bag limits, are things that you can deal with, but a total 15 
closure is something that is going to have a huge effect on not 16 
only the party boat business, but for us personally, the private 17 
charter businesses, and the five captains that we have that have 18 
a total of 145 years of experience that support their families 19 
with their boat.  Two months without an income is a lot to ask 20 
for.  That’s what our proposal is. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Gordon.  Any questions? 23 

 24 
MS. WALKER:  Gordon, in our efforts to obtain better data, and 25 

this council does want better data, I would ask you if those 26 
boats would be willing to do logbooks in order for us to 27 
estimate the number of fish and anglers and lines in the water 28 
and if you would be willing to participate in a program like 29 
that. 30 
 31 
MR. MULL:  I know for our boat we do keep a logbook.  We’re 32 

required to and they ask to see it quite frequently.  That’s not 33 
in conjunction with the telemarketing campaign.  That’s when the 34 
representatives show up at the dock. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  You are targeted by the survey because you’re a 37 

charterboat and the charterboat survey is separate from the 38 
random-digit-dialing survey that goes to other people.  On top 39 
of all of that, as you mentioned, there’s the headboat survey 40 
which is filled out by headboat owners where they send it to us 41 
and tell us what you caught. 42 
 43 
I can tell you that the headboat survey also shows a similar 44 
increase in red grouper catches between 2003 and 2004, as the 45 
MRFSS survey does.  The two signals coming from the two surveys 46 
are very similar, but you are targeted because you’re part of 47 
the charterboat survey and headboat and so that’s different. 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Captain Mull, does the West Coat Party Boat 1 

Association represent headboats primarily or are you a mixture 2 
of charter and headboat both? 3 
 4 
MR. MULL:  I was asked by the president of the West Coast 5 

Headboat Association, Ed Hubbard, to speak on their behalf.  6 
He’s not here and not here able to be here because they’re up in 7 
Tampa.  I’m also speaking for the marina that I represent here 8 
locally, which has a mixture of headboats and charterboats. 9 
 10 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You yourself are a charterboat fisherman? 11 

 12 
MR. MULL:  I am not personally.  I own the marina where we have 13 

five charterboats and two headboats that run out of our marina.  14 
In addition to that, I was asked to represent the West Coast 15 
Florida Headboat Association. 16 
 17 
To address a point, as I mentioned, I get called every week for 18 
the telemarketing campaign and never once am I asked what we 19 
catch, never once.  They want to know how many fishermen we 20 
have, how many hours we fished, how far offshore were you. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s because that call is to get the effort.  23 

Let me just go through a few numbers.  The household survey, and 24 
this is all on the west coast of Florida in 2004, over 42,000 25 
households were contacted and of those, over 4,000 reported 26 
saltwater fishing. 27 
 28 
We contact approximately 120 charterboats weekly in the 29 
charterboat survey.  In 2004, we did over 4,000 charterboat 30 
operator interviews, we did over 10,000 charterboat angler 31 
interviews, and we did over 14,000 private rental boat angler 32 
interviews.   33 
 34 
I just want to give those numbers because I keep hearing a lot 35 
of numbers tossed around that I don’t know where they come from, 36 
but those are roughly the numbers of folk.  We do contact a 37 
significant portion of the charter fleet every week, as you’re 38 
well aware. 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I wanted to find out what are your peak months 41 

here for grouper fishing?  What are the key months for you guys? 42 
 43 
MR. MULL:  It’s July, in the summer. 44 

 45 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The summer months? 46 

 47 
 48 
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DR. CLAVERIE:  Mr. Mull, thank you.  Do the headboats go out 1 

more often in worse weather than the charterboats do?  Is one of 2 
them larger and more sea kindly than the other? 3 
 4 
MR. MULL:  I can only speak for our marina and I would say 5 

generally there are some days when the headboats can go out in a 6 
little rougher weather than the smaller boats can, yes. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is David Trakimas.  Is David 9 

Trakimas here?  Are you going to pass?  Okay.  The next speaker 10 
is Wright Taylor.  Is Wright Taylor here?  He will be followed 11 
by Ralph Allen. 12 
 13 
MR. WRIGHT TAYLOR:  My name is Wright Taylor and I’m the 14 

President of the Coastal Conservation Association, Naples 15 
Chapter, and I would like to say that I support what Mr. Ted 16 
Forsgren spoke of earlier and the CCA supporting FWC’s idea.  17 
Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Taylor.  Ralph Allen is next 20 

and he will be followed by Martin Fisher. 21 
 22 
MR. RALPH ALLEN:  Thanks for the opportunity to address the 23 

council.  My name is Ralph Allen and I’m a for-hire boat 24 
operator out of a little town called Pontagorda, which is about 25 
thirty miles north of here.  I’m also speaking today on behalf 26 
of Florida Sportsman Magazine, for which I’m a regional editor. 27 
 28 
As of yesterday, the recreational red grouper anglers in the 29 
Gulf have seen their bag limit dropped from five fish to one 30 
fish in the course of just a little bit over a year’s time.  We 31 
feel that this action by itself should be sufficient to meet 32 
recreational target levels of landings going forward in time and 33 
we support the continuance of that bag limit. 34 
 35 
We would like to see the council and the National Marine 36 
Fisheries Service take action to halt the implementation of the 37 
looming November and December of 2005 closure of the 38 
recreational grouper fishery. 39 
 40 
As we know, this closure was prompted largely by the huge spike 41 
in the 2004 landings of red grouper, as reported by MRFSS, which 42 
very few people in the fishery actually believe is a real spike 43 
in actual landings, especially now that it looks like the early 44 
reports from your 2005 MRFSS make it appear as though the 2005 45 
landings are going to fall back more in line with the years 46 
previous to 2004. 47 
 48 
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It makes it look like the responsible action would be to do 1 
whatever it takes to table the looming closure.  If allowed to 2 
proceed, the closure is going to have a major financial impact 3 
on the recreational fishing and tourism industries, as you’ve 4 
heard over and over again today, with very little net benefit to 5 
the actual fish stock. 6 
 7 
There are a lot of boats that specialize in grouper that are not 8 
going to be able to fish in what’s normally a very lucrative 9 
time for them, over the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays, and 10 
so the timing on this is tough for the for-hire boats, which I 11 
can speak to. 12 
 13 
In general, it just seems that taking millions of dollars of 14 
fishing and tourism expenditures off the table to limit the 15 
landings of a sector of the fishery that’s allocated less than 16 
20 percent of the harvest does not seem to equate to managing 17 
the fishery to the best benefit to the nation and thank you for 18 
your time. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Allen.  Mr. Williams has a 21 

question for you. 22 
 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Ralph, you failed to note that you are on our 24 

Reef Fish AP and have been for about as long as I can remember. 25 
 26 
MR. ALLEN:  A little over ten years. 27 

 28 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What are the key months for you fishing out of 29 

Pontagorda for red grouper? 30 
 31 
MR. ALLEN:  Our red grouper months are mostly summer.  June, 32 

July, and August are probably the three months where we land the 33 
most red grouper.  In the fall, we switch over and fish more 34 
gags as they move inshore, starting in about mid-November. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Allen, what was your comment about the early 37 

waves of the MRFSS survey?  You said something about 2005 early 38 
waves and it seems like they would put things more in line with 39 
-- 40 
 41 
MR. ALLEN:  My understanding is that, and Dr. Crabtree can 42 

probably speak to this, but my understanding is that the early 43 
2005 numbers, while they’re higher than 2003, are far lower than 44 
2004, which makes it seem as though, with limited data so far, 45 
that 2005 is likely to come in much lower than 2004, which makes 46 
it more likely, in my opinion, that we’ll look back on 2004 as  47 
 48 
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an outlier in the data when we get a few more years down the 1 
line. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with you that 2004 was unusual and so 4 

what we’ve always done is try to average across some years and 5 
so we’ve never assumed that 2004 landings would continue and 6 
we’ve never figured the need for reductions based just on 2004. 7 
 8 
You’re correct that the preliminary numbers we have for Waves 1 9 
and 2, which is January, February, March and April, are down 10 
substantially from where they were in 2004, but they’re still 11 
higher than 2003, 2002, and 2001. 12 
 13 
In the regulatory amendment that they’re working on now, what 14 
they’re trying to do is look at the average catch over the past 15 
three or four years and see what would have to be done based on 16 
that average catch in order to bring it in line with the target 17 
catch level that’s in the amendment.  We’re not assuming that 18 
2004 is going to continue and we’ve never expected that 2004 19 
would be repeated. 20 
 21 
MR. ALLEN:  By the same token, I suspect that had we had 2003 or 22 

slightly higher level landings in 2004 that we wouldn’t have had 23 
a closure proposed for 2005.  That’s just my suspicion. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Had we had 2003 level landings in 2004, we would 26 

be pretty close or almost right at the target levels that we 27 
were trying to hit. 28 
 29 
MR. ALLEN:  It is the spike in the 2004 MRFSS reported landings 30 

that are driving the closure that we’re looking at in November 31 
and December. 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  2003 was down some from the previous couple of 34 

years and so when you look at it on balance across all those 35 
years, you still come out with an average catch that is higher 36 
than the target. 37 
 38 
MR. ALLEN:  I don’t think you can get away from the fact that 39 

it’s the 2004 spike. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Allen. 42 

 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Allen, thank you for coming.  Are you aware 44 

that we’re using an indicator species and if the gag had been 45 
reached that we would have still shut down the shallow-water 46 
grouper and that this council has now grouped the shallow-water 47 
grouper species together and the deepwater grouper species and 48 
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when one of those are reached the entire complex is shut down?  1 
Are you aware of that? 2 
 3 
MR. ALLEN:  Is that on the commercial side or the recreational 4 

side? 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding it would apply to both. 7 

 8 
MR. ALLEN:  I thought that was commercial only, I thought. 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, on the deepwater side, with the deepwater 11 

fishery, even on the commercial side that’s an aggregate quota.  12 
There’s no indicator species and that quota is combined landings 13 
for all deepwater grouper and when that’s reached, it shuts 14 
down. 15 
 16 
On the commercial fishery side, there are two quotas.  There is 17 
the red grouper quota and the shallow-water aggregate quota and 18 
the fishery closes whichever one of those is reached first. 19 
 20 
On the recreational fishery, we’ve never set up any sort of 21 
indicator species for that.  What we’ve done here is try to 22 
figure what sorts of reduction would be needed to bring the red 23 
grouper catches in line, but we also took some actions on the 24 
other grouper in order to deal with bycatch issues and other 25 
types of things that we discussed at the May meeting. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree and thank you, Mr. 28 

Allen.  The next speaker is Martin Fisher and he will be 29 
followed by Bill Tucker. 30 
 31 
MR. MARTIN FISHER:  Good afternoon, Madam Chair, council 32 

members, esteemed National Marine Fisheries staff and folks.  My 33 
name is Martin Fisher and I’m here today representing myself and 34 
my family and interests in the retail, wholesale, and commercial 35 
aspects of the grouper fishery. 36 
 37 
I also represent a growing number of fellow fishermen who are 38 
not represented by any particular group that are concerned about 39 
several of the issues before us today. 40 
 41 
In terms of the amendment that you guys are considering and the 42 
trip limit, we’re very concerned about the trip limit issue 43 
because today, according to NMFS and Phil Steele, we’re 44 
approximately 30 percent ahead of last year’s catch rate in 45 
grouper. 46 
 47 
 48 
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If you extrapolate the numbers out, even though we’ve already 1 
triggered to a 5,500-pound trip limit, it’s very possible that 2 
we will not achieve November 15th as a closure for this year for 3 
the shallow-water grouper fishery.  As we all know, deepwater 4 
closed early. 5 
 6 
We would like to propose that another alternative be added to 7 
the four alternatives you have for trip limits.  In light of 8 
that, we would support Alternative Number 4, but we believe it 9 
would be a hardship on the longline industry to go from 7,500 to 10 
3,500. 11 
 12 
We think we would be better served by the combined thought of at 13 
least eighty-two of the longline fleet that signed a petition 14 
last year that said they wanted a 5,500-pound trip limit that 15 
would go and coincide or follow the idea that the council staff 16 
produced for you guys when you were trying to decide on 17 
Secretarial Amendment 1.  You guys didn’t finish the amendment. 18 
 19 
The other thing I’m really concerned about is that everybody 20 
here today seems to be a little bit color blind.  We’re all 21 
talking about red grouper and reducing bag limits in the 22 
recreational fishery. 23 
 24 
I think that the FWCC is very well intentioned and I do support 25 
their idea that we do not have a closure this year on the 26 
recreational side in terms of the two months in question, but I 27 
do not support the idea of five aggregate and one red grouper, 28 
primarily because we’re facing a stock assessment in gag next 29 
year. 30 
 31 
We’ve already experienced hurricane fish from Dennis and there’s 32 
a preponderance of gag grouper that has been landed that is 33 
unusual for this time of year and I believe that if you guys are 34 
going to follow the FWCC recommendation and ask NMFS to rescind 35 
the two-month closure that you at least hold the gag catch at 36 
three, as the previous bag limit was, two red and three gag, 37 
because to keep five as an aggregate and one as red grouper, 38 
you’re putting undue pressure on the gag.  Thank you very much. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Fisher.  Dr. Crabtree has a 41 

question. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks, Mr. Fisher.  You referred to hurricane 44 

fish and I know last year when we had the council meeting in 45 
Panama City shortly I think after Hurricane Ivan and so we had 46 
all the hurricanes come through and we heard a lot of people get 47 
up and testify about hurricane fish.  What we heard was that 48 
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these hurricanes create big bites of fish and very high catch 1 
rates.  Has that been your experience? 2 
 3 
MR. FISHER:  Particularly in gag grouper.  It does happen to 4 

some extent with red grouper.  I know that right now, as I just 5 
testified, we’ve already experienced a surge of fish that we 6 
would call hurricane fish. 7 
 8 
I have a bandit boat, a vertical line boat, no longline gear 9 
associated, that had to come in because of the current trip 10 
limit.  He was a vertical line boat that had to come back to the 11 
dock and he had four more days to fish and he landed fifty-some-12 
hundred pounds of fish.  He was under the 5,500, obviously. 13 
 14 
That is very unusual for August or late July.  A typical bandit 15 
trip in late July or early August is about 2,500 pounds.  16 
However, other bandit vessels or vertical line guys that were 17 
experiencing the same hurricane fish, or bite as you would say, 18 
did experience an increase in red grouper landings. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  That was consistent with the testimony we got 21 

last year, which was that there were very high catch rates of 22 
fish and we heard that from a lot of the commercial folks at a 23 
council meeting. 24 
 25 
I even got an email from the Panama City Boatmen’s Association 26 
that said that the increased availability of red and gag grouper 27 
and the catch of these fish have increased dramatically over 28 
historical and traditional levels.  The point I’m making is that 29 
the testimony we heard last year was that there were lots of 30 
fish being caught. 31 
 32 
MR. FISHER:  May I ask if that was red and black or gag? 33 

 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  The email I have here refers to red and gag 35 

specifically. 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  You started your comments talking about the 38 

alternatives to the commercial trip limits.  Did I understand 39 
you correctly to say you would prefer an Alternative 5 of a flat 40 
5,500-pound limit throughout the year? 41 
 42 
MR. FISHER:  Yes, sir. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I have a card from James McCool who says he 45 

does not want to speak.  I have a card from Thomas Faille who 46 
says he does not want to speak.  The next speaker is Bill Tucker 47 
and he will be followed by Dan Biggs. 48 
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MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker.  I’m a rod and reel 1 

commercial grouper fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  I 2 
represent somewhat of a loose-knit group of independent 3 
fishermen.   4 
 5 
We all kick some money into a kitty and that helps defer my 6 
costs on these trips so that we can get some representation.  We 7 
do this so that we can get some representation and otherwise we 8 
don’t think we get it. 9 
 10 
As far as the regulatory amendment, we support Alternative 4 on 11 
the trip limits, which is 7,500 that goes once you hit 50 12 
percent to 3,500 pounds, because that’s the one that’s designed, 13 
if there isn’t any ramped up effort in the number of trips, that 14 
may get us to a year-round season. 15 
 16 
I’m open-minded to a single trip limit, whether it’s 5,500 or 17 
whatever it is.  That alternative is not there, but if you were 18 
to come up with one trip limit that approached the year-round 19 
season, that would be fine. 20 
 21 
Primarily I like the trip limit idea not because I’m a big fan 22 
of trip limits, but until we develop IFQs in the grouper 23 
fishery, we need some type of short-term measure that will 24 
extend the season. 25 
 26 
There’s currently a buy-out going on that’s designed for a 27 
short-term measure.  However, the debt service on that buyout is 28 
going to last for thirty-five years.  If we need a short-term 29 
measure, then let’s use a trip limit because it really is a 30 
short-term measure, but we need to move forward on the IFQs. 31 
 32 
The idea of paying long-term debt service for short-term benefit 33 
is not a good, sound business decision.  I have a hard time 34 
believing that the congressmen are actually going to go along 35 
with this program.   36 
 37 
I’m not so sure it’s been -- The buy-back plan has not been 38 
widely advertised and there’s been no input and it has not been 39 
a public meeting, in my opinion.  It was told to me that it was 40 
not a public meeting. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Bill, we’re particularly interested today in 43 

the framework action and the interim rule. 44 
 45 
MR. TUCKER:  I’m trying to tell you that that’s the reason that 46 

I’m supporting the trip limits, Alternative Number 4, is because 47 
we need a short-term measure until we develop IFQs and I don’t 48 
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think that the buy-back is a good, sound business decision for a 1 
short-term project.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Tucker?  Thank you, 4 

Bill.  The next speaker is Dan Biggs and he will be followed by 5 
Robert Gutierrez. 6 
 7 
MR. DAN BIGGS:  Thank you, Madam Chairman and council.  My name 8 

is Dan Biggs.  I’ve lived here in Florida since 1971.  It’s a 9 
beautiful state that we all share.  I’m in full support of the 10 
FRA.  I am a recreational scuba diver.  I get to see the other 11 
side of water.  I enjoy the spear fishing.  I’m actually a 12 
hunter and gatherer and we’re quite a large population. 13 
 14 
My experience with red grouper is they are about the stupidest 15 
fish that you’ve ever seen on the face of the Earth.  To tell 16 
you just a brief story, in the Keys one time I had just shot an 17 
amberjack and was trying to put the final kill on him and this 18 
stupid red grouper comes out and bites my fin and goes, hey, how 19 
about me and I said just a minute and I got my fish strung and I 20 
turned around and I popped him. 21 
 22 
There are a lot of people that are recreational divers that 23 
won’t even look at the red grouper because they’re so stupid.  I 24 
like fish. 25 
 26 
Being able to see the other side of water and the fish 27 
population anyplace that I go, the red grouper are abundant.  I 28 
don’t know about your numbers or statistics, but I don’t have 29 
to.  I’m a business owner here in Florida and whenever I get an 30 
opportunity, I try and hitchhike on a boat or I’ll take a 31 
charterboat and try and get out in the Gulf and get some fresh 32 
fish. 33 
 34 
For those of you that don’t know, when you go to the store and 35 
if you smell fish, don’t buy it.  Meet a scuba diver or a spear 36 
fisherman and get some fresh fish that’s really good. 37 
 38 
I guess I really don’t have a point except who I do support is 39 
FRA and I would like to make an observation or a point on the 40 
goliath grouper fish that at one point in time they were 41 
believed to be almost extinct and there were bans put on the 42 
goliath grouper.  They are the scuba diver’s enemy. 43 
 44 
I have been beaten up many times by four and five-hundred-pound 45 
goliath grouper while they’re trying to take a fish that I took 46 
a lot of time in stalking.  I would at some point in time, and 47 
it’s not on the agenda, but I would definitely like to see 48 
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goliath grouper -- Let us kill those goliath grouper one at a 1 
time. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We hear a lot from people who want to create a 4 

harvest season on goliath grouper, but do you have any other 5 
further comments on the red grouper issue at this point? 6 
 7 
MR. BIGGS:  No, that’s it.  Thank you. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Biggs?  Thank you, Mr. 10 

Biggs.  The next speaker is Robert Gutierrez and he will be 11 
followed by William Ward. 12 
 13 
MR. ROBERT GUTIERREZ:  Madam Chairman and council, my name is 14 

Bob Gutierrez.  I’m a private fisherman.  I just fish for 15 
myself.  I’m here from Fort Myers Beach and I also represent my 16 
company, Mid-Island Marina.  I’m in boat sales. 17 
 18 
Almost a year ago to the date this was the safest building on 19 
this island.  Last year when Hurricane Charlie came through, 20 
there was a big old manatee sitting right out here.  This island 21 
was underwater.  San Carlos Island where I live was underwater. 22 
 23 
I fish regularly.  I used to longline.  I quit longlining in 24 
1985 because I got tired of cutting up short fish and using them 25 
for bait.  Before the twenty-fathom rule, you used to sit here 26 
and watch the gear off our beach and you could not get a red 27 
grouper off our island at all. 28 
 29 
When they made the rule to go out to twenty fathoms, we are 30 
seeing a lot of short fish.  I do catch a few fish once in a 31 
while.  Now I’ll run out about sixty-four miles due west from 32 
here is 130 feet of water.  You’re outside of the twenty-fathom 33 
line.  If you catch a red grouper, you might get one or two big 34 
ones, but the shorts are gone and on the horizon are the 35 
longline boats. 36 
 37 
I am afraid what we are seeing here is the recreational 38 
fisherman is being targeted and what the people here do not 39 
realize is the economic impact of what we are going to see. 40 
 41 
The fisheries have worked on moving those longliners out to 42 
twenty fathoms.  I go out to 119 feet of water and I will pick 43 
up twenty shorts to every keeper I get.  You go past 120 feet of 44 
water, you’re not going to see a short fish.  They don’t exist 45 
because everything is taken up and everything is used. 46 
 47 
Now the financial impact.  The company I represent, Mid-Island 48 
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Marina, we lost one marina total in Pontagorda.  All the boats 1 
and the marina were gone.  Here, Pineland lost a marina.  I am 2 
out of here, Fort Myers Beach Marina, and I’ll tell you what, 3 
boat sales are going to die. 4 
 5 
We have not ordered any Shamrock fishing boats for 2006 because 6 
who is going to buy boats?  Where are these factory employees 7 
going to go when their factories are shut down?  It’s not only 8 
the fishing and the people. 9 
 10 
We have people coming here and buying boats and the whole 11 
economic structure of Florida is in danger.  In Alabama, 12 
Louisiana, Texas, your economics are going to be right there too 13 
because you’re supplying the parts for these boats we’re 14 
building and you are supplying the boats that are being sold 15 
here in Florida. 16 
 17 
This is a drastic, drastic situation.  I believe that our bag 18 
limit is proper.  I probably took fifteen or maybe eighteen 19 
grouper all of last year and that was it.  That was including -- 20 
No, that was actually 2004 and that was before Hurricane 21 
Charlie. 22 
 23 
After Hurricane Charlie -- I would like to address these 24 
hurricane fish.  I was out fifty-five miles a month after 25 
Hurricane Charlie and all I saw was black water and no fish.  I 26 
did not catch one grouper for six to eight weeks after Hurricane 27 
Charlie. 28 
 29 
The charterboats out of Fort Myers Beach will say the same thing 30 
I am saying.  The guys at Getaway know it.  The guys down here 31 
at Fishtail know it.  I don’t know where this information has 32 
come from, but this information is not right. 33 
 34 
I hear the telephone surveys and when they call fifty miles 35 
inland, what are they calling?  They’re asking about garfish and 36 
bass.  You went fishing?  What are you telling me, all the 37 
garfish, the crappie, and the bass are thrown in this mix?  It’s 38 
not true. 39 
 40 
Please, for the sanity of the State of Florida, I ask to have 41 
the bag limit where she was and let’s not have no closure.  If 42 
we have a closure, we’re going to see economic downfall that is 43 
tremendous to the State of Florida and the Gulf of Mexico. 44 
 45 
At that time, the only person who is going to step in will be 46 
Mr. President Bush when his industrialist friends that own these 47 
factories that are going to have to close are going to say, Mr. 48 
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Bush, what happened and why do we have to put all these people 1 
out of work.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Gutierrez.  The next speaker is 4 

William Ward and he will be followed by Jack Pearson. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Good afternoon, Madam Chairman and council 7 

members.  I appreciate the opportunity to address you.  I am 8 
here on behalf of the Gulf Fishermen’s Association, whose motto 9 
is to believe in sustainable fisheries and sustainable 10 
fishermen.  We joined those at the hip for a reason and I’m sure 11 
you can understand. 12 
 13 
Today, I wanted to address two issues, one based on the 14 
framework measure and the other one to address the recreational 15 
issue.  I think I’ll start with the less controversial one so 16 
that we can just move along with some particulars. 17 
 18 
Regarding the framework measure, Madam Chairman, we have met and 19 
discussed and not come up with a set specific recommendation to 20 
you at this time regarding the actual numeric value of a trip 21 
limit.   22 
 23 
I know that one thing that was universal from our board of 24 
directors meetings, and I’m a member of the board of directors, 25 
was that the 10,000-pound trip limit was not acceptable as a 26 
beginning threshold. 27 
 28 
We thought it was maybe too high to be effective, with one 29 
caveat though.  In fairness to the 10,000-pound trip limit, it 30 
didn’t begin until after the initial grouper closure and so we 31 
really haven’t seen a full year about it and so we don’t know 32 
the full effects of it, but in general, we didn’t believe it was 33 
set low enough to start with. 34 
 35 
There’s two other options that could be a possibility.  There’s 36 
in the 7,000 to 8,000-pound range to begin an initial trip limit 37 
and following up with somewhere in the neighborhood of a 5,000-38 
pound trip limit midseason.  That was one option that we 39 
discussed and, again, we didn’t take a formal vote on this, but 40 
it was kind of a consensus idea that that might be an idea. 41 
 42 
Another one, which may be something that staff can address and 43 
hopefully the council can help us with to better understand, is 44 
to emulate what takes place in the Pacific groundfish fishery in 45 
that, as I understand it and this is my understanding, they have 46 
quarterly evaluations of the landings of TAC and they can adjust  47 
 48 
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both up and down, not just always downward, but up or down on 1 
the trip limit based on what is available left in the TAC. 2 
 3 
That would, in essence, address some of the large boats concerns 4 
or the smaller boats concerns in the goal of making sure that we 5 
have the best chance to have a year-round fishery. 6 
 7 
Maybe we can look at the Pacific groundfish fleet on their trip 8 
limit and see if we can emulate that.  Again, I know that’s a 9 
short-term stopgap measure and we have other concerns in the 10 
fishery we want to address, but right now there’s a lot of 11 
people concerned about the short-term measures, one to three 12 
years out, before anything else can be implemented so that we 13 
can have more stability in our fishery. 14 
 15 
The second issue is more of a philosophical issue from our 16 
perspective as a commercial trade association.  We’ve taken the 17 
time to talk about this and we’ve put our slippers in the shoes 18 
of the other recreational anglers that are affected by the 19 
recreational measures that National Marine Fisheries Service has 20 
published and put into law. 21 
 22 
Our association makes very little differentiation between a man 23 
that works on the water and is an ambassador of good will in the 24 
recreational fishery or a guy that provides much well deserved 25 
and needed seafood to the people that consume seafood along the 26 
Gulf coast. 27 
 28 
Both of those people have valuable jobs and we don’t favor 29 
either side, but we feel strongly that the information that is 30 
currently being used in the recreational closure is not 31 
accurate.  I can’t say specifically how inaccurate it is, but 32 
the MRFSS data is analogous, to me, to blaming a child for not 33 
having any adult behavior. 34 
 35 
It’s a modeling tool that was used to give a trajectory, to give 36 
as best an estimate as it can.  It does what it does.  They’re 37 
trying to do the best they can and I understand that, but it’s 38 
not anything of pinpoint accuracy and to prove that, as a 39 
commercial fisherman and as a dealer, I think of no one in my 40 
industry that would in any way, shape, or fashion feel 41 
comfortable with being managed by MRFSS data. 42 
 43 
If that’s the case, then how can I condemn them for being upset?  44 
I don’t want them to take personal attacks and I agree that it 45 
shouldn’t be the case and they shouldn’t do that.  This should 46 
be a decent discussion for people of concern. 47 
 48 
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My ideas might be as follows and maybe we want to implement a 1 
federal reef fish license for reef fish for offshore grouper or 2 
for the reef fish complex.  Maybe the State of Florida would 3 
like to implement a grouper stamp or a reef fish stamp that 4 
would help capture the universe to help. 5 
 6 
Instead of just complaining about things, maybe it’s time to 7 
talk about some solutions.  We don’t have the answers, but we 8 
don’t like the science as it’s currently being used and I do 9 
feel that we are sympathetic to those in the recreational 10 
fishery that are affected by that. 11 
 12 
Keep in mind commercial fishermen are recreational fishermen 13 
too.  We have families and we go fishing and so we don’t like 14 
laws that seem unfair either.  In fairness, it’s a fairness 15 
issue in its principle.  That ends my comments, Madam Chairman. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Ward?  Thank you, 18 

William.  The next speaker is Jack Pearson and he will be 19 
followed by Kellie Pearson. 20 
 21 
MR. JACK PEARSON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Captain Jack 22 

Pearson.  I have two party boats or they’re headboats and I also 23 
have three charterboats in the Englewood area.  I’m a third 24 
generation fisherman and a lifelong resident of Englewood. 25 
 26 
The grouper closure would greatly impact my living.  As far as 27 
the limits, I could live with the limits that you have proposed, 28 
but please do not close the grouper.  Keep me in business. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Pearson.  Mr. Adams has a 31 

question for you, Mr. Pearson. 32 
 33 
MR. ADAMS:  What’s your opinion on the regulatory amendment if 34 

they propose to exclude bag limits for captain and crew? 35 
 36 
MR. PEARSON:  I can live with that.  I make my money taking 37 

people fishing.  I don’t have to have a fish. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Pearson.  The next speaker is 40 

Kellie Pearson and she will be followed by -- 41 
 42 
MS. KELLIE PEARSON:  My name is Kellie Pearson.  I’m his wife.  43 

We not only have charterboats, but we have a small marina and 44 
bait and tackle store.  He’s on the boats and I’m in the store 45 
and that’s the way we like it. 46 
 47 
 48 
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He’s a third generation fisherman and any rule that stops what 1 
somebody does for a living is scary.  It’s scary that people can 2 
come into your living room and tell you what you can and cannot 3 
do.   4 
 5 
The limits are fine, but two months of no fishing now and two 6 
months possibly in March you’re talking about the possibilities 7 
for next year, the way I would like to put it is I married him 8 
for better or for worse, but doggone, don’t make him home for 9 
lunch. 10 
 11 
Let these men fish.  Let them fish and stay out of the bait 12 
house.  We have thirty-eight marinas in our area and there was a 13 
recent article in the Sarasota paper.  There are thirty-eight 14 
marinas in our area, nineteen of which are under contract by 15 
developers.  16 
 17 
We have three left in our area and three years ago we had ten.  18 
I’m one of the three left.  One of those three are now under 19 
contract.  I have developers knocking on my door every day 20 
wanting a price, wanting to sell.  His grandmother got the 21 
property, God bless her four-foot soul. 22 
 23 
She shrimped at night to pay for it and brought the shrimp in 24 
and sold them during the day.  It’s been family owned and 25 
operated since 1942.  We can’t survive.  I’ll have to let one of 26 
those developers in if we close.  We’re not selling more bait 27 
and we’re not selling less bait. 28 
 29 
We’re selling the same, but there’s only two left and if those 30 
two go, then nobody is going to buy boats in the area because 31 
they can’t fuel them up and they can’t buy the bait.  Let them 32 
fish.  I don’t want him home at lunch.  Thank you. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Gerald Matherne, if you’re in the room please 35 

come forward and next will be Dave Nickels.  Dave Nickels will 36 
be followed by Richard Parks. 37 
 38 
MR. DAVE NICKELS:  Thank you, Madam Chairman and council 39 

members.  I just wanted to say at the outset that -- I’m Dave 40 
Nickels.  I currently live in Atlanta, Georgia.  I’ve been up 41 
there for several years now, but I’m a third generation 42 
Floridian.  I grew up in West Palm Beach back when it was still 43 
part of Florida and I’ve been fishing all my life. 44 
 45 
Even though I live in Atlanta now, I keep a boat in St. Marks, 46 
just south of Tallahassee, and do some grouper fishing out of 47 
there, but not nearly enough and I don’t catch enough either. 48 
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I have some empathy for what you’re doing and what you do and I 1 
want to commend all of you.  I had an opportunity back in the 2 
1980s I was appointed by Secretary Baldridge in the Reagan 3 
administration to serve as the member representing recreational 4 
fishermen on the National Marine Fisheries Advisory Council. 5 
 6 
I have some understanding of what you go through in this job 7 
that you’ve undertaken and I respect you and appreciate the work 8 
you do.  I had a wonderful litany of things that I wanted to 9 
share with you. 10 
 11 
As I was driving down, it all sounded great in the car driving 12 
down from Orlando this morning, but frankly, folks who are far 13 
more engaged than I have been more eloquent in sharing with you 14 
their beliefs and their understandings. 15 
 16 
I would just merely echo the recommendations by CCA, an 17 
organization I’m a member of here in Florida, that closure is 18 
not the right thing to do at this point.  Data and the questions 19 
about the data seem to be the prevalent issue before you, but, 20 
Madam Chairman, I would ask you one thing, something you said 21 
very early in the proceedings today that gave me a pause and 22 
that was that -- I’m paraphrasing.  I should have written down 23 
the quote. 24 
 25 
You made a statement something like the fact that we question 26 
the data too and several of the members of the council have 27 
stated that you all want better data to better do your job.  The 28 
better science, the better job you can do for all of us 29 
commercial or recreational to preserve the stock and the 30 
resource. 31 
 32 
You said for now this is what we have and we have to use it and 33 
I would challenge you on that and ask you to consider that you 34 
don’t have to use it if you don’t believe it’s right and that 35 
you have the opportunity to ask NOAA to amend the temporary rule 36 
and you have an opportunity in the establishment of a more 37 
permanent rule to take into account what may have caused that 38 
spike and the problems that it has caused, certainly in the 39 
State of Florida and I believe ultimately in other Gulf states 40 
as well. 41 
 42 
I would ask you to go back to the big dogs and tell them that 43 
you’re just not comfortable with it at this point and you’re 44 
going to put a delay on it at the very least. 45 
 46 
I think we can live with the one red, but the limit should be 47 
five.  There shouldn’t be a closure for the short term and as a 48 
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couple of speakers mentioned as well, you’ve certainly gotten 1 
the attention of the folks here in Florida. 2 
 3 
The fact is that both U.S. senators and I think more than nine 4 
and I think now eleven of the congressional representatives, 5 
especially those coastal, have taken positions and have 6 
communicated with the White House and with the department about 7 
the severity of these potential actions. 8 
 9 
Maybe there’s a way to create a better system for the data 10 
collection.  Perhaps a public/private partnership and working 11 
with folks like FRA and the CCA and the fishing clubs in this 12 
state, but clearly something better needs to be done. 13 
 14 
I think that staff does a good job with what resources they have 15 
available to them to do their job, but I don’t think they have 16 
the resources they need and if we can get that corrected and get 17 
you good science with a partnership like that, then I think 18 
we’re all better served. 19 
 20 
I, again, appreciate the job you do and I hope that you’ll be 21 
able to take the right actions to protect this fishery and 22 
protect the fishermen and women who enjoy it.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Nickels.  Ms. Walker has a 25 

question for you. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Nickels, for being here.  As a 28 

private recreational fisherman and you mentioned the data and 29 
you understand that the council really does want better data, 30 
but as a private recreational fisherman, when you’re purchasing 31 
your state license, would you be willing to also take a logbook 32 
at that time and when you do make trips turn in that information 33 
on how many hours you fished and the species you caught? 34 
 35 
MR. NICKELS:  I certainly would.  I would be embarrassed to have 36 

to do it because the name of my boat is Limitless and that’s 37 
because I’ve never caught one, a limit that is, but yes, ma’am, 38 
I would do that in a heartbeat.  Thank you very much. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Richard Parks and he will 41 

be followed by Mr. Woolert.  Is Mr. Parks here?  We’re going to 42 
move on to Ron Woolert.  Is he in the room?  We’re going to move 43 
on to Jonah M. Biggs.  Is Jonah here?  Would you like to speak?  44 
He has nothing to say.  Next we’re going to move on to Barry 45 
Nicholls.  Is Barry Nicholls here?  He will be followed by 46 
Captain Pat Kelly. 47 
 48 
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MR. BARRY NICHOLLS:  I’m Barry Nicholls and I’m a recreational 1 

fisherman in North Naples and I’m also a business owner.  I was 2 
fortunate enough to be able to attend another meeting in Naples 3 
and I’m gratified to see that this one is going so much better.  4 
There was a lot of hard feelings and the hard feelings are still 5 
there, but they’re being voiced respectfully now and I really 6 
appreciate that. 7 
 8 
I think we can kind of agree, to a certain extent, that there’s 9 
two major issues here.  There’s the economic side of it and then 10 
there’s the fisheries side of it.  I feel like we want to work 11 
together.  I feel like you people, thank you very much, are 12 
trying to make a very honest effort here. 13 
 14 
The economy is going to affect us all and the fishery is going 15 
to affect us in the same way.  Economically speaking, I would 16 
like to point out that we have thousands and thousands of 17 
recreational fishermen, and I’m not sure that that’s really been 18 
noticed enough. 19 
 20 
We’re the backbone of the fishing and we’re the backbone of the 21 
economy.  The money that we put into it is major and some 22 
figures were mentioned at the meeting that I attended last in 23 
the billions of dollars and they certainly seemed accurate to 24 
me.  I can’t vouch for that, obviously, but I can tell my 25 
personal expenditures are roughly $200 a week. 26 
 27 
I go out typically Saturdays and Mondays.  I’ve got a nineteen-28 
foot boat.  I’m not the top end of the scale by any means and 29 
I’m not the bottom end of the scale by any means.  I might be 30 
extrapolated as average, but I’m not sure. 31 
 32 
That’s about $10,000 a year I’m spending just on bait and gas 33 
and oil.  Now maintenance on the boat is running me about 34 
another $10,000 a year.  If you figure that there’s an awful lot 35 
of people spending the same money I’m spending, we are a major 36 
impact on the economy and now that’s just us. 37 
 38 
If you figure the charter people, they bring people to the 39 
state.  They’re an important part of the tourism.  We’re a 40 
fishing state.  Golfing is big, but fishing is also very big 41 
here and they’re bringing people that spend money in the hotels.  42 
They buy meals, they buy clothing, they buy souvenirs, they go 43 
to Disney World.  They do both and this is a major impact.  I 44 
think we need to take that more into account. 45 
 46 
On the fisheries side, I’ve got a couple of concerns, one that 47 
bothers me very much.  The science here seems very much out of 48 
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whack.  We don’t have, and to my knowledge there has never been, 1 
a sample of how many red grouper are in the Gulf. 2 
 3 
There’s a concern that the fishery is being impacted because 4 
we’re catching too many, I guess.  How do we know?  We don’t 5 
know how many there were last year or how many there are this 6 
year or how many there were fifty years ago.  I don’t think 7 
anybody has any idea. 8 
 9 
We’re extrapolating and apparently we’re not extrapolating very 10 
well.  In fact, the spike that is very much a bone of contention 11 
here could be used in the opposite way.  If we’re going to use 12 
flexible science, I’ll call it, the idea that this spike means 13 
that a whole lot more grouper were caught, let’s look at some 14 
things that we can figure. 15 
 16 
Recreational fishermen didn’t field a much larger group of boats 17 
last year.  They didn’t get to spend any more time fishing and 18 
in fact, it was less.  They didn’t have any new science on their 19 
side and they didn’t have any special advances in tackle on 20 
their side and so why would think that suddenly they caught a 21 
lot more grouper? 22 
 23 
We have no reason to believe that.  However, if we wanted to 24 
believe it, if you take as a basis that this polling, this 25 
extrapolation, was correct, that that many more red grouper were 26 
caught, maybe we should reason that there were a lot more red 27 
grouper in the Gulf.  Maybe it’s the opposite. 28 
 29 
Maybe suddenly whatever we did in the past worked so 30 
exceptionally well that we’ve got so many more red grouper that 31 
we should turn it around and raise the bag limits.  Honestly, we 32 
can laugh about that and there’s a little bit of humor there, 33 
but the fact is that it would be the same science saying that 34 
and that concerns me. 35 
 36 
The other thing that I think we should look at is I was told at 37 
the last meeting I attended the mortality is roughly 30 percent 38 
for the commercial fishermen.  I can tell you the mortality is 39 
not that for the recreational fishermen. 40 
 41 
By the way, that was an estimate on the low side, but that would 42 
mean that the commercial limit, their mortality is way more than 43 
the limit we recreational people are given at all and there’s 44 
something very wrong with that. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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They can kill more than we can take and that’s wrong.  My time 1 
is up, but I do keep a log and I would be glad to give it.  It’s 2 
got all the fish I’ve ever caught in it and the time I spent. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Nicholls? 5 

 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have just one point.  I appreciate what we’ve 7 

heard from other people is that maybe we caught more fish 8 
because the fishing has gotten better and there are more fish 9 
out there and the stock is doing better, but the only real way 10 
we have to determine that, and the way we get estimates of how 11 
many grouper are in the Gulf, is to do a stock assessment. 12 
 13 
What we’ve done is reschedule and we’re going to do a stock 14 
assessment and we’re going to do a gag assessment next year in 15 
the spring and we’ll do a red grouper assessment next year in 16 
the fall. 17 
 18 
I hope you’re right and I hope that we’re back here after the 19 
red grouper assessment next year talking about raising 20 
everybody’s catches and raising the bag limits.  I hope that’s 21 
what happens, but we can’t be sure about it until we get there. 22 
 23 
MR. NICHOLLS:  I’m not saying that I think that’s right.  I’m 24 

saying that the science is just as valid to suggest that as it 25 
is to suggest the opposite.  I’m saying I think the science is 26 
not valid. 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  We need the stock assessment and that’s how we’ll 29 

figure out what happened.  Was it higher fishing mortality or is 30 
the stock recovering more quickly than we think?  The way we 31 
sort that out and the process we go through is through a stock 32 
assessment. 33 
 34 
The stock assessment will be done through a series of open 35 
public meetings with participation with fishermen and people are 36 
welcome to be there and provide input and comments and all of 37 
that and that’s going to happen next year. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Nicholls.  The next speaker is 40 

Captain Pat Kelly and he will be followed by Fred Lifton.   41 
 42 
MR. PAT KELLY:  Thank you, Madam Chairman and the council.  My 43 

name is Captain Pat Kelly and I’m a full-time fishing guide from 44 
Everglade City, Collier County, Florida, U.S.A.  I’m here 45 
speaking on behalf of the Florida Guides Association with 46 
members of over 500 full-time guides, both inshore and offshore,  47 
 48 
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freshwater, and we do catch gag grouper inshore in this state, 1 
by the way. 2 
 3 
I would also like to make a point here that this almost looks 4 
like an old Florida alumni in this room here a little bit with 5 
Julie Morris and Roy Crabtree and you’ve got Russ Nelson back 6 
there and we’ve got all kinds of people from Florida here. 7 
 8 
What I would like to do is I would like to really brag on the 9 
Florida Marine Research Institute and the FWC of Florida for 10 
actually taking the exact data that they developed for you, by 11 
the way, and coming up with a common sense approach on exactly 12 
how to face this issue. 13 
 14 
The FWC has come a long way and the members and the people in 15 
this room that are standing here actually developed the way the 16 
FWC does its research and that’s based on sound science.  If you 17 
think that I could walk up to the FWC and get them to change 18 
some trap regulation or some snook regulation or some redfish 19 
regulation in the middle of the creek or get off of this horse 20 
and change and get on another horse, you can forget it.   21 
 22 
They would not do it.  They would wait until their stock 23 
assessment was there and they would take that stock assessment 24 
and they would use it to the benefit of both the resource and 25 
without causing undue economic impact.  That’s exactly what 26 
you’re doing here. 27 
 28 
You’re not hurting the fishing guides.  I’m a fishing guide and 29 
by the way, last time I checked everybody that got on my boat 30 
was a recreational angler, somebody that has the right to buy 31 
their own license, and by the way, a lot of the people that fish 32 
with me bought their fishing license in Florida, even though I 33 
provided one. 34 
 35 
They took that to get on my boat and use my platform as a place 36 
to go fishing.  Well, they call me up on the charterboat survey 37 
and I fish out there in the middle of the Everglades and yes, we 38 
do catch gag grouper, one or two, and every once in a while we 39 
catch a really good one, but the deal about it is that I fish 40 
for snook, every single day, and big snook, too big to keep.  We 41 
don’t kill any snook either because they’re all too big to keep.  42 
Yeah, right. 43 
 44 
We do catch a few little ones, but the whole problem that we 45 
have here is that you’re hurting the little man.  You’re hurting 46 
the tax paying man from wherever he may be, from wherever he may 47 
be, but I know there’s people that come from Indiana here in 48 
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Thanksgiving or at Christmas and by the way, it’s pretty cold up 1 
there in Indiana and I always liked the boys from Minnesota 2 
because they were way better snook fishermen. 3 
 4 
Those people come from Indiana to come down here and to go get 5 
on one of Mark Hubbard’s boats or something over there at John’s 6 
Pass and go fishing and they don’t even know about fishing.  All 7 
they know is that they can get on that boat and they can go out 8 
there and they may catch a grouper or two or they may catch a 9 
whatever or two, but they go fishing and this is the opportunity 10 
that they have. 11 
 12 
Those people that provide those platforms are businessmen.  They 13 
pay taxes and they developed -- By the way, the second biggest 14 
industry in Florida is fishing.  Tourism is number one and 15 
fishing is number two and agriculture is number three.  What are 16 
you doing here? 17 
 18 
Think about what you’re doing.  The Florida Guides Association 19 
supports the FWC.  The CCA supports the FWC.  The FRA supports 20 
the CCA.  The Florida Guides Association supports those.  The 21 
Florida Guides Association also supports a full plan review of 22 
the allocation for recreational fishermen.   23 
 24 
We’ve got to have them.  We’ve got to have recreational 25 
fishermen.  People deserve to have the fish that recreational 26 
fishermen provide, but we’re talking about hundreds.  The 27 
recreational fishermen, they deserve to go out there and they 28 
deserve to have whatever the state provides for them in a normal 29 
thing.  They’re millions. 30 
 31 
The commercial guys take millions and we don’t take millions.  32 
We have millions that take a few.  Think about the recreational 33 
fishermen.  They’re the people that really get hurt here.  Thank 34 
you for your time. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Captain Kelly.  Is Fred Lifton in 37 

the room?  He will be followed by Jim Hummell.   38 
 39 
MR. FRED LIFTON:  My name is Captain Fred Lifton and I represent 40 

the Marco Island Charter Captains Association.  We have a dirty 41 
word we have to address today, closure.  A closure is not good 42 
for anybody.  Closure is not good for you all, a closure is not 43 
good for us, a closure is not good for the State of Florida or 44 
the State of Texas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, what have 45 
you. 46 
 47 
 48 



 90 

Closure means the motel is full.  When you pass by and you see a 1 
sign of no vacancy, you don’t stop.  You see a sign that says 2 
vacancy, you stop and let’s see what can we do.  If the 3 
recreational angler comes by and knows he can’t keep a fish, he 4 
ain’t going to fish.  The closure is not a good thing. 5 
 6 
Bag limits, that’s another thing.  We can discuss bag limits in 7 
a minute.  The way the data is collected, I can’t argue with you 8 
all’s figures, I don’t know.  The way it’s collected I think is 9 
really flawed. 10 
 11 
I noticed that last year the random sampling instead of being 12 
called once every three or four or five weeks we were called 13 
every week.  When we pulled the boat into the dock, it wasn’t 14 
once in while somebody with a blue shirt checking on us, but it 15 
was every day.  You probably quadrupled the number of people 16 
checking and you probably quintupled the number of times we got 17 
called, and you used that to collect data. 18 
 19 
The recreational fishermen I know, they’re all nice guys, but 20 
the recreational fishermen on Marco Island really stink because 21 
they don’t catch their limit of grouper any time they go out.  22 
They’re pitiful, absolutely pitiful, and then you all are going 23 
to say that they catch their limit and no, they don’t. 24 
 25 
Five anglers on a boat or four anglers on a boat, do you think 26 
they catch twenty fish?  Hell, no.  They ain’t caught twenty 27 
fish in their life.   28 
 29 
Now to close all the shallow-water grouper, your rationale is 30 
this.  Your rationale is that if we catch black grouper or gag 31 
grouper that we’re going to catch a red grouper as incidental 32 
bycatch and we’re afraid of the mortality rate.   33 
 34 
What about fishing for just grunts?  If we fish for grunts, 35 
we’re going to catch red grouper.  No matter what groundfish we 36 
go for, we’re going to catch red grouper.  Are you going to 37 
close grunts?  Are you going to close mangrove snapper?  Are you 38 
going to close yellowtail?  When we fish for them, we catch red 39 
grouper.  We release them and they don’t die.  We fish them in 40 
thirty or forty-feet of water. 41 
 42 
Now if you’re going to have any closure at all, just as a real 43 
compromise and I’m not in favor of any closure, none whatsoever, 44 
but if you’re going to have any closure at all, why not just 45 
close the reds and leave the blacks alone.  They’re not 46 
threatened and they’re not endangered.  That’s our winter  47 
 48 
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fishery.  Why close it?  I can’t see the point.  That’s about 1 
it, kids. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Lifton.  I would like to take 4 

another ten-minute break and if you are absolutely certain you 5 
won’t be able to be here tomorrow to speak and you need to speak 6 
in the next hour-and-a-half, please contact me during the break. 7 
 8 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Please return to the table.  The first speaker 11 

will be Dean Hicks.   12 
 13 
MR. DEAN HICKS:  When you opened up this afternoon, ma’am, you 14 

said that we’re just normal people with normal jobs with normal 15 
families and I think that’s what I represent here. 16 
 17 
I own and operate Full Service Tackle Outfitters here in 18 
Southwest Florida and I have done so for over fifteen years and 19 
not only is my own family dependent upon these services, but so 20 
are several other families that we support through the charter 21 
industry, tackle supplies, and many other aspects. 22 
 23 
I had a whole lot of things that I wanted to say this afternoon, 24 
but a lot of it has been already spoken upon.  Really what 25 
scares me, and this is addressed to Dr. Crabtree specifically, 26 
from my own state senator and it says: You must take into 27 
consideration the harmful economic effect that a two-month 28 
closure will have on those who depend on recreational fishing 29 
for their livelihood. 30 
 31 
Florida’s $50 billion tourism is the life blood of this state.  32 
Fishing tourism has been estimated at over $5 billion a year and 33 
the proposed closure months are in the heart of the peak of 34 
fishing season in the Gulf of Mexico. 35 
 36 
Charterboats, bait shops, restaurants, and other businesses 37 
along Florida’s west coast will be devastated by this closure.  38 
That’s me and I think Mr. Crabtree ought to listen to the 39 
representatives of the State of Florida.  The FWC has already 40 
spoke in opposition of your plans. 41 
 42 
It was nice to hear that you guys were listening to them where 43 
you might alter the rule that only included reds as a closed 44 
fish or whatever it was stated earlier. 45 
 46 
Your MRFSS data collection, I am part of the industry and I 47 
speak with all the anglers from all different aspects and I’ve 48 
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found that the MRFSS data collection is sort of like adding 1 
hours to daylight savings time.  One of these days we’re just 2 
going to beat the hell out of the darkness. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Hicks.  The next speaker is 5 

Brad Gorst. 6 
 7 
MR. BRAD GORST:  My name is Brad Gorst and I run a charterboat 8 

out of Clearwater, the Gulf Stream II.  Our boats are over six 9 
charterboats.  We vertical line commercial fish during the slow 10 
times of the year.  Pardon my things.  It’s kind of choppy 11 
because I just took a bunch of notes. 12 
 13 
I do endorse a trip limit for the commercial fishery of a 5,500-14 
pound trip limit and I also have an option.  The data collection 15 
starts at January 1 as the new calendar year and I have an 16 
option that might help the fishery and I’ve stated it to Dr. 17 
Crabtree during some of the breaks there to begin counting June 18 
1. 19 
 20 
As of the last year, we had reached the commercial quota as of 21 
sometime in November and that left approximately a month-and-a-22 
half of no commercial fishing.  If you’re not going to 23 
commercial fish, why not have that time period during the time 24 
of the fish spawn? 25 
 26 
We all know that the red grouper spawn in April and May and so 27 
if you start the season as of June 1 and assuming that they do 28 
meet the quota, it’s going to be reached sometime in April and 29 
then it’s closed down and the fish are spawning and there’s less 30 
pressure on the fish.  Therefore, you’re helping the fishery 31 
because that’s the ultimate goal here.  I think that’s something 32 
that should be considered. 33 
 34 
I’m going to move on to I think that the bag limit should be at 35 
three groupers per person for the recreational fishery, either 36 
red or black or gags, because of the fact that if somebody is 37 
going to charter a charterboat, they’re not going to want to pay 38 
the thousand dollars that it costs to go all day fishing and 39 
only catch one or two fish. 40 
 41 
If they have the perception that they can catch up to three fish 42 
per person and you have a six-person charterboat, three per 43 
person, and that’s eighteen fish.  At the current size limits, 44 
that’s plenty of fish if you consider the grunts and the sea 45 
bass and the triggerfish and all the other things that go with 46 
it. 47 
 48 
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As a recreational fisherman charterboat captain, I’m not here to 1 
fill somebody’s freezer.  If you want to fill your freezer, 2 
support your local commercial fisherman, which I do that on the 3 
side and so I know the value of the fish. 4 
 5 
As far as I’ve heard some comment on the crew bag limit, that 6 
can go either way.  I myself like to have a grouper every once 7 
in a while.  I like to eat the black grouper.  I don’t eat it 8 
all the time, but I maybe eat one or two a month.   9 
 10 
I pay for a state saltwater fishing license and I believe that 11 
if I want to catch one to take home for my wife and kids to have 12 
for dinner, that’s no problem.  Make it a one-fish bag limit for 13 
the crew, that’s simple enough. 14 
 15 
The other thing is I question the vessel limit.  There was talk 16 
about the vessel limits of three or four fish and how do you 17 
differentiate a recreational weekend fisherman versus a six-18 
passenger charterboat to an over six charterboat to a headboat? 19 
 20 
Are you going to say that the weekend fishermen can keep three 21 
or four grouper?  Are you going to say that a headboat with 22 
sixty or seventy people can catch only three or four grouper and 23 
keep?  It doesn’t hold water in that theory, I don’t believe. 24 
 25 
I’m okay with the raise in the size limit.  An inch or two 26 
wouldn’t hurt.  That makes the size of the fish bigger that the 27 
people are going to keep.  I got you. 28 
 29 
Our key months around this area for red grouper are in the 30 
summer and the gags are in the winter.  I think that the MRFSS 31 
data, as far as the closures and everything, needs to take a 32 
longer term to determine average instead of such a short term.  33 
That might help in the figures.  I do not support IFQs for the 34 
commercial side unless they use a longer term of historical 35 
data. 36 
 37 
I also support a phase-out of longline gear, the same as they 38 
did with the traps, and I do not support the gear buy-out 39 
because I don’t think that it’s fair that everybody else in the 40 
industry should have to pay it back. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Gorst, your time is up.  Any questions for 43 

Mr. Gorst? 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate you being here.  My question is back 46 

to the vessel limit.  What if we could somehow scale the vessel 47 
limit so that for party boats and headboats that the vessel 48 
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limit went up somehow depending on how many paying passengers 1 
were on the boat so that if you were a headboat with twenty 2 
paying passengers on board you wouldn’t be subject to the four 3 
per vessel limit or whatever it is, but you would be subject to 4 
some vessel limit that would be less than twenty red grouper and 5 
would that make it a little bit more palatable to you if it 6 
would help us avoid the need for a seasonal closure? 7 
 8 
MR. GORST:  Possibly, if that’s the only other option.  I have 9 

one quick point.  If you’re going to close the season, assuming 10 
the MRFSS data is correct, let’s break it up and not have a two-11 
month closure.  Make it from September 1st to September 15th, 12 
October 1st to October 15th, November 1st to November 15th, and 13 
December 1st to December 15th. 14 
 15 
That way somebody can still make a living in those other two 16 
weeks and it’s not such a hardship for the fishermen and their 17 
families and as far as next year goes, break it up the same way, 18 
maybe two weeks here and there in the spring and maybe two weeks 19 
in the fall when they still have something else to catch. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Gorst.  The next speaker will 22 

be Maxie Foster and while Maxie is coming up, I just wanted to 23 
let everyone know that we have about fourteen more speakers that 24 
their only opportunity is to talk to us today and they can’t 25 
come back tomorrow and that should take us to somewhere between 26 
6:00 and 6:30 and we intend to recess after these fourteen 27 
speakers unless it’s before 6:00 and we can fit a few more in. 28 
 29 
MR. MAXIE FOSTER:  My name is Maxie Foster and I fish out of 30 

Clearwater Beach.  I can’t talk too good today, but I’m here 31 
anyway.  One thing that hasn’t been brought up in our particular 32 
area is that we’ve had red tide for two months and we’ve lost a 33 
lot of trips and at the present state right now, we’re turning 34 
away half-day trips because we can’t catch them any fish. 35 
 36 
There’s no fish off of Clearwater for twenty or twenty-five 37 
miles, none of them off the beach right now.  We’ve had this for 38 
two months and if we get another two months, we’re going to be 39 
in real trouble, real trouble, because there’s a lot of us guys 40 
that aren’t rich.  We’re fishermen and that says it all right 41 
there. 42 
 43 
I just hope that you really consider leaving it open where we 44 
can at least make a living because we’ve had enough hardship to 45 
last two years with the hurricanes last year and what’s going on 46 
this year with us up there. 47 
 48 
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I’m sure that you will take that into consideration, that we all 1 
have to make a living.  I’ve been fishing a long time, as a lot 2 
of you know.  I’ve been a charterboat captain since 1954 and 3 
I’ve seen a lot of changes. 4 
 5 
I really don’t like what I’m seeing now, especially for the guy 6 
that is going to have to take my place, my son.  He’s got a long 7 
ways to go and I hope it stays open to where he can make a 8 
living and get his kids through school and so forth.  Thank you 9 
very much. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Maxie.  Any questions? 12 

 13 
MS. WALKER:  Maxie, you said this red tide goes out twenty-five 14 

miles and that’s generally where you fish on half-day trips? 15 
 16 
MR. FOSTER:  No, we can’t make it that far in a half a day, but 17 

the tide is all the way out to about thirty miles at least, but 18 
when you get about twenty-five miles you might get a bite.  19 
Yesterday one of my boats was out and I think he was out about 20 
twenty-five or thirty miles and he caught three fish. 21 
 22 
We’ve got a lot of spots and we go to them right now and there’s 23 
absolutely nothing there.  It’s like you set a bomb off out 24 
there.  For the first thirty miles off of Clearwater right now, 25 
you can’t produce hardly anything. 26 
 27 
There’s a lot of charters I had booked the people have called me 28 
and asked me about the red tide and I don’t lie to them.  I say 29 
yes, you’re not going to catch anything and you might as well 30 
cancel, either take a longer trip or cancel, because we just 31 
don’t want to take them out there just to get their money.  We 32 
want them to catch fish. 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  We can conclude from that then that there will be a 35 

substantial number of recreational trips that were taken last 36 
year that will not be taken this year off your area? 37 
 38 
MR. FOSTER:  That’s right because mainly the red tide is really 39 

devastating up there right now and it seems to be hanging.  I’ve 40 
never seen it do that before like it is now. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Foster.  The next speaker will 43 

be Emily Hutson and she will be followed by Captain Dan Hood. 44 
 45 
MS. EMILY HUTSON:  Thank you for this opportunity addressing the 46 

red grouper issue.  My name is Emily Hutson and I represent my 47 
husband and myself right here at Fort Myers Beach.  My husband 48 
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has been here thirty-five years and eight months and I’ve been 1 
with him for thirty-three of those years and my, what we have 2 
seen in those times with fishing. 3 
 4 
I have many little subjects I want to get to.  If there’s any of 5 
them that I can’t remember or I stop, it’s either the 6 
nervousness or the age issue. 7 
 8 
Let’s do the framework first.  That’s the main thing that you’ve 9 
been wanting for the future.  Status quo at five bag limits 10 
right now would be good because we don’t know what you all are 11 
going to do with the gag grouper next year and so let’s leave it 12 
at five. 13 
 14 
Captain and crew, either way.  If we have to give that up to be 15 
able to have a year-round fishing for grouper, we can do that, 16 
but I would like to have a grouper occasionally to eat and my 17 
deckhand would like to take some home for his family. 18 
 19 
On your page 21 of your alternatives, 1 and 3 can be combined if 20 
we had to, go to the twenty-two inches with the two per person 21 
and that would be great.  I’ve got so much here written down 22 
that I don’t know where I am.  23 
 24 
Let me tell you a little bit about the fishing right out here in 25 
Fort Myers Beach.  We have a very, very slow decline of the Gulf 26 
here.  On an average day, a 7:00 to 4:30 trip is my bread and 27 
butter.  We cut out the long trips many years ago. 28 
 29 
There are a lot of boats out of here that do the twenty-four 30 
hour, thirty-six, four-day trip, but my bread and butter is the 31 
everyday trip.  It’s what my customers want.  We fish anywhere 32 
from twenty to thirty-five miles out a day.  That’s sixty to 33 
seventy feet of water.  What does that do to the mortality of 34 
the red grouper or any grouper that we release?  When we’re in 35 
that shallow water, think about it. 36 
 37 
We are rod and reel type fishermen.  We have a natural closure 38 
of red grouper and gag grouper.  May is a transitional month 39 
every year.  No, March is.  Gag grouper go offshore and the red 40 
grouper come inshore.  About 80 to 90 percent of the fish in the 41 
winter are gag groupers.  We get one or two a trip, maybe, of 42 
red groupers. 43 
 44 
Come March, the red grouper come in.  That is primarily all we 45 
catch in the summertime are red grouper and maybe a gag here and 46 
there.  We fish different areas for gags, different areas and 47 
types of bottom for the gags and the reds.   48 
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They’re not social animals.  They don’t stay together, but it’s 1 
a natural closure.  Your one per person bag limit will kill me 2 
next summer.  Two is fine.  If my customers can’t live with 3 
that, so be it.  4 
 5 
In watching every day at the marina the boats come in and see 6 
what’s brought in down at Getaway Marina where Mr. Mull is who 7 
previously testified, I can say on my boat over a year’s period 8 
-- I would say an average of one-and-a-half grouper per person 9 
through the whole year.   10 
 11 
I would say it’s 90 percent of the people do not get their bag 12 
limits.  Either they’re not feeding that day or they just flat 13 
can’t catch the fish.  This guy standing on this side of the 14 
boat might catch two or three a day and this guy over here is 15 
not going to catch any keepers.  There’s so many things that are 16 
involved there. 17 
 18 
Let’s get real quick on these surveys.  I get called.  I got 19 
called yesterday about last week and I also got a letter they’re 20 
going to call me this week, which is fine, but I don’t see what 21 
good it does in what I’m catching.  It doesn’t do a bit of good.  22 
Twenty to thirty years ago I used to get these surveys -- 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Hutson, your time is up. 25 

 26 
MS. HUTSON:  Please ask some questions. 27 

 28 
MS. WALKER:  Emily, I understood you to say that your release 29 

mortality is almost nonexistent. 30 
 31 
MS. HUTSON:  I would say 8 to 10 percent. 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  Let me ask you this.  If the council were to look 34 

at increasing the size limit to say twenty-two inches on red 35 
grouper -- 36 
 37 
MS. HUTSON:  We could live with it.  I don’t want it, but we can 38 

live with it. 39 
 40 
MS. WALKER:  Do you think though your release mortality would 41 

increase by going to a larger red grouper? 42 
 43 
MS. HUTSON:  I really don’t know, Bobbi.  I can’t answer that.  44 

I don’t know. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think you said around 6 to 10 percent for the 47 

release mortality. 48 
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MS. HUTSON:  8 to 10. 1 

 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  The number we’re using on red grouper is 10 and 3 

so it’s pretty close. 4 
 5 
MS. HUTSON:  In this shallow water out here. 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  This is what we’re using overall because we don’t 8 

really have any way of knowing what depths people are fishing 9 
at. 10 
 11 
MS. HUTSON:  I know off of the other areas of Florida they have 12 

different depths that they fish, but I just know here. 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  You’re right in this area? 15 

 16 
MS. HUTSON:  Right here at Fort Myers Beach. 17 

 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Last summer before Charlie, and I’m not talking 19 

about when the hurricanes, but how was the grouper fishing for 20 
red grouper fishing here last summer? 21 
 22 
MS. HUTSON:  Fair, but after Charlie, it was bad.  This year, 23 

we’ve had the best red grouper fishing we’ve had in I would say 24 
twenty years.  You know what we attribute that to?  The bag 25 
limits and size limits that they put on many years ago.  They 26 
have finally come into effect and they finally have helped.  The 27 
closed seasons is the worst thing we can do.  There are 28 
compromises and there’s things we can do to eliminate those. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think everyone on this council understands that 31 

closed seasons are the last option and we need to do as much as 32 
we can to avoid them. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Ms. Hutson, did I understand you to say that for 35 

your customers they average about one-and-a-half fish? 36 
 37 
MS. HUTSON:  Over the entire year, one-and-a-half. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  Is that up or down from previous years? 40 

 41 
MS. HUTSON:  It’s about average I would say.  I would say about 42 

average for the last four or five years, which we’re happy with. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  Your customers for the last four or five years on 45 

your boats have been averaging one-and-a-half fish. 46 
 47 
MS. HUTSON:  You’ve got to take into account a lot of things. 48 
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MR. PERRET:  I understand that.  I understand that very well.  1 

Of that one-and-a-half grouper, what percent is red? 2 
 3 
MS. HUTSON:  Considering we only really get good red grouper 4 

fishing April, May, June, July, and August and the rest of the 5 
time gag, I think gag is about our main one and then the red is 6 
just in that short period of time and so I would say in the 7 
overall it’s 30 to 40 percent. 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  You were going to comment on the MRFSS data and how 10 

it used to be. 11 
 12 
MS. HUTSON:  That was the one thing I did want to address.  13 

Twenty to thirty years ago, before I could renew a permit, and I 14 
think then we had the pelagics, some permit I could not renew 15 
unless every month I turned in a boat survey for every day what 16 
we caught and I did it. 17 
 18 
I would be at the dock and if I’m not there, my deckhand would 19 
write down everything, how many of different species of 20 
groupers, snappers, grunts, porgies, triggerfish, king mackerel.  21 
There was something else that was so important I wanted to bring 22 
up. 23 
 24 
We would do that, a thirty-day thing and, of course, we don’t 25 
get out thirty days, but I would send that in and I couldn’t 26 
renew a -- Do you remember that, Myron?  I remember it very well 27 
because I’m the one that had to fill them out and if I didn’t, I 28 
didn’t get my permit.  That’s another thing.  Let’s go back to 29 
these books.  That’s the best thing you can do, is get from us 30 
the actual fishing people. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Ms. Hutson.  The next speaker is 33 

Dan Hood and he will be followed by Captain Lewis McDonald. 34 
 35 
MR. DAN HOOD:  Howdy, folks.  My name is Dan Hood and I run a 36 

fishing charterboat in Clearwater Beach, just down from my 37 
buddy, Maxie Foster.  Clearwater Beach is one of the largest 38 
fleets of charter fishing boats on the west coast of Florida and 39 
I think what we see coming in there is a pretty good 40 
representative example of the fishing in the Tampa Bay area 41 
anyway. 42 
 43 
I have read the latest draft on the website for the proposed 44 
amendments for the grouper.  It was dated 7/25/05.  I’ve also 45 
noticed the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission and at least 46 
seven Florida congressman and both Florida senators oppose this 47 
grouper action. 48 
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The main thing we’re all talking about here is closed seasons.  1 
Everybody has heard it.  Closed seasons kill the 2 
charter/headboat community and all we’re looking to do is take 3 
people out and have an experience on the water. 4 
 5 
We’re not out there slamming the fish.  We don’t need to bring 6 
fish in and sell them.  Somebody over here asked a question 7 
about the charter/headboat captains selling their own personal 8 
catch limits and I’ve never heard of that. 9 
 10 
I have gone out on charters and on several occasions let my 11 
people that chartered me keep a bag limit that I caught because 12 
I figure they’re paying a lot of money to catch some fish and 13 
they deserve to keep the few that we’re allowed to keep anymore. 14 
 15 
I support the two bag limit.  I support a higher limit on the 16 
length, twenty-two inches.  Anything to keep us fishing is what 17 
I’m saying. 18 
 19 
I also talked to Jim Fensom a couple of weeks ago and he told me 20 
that back in about 2002 or 2003 that 6 percent was taken from 21 
the recreational sector and given to the commercial sector and 22 
the way he put it was to help keep the longliners fishing inside 23 
of fifty fathoms or that was the way I took it anyway.  I think 24 
that was very wrong to take an allotment from the recreational 25 
sector and move it over to the commercial sector. 26 
 27 
I think it’s wrong that this is a public fishery and the public 28 
is only allowed to catch 19 percent of the fishery.  I think 29 
there’s something bad wrong with that.  To me, it’s like taking 30 
your family out to the Grand Canyon and they’ve got a sign 31 
across it that it’s closed because they’ve got the strip miners 32 
in there mining for copper for two months. 33 
 34 
Anyway, while the commercial industry is taking a hit, it pales 35 
in comparison to the charterboat industry.  Years ago, we could 36 
keep everything we caught and we would sell the fish and also 37 
charge a charter fee and this going back fifteen or twenty years 38 
ago. 39 
 40 
Then we could no longer sell the fish and then we were limited 41 
to a five bag limit and they kept raising the size limits, 42 
twelve, eighteen, twenty, twenty-two on the gags.  Then we were 43 
cut to two on the reds last year and then we were cut to one. 44 
 45 
This represents a 99 percent reduction in landings for the 46 
charter/headboat industry whereas the commercial industry has 47 
sustained less than a 20 percent reduction in their landings and 48 
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maybe not even that much and this is unfair and I don’t think 1 
it’s right. 2 
 3 
Gosh, until a few years ago, the quota was so high for the 4 
commercial sector that they never even were closed because they 5 
never reached their quota.  Also, with the gag grouper in the 6 
fall, it’s absolutely -- If you had to pick a time to close the 7 
fishery, that was absolutely the worst possible time for the 8 
charter/headboat industry. 9 
 10 
That is our gravy train time of the year.  We’ve got 11 
Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays and tons of people going 12 
fishing and gag grouper in twenty, thirty, forty feet and we 13 
can’t go fishing. 14 
 15 
If you could just reopen the gags, I would be happy with that.  16 
If you wanted to close the reds, you could close them all 17 
winter.  That wouldn’t bother me, but the gags is what we catch 18 
in the winter and I don’t understand why you’re closing the gag 19 
grouper. 20 
 21 
We don’t have a release mortality problem in forty feet of 22 
water.  It just does not exist and if you mandated the use of 23 
circle hooks, you could even reduce that even lower.  These are 24 
the things that we need to look at alternatives instead of just 25 
striking out and closing a fishery for two months. 26 
 27 
Maxie is right.  The red tide has killed us this summer.  We had 28 
a decent red grouper season going this summer and after 29 
Hurricane Dennis came through, you can hardly catch a grouper 30 
off of Clearwater now.  You were talking about hurricane fish.  31 
They don’t make the fishing better, they move the fish around.  32 
In some areas it’s better and some areas it’s worse. 33 
 34 
Off of Clearwater Beach, it has made the grouper fishing in the 35 
area that we can reach, in the thirty to forty-mile zone, as far 36 
as we can go on an eight-hour trip, we can hardly catch a 37 
grouper to keep right now and so we’re having a tough time as it 38 
is.  The red tide is killing us and the beach tourism is down 39 
because of the red tide. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Captain Hood, your time is up.  Are there any 42 

questions for Captain Hood?  Thank you very much for your 43 
comments.  The next speaker is Captain Lewis McDonald and he 44 
will be followed by Richard Taylor. 45 
 46 
MR. LEWIS MCDONALD:  My name is Captain Lewis McDonald.  On the 47 

year that Charlie hit and three other hurricanes affected me, I 48 
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did not fish for grouper until the Saturday after Thanksgiving.  1 
For the Lee County area coast to have caught more red grouper in 2 
the 2004 year, that is not true. 3 
 4 
The rules that are in effect now are starting to show signs of 5 
working, but as usual, the government and people who do not fish 6 
in the area on a weekly basis that see firsthand what is being 7 
caught get to make the rules on little businessmen like me, as 8 
well as private individuals. 9 
 10 
If you close down grouper for any time, I will go out of 11 
business and I will sell my boat, which I built 95 percent of in 12 
1995, a thirty-six-foot sport fisherman.  A couple of engines in 13 
the garage and all the licenses that go with it will not be 14 
worth anything. 15 
 16 
I will put my house up for sale and I will move to another 17 
state, even though I was born and raised right here in Fort 18 
Myers and grew up on Sanibel Island.  You will leave me no 19 
choice because I won’t be able to make a living. 20 
 21 
The government action will not only hurt me, but here are some 22 
of the people affected: gas and diesel stations, bait and 23 
tackle, boat sales, mechanics who fix the boats, marinas who 24 
rent the spaces to all kinds of boats, boat ramps who charge to 25 
launch the boats, the county collectors who get the money for 26 
registration and fishing licenses and occupational licenses and 27 
so on. 28 
 29 
Finally, on a personal note, and a few other things in here, 30 
I’ve worked very hard to obtain my captain’s license, build my 31 
boat, and build up my clientele for people who spend money in 32 
the state of Florida fishing, eating, and staying at hotels.  33 
All that I have accomplished to be in the fishing business will 34 
go to waste and that’s ten years down the drain.  Thank you, the 35 
U.S. government and the governing body, for listening to me. 36 
 37 
On a personal note, going on some of the things that were said 38 
earlier about the phone surveys, they never ask me what I fish 39 
for.  I do a lot of shark fishing in the summer in this area.  40 
I’ve been on television shows numerous times because I’m known 41 
as a shark man and they don’t ask what I’m fishing for.  They 42 
just ask how many people, how many hours and that’s it. 43 
 44 
The dock survey, the lady is cute that comes to the Getaway 45 
Marina.  She is nice and she’s polite, but here’s an example.  46 
Just before the July meeting in Naples, she did a survey on my 47 
boat. 48 
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I had two red grouper and three gag and she wrote on her little 1 
notepad two red grouper, two gag, and a cabarita.  I didn’t have 2 
a cabarita.  That third fish was a gag and I looked at her and I 3 
said that’s not a cabarita and she said it looked like a 4 
cabarita.   5 
 6 
I said it’s not a cabarita.  Well, it’s a big gag then.  I said 7 
it’s a big gag, but it’s a gag.  I’m telling you it’s a gag and 8 
everybody here will say it’s a gag, but she didn’t change the 9 
paperwork. 10 
 11 
After the meeting in July which she was attended to, I brought 12 
up an idea to give to her boss that the survey that you come to 13 
the dock and you fill out should be a carbon copy and the person 14 
that’s doing the surveying, their name is on it and the person 15 
that is being surveyed, their name is on it and before anybody 16 
signs it, everybody looks at it that is there present and says 17 
yes, you caught six grunts, four mangrove snappers, so on and so 18 
forth. 19 
 20 
Then they get a copy, the boat gets a copy and everything is 21 
satisfied because then I know what you’re telling me is true.    22 
Otherwise, I’ve got a prime example that that’s not a true 23 
statement in that piece of paper. 24 
 25 
Not that I would love it, but I would like the crew still to at 26 
least be able to keep one fish.  My dad is fighting cancer and 27 
about the only thing he can hold down is fish and so that would 28 
mean I would have to go pay money on a charterboat or a party 29 
boat to get him a fish when I’m a captain and I could get him 30 
fresh fish.  I would then have to shut my business down to go on 31 
somebody else’s boat to fish. 32 
 33 
I can handle two red groupers year-round.  I could even handle 34 
two gag groupers year-round where a total bag limit is four 35 
grouper and even raising it up to twenty-two inches.  We just 36 
want the people to be able to take some fish home to eat.  We’re 37 
not trying to supply this entire audience here with my boat’s 38 
fish. 39 
 40 
We’re trying to supply the person that’s going fishing and maybe 41 
they have a family, three kids and a wife.  I have cards here I 42 
would like to give to everybody here and if you would like to go 43 
out on my boat and fish and see what’s actually being caught in 44 
this area -- 45 
 46 
I cannot speak for the Pan Handle and I cannot speak for Key 47 
West, but from Sanibel Island, Fort Myers Beach, and Naples, I 48 
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can attest to anything that happens out here and I do appreciate 1 
your time. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Captain McDonald.  Ms. Walker has a 4 

question for you. 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  When the cute little girl was on the dock counting 7 

your fish, did she measure them and weigh them? 8 
 9 
MR. MCDONALD:  She measured them, but she didn’t weigh them. 10 

 11 
MS. WALKER:  Did she measure all of them? 12 

 13 
MR. MCDONALD:  No. 14 

 15 
MS. WALKER:  Did she measure the biggest ones or the smallest? 16 

 17 
MR. MCDONALD:  She was measuring some of the grouper and then we 18 

were filleting some others because it was the afternoon in the 19 
sunlight and she did not measure all of the fish, no.  She 20 
didn’t measure the biggest one either, but she just said it was 21 
a big one. 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  She did not weigh any of them? 24 

 25 
MR. MCDONALD:  Not that day, no. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Captain.  The next speaker is 28 

Richard Taylor and he will be followed by Jack Hexter. 29 
 30 
MR. RICHARD TAYLOR:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  My 31 

name is Richard Taylor and I represent the organization known as 32 
SPORT.  SPORT stands for Sportsmen Protecting Ocean Resources 33 
Together. 34 
 35 
SPORT is an educational and conservation group composed of 36 
hundreds of members throughout the states bordering the Gulf of 37 
Mexico.  Our membership is comprised of conservationists, 38 
recreational hook and line anglers, spear fishermen, commercial 39 
fishermen, charter captains, outdoor writers, and other users of 40 
the Gulf of Mexico and its fisheries. 41 
 42 
Most and perhaps all of the SPORT members fish for red grouper, 43 
gag grouper, and other reef fish species.  Because of its 44 
members concerns for the continued health of the Gulf of 45 
Mexico’s various reef fisheries, SPORT’s members have monitored 46 
the efforts of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council. 47 
 48 
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I do not wish to take up the valuable time of the council by 1 
reading all thirty-five pages of SPORT’s evidence and position 2 
paper, but to summarize SPORT’s position, we support the FWC’s 3 
suggestion of no action until a new stock assessment comes out.  4 
I would like to formally request the SPORT’s written comments be 5 
incorporated and be made part of the public comments. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Taylor.  Any questions for Mr. 8 

Taylor?  If you would give your comments to Trish Kennedy over 9 
here.  The next speaker is Jack Hexter and he will be followed 10 
by John Schmidt. 11 
 12 
MR. JACK HEXTER:  Madam Chairman, thank you.  Ladies and 13 

gentlemen, my name is Jack Hexter and I represent the seventy-14 
five members of the Fish-On Club in Newport Ritchie.  I’ve been 15 
fishing Florida for over thirty years and I currently live in 16 
Port Ritchie, Florida.  I’m a retired federal employee and I 17 
currently work at a tackle store in Tampa.  18 
 19 
Personally, I saw no increase in grouper between 2003 and 2004, 20 
nor did any of my club members see the dramatic increase that 21 
was reported. 22 
 23 
In regards to the hurricane situation, I wasn’t affected, but my 24 
father-in-law over on the east coast was.  I spent a lot of time 25 
over there in helping him repair his house and basically cut my 26 
fishing trips in half. 27 
 28 
The MRFSS data I believe is wrong and using the best available 29 
science term, one of the other speakers mentioned it might be 30 
the only thing available, but you still don’t have to use it.  I 31 
was at the Madeira Beach and I saw 500 people stand up and tell 32 
NMFS that the MRFSS data was wrong and we were basically 33 
ignored. 34 
 35 
I’ve read the draft amendment and noted there is virtually no 36 
impact on the commercial sector.  They’re currently under trip 37 
limits and it’s just juggling numbers as to what trip limit you 38 
might enact to curtail their activity so they wouldn’t have a 39 
closed season. 40 
 41 
As has been mentioned before, I’ve been fishing here for thirty 42 
years and back when grouper limits were non-existent and then it 43 
went to twelve and eighteen and twenty, et cetera, and the 44 
recreational sector has taken a drastic cut just in the last two 45 
years from five fish to two fish to one fish. 46 
 47 
 48 
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I would urge you to take no action until the new SEDAR 1 
assessment is in, which I believe has been moved up to next year 2 
on red grouper, and follow the FWC’s action and FRA’s 3 
recommendation.  Thank you. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Hexter.  Any questions for Mr. 6 

Hexter?  Thank you very much.  Dennis O’Hern would like to use 7 
thirty seconds of his time, the balance of which he’ll use 8 
tomorrow, to make an announcement. 9 
 10 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  I just wanted to let everybody know, council 11 

staff members and public, right across the street there’s a 12 
restaurant called Papa Mondos.  The owner has been kind enough 13 
to offer us beverage specials and extended food specials.   14 
 15 
I thought everybody would like to come over because I really 16 
recommend everybody getting a chance to actually talk with the 17 
council members and staff one on one.  Not about fishery issues, 18 
but why don’t you ask them what’s their last fish they caught or 19 
something like that?  These are all good people and this is the 20 
opportunity where we get to meet and greet.   21 
 22 
I would love to have everybody come on over.  Everybody is 23 
invited and it’s all on your own dime.  It’s no free party or 24 
anything.  We couldn’t swing that, but it is going to be a good 25 
time and so please join us.  Thank you. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dennis.  The next speaker is John 28 

Schmidt and he will be followed by Chris Hudgens. 29 
 30 
MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Thank you, Chairman Morris and Gulf Council 31 

and also members of the National Marine Fisheries Service for 32 
this opportunity to address you.  My name is John Schmidt and I 33 
am the President of the fifty-three-year-old Florida Skin 34 
Diver’s Association.  35 
 36 
I am a proud member of the Fishing Rights Alliance and also of 37 
the CCA.  I’ve fished in Florida for over twenty years, 38 
recreationally and commercially, and also have done a little bit 39 
of longlining. 40 
 41 
I also appreciate the opportunity to take another day off of 42 
work and drive across the State of Florida and try to fight to 43 
retain the five ounces of red grouper that are presently 44 
allocated to each recreational fisherman.  If you do the math, 45 
that’s how much each recreational fishing license in the State 46 
of Florida is granted. 47 
 48 
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I find it so bizarre really that all of this, that any action 1 
whatsoever, is being even considered on the basis of the data 2 
that I’ve seen.  It’s so abhorrent.  It doesn’t match any other 3 
relevant data that any rationale person would say wait a minute, 4 
we’ve got to figure out what the problem is. 5 
 6 
Yet, all of these closures and people willing to give up the 7 
captain’s two fish and gee, I’ll give in and you make it between 8 
the 15th and the 19th over the craziest data aberration that, 9 
personally, I have ever seen in my life. 10 
 11 
What I want to ask you to do really isn’t on the list of things 12 
that you’re considering, but before you take one more fish or 13 
one more fishing opportunity away from us people who aren’t the 14 
problem, I’m asking you to have the courage to fix the problem.  15 
Have the courage to face the problem. 16 
 17 
I would suggest you start with phasing out the obscenely 18 
wasteful and destructive practice of longline fishing.  The 19 
bycatch, the wasted fish from that practice, is many, many, many 20 
times more than even this aberration and more than all of the 21 
fish that all of the rest of the fishermen combined catch.  22 
There’s no room for waste in today’s fishery. 23 
 24 
The second action that I would ask you to take is to fix the 25 
allocation of fish to make the most economic sense.  It’s simply 26 
not even close to making sense at the moment if you take into 27 
account the fact that our country’s resources are being depleted 28 
and thrown away using the present processes, more or less 29 
misappropriated, and in my opinion, it borders on theft from the 30 
American public.  Fix the appropriation between the parties that 31 
fish to make economic sense and provide a sustainable fishery. 32 
 33 
The third thing that I would ask you to do is to develop a 34 
decent measurement method for recreational fishing.  That can’t 35 
be that hard.  My God, all of these other things seem to get 36 
solved and that seems like such a simple possibility, to me. 37 
 38 
I would ask you to develop one that makes some sense that people 39 
can trust that real judgments can be made from.  That’s the end 40 
of my presentation and thank you for the opportunity. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Schmidt.  Mr. Schmidt, there’s 43 

one question for you. 44 
 45 
MS. BELL:  I’m just curious because you’re referring to theft of 46 

a resource and I’ve been thinking about asking this, and I don’t 47 
want to start like a back and forth, but where do you think the 48 
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commercial landings -- You’ve fished commercially, I guess you 1 
said, and where do you think they go and how is that a theft? 2 
 3 
MR. SCHMIDT:  I think it’s a misappropriation of the resource to 4 

permit -- The lion’s share of these fish that we’re arguing over 5 
are caught by longline fishing and it has an incredibly wasteful 6 
bykill. 7 
 8 
MS. BELL:  I understand that, but where do you think the fish 9 

go?  Where do they end up from the commercial catch?  Where do 10 
they go? 11 
 12 
MR. SCHMIDT:  I’m not saying commercial is the problem.  13 

Longline fishing with its waste that is more than all of the 14 
fishermen combined catch, including the balance of the 15 
commercial fishermen.  It’s a misappropriation of our resource 16 
that’s being permitted by our present regulations. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Schmidt.  The next speaker is 19 

Chris Hudgens and he will be followed by Chris Grauer. 20 
 21 
MR. CHRIS HUDGENS:   Thank you all for allowing me to come speak 22 

to you.  My name is Chris Hudgens and I am just a simple 23 
recreational fisherman.  I had a whole lot of zingers written 24 
down and everything else, but hey, it’s late and you’re tired 25 
and I’m tired.  I drove here early in the morning, et cetera. 26 
 27 
I’ll just touch on a few things, a few things I’ve noted that 28 
actually gave me cause for a little bit of fear.  First of all, 29 
you know it’s pretty bad data when longliners and recreational 30 
fishermen are beginning to agree.  That’s got to scare you a 31 
little bit there. 32 
 33 
That’s going to lead me to the one and only question I’ve had.  34 
We all seem to be really concentrated on the red grouper issue.  35 
The question I have is we all pretty much know where one of the 36 
major problems lie and have any of you ever been behind, on, 37 
around, or near a longline boat when he has pulled his lines or 38 
left an area? 39 
 40 
There’s been a few of you?  Okay.  That was just the only 41 
question I had, if you’ve ever seen the incidental bycatch and 42 
what goes on there.  That was basically it and that was the only 43 
question I had.   44 
 45 
I could go through all the data stuff, but it would irrelevant.  46 
We’ve heard it enough today.  With that, the final closing  47 
 48 
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comment that I have is when is it that the need of the few 1 
outweigh the need of the many? 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  As just a plain old fisherman, would you be willing 4 

to help us collect data?  Would you be willing to, when you buy 5 
your fishing license, take a logbook with you and turn in your 6 
catch every time you went fishing? 7 
 8 
MR. HUDGENS:  Absolutely I would. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Hudgens.  The next speaker is 11 

Chris Grauer and he will be followed by John Herrera. 12 
 13 
MR. CHRIS GRAUER:  I’m a mate, I’m a captain and I’ve been --  14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You need to say your name first. 16 

 17 
MR. GRAUER:  My name is Chris Grauer.  Much of what I wanted to 18 

address with you folks today has already been said and beaten to 19 
death.  I would like to say that the way the resources are being 20 
abused at the moment, I’m not going to be able to teach my 21 
newborn daughter how to fish when she’s old enough and that 22 
scares me. 23 
 24 
I don’t think it’s fair and I don’t think it’s fair that the 25 
recreational fishing industry should take any cutbacks at all.  26 
I think the whole point of this meeting should be used to 27 
address harvesting methods. 28 
 29 
A vertical hook and line fisherman can easily sustain his family 30 
and a career.  There’s no need to worry about 8 or 20 percent 31 
bycatch of a longline boat that’s wasted or thrown overboard or 32 
cut up as bait.  It’s wasteful and so I guess what I’m saying is 33 
I would like to be able to teach my children how to fish and 34 
it’s going away and nobody seems to be doing anything about it 35 
and you keep taking fish away from me and you keep taking fish 36 
away from my recreational comrades and it’s not fair.  Thank 37 
you. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Chris.  Any questions for Chris?  40 

The next speaker is John Herrera. 41 
 42 
MR. JOHN HERRERA:  My name is John Herrera and I’m a tax 43 

attorney from Boca Raton, Florida.  I don’t want to spend any 44 
more time discussing the data collection and analysis, but I 45 
just want to make two comments with regard to it. 46 
 47 
 48 



 110 

One of the comments has been brought up of these logbooks.  I 1 
think logbooks are a good idea, but only if they’re applied 2 
across the board.  You’re looking at doing logbooks for charter 3 
people.   4 
 5 
Charter people are a great source of information, but you have 6 
to remember they are some of the most effective fishermen out 7 
there and if we just log the charter people, you’re going to be 8 
logging just the best people and if you extrapolate those 9 
numbers, you’re going to get erroneous data. 10 
 11 
The second thing is with regard to analysis of the data, we’re 12 
talking here that because of this admittedly unreliable data of 13 
shutting down an industry and increasing bag limits and closing 14 
the fishery without having a new assessment of the fishery 15 
itself and I think with such unreliable data, it’s extremely 16 
premature to take such drastic steps that are going to adversely 17 
affect so many people’s lives.   18 
 19 
I think that’s extremely premature.  We’ve got a stock 20 
assessment on the horizon and let’s wait until that time.  The 21 
reason I drove all the way over from Boca Raton today and the 22 
reason I came over to Naples about a month or so ago when you 23 
had your hearings over there is that even though I live on the 24 
Atlantic, I use the Gulf fishery a lot. 25 
 26 
The way I access this fishery is through multi-day fishing, both 27 
rod and reel and spearfishing charters.  One of the things that 28 
has really stuck out to me is your proposal to not allow the 29 
charter captain and crew to keep any of their recreational bag 30 
limit, even though they may in fact hold a recreational fishing 31 
license or if they hold an SPL they aren’t to have a 32 
recreational fishing license. 33 
 34 
I was reading from your paper on this red grouper limit under 35 
3.3.2 where it talks about the captain and crew of a for-hire 36 
vessel may not retain any grouper charter and under the 37 
discussion portion of that, it says there currently appears to 38 
be little incentive for captain and crew to retain additional 39 
fish for themselves or their clients.  However, implementation 40 
of more restrictive bag limits could affect the behavior of 41 
captain and crew. 42 
 43 
We’ve heard from a number of people today and some of them are 44 
day-trip charters and some of them are multi-day charters.  I 45 
think that you get a lot of different current behavior from the 46 
different types of people. 47 
 48 
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Certainly fishing for grouper and fishing offshore in deep water 1 
is different from sight casting for tarpon or snook.  When 2 
you’re sight casting inshore and doing things like that, the 3 
captain is working with the angler to catch one fish because 4 
you’ve got one active angler. 5 
 6 
When you’re offshore, it’s a completely different situation.  7 
When I go offshore on multiple day trips, the captain and the 8 
crew is actively fishing and harvesting fish with me.   9 
 10 
One of the reasons they what they do is this is what they love 11 
to do.  The fact of the matter is the profit that you can make 12 
on running charters these days has been drastically reduced by 13 
the rise in fuel costs. 14 
 15 
Yes, the cost of charters has gone up, but it hasn’t kept match 16 
with it.  The only reason these people are going out there and 17 
continuing to work their trade here and providing opportunities 18 
for people like myself to be able to access the fishery is 19 
because they love what they do.  They like catching fish and 20 
they like shooting fish and they should be entitled to their bag 21 
limit just like I am.  I wanted to point that out. 22 
 23 
Also, it’s important that they be in the water, particularly 24 
when we’re spearfishing.  Often you have new divers in the water 25 
and an experienced captain and an experienced mate can protect 26 
the safety of those divers. 27 
 28 
I think that’s important also to consider and I think that if we 29 
shut down their incentive or increase the cost of charters, 30 
you’re going to be reducing the accessibility of the fishery to 31 
a great number of the public who do not own boats and this is 32 
their only way to access your fishery and you’re going to have 33 
the economic effects of not having those charter fees. 34 
 35 
When I go fishing, the charter fee is $2,400 for the two-day 36 
trip.  That’s going to go away and I do that about a dozen times 37 
a year.  You’re not going to have the revenues from hotels, 38 
fishing tackle, dive gear, restaurants, all the marina 39 
industries. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Herrera, your time is up.  Are there any 42 

questions for Mr. Herrera?  The next speaker is Robert Cole. 43 
 44 
MR. ROBERT COLE:  My name is Robert Cole and I represent myself 45 

and maybe a dozen other guys that are retired, just like me, 46 
that come down here from Indiana and Michigan and so on.  I live  47 
 48 
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here in Florida, and have for the last few years, since I’ve 1 
retired. 2 
 3 
I take these guys fishing with me now and then.  My wife was 4 
here with me today and we’ve come down and this is our 5 
anniversary and so this is important or we wouldn’t be here. 6 
 7 
These guys come down and I’m not just speaking for them, but 8 
there’s other people I go to church with that live here year-9 
round and on so and they like to go fishing with me.  Somebody 10 
told me when I started buying a boat, that that stood for break 11 
out another thousand and they weren’t lying. 12 
 13 
It’s very expensive and we all know that.  When you cut these -- 14 
Because of the hurricanes and the red tide going out thirty 15 
miles and for manatee also, fuel price increases, all this 16 
stuff, and then you want to add closures on to it and I don’t 17 
think so. 18 
 19 
It’s beginning to make me feel like not only is this 20 
tremendously expensive, but I’m wasting my time.  The number of 21 
grouper that the people that I know catch, you could put in your 22 
eye and we’re not really that bad fishermen.  They’re just not 23 
available. 24 
 25 
You would be amazed at how many of them you can catch that are 26 
nineteen-and-a-half inches long and this affects what you think, 27 
what you do, and so on when it comes to this fishing. 28 
 29 
If you must limit the catch, why don’t you limit the people that 30 
are catching tens of thousands of pounds of fish as opposed to 31 
the guy that’s catching one or two now and then.  Let’s work 32 
together on this.  We need your help on this, not more 33 
regulation. 34 
 35 
Do we want to kill the goose that lays the golden egg?  I don’t 36 
think so.  I’m a guy by myself and it seems like sometimes if I 37 
don’t show up at Boater Discount at least two or three times a 38 
week they send me a get-well card. 39 
 40 
When you call these people, you say you call people within fifty 41 
miles of the shore and say did you go fishing and catch any fish 42 
and are you talking to people that have a valid saltwater 43 
license or are you just picking phone numbers out of the phone 44 
book? 45 
 46 
Not to just complain here, but let me just suggest that you 47 
contact people that buy a saltwater license that live in this 48 
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state year-round and you say how many grouper did you catch last 1 
year, how many keeper red grouper did you catch last year? 2 
 3 
Then you’ll come up with some valid information, along with the 4 
guys that do the charters and so on, and you’ll find that we 5 
really aren’t filling our freezers and eating up all those 6 
grouper.  I wish I could say that’s true. 7 
 8 
I would be willing to fill out a questionnaire or you could call 9 
me on the phone and I’ll give you a straight-up answer and 10 
that’s all I have to say and thank you very much for listening. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Cole.  Any questions for Mr. 13 

Cole?  The next speaker is Vance Tice and he will be followed by 14 
Frank Potucel. 15 
 16 
MR. VANCE TICE:  My name is Vance Tice and I’m here representing 17 

the Gold Triangle Fishing Club of Tampa, which is a thirty-year 18 
institution in Tampa, and I’m also co-owner of Tight Lines 19 
Tackle in Tampa, one of the busiest shops, I’m happy to say, in 20 
Tampa in fishing tackle and I’m a CCA and FRA member and proud 21 
to be one. 22 
 23 
I’ve been listening to everything and I think maybe I’ve figured 24 
out an answer to the MRFSS data.  Not to harp on it too much, 25 
but there must be an alternative planet that this data is taken 26 
on because it didn’t happen on this planet. 27 
 28 
Wave 2 is what I’ve got the biggest problem with.  In 2003, we 29 
supposedly caught around 35,000 pounds and in 2004 in the same 30 
two months, which you might mention are two very windy months, 31 
and usually in March if you get out you’re lucky.  It’s a God-32 
send. 33 
 34 
To go from 35,000 to 535,000 and any one of you think that’s an 35 
honest assessment, that that’s good data?  No way.  There’s no 36 
way it happened on this planet. 37 
 38 
I get a lot of fishermen and I’ve got probably thirty 39 
charterboat captains that work out of my shop and I’ve got 40 
probably five or six of the best small boat offshore captains 41 
and those are about the only people I talk to. 42 
 43 
I’ve asked my fishing club for the last four months and I’ve 44 
asked my customers and I haven’t had anybody that’s been 45 
surveyed and so how you can say in Tampa Bay you gave an honest 46 
survey and an honest cross sampling, I just don’t know how you 47 
can say that. 48 
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On some of the numbers, I would like to explain to me, and I 1 
guess I’m stupid in math, how when you take me from five red 2 
grouper to two and then to one how I only lost 9 percent?  I 3 
would really like someone here to explain how your numbers 4 
equate to a 9 percent reduction in my catch as a recreational 5 
fisherman. 6 
 7 
To me, it’s 80 percent and I know you have all these 8 
extrapolation numbers and all that, but I wish someone here 9 
would really tell me how from five to one is a 9 percent 10 
reduction and that’s the number I keep hearing thrown at us. 11 
 12 
I know you guys have got a tough job to do, but I just don’t 13 
know how you can think of economically impacting the State of 14 
Florida and what a closure.  The bag reduction, I really don’t 15 
want to give you that extra red grouper. 16 
 17 
The few times I get to go out, I don’t always catch my limit, 18 
but I would like to have the right for the thousands of dollars 19 
I spend to catch that extra grouper and one thing I’m really 20 
sorry to hear from some of my customers, and I mean some pretty 21 
prominent businessmen, is with the regulations you’re doing that 22 
you’re going to make an outlaw out of them. 23 
 24 
They’re going to say the heck with regulations and if the FWC 25 
says we’re not going to enforce what you’re going to do and 26 
they’ve been checked once in the last six years, they’re going 27 
to start to take what they want and they are going to hurt the 28 
fishery because they’re not going to abide by the rules.  You’re 29 
regulating us to death. 30 
 31 
We’re the most regulated people on the water now as recreational 32 
fishermen and this is about the only time I’ve seen this kind of 33 
uproar on any kind of regulation you’ve done to us and so it 34 
should tell you something is wrong. 35 
 36 
I get people everyday that say I’m going to give up fishing and 37 
I’ve got a family of five and I can keep four trout at certain 38 
times of the year and I can keep one redfish and one snook and 39 
some guys have fished here all their lives and never caught a 40 
snook and so then they decide to go offshore fishing and they 41 
say at least I can go out there and catch something I can eat. 42 
 43 
Apparently you’re going to leave them grunts, since we’re not 44 
going to be able to fish for anything else, and you do catch, 45 
like they say, red grouper when you go grunt fishing and so 46 
we’re fighting a terrible red tide, the worse red tide we’ve had 47 
since the 1960s. 48 
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Our economy has already been impacted in the fishing industry 1 
and I hope you realize how much the fishing industry does mean 2 
to the State of Florida and I know not all you people are 3 
Florida residents, but you’re talking about just crucially 4 
affecting our state here and I hope that you would think better 5 
of that. 6 
 7 
We’re not here because we don’t like you all.  We’re here 8 
because we want to stand up for our rights as a voter and a 9 
taxpayer and someone who has a right to that resource, just as 10 
much as a commercial guy does. 11 
 12 
We spend a lot more dollars per pound, if you want to look at 13 
the economic part of the resource.  It costs us a whole lot more 14 
per pound to go catch one or two grouper than it does a longline 15 
boat that sits out there for two weeks.  Thanks for your time. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Tice.  Any questions for Mr. 18 

Tice? 19 
 20 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Tice, you said you had about thirty 21 

charterboats working out of -- 22 
 23 
MR. TICE:  Right, of which maybe six are offshore. 24 

 25 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Did you also say that none of your customers, and 26 

I guess including them, have ever been surveyed by MRFSS? 27 
 28 
MR. TICE:  No, my charterboat guys have, but not all of them.  29 

In fact, Tom Turk I think sits on your advisory panel and Tom is 30 
one of my guys, but that’s the only people in asking people in 31 
my fishing club, in my customers coming through.  If I know they 32 
grouper fish, I would say, hey, by the way, have you ever been 33 
surveyed? 34 
 35 
For none of them to tell me, I just don’t feel we’re getting a 36 
good cross sampling.  My question is when they make the phone 37 
call if they’re only asking how many times did you go and do 38 
they ask did you go grouper fishing?  Do they do that?  How do 39 
you come up with how many grouper we caught if you don’t know 40 
how many trips were actually grouper trips? 41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  They ask if you went fishing and the dockside 43 

interview figures out what kind of trips you were on. 44 
 45 
MR. TICE:  You do a lot less dockside interviews than you do 46 

phone surveys, correct? 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Correct. 1 

 2 
MR. TICE:  It seems like your numbers would be a little off 3 

there.  I would think you would want to ask what type of fishing 4 
did you do so you really had a good feel for how many people 5 
actually went grouper fishing. 6 
 7 
I can tell you just from personal experience and people I talk 8 
to, I would say less than 20 percent, and that’s probably a high 9 
rate, reached their bag limit and even the best guys I know I 10 
would say maybe do that 50 percent of the year, for the very 11 
good guys that have got the big boats that can go deep and catch 12 
quality fish.   13 
 14 
Inside thirty-five miles in the Tampa Bay area, except during 15 
the spring and fall, the average guy don’t catch a whole lot of 16 
good grouper.  They just aren’t there.  They’re having to go 17 
forty and fifty -- My own captains are constantly going forty, 18 
fifty, sixty miles. 19 
 20 
MS. WALKER:  You were asking again about the MRFSS survey and as 21 

I had said earlier, they don’t ask you what species when they do 22 
the telephone call, but they ask you if you fished.  In essence, 23 
what could happen is if they called twelve houses -- It’s 24 
random, random telephone calls. 25 
 26 
If they called twelve houses and they said yes, I fished five 27 
times this week, but those twelve houses happened to have been 28 
fishing for tarpon and then they go to the dockside and they 29 
interview twelve boats at the dockside and those twelve boats 30 
have grouper and they don’t have tarpon and then they’re going 31 
to consider that those people on the phone caught grouper 32 
instead of tarpon. 33 
 34 
That is one of the problems.  We have a problem with 35 
recreational data and we need the recreational community to help 36 
us solve this problem. 37 
 38 
MR. TICE:  We’re more than willing to do that, but I would ask 39 

you not to put this hardship on us now, but to wait until your 40 
stock assessment and hopefully you have a lot more faith in your 41 
stock assessment than you do this current data, I would hope. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Tice.  The next speaker is 44 

Frank Potucel and he will be followed by Paul Kass and Paul Kass 45 
will be the last speaker today. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. FRANK POTUCEL:  My name is Frank Potucel and I’m a 1 

recreational angler from the Lee County area.  I’ve taken the 2 
day off work, even though I have a touch of the flu, and so bear 3 
with me here. 4 
 5 
First, I would like to thank the council for uniting the 6 
recreational anglers and our suppliers by these unjustified 7 
decisions you’ve come to by using this flawed data.  We’ve now 8 
united and intend to flex our muscles in the future. 9 
 10 
I’ve got a bunch of bullets here and I’m not going to 11 
necessarily go in any particular order.  The closure that you 12 
have enacted or proposed, I have brothers that come and spend 13 
Thanksgiving here with me from the north and they will not be 14 
coming this year.  They probably spend a couple of thousand 15 
dollars each on airfare, hotels, rental cars, food, restaurants, 16 
fishing gear, et cetera. 17 
 18 
My best friend comes and spends two weeks with me at Christmas 19 
to go grouper fishing and I have an offshore boat.  I cannot go 20 
backwater fishing.  We do not have dolphin, sailfish, wahoo, and 21 
tuna on this coast like they do on other coasts.  We pretty much 22 
have grouper and snapper. 23 
 24 
By closing grouper in November and December, I can’t go fishing 25 
for one-third of the year now because basically in January and 26 
February the weather prevents me from offshore grouping fishing 27 
as well.   28 
 29 
If I can’t use my $120,000 boat for four months a year, that 30 
depreciates at the rate of $10,000 per year or greater, I might 31 
just sell it.  It’s too expensive to only use it eight months of 32 
the year and a couple of trips a month.  It’s just way too much 33 
money. 34 
 35 
One time somebody in line at Publix asked me why I was buying so 36 
much ice and I said I was going grouper fishing and they said at 37 
least you get your grouper cheap and I said you go back there to 38 
that department and get yourself a grouper filet and take it the 39 
jeweler on the corner and have it gold plated and it’s still 40 
cheaper than my grouper filet. 41 
 42 
When you take all the expense, the depreciation, the insurance, 43 
the gas, the maintenance, everything into account, I’ve 44 
calculated it’s at $1,000 a trip to take my boat out. 45 
 46 
These closures don’t only affect people in the fishing industry, 47 
but this goes all the way down to boat dealers, tackle shops, 48 
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bait stores, beer, ice, trailers, tires, brakes, the mechanics 1 
that fix my trailer, the boat, wash and wax, people who fix boat 2 
lifts, and even stupid hats and sunscreen that we put on so we 3 
don’t get burnt while we’re out there and mosquito spray so I 4 
don’t get eaten alive when I’m at the dock.  It really goes down 5 
the line. 6 
 7 
I have a question about the vessel limits on the commercial 8 
fishing.  If you reduce the limit from say 7,500 pounds down to 9 
2,500 pounds, that just means the guy makes three trips instead 10 
of one.  Is there anything saved other than the guy is going to 11 
burn some more fuel and maybe add a little more pollution out 12 
there? 13 
 14 
Also, with gas prices the way they are, I don’t know if you have 15 
to put much of a limit on the red grouper.  The gas prices alone 16 
are going to limit recreational anglers going offshore to catch 17 
grouper.   18 
 19 
You have to go thirty or forty miles offshore here to catch a 20 
keeper grouper, except in the months of November and December, 21 
which you’ve thankfully closed on us.  Really, I guess I’m going 22 
to leave it at that.  That’s about all I have to say. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Frank.  Any questions for Frank?  25 

Thank you very much.  Leon Paul Kass, are you here? 26 
 27 
MR. LEON PAUL KASS:  My name is Leon Paul Kass and I am a 28 

recreational fisherman and I’m also the president of two 29 
engineering companies and I’m the manager of an LLC which holds 30 
many patents in the marine electronics field. 31 
 32 
I basically have been questioned by a number of the marine 33 
electronics dealers around the Gulf Coast.  We have two 34 
manufacturing plants here in Florida and we supply equipment to 35 
companies like Ferruno, Shakespeare, SEAMAP, and basically what 36 
we’ve decided is as follows. 37 
 38 
If we’re going to go ahead with the closure of the grouper 39 
season, what’s going to happen is the boat dealers -- We supply 40 
a lot of equipment to the OEM manufactures.  We talked to 41 
Wellcraft and we talked to Dansi here in Sarasota and it’s well, 42 
wait a second. 43 
 44 
They’re holding up on orders for boats for our ZF offshore 45 
fishing boats.  If they’re going to start closing these seasons, 46 
we don’t know what we’re going to put into the queue.  If  47 
 48 
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they’re not ordered now, we have to go thirty, sixty, ninety 1 
days in advance. 2 
 3 
I have to look and I have 180 employees in two plants and I have 4 
to figure thirty, sixty, ninety, 120, six months out.  Do I lay 5 
these people off or what do I do because orders are being held 6 
up now.  I am a worldwide patent licensee with Motorola.  Do I 7 
take and move this offshore or what do I do? 8 
 9 
Ladies and gentlemen, one of the things that is going to happen, 10 
we have NMEA show here coming up in Naples on the 12th and 13th 11 
and 14th of October at the Registry and we also have the IBEX, 12 
the boat builders show, the following week. 13 
 14 
What’s going to happen is you’re going to have industry suddenly 15 
funding and we’re going to come up with an action plan of what 16 
to do with the fishery here in Florida.  Why?  Florida has 17 
982,000 registered boats.  You buy a lot of our equipment.  The 18 
commercial people, not so. 19 
 20 
The longliners, those are the people in line for the $50.00 I’ll 21 
buy out an old GPS unit or something at a flea market.  They 22 
don’t buy our equipment.  It’s the recreational boaters that buy 23 
our equipment and that’s what keeps these factories going.  24 
That’s what I have to say. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Kass.  Any questions for Mr. 27 

Kass?  I would like to thank everybody who came to speak to us 28 
this afternoon.  We’ve learned a lot.  A lot of your comments 29 
have been constructive and they’ll help us in our deliberations 30 
both on the motion that’s coming to us about the interim rule 31 
and also on the framework action that we’ll be deciding on in 32 
September in New Orleans. 33 
 34 
I just want to remind everybody that the council is on record 35 
and is very interested in developing better recreational harvest 36 
data and it’s something that NOAA Fisheries is working on with 37 
the National Research Council right now and that in our hearts 38 
and in the laws that we work in, sustainable fisheries is our 39 
goal. 40 
 41 
What we’re trying to do with red grouper is we’re trying to 42 
rebuild it to the point where it’s no longer undergoing 43 
overfishing and that it has long-term sustainability and that’s 44 
the goal of all the work we do in red grouper and other 45 
fisheries. 46 
 47 
 48 



 120 

Tomorrow morning we will continue public testimony starting at 1 
8:40 a.m. in this room.  We have a closed session here to 2 
discuss members of our special scientific committee and that 3 
will be from 8:30 to 8:40, but at 8:40 we’ll open the doors and 4 
we’ll continue with public testimony and those of you who can be 5 
here tomorrow, we look forward to seeing you then.  Thank you 6 
very much. 7 
 8 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:10 o’clock p.m., August 9 
10, 2005.) 10 
 11 

- - - 12 
 13 

August 11, 2005 14 
 15 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 16 
 17 

- - - 18 
 19 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 20 
Diamond Room of the Diamond Head Beach Resort, Fort Myers Beach, 21 
Florida, Thursday morning, August 11, 2005, and was called to 22 
order at 8:45 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next thing that we’re going to do is we’re 25 

going to have the formal swearing in of William Daughdrill as a 26 
council member.  Dr. Crabtree and Mr. Daughdrill, please. 27 
 28 
(Whereupon, Mr. Daughdrill is sworn in as a council member.) 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Welcome, Bill.  Returning to our agenda, 31 

should I report on the SSC Selection Committee results first or 32 
go right into -- 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I would let the public know, I 35 

think. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  During the closed session, the SSC Selection 38 

Committee brought two motions to the council, both of which were 39 
adopted.  The first one was that the following persons will be 40 
appointed to the CCA: Ms. Celia Formicella, a sociologist, to 41 
the standing SSC; Mr. Bill Sharp, biologist, to the special 42 
Spiny Lobster SSC; and Dr. Pricilla Weeks, anthropologist, to 43 
the Ecosystem SSC. 44 
 45 
The council also passed the following motion to convene the 46 
Administrative Policy Committee at the September council meeting 47 
to discuss issues related to the SSC. 48 
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Now we are going to return to public testimony and we do have a 1 
stack of cards of people who wanted to talk about the red 2 
grouper rule.  It doesn’t look like all of these people are 3 
still here.  If you want to offer public testimony on the red 4 
grouper rule, I would invite you to identify yourself and come 5 
to the podium.  Dennis O’Hern. 6 
 7 
MR. O’HERN:  Good morning, council and staff and general public.  8 

My name is Dennis O’Hern.  I’m the Executive Director of the 9 
Fishing Rights Alliance, as I’m sure you know by now.  You’ve 10 
heard a lot of people say a lot of things and I don’t want to 11 
take up your valuable time. 12 
 13 
What I would like to do is just hit on a few points.  Number 14 
one, I think you heard the two most important words we’ve been 15 
saying here: no action.  That’s echoed by the FWC and I believe 16 
it’s echoed by our own senators. 17 
 18 
Another thing we’re talking about, and this goes to the new 19 
rules for grouper, recreationally we really don’t want anything 20 
done until a new stock assessment is in place.  The MRFSS data, 21 
you all know there’s a problem with it and it’s questionable and 22 
you don’t know if it’s accurate.  We’re just not sure. 23 
 24 
The economic input put forth in the economic analysis statement 25 
for the closure of $11 million, that’s laughable.  Do any of you 26 
really believe that?  I hope not.  That’s just an insanely low 27 
number. 28 
 29 
This state has suffered four major disasters last year.  We’re 30 
facing another huge disaster, only this one you all can help 31 
avert.  There’s a lot of people working on a lot of fronts to do 32 
that.  The Gulf Council needs to stand up and I really think you 33 
know what’s right, or I hope you do.  Stand up and say no action 34 
until a new assessment. 35 
 36 
Now just so you know, we’re not standing up and just saying no 37 
action.  We requested and received an advancement of the red 38 
grouper stock assessment.  We originally asked that it be done 39 
with gag in the spring.  The problem was that that’s too much 40 
workload, those two major fisheries in that one assessment.  41 
They did move the assessment to next summer. 42 
 43 
We want to wait until that assessment comes out because we 44 
really don’t think there’s a problem with the fishery right now 45 
and when that assessment comes out if there is, you all are 46 
going to have some incredible stakeholder buy-in one whatever 47 
rules you do because the assessment process is now the SEDAR 48 
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process, which I can go on record now and I’ve said it often on 1 
the record, I think it’s a great program. 2 
 3 
It brings stakeholders and it brings scientists and it brings 4 
managers together and we agree on these issues before they come 5 
out and turn into 200 or 300 people or thousands of letters. 6 
 7 
We stand ready to stand by those assessment results and you all 8 
aren’t going to get any static.  You’re going to have total 9 
stakeholder buy-in, which is a 180 from what you have right now, 10 
which is total stakeholder disconnect. 11 
 12 
The amount of credibility National Marine Fisheries Service has 13 
with the average angler is pretty much zero right now and 14 
unfortunately, that’s all based on this MRFSS estimate, just 15 
like some of the animosity towards the FRA is based on one or 16 
two unsigned rude comments on an internet, which by the way, the 17 
FRA does not condone whatsoever. 18 
 19 
We don’t condone personal attacks and I personally try and 20 
address all of them behind the scenes and ask these people to 21 
stop, but what I hope everybody hears is that not everybody is 22 
as eloquent as we are. 23 
 24 
Not everybody is a lawyer and not everybody can even construct a 25 
paragraph properly and so I ask you to step away from the 26 
conveyance of the message and maybe just hear the message itself 27 
because there’s a reason these people are doing it and it’s not 28 
just for fun. 29 
 30 
We hope that you all take a look at that.  Now on the trip 31 
limits on the commercial side, we would like to see a 4,000-32 
pound trip limit year-round. 33 
 34 
We’re requesting a reallocation of the fishery, as everybody 35 
else is.  We want a new plan or an amendment to the plan, 36 
whatever you need to do, but we would like the allocation based 37 
on the economic impact of the fishery.  Not just the number of 38 
fish, but the economic impact of the fishery. 39 
 40 
We would also like you to take a good, hard look at banning 41 
longline gear.  If you guys just did that, the fishery would be 42 
in great shape within two or three years.  There’s people that 43 
will say that, commercial and recreational. 44 
 45 
One more thing for the record is the Fishing Rights Alliance has 46 
commercial permit holders on its board.  We support commercial 47 
fishing, but we just are against overly destructive gear and we 48 
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feel that longline gear falls into that category.  That’s all.  1 
Thank you very much for your time, council. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dennis.  Mr. Williams has a 4 

question for you. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Dennis, would you mind naming the commercial 7 

fishermen that are on your board? 8 
 9 
MR. O’HERN:  John Schmidt and Jason DeLaCruz is -- I don’t think 10 

the ink is dry on his permit yet, but he’s becoming a commercial 11 
fisherman also. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions? 14 

 15 
MS. WALKER:  Dennis, I was glad to hear that you said we would 16 

have the support of your group after the stock assessment, but 17 
as a council, I don’t that legally we could allow the risk to 18 
continue until a stock assessment comes in.   19 
 20 
Would your group support interim actions that we’ll be doing in 21 
this regulatory amendment by lowering the bag limit and perhaps 22 
going up on the size limit and then the council coming back 23 
after the stock assessment?  Could you support some of those 24 
management measures so that we could protect the red grouper 25 
until we get the stock assessment? 26 
 27 
MR. O’HERN:  Before we would support those measures, I would 28 

really need to be convinced that there is such a need for 29 
additional protection.  Last July, we knocked the red grouper by 30 
60 percent.  I don’t want to hear the figures.  I know it’s 11 31 
percent, 4 percent, whatever numbers they crunched, but the guys 32 
who fish red grouper alone, they got their bag limit cut by 60 33 
percent. 34 
 35 
You’re cutting it another 50 percent as of Tuesday.  You cut it 36 
by another 50 percent.  In just over a year, the red grouper 37 
fisherman has taken an 80 percent bag reduction.  Now, if we 38 
were not catching fish and if the commercial people couldn’t get 39 
their quotas, that’s a picture of the fishery in trouble. 40 
 41 
I got asked that, by the way, from the Office of Science and 42 
Technology.  The quote was how come you guys only complain when 43 
the catches are high, the estimates are high, and you never 44 
complain when they’re low. 45 
 46 
Thy said well, you don’t generally send a newswire saying 47 
catches are down and how come you don’t act when catches are 48 
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low.  That’s when there’s a problem with the fishery usually or 1 
it’s an indicator of a problem.   2 
 3 
The FWC has looked at this and our Fish and Wildlife Commission, 4 
which I’ve got to tell you I have a lot of respect for, and they 5 
manage the fishery quite nicely and they’ve got some success 6 
stories, and they said that they would take no action.  They’ve 7 
looked at this.  They didn’t just take a perfunctory look and 8 
listen to a letter I wrote them and make their decision.  9 
 10 
They researched this and they said they would take no action 11 
until a new assessment and that’s why I took it upon myself to 12 
request the assessment be moved up.  We take this very 13 
seriously, but we just don’t believe there’s a need for this 14 
harsh action. 15 
 16 
At this time, I’m not sure what we would support.  I would like 17 
to support something because I don’t want to just go against the 18 
council.  I want to help you and we want to help you and we want 19 
to be good stewards of the fishery. 20 
 21 
I would love to hear what you’re talking about and I’ll make 22 
comments on it and if you have any questions about how we feel 23 
or if you want to explain something, I’m pretty good at getting 24 
the message out and I would like to work with you.  I’m not 25 
trying to work against you and I hope everybody understands 26 
that. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Mr. Spaeth will speak 29 

next. 30 
 31 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  I’m Bob Spaeth 32 

from the Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  I’m the 33 
Executive Director.  Trip limits, I heard Will Ward from GFA 34 
mention a couple of ideas that I think SOFA would like to 35 
explore with them. 36 
 37 
I guess what I’m saying is in the trip limits it’s actually a 38 
business plan for industry by industry and it doesn’t have a 39 
darned thing to do with stocks and we all know that we’re 40 
catching fish too fast and there’s been more a derby by people 41 
fishing longer. 42 
 43 
We’re seeing the way people are fishing, because of regulations 44 
changing and it’s all new to us.  We had a great January and 45 
February with no bad weather and we had no trip limit in place 46 
and so we’re ahead.  We all realize that our goal was to try to  47 
 48 
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keep fishing year-round and not put us out of business by a 1 
regulation that does that. 2 
 3 
What I guess what we would ask the council is to make a wide 4 
variety of options.  One of the options that a bunch of the 5 
fishermen have come to me and brought up was that they were 6 
talking about if we tried to slow it down, last year in May and 7 
June the price of fish fell to where fuel was more than the 8 
fish. 9 
 10 
A lot of the fishermen said why are we fishing now and why don’t 11 
we close up where we get $2.50 or $2.70 for our fish in November 12 
and December when there’s a good market for it.  Maybe to slow 13 
us down it might be an idea to close May 15th to June 15th.  I’m 14 
not saying that’s what we want to do, but I say that’s an option 15 
that might work for us. 16 
 17 
I think we need to get together as industry and come back to the 18 
council and try to come up with a plan.  My plan is to put all 19 
the bulls in the room and let them come up and get with GFA and 20 
let them hash it out and then come back to you hopefully with a 21 
solution that we might think would work. 22 
 23 
As far as the red grouper go, we know they’re expanding in 24 
range.  I heard they’re complaining about them in Texas eating 25 
the snapper stuff up and I wish they would send them home, but 26 
the stocks as far as the commercial sector, we’re seeing CPUE 27 
going up.  We think there’s a healthy stock. 28 
 29 
I don’t know why, but I guess the management plans have been 30 
working and I think we’re ahead of our rebuilding plan.  I don’t 31 
have much to say about the recreational, but they have a lot to 32 
say about the type of gears that commercial fishermen use. 33 
 34 
One of the things that I would maybe request that the council do 35 
is that we take and look at all the gear types, anchors, chains, 36 
bandits, divers, longline, and do a study on what gear is more 37 
detrimental than any other. 38 
 39 
The other thing is I heard an attorney request that we do this 40 
reallocation issue.  One thing I want to say is that if they’re 41 
going to -- I forget the years they used, but they allocated all 42 
these fish under the same parameters of the same formula. 43 
 44 
My request would be if you’re going to do the red grouper, which 45 
is one of the few fish that the commercial fishery actually has 46 
more quota than the recreational, I would like to see the gag, 47 
the amberjack, the red snappers, the mahi, which they get 90 48 
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percent of, and I would request that if we’re going to make a 1 
plan amendment, let’s go through all the fish because the 2 
consumers and the commercial fishermen deserve their share and I 3 
think that’s about all I have to say. 4 
 5 
MR. RIECHERS:  Bob, having been around this process, you know 6 

that we’re kind of running out of time and are you going to have 7 
a proposal to us between getting these folks together in your 8 
groups?  We would certainly like industry to all get together 9 
and come up with this trip limit idea and do you think you can 10 
get that to us between now and the next meeting? 11 
 12 
MR. SPAETH:  The September meeting? 13 

 14 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 15 

 16 
MR. SPAETH:  Yes, I think we can get together on that.  You know 17 

there’s also one other thing that when you’re talking about 18 
getting a plan together we have to look at with trip limits and 19 
we also have the business plan that the industry is trying to 20 
get done with the loan guarantee buy-back.  21 
 22 
If that happens and we can get the timing right, this could 23 
happen by June and we could get a lot of these guys out of the 24 
fishery, which may help.  That’s why I would like to see some 25 
flexibility in whatever we do as far as trip limits go.  That’s 26 
why I like that floating idea of what Will said. 27 
 28 
MR. WILLIAMS:  When Martin Fisher raised the issue of perhaps a 29 

5,500-pound trip limit yesterday year-round, I found that kind 30 
of appealing.  I had forgotten that we had considered that at 31 
one time, but that eighty-some longline boats had signed a 32 
petition last year for that 5,500-pound trip limit. 33 
 34 
You can tell me what’s wrong with it, but what I see right about 35 
it is that it might keep the fishery open year-round and it 36 
doesn’t require any changes in the middle of the year and it 37 
supplies those markets and it gives them a chance for those 38 
markets to be supplied year-round. 39 
 40 
Everything with what we did this year is not going to do it.  I 41 
suspect if we make some modifications of what we’ve done this 42 
year for the next year in the regulatory amendment, but that 43 
might not do it either. 44 
 45 
By the fact that at least a portion of the longline fishery, a 46 
good portion of it evidently, is willing to back that 5,500-47 
pound trip limit, and that’s got some real appeal to me and I 48 
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think it might benefit the consumers more than anything else 1 
we’re considering and so I would like your reaction to it. 2 
 3 
MR. SPAETH:  I don’t think the 5,500-pound trip limit is fair to 4 

the larger boats, the people that are trying to make a living.  5 
I would like to see this council do a 5,500-pound economic 6 
analysis with $2.50 fuel.  If you think you can send a kid to 7 
college or make a living on 5,500 pounds on a longliner, I think 8 
you’re dreaming. 9 
 10 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Do you think at times we focus too much on the 11 

fishermen themselves though and maybe we ought to consider the 12 
markets themselves?  The real owners of this resource are the 13 
people that are walking up and down the street there and they’re 14 
going to the market and buying fish and they’re going to 15 
restaurants. 16 
 17 
I’ve had a grouper sandwich everyday for lunch since I’ve been 18 
here, except the first day when I ate imported shrimp and that 19 
was a mistake and I’m sorry.  It was quick.  They said they 20 
would get it to me fast and I apologize, which they did. 21 
 22 
MR. SPAETH:  I think people are the most important.  Like the 23 

recreational, they’re all here and they’re looking at the 24 
economic impacts and they don’t want closures and they don’t 25 
want this and they don’t want that.  We’ve been through it for 26 
ten years. 27 
 28 
To take the best fishermen and the guys that have the best 29 
equipment and the most money that work the hardest and put them 30 
where they can’t make a living is not the right way to do it.  I 31 
think there’s other management measures that we can use and the 32 
industry has been -- I’ve asked you for seven years to help us 33 
in this council do a business plan. 34 
 35 
I’ve asked for all kinds of things and never got it done and I 36 
think you’ll agree me on that, Roy.  We wouldn’t be here today 37 
if we had done some of the things that we suggested. 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to say, Bob, if you all are going 40 

to come up with a trip limit proposal, you really need to do it 41 
in the next couple of weeks and you need to not wait with it 42 
until the next council meeting.   43 
 44 
You need to get it to council staff or Stu or Phil as soon as 45 
you can so that they can do the analysis on it and get it into 46 
the document so that when we meet again in September it will be 47 
in there as an alternative and analyzed. 48 
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MR. SPAETH:  Roy, one thing I would like to see, and I don’t 1 

know why we’re going to rush on this thing, but I would like to 2 
see what the 5,500 is really doing and what landings we would 3 
get over a couple of months because we have some different 4 
numbers that we talked about in the industry.  We’ve kind of 5 
come together, if you want to know, some of us and we have a 6 
suggestion, but we haven’t floated it with everybody. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  What we’re up against is the current trip limits 9 

expire and so I think our goal is to try and take final action 10 
at the September meeting, which will give us time to go out with 11 
a proposed and final rule and have new regulations in place 12 
before the trip limit expires. 13 
 14 
If we can’t do that in September, that puts us back to November 15 
and then it’s going to be very difficult to get things in place 16 
before we start hitting the expiration date. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You understand our timeline, Mr. Spaeth?  19 

Thank you.   20 
 21 
MR. KEN PEARSON:  My name is Ken Pearson.  I have a business 22 

here in Fort Myers Beach called Seatrack Charters.  I’ve been 23 
fishing out of this area for about twenty-eight years and I’ve 24 
seen a lot of changes from the early 1970s, 1980s, 1990s, up 25 
until this date as far as red grouper, black grouper, all 26 
species of fish. 27 
 28 
I think in the long run the closure for November and December 29 
would be a big mistake.  I think that raising the red grouper up 30 
to twenty-two inches would be a big benefit on the red grouper, 31 
but closing it would be a big mistake economically on the money 32 
that comes into the State of Florida. 33 
 34 
I have no problem in raising the limits.  We catch fish every 35 
day, but we don’t catch red grouper every day.  We catch red 36 
grouper, black grouper, mangrove snapper, lane snapper, grunts, 37 
porgies, triggerfish, a wide assortment of fish. 38 
 39 
Total closure, when people come up to our windows and they want 40 
to charter a boat and you tell them they can’t keep any fish, 41 
they’re going to say why should we charter a boat.  They’re not 42 
going to spend that kind of money.  A basic charterboat is 43 
almost $800 now to cover the fuel and expenses and everything 44 
that is in detail for a charterboat. 45 
 46 
November and December is like two major months down here for 47 
economics.  The tourists are coming in and so they’re coming 48 
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down to go fishing and so if you guys owned a charterboat and 1 
you were told you’ve got to shut down, the expenses are 2 
astronomical, especially when people come up and they want to go 3 
down fishing and they all come up and you say we can take you 4 
out fishing but you’re not allowed to keep any grouper and 5 
they’re going to say I guess we’re not going fishing. 6 
 7 
That’s one of the problems I have with it.  The process that I 8 
saw in a couple of meetings that were brought up as far as the 9 
allocations of the recreational fishing, they could have picked 10 
any year and it would have got swallowed a lot better as far as 11 
the scale that I was shown at the last meeting in Naples as far 12 
as the amount of fish that were brought in. 13 
 14 
Of course, everybody has told you that with all the hurricanes 15 
and devastation and myself, my boat didn’t leave from August 13th 16 
to October 1st.  We never even left the dock and then after that, 17 
it was a slow trickle effect as far as starting and regrouping 18 
and going back out. 19 
 20 
As far as the winter, winters are different offshore than they 21 
are around land.  Everybody thinks the weather is beautiful when 22 
it’s on land, but when you get out there day and night, for some 23 
reason the all-mighty wind comes up every night and it gets 24 
pretty tough and everybody knows that. 25 
 26 
The weather offshore for the winters are really tough and on the 27 
recreational part, if you have twenty or twenty-five-foot boat 28 
owners that are going out for a weekend or they want to go out 29 
for a day and they’re calling for three to five foot, they’re 30 
not going to be going far. 31 
 32 
If they go out there and they catch a couple of grouper, I think 33 
they’re very lucky because they’re going to get an assortment of 34 
a lot of other fish and it’s just that with the weather that we 35 
had from the hurricanes and the weather that we had for the 36 
winter, I just think the year that the assessment that was 37 
brought up that the recreational fishing was to me was just 38 
stockpiled to the roof was just a bad year to try to pinpoint 39 
that on a year. 40 
 41 
Also, I would like somebody to answer this question.  If they do 42 
go ahead with the closure for those two months, how do they plan 43 
to enforce it if the state does not?  Thank you. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Pearson.  Any questions for Mr. 46 

Pearson?  Mr. Simpson has a question for you. 47 
 48 
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MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Pearson, do you participate in the charterboat 1 

captain’s telephone survey? 2 
 3 
MR. PEARSON:  Yes, I do. 4 

 5 
MR. SIMPSON:  In those days when you were tied up, did you 6 

indicate no fishing and so forth? 7 
 8 
MR. PEARSON:  Yes, I did. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you. 11 

 12 
MR. PEARSON:  The one question I didn’t get answered is how the 13 

federal government is going to enforce the two months if you go 14 
with a closure with the state not going along with it.  How are 15 
you going to have the federal agents that you don’t have enforce 16 
that rule? 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  A lot of the enforcement is done by the State of 19 

Florida.  I work for the Fish and Wildlife Commission and they 20 
will enforce -- When they’re patrolling in the federal zone, 21 
which admittedly is not a lot, but they will enforce federal law 22 
when they’re in the federal zone and when they’re in state 23 
waters, they will enforce state law. 24 
 25 
Most of the enforcement is at dockside and that’s just the 26 
reality of it and so there you have to enforce the more liberal, 27 
more lenient rule, which would be Florida’s rule.  That would be 28 
the rule that would control. 29 
 30 
MR. PEARSON:  One follow-up question is do you have the 31 

manpower?  Did you prepare for the manpower to go ahead and take 32 
care of this two months so this is properly done or did you just 33 
go by the book or fly by -- I would like to know as far as have 34 
you got the manpower ready to enforce this. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  My understanding is that the manpower will be 37 

the same level that it always has been during that period. 38 
 39 
MR. PEARSON:  You only have one or two federal agents that cover 40 

this area. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s right. 43 

 44 
MR. PEARSON:  That’s scary. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Pearson.  The next speaker will 47 

be Chris Dorsett. 48 



 131 

MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Madam Chair and council members, my name is 1 

Chris Dorsett with the Ocean Conservancy.  I’m now in Austin, 2 
Texas.  I first want to start by explaining the scope of my 3 
comments.  I’m not going to comment on the interim rule, per se, 4 
or offer particular support for management measures contained in 5 
the regulatory amendment at this point. 6 
 7 
I would like an opportunity to talk with some of the other 8 
stakeholders and look through that document in more detail and 9 
come better prepared in September.  Rather, I want to discuss 10 
some of the key legal and management principles that I hope will 11 
guide the council’s deliberations both today and in the future. 12 
 13 
The council has as you walk in the room a copy of the ten 14 
National Standards.  Two of these are of particular importance 15 
to the matter today and into the future and the first one is 16 
National Standard 1, the conservation and management measures 17 
shall prevent overfishing while achieving on a continuing basis 18 
optimum yield. 19 
 20 
There’s also a National Standard 9 which talks about bycatch and 21 
minimizing it to the extent practicable.  Finally, in the 22 
Magnuson Act, Section 304, it discusses obligations to rebuild 23 
overfished species and includes a two-year review provision that 24 
the Secretary of Commerce will review progress every two years 25 
to determine if adequate progress is being made. 26 
 27 
The rebuilding plan essentially started for the 2003 fishing 28 
year, I think midway into that.  I consider 2005 an opportunity 29 
to look and check at where our progress is and I think that’s 30 
what is provided in this document and it’s what has caused some 31 
of the actions that are being taken now.  The key principle is 32 
keeping mortality within allowable limits. 33 
 34 
Overfishing is a big focus of our organization and I think it’s 35 
a big focus right now nationally amongst the councils as we 36 
debate Magnuson reauthorization in light of the Ocean Commission 37 
reports. 38 
 39 
I note that overfishing not only has ecological costs, but it 40 
has economic ones as well and while I support this council’s 41 
action to keep the TAC the same next year, I note that this 42 
rebuilding plan was a stepped rebuilding plan.  The TAC next 43 
year was supposed to go up, but because the mortality levels 44 
were above the TAC levels, it cannot go up.  Essentially we’ve 45 
robbed ourselves of increased yield from the future. 46 
 47 
 48 
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Therefore, as we look towards the future, it’s incredibly 1 
important that we look at measures that will contain mortality 2 
within existing limits and I think the council has to ask itself 3 
a key question as we move forward into the future.   4 
 5 
Do you think, based on our history of management in this area, 6 
that management measures are going to do that and if you have 7 
any doubts that it will, you should think about mechanisms that 8 
will ensure the mortality levels will stay within limits. 9 
 10 
I myself will be exploring ways that I’ve seen some other 11 
councils try and keep mortality limits within acceptable TAC 12 
levels and come back to you in September with a full report of 13 
what some of these other councils have done. 14 
 15 
The Pacific Council, for example, has a number of in-season 16 
management actions contemplated in its FMPs to keep mortality 17 
within TAC and that includes not only landings, by bycatch as 18 
well.  Thank you. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Dorsett?  Thank you, 21 

Chris.  The next speaker will be Marianne Cufone. 22 
 23 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good morning, everybody.  For the record, 24 

my name is Marianne Cufone and I’m here on behalf of the Gulf 25 
Restoration Network.  GRN is a coalition of over fifty groups 26 
and individuals dedicated to protecting and restoring the 27 
valuable resources of the Gulf of Mexico and they have members 28 
in all five Gulf States. 29 
 30 
I’m here today to talk about the council’s obligation to help 31 
NMFS to stop overfishing and reduce bycatch with respect to red 32 
grouper.  33 
 34 
As many of you know, we’ve been talking about red grouper for a 35 
very long time.  In fact, it was one of the very first issues 36 
that I worked on when I started engaging in the council process 37 
and that was six years ago.  Some of you were here back then and 38 
some of you weren’t, but from then to now, red grouper 39 
management has been talked about, discussed, debated, science 40 
reviewed, challenged, and re-reviewed. 41 
 42 
While I don’t particularly enjoy dwelling on the past, I did 43 
just want to remind some of you of the history on this 44 
particular species.  Back in 1999 when we got a stock assessment 45 
that said red grouper wasn’t doing that well, lots of folks were 46 
unhappy with that, and understandably so, because it’s an 47 
important species in the reef fish fishery in the Gulf. 48 
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The science was challenged and it was re-reviewed and models 1 
were re-run pretty much every way we could possibly run them and 2 
we still came back depleted years later.  Years later, we 3 
started working on management measures to address that problem 4 
and just as we were about to implement them, we ended up with a 5 
new stock assessment because the stock assessment process wasn’t 6 
running parallel with the council process and things were kind 7 
of off. 8 
 9 
We got a new stock assessment with some different science and 10 
had potentially a stronger year class that showed things weren’t 11 
as bad as originally and so then we finally moved forward to do 12 
some different actions to help improve the fishery and those 13 
just went into place last summer. 14 
 15 
From 1999 to last summer, we were debating science and 16 
questioning outcomes and I’m starting to see history repeat 17 
itself, which is why I’m bringing all of this up.  I am hoping 18 
that the council will take actions to help the depleted red 19 
grouper. 20 
 21 
We know we’ve got a problem out there and maybe it’s not as bad 22 
as some people say it is and maybe it is, but we’ve got some 23 
pretty strong indications that things aren’t where they ought to 24 
be. 25 
 26 
I heard somebody say yesterday that the charterboat/headboat 27 
survey also showed that recreational fishing was over or hitting 28 
the quota that has been set and that to me says that there’s two 29 
different sources of information saying that the same trend is 30 
happening. 31 
 32 
We have the phone survey that has been widely disputed and we 33 
also have random dockside intercepts and things, but we also 34 
have this charterboat and headboat survey and we haven’t heard a 35 
whole lot about that. 36 
 37 
That’s a different way of collecting recreational information.  38 
They’re substantially more reliable than the phone surveys and 39 
the dockside intercepts.  I would encourage you to think about 40 
that as well.  I haven’t heard a lot of discussion on that. 41 
 42 
Anyway, as I said, my intent is not to totally dwell on the 43 
past.  I do have some things to say about the future, although I 44 
do think history is important to consider and learn from. 45 
 46 
In the regulatory amendment that we’re talking about, I would 47 
ask you to consider consistent recreational and commercial 48 



 134 

seasons.  I know the document doesn’t show that that gets to the 1 
entire mortality reduction in the recreational sector that we 2 
might need, but it’s the beginning and it’s also an ecosystem-3 
based management approach that we’re all trying to move towards. 4 
 5 
I would encourage you to continue managing the grouper complex 6 
as a complex.  We did a pretty good job of that last summer.  7 
We’re looking at grouper as a whole instead of individual 8 
species and that’s an important thing for bycatch reduction. 9 
 10 
We have to consider that when you’re fishing on red grouper you 11 
might catch other grouper or when you’re fishing for other 12 
grouper that you might catch red grouper and I think we’ve done 13 
a good thing and we ought to continue that. 14 
 15 
I also heard someone yesterday, or actually a couple of people 16 
yesterday, mention catch records for the recreational sector.  17 
That might be a good thing to implement.  It might be a little 18 
burdensome in terms of record keeping, but it might be a good 19 
thing and if people are willing to do that, we might have some 20 
other information to add to the MRFSS data. 21 
 22 
Also, I would encourage you to subtract any quota overages from 23 
the following year’s allotment.  This could keep us on track for 24 
the long-term and finally, better data collection.  One of the 25 
things that I did hear yesterday is that MRFSS is troubling.  26 
I’ve been hearing that for a lot of years. 27 
 28 
Obviously we need to address that.  That way in the future we 29 
can stand strong on our decisions and feel like we have the 30 
science necessary to make those decisions.  In total, I just 31 
urge the council to move forward on the regulatory amendment and 32 
look forward, not backward.  Do remember history and learn from 33 
it and I look forward to working with you all on this. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Ms. Cufone?  36 

 37 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Marianne.  I want your opinion on how 38 

the council should address like -- What do you think about the 39 
State of Texas, Louisiana, and Mississippi and they don’t catch 40 
red grouper and we’re shutting down the whole shallow-water 41 
grouper complex, thereby creating bycatch mortality.  Talk to me 42 
a little about that and what you think about that. 43 
 44 
MS. CUFONE:  I had some conversations over the last few days 45 

that most of the red grouper is caught off of Florida and there 46 
are some red grouper in other areas of the Gulf that people 47 
catch, but certainly the major percentage is off Florida. 48 
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It might not be a bad idea to consider splitting the Gulf.  If 1 
Florida is the problem, where most of the red grouper is, 2 
perhaps we just have a closure off the Florida waters.  We’ve 3 
done that before with BRDs.  We had a Gulf split from Cape San 4 
Blas as the line and maybe we do that again. 5 
 6 
Certainly I’m in favor of supporting fishing when it’s not 7 
hurting fish species and if that’s an option, I would encourage 8 
the council to consider it. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional questions for Ms. Cufone?  Thank 11 

you, Marianne.  I only have one additional card for commenting 12 
on this issue and that’s Wayne Genthner.  If somehow we’ve 13 
missed you and you would like to talk about red grouper, please 14 
let me know when Mr. Genthner is done. 15 
 16 
MR. WAYNE GENTHNER:  Thank you for the address.  I’m a 17 

charterboat captain and operator out of Long Boat Key, Florida.  18 
I’ve been fishing actively for over twenty years in the region 19 
and professionally as a charter captain for five years. 20 
 21 
My business, as many other charterboat captain businesses, is 22 
not one where we make a lot of money.  We are marginal.  We can 23 
die, go away, cease to exist, if we have three or four bad 24 
months. 25 
 26 
It’s not a business you try to make money at.  It’s a lifestyle 27 
business because we love being in the environment of the water.  28 
For many of us, it’s a spiritual connection with the water.  It 29 
is sustaining and so most of the people I know, my customers, my 30 
charterboat fellows, are very concerned about fish populations 31 
and we’re concerned about mortality rates. 32 
 33 
We seem to agree mostly that the objectives of this commission 34 
are laudable.  However, I do not agree that a two-month ban on 35 
recreational fishing is going to help you meet your objectives 36 
and for several reasons. 37 
 38 
One, when people come on a charterboat and they go fishing with 39 
somebody that they admire or they look up to and they receive 40 
instruction, some of that instruction is about environmental 41 
ethics.  Some of that instruction is how to be sustainable in 42 
your use of the environment and so charterboat captains function 43 
as a teaching source for wisdom. 44 
 45 
If we go out of business, that teaching source is gone and the 46 
lessons people learn on charterboats like mine and other boats 47 
sustain them for the rest of their lives and they teach other 48 
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people and so we are disseminating the type of information that 1 
your commission wants to have done and that goes away when our 2 
businesses go away and that is unfortunate. 3 
 4 
A lot of the charterboat captains I know have been trying to 5 
diversify the type of fishing we do because we know from our 6 
experience that if you go to sites over and over again and beat 7 
them up that you don’t catch fish. 8 
 9 
Yes, the fish populations are in a slow decline.  That is my 10 
perspective and so a lot of the boats have already instituted 11 
lower bag limits on our boats, because we recognize that the 12 
days are over when you can just throw fish in the box until you 13 
break the hinges on the cooler. 14 
 15 
We’re already going down the path that you want us to go.  The 16 
two-month closure seems punitive.  It really, really hurts our 17 
businesses.  There’s things we can do about that.  I didn’t hear 18 
anybody suggest the idea of perhaps extending fishable waters 19 
out to maybe sixteen or twenty nautical miles and just giving us 20 
a little ribbon of federal water to fish in during that ban 21 
period so we can stay alive in our businesses and promote 22 
ecosensibility by that method. 23 
 24 
Just a seven or eight nautical mile ribbon of federal waters 25 
would sustain our businesses and we could also perhaps mandate 26 
the use of circle hooks, which reduce mortality, and that’s 27 
enforceable.   28 
 29 
I would go with that because that’s what I use on my boat 30 
because I do not like to see fish that are dead and I do a lot 31 
of diving and I know what these reefs look like and I know the 32 
conditions that they’re in, which is another thing I want to 33 
talk about. 34 
 35 
Recently, we’ve seen some very disturbing water quality issues 36 
arise from Sarasota all the way up to Newport Ritchie where some 37 
of the reefs that are in state waters are benthically dead.  38 
This is not very good news, especially if charterboat captains 39 
like myself have to try to sustain our businesses in waters 40 
which are not going to be productive for several years.  Just 41 
things to consider and thank you for allowing me to address. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Genthner, thank you for coming this morning.  44 

If the council did this ribbon that you wanted to fish, say 45 
sixteen miles offshore, what depth of water are you fishing in 46 
at sixteen miles? 47 
 48 
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MR. GENTHNER:  From my location, sixteen nautical miles puts me 1 

into about fifty-five to seventy feet of water, depending upon 2 
the course I take. 3 
 4 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What’s the releasability of the groupers you’re 5 

catching in that depth of water? 6 
 7 
MR. GENTHNER:  It’s pretty good actually.  They don’t come up 8 

with their eyes popped out.  Very often in deeper water we have 9 
to use a syringe technique to deflate the bladder, but we don’t 10 
have any issues.  There’s very little mortality in releasing a 11 
fish in those waters. 12 
 13 
One other thing I would like to add is that red grouper are 14 
present there, but on my boat I target gag fish.  My customers 15 
don’t want to see worms when fish are filleted and I don’t want 16 
to even go there with that and so I target gag grouper.  It’s a 17 
whole different way of fishing that’s what we have mostly up 18 
there right now is gag grouper. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Genthner.  That concludes 21 

public testimony on red grouper and we’re going to move into 22 
testimony on Reef Fish Amendment 18A at this point and I have a 23 
card from William Ward. 24 
 25 
MR. WARD:  Good morning, Madam Chairman and council members.  26 

Madam Chairman, if I could, and it’s at your discretion, of 27 
course, but I would like to make a comment regarding some of the 28 
discussion that Bob Spaeth from SOFA had with Roy Williams 29 
regarding the trip limit or is that not appropriate? 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  William, you need to repeat your name and 32 

affiliation. 33 
 34 
MR. WARD:  My name is William Ward and I’m here on behalf of the 35 

Gulf Fisherman’s Association. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  William, you have five minutes to talk about 38 

18A and if you want to talk about red grouper for part of that 39 
five minutes, that’s okay. 40 
 41 
MR. WARD:  I’ll go ahead and go to 18A and hopefully, Mr. 42 

Williams, if you could ask me any comments at the end, I would 43 
appreciate that.  Looking at the document, I have the following 44 
comments. 45 
 46 
On page 9 of the document of 18A, the issue of the simultaneous 47 
commercial and recreational harvest on vessels, our association 48 
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supports the preferred alternative.  We’re okay with the 1 
alternative regarding the assisting of law enforcement and it’s 2 
tough work at sea to understand what’s recreational and what’s 3 
commercial and so we’re okay with that on page 9. 4 
 5 
Furthering to page 10, the maximum crew size, 4.1.2, we think 6 
that with the era of trip limits in place, a four-person crew 7 
would make it safer for any vessel in particular.  We don’t have 8 
any grievances with the ideas of having an extra crew member on 9 
board.   10 
 11 
It’s not going to assist in the additional production of fish, 12 
but it could assist in safety and lessening the load of most of 13 
the guys that work at sea and so I would like to see us revisit 14 
that.  We don’t agree with the preferred alternative, but maybe 15 
something along the Alternative 4, the maximum crew size to fish 16 
commercial is increased to four per vessel with both a charter 17 
permit or a commercial reef fish permit. 18 
 19 
Further in the document to page 13, the use of reef fish for 20 
bait, we support the preferred alternative to prohibit the use 21 
of all species in the reef fish management unit. 22 
 23 
I think there’s been a lot of discussion about the use of reef 24 
fish for bait at sea and fish being cut up that are undersized.  25 
I think that would be a great help and a great assistance to law 26 
enforcement.  We don’t want to have people out there using reef 27 
fish and valuable resources they’re not supposed to be using for 28 
bait and so I think we support that completely. 29 
 30 
Further on in the document, moving onwards to 4.1.4, VMS, our 31 
association has worked really hard to get to the point where we 32 
have fishermen actually thinking that VMS may be something that 33 
they would like. 34 
 35 
For years and years and years, they didn’t like the big brother 36 
complex and the proprietary issues of locations being known, et 37 
cetera, and so we’ve made great strides in bringing to their 38 
attention the values of VMS, but with one caveat.   39 
 40 
We support the use of VMS, and we do support the preferred 41 
alternative, but we would also like to see the revisiting of the 42 
liability issues of owners who have captains at sea that now 43 
have unlimited liability.  Regardless of whatever their captains 44 
do, they’re the ones that get to hold the bag. 45 
 46 
We would like to see the council and maybe NOAA General Counsel 47 
itself to look more favorably upon those that have VMS in place 48 
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that have captains at sea that they don’t know for sure what the 1 
captains are doing and that maybe through a licensing program or 2 
some other measure that they would be more considerate of the 3 
liability issues that are burdened upon the owners of the 4 
vessels that are not on board. 5 
 6 
Also regarding VMS, we would like to see that the agency would 7 
be in support of purchasing the units and the monitoring, be 8 
responsible for the purchasing and the monitoring.   9 
 10 
That’s in a perfect world and we don’t know if that’s going to 11 
actually end up being the case, but if it’s not the case and the 12 
industry is responsible for purchasing the units and the 13 
monitoring, we would like to be able to get an economic analysis 14 
of a group purchase of the units, a group purchase of the 15 
monitoring, and compare and contrast that with an individual 16 
purchase.  This might be a way that we can bring down the cost 17 
of the units and bring down the cost of the monitoring in group. 18 
 19 
We’re okay on page 19 with the preferred alternative regarding 20 
modification of TAC framework and a comment about something that 21 
was considered but not -- On page 140 about time and area 22 
closures, issues considered but rejected, we support seasonal 23 
area closures versus seasonal closures based on the issues of 24 
aggregation. 25 
 26 
We would hope that in the future, and maybe not for this 27 
document but down the road, seasonal closures everyone is 28 
against and we can see that the recreational fishery feels 29 
strongly about that and the commercial does, but if we can 30 
pinpoint areas of concern, aggregations of maybe economic or 31 
ecologic concerns, we would much more support seasonal area 32 
closures than a broad brush of just season closures.  With that, 33 
I’ll take comments or questions. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Williams, do you have a question for Mr. 36 

Ward? 37 
 38 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I do, Madam Chairman.  Will, you’re representing 39 

GFA today, correct? 40 
 41 
MR. WARD:  Yes, I am. 42 

 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Was not GFA created last year over the longline 44 

trip limit stuff?  Help me out here.  I forget some of these 45 
things and didn’t the organization that become GFA, the group of 46 
people that became GFA, endorse a 5,500-pound trip limit last 47 
year? 48 
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MR. WARD:  That’s true, Roy.  You’re absolutely right.  The 1 

founding fathers, if you will, was a group of guys that got 2 
together and Martin Fisher was one of them and Dean Pruitt was 3 
another and both hook and line and longline interests were put 4 
together and they decided that they wanted to find a way to work 5 
together instead of against each other, in essence, to try to 6 
find compromise and maybe have a compromising approach to move 7 
forward. 8 
 9 
I’m not sure if everyone is aware of this, but eighty-six 10 
signatures were rendered, most of them being longline, I 11 
believe, if not all of them of the eighty-six.  I don’t know 12 
what the exact number was and I shouldn’t say maybe what the 13 
exact number was, but a lot of them were longline interests, the 14 
majority were. 15 
 16 
They came up with the 5,500-pound trip limit, you’re right, and 17 
it was an annual, seasonal start of January 1 and finished 18 
December 31, if we could make it that far, with a 5,500-pound 19 
trip limit. 20 
 21 
Our board has again talked about it also and there was 22 
negotiations back and forth with SOFA and GFA and in the spirit 23 
of compromise and back and forth and give and take, the fruition 24 
never came about with the 5,500-pound trip limit, but the 25 
reality is that the 10,000, 7,500, and 5,500, we don’t believe 26 
has been a success.  It’s not going to work. 27 
 28 
If it isn’t going to be 5,500 -- I’m not sure what the board of 29 
directors will do.  We’re going to go back and we’re going to in 30 
the next couple of weeks sit down and talk and we’ll talk with 31 
SOFA and some other fishermen outside of organizations.  We want 32 
to get together as many people as we can to come up with either 33 
an individual trip limit or what I mentioned the other day. 34 
 35 
The Pacific groundfish fishery has an adjustable floating trip 36 
limit based on evaluations throughout the year on a continuum 37 
and then if, let’s say for example, Roy, we have some bad 38 
weather and we can’t get out, maybe we don’t have to be as 39 
restrictive. 40 
 41 
We don’t want to leave the TAC uncaught.  That’s not our goal.  42 
Our goal is to catch the TAC and so the flexibility may be 43 
driven by floating the trip limit either up or down based on 44 
quarterly evaluations. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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I don’t think we could go to just semiannual evaluation.  I 1 
think we would have to be at least quarterly to really roll it 2 
out to be able to be effective. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions for Mr. Ward? 5 

 6 
MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  Could you go back and rehash 7 

and speak once again on the crew size for a charter vessel while 8 
commercial fishing?  I want to make sure I understood because I 9 
know you had given the numbers more than talking about it 10 
verbally and I want to make sure I understand your position. 11 
 12 
MR. WARD:  It was our belief in general anyway, Myron, that when 13 

a charterboat fishes commercially they’re going to be bound by 14 
the trip limit also and so if they have an additional crew 15 
member, why is it such a burden to have that additional crew 16 
member? 17 
 18 
I would view it as a safety issue and it doesn’t bother me to 19 
have the extra crew member on board.  Being a guy on the water 20 
and working on the water my whole life, I understand what it is 21 
to have those extra two hands.   22 
 23 
Sometimes you have things that break and sometimes you have to 24 
have an extra crew member drive a boat.  You don’t want to run 25 
guys down in the ground where they’re so tired they can’t 26 
perform their operations at sea safely.  To have the extra 27 
person on board, they’re already bound by trip limits and I 28 
don’t see what the problem is with it, I really don’t. 29 
 30 
MR. FISCHER:  You weren’t opposed to our preferred alternative? 31 

 32 
MR. WARD:  I thought the preferred alternative was three or 33 

four.  Maybe I read it wrong, but I thought it was three if 34 
you’re on twelve hours or four if in excess of twelve hours and 35 
maybe I read it wrong. 36 
 37 
MR. FISCHER:  I think when we get to council I’m going to do 38 

some tweaking on here too because not everyone’s COI reads the 39 
same and so I think we have to keep it to COI and we can’t name 40 
three or four.   41 
 42 
I think we have to just name it what your certificate of 43 
inspection states.  Someone may have a certificate of inspection 44 
that may state five for some strange reason that they need a 45 
special engineer or because of the size of the boat. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. WARD:  I wasn’t aware of that, Myron.  I thought it was the 1 

option of three or four and that’s what -- Safety at sea for me, 2 
I guess that’s -- 3 
 4 
MR. FISCHER:  That’s what we’re stating in here, but I just 5 

don’t think this council should create a regulation that opposes 6 
the Coast Guard’s regulation for that vessel to leave the dock. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Anything else for Mr. Ward?  Thank you, Mr. 9 

Ward.  The next speaker will be Pam Baker.  Are you passing on 10 
18A?  Okay.  The next speaker is Bob Zales.  He will be followed 11 
by Russell Nelson. 12 
 13 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 14 

Boatmen’s Association and also Chairman of the Reef Fish 15 
Advisory Panel.  Going through this on 18A, basically what we’re 16 
supporting is pretty much what the Reef Fish Advisory Panel did. 17 
 18 
We also on the Reef Fish Advisory Panel under 4.1.1 kind of 19 
created a fourth alternative, which would have vessels that may 20 
simultaneously have commercial and charter vessel permits, 21 
provided the necessary NMFS and Coast Guard qualifications for 22 
each permit have been met. 23 
 24 
If the vessel intends to fish commercially, a call must be made 25 
to NMFS Enforcement to declare their intentions prior to leaving 26 
the dock and obtain an ID code for that trip.  The call must 27 
also be made prior to returning to the dock so enforcement can 28 
be present if they would like to be and the ID code must follow 29 
all fish sold.  This process is what the commercial trappers 30 
must do now and is likely what dual-permitted vessels would be 31 
required to do if VMS is required. 32 
 33 
That would give you the ability to track sales of fish off of 34 
charterboats because they would identify what they were going to 35 
do before they left the dock and they would notify enforcement 36 
so if they wanted to check it when they got in, they could and 37 
you would also have the numbers that would follow the fish. 38 
 39 
Another alternative was proposed as a preferred, which was 40 
Alternative 1, and we didn’t feel as a panel that they were 41 
contradictory, that they were pretty much in line with each 42 
other. 43 
 44 
The maximum crew size, we support allowing four crew members, 45 
regardless of whether you are charter or commercial.  In the 46 
past, we’ve talked about going along with a vessel certificate  47 
 48 
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and not all certificate vessels are limited to twenty-four 1 
operation with two captains and two deckhands. 2 
 3 
If a vessel is extremely large and has extra passenger carrying 4 
capacity, you could be required to have additional crew members.  5 
The bottom line fix of this is -- Essentially in Amendment 1 6 
when it was passed in 1990, at that time a lot of commercial 7 
regulations were not in place that are today. 8 
 9 
When a charterboat commercial fishes today, it is just like a 10 
commercial fishing vessel, with the exception if it’s a 11 
certified charter fishing vessel that it has additional Coast 12 
Guard required equipment on it. 13 
 14 
Even if you are a six-passenger boat, if you fish commercially, 15 
you’re required to have the same commercial rafts, commercial 16 
flares, all the commercial equipment that a traditional 17 
commercial boat has. 18 
 19 
In our minds, it really doesn’t make any difference whether 20 
you’ve got -- That we should be limited to three.  A commercial 21 
boat can fish with four or fifty people and a charterboat ought 22 
to be able to fish with four to fifty people if they’re 23 
commercial fishing, providing they have all the required 24 
equipment. 25 
 26 
The next one was we also did a second motion and it was to 27 
recommend Alternative 4 as the preferred and it would appear 28 
that Alternative 4 would be contradictory to that, but I don’t 29 
believe it really is in the discussion the way that we did that 30 
because it basically says do the four people and so that’s where 31 
we are with that. 32 
 33 
Use of reef fish for bait, we would suggest, as the Boatmen 34 
Association, status quo and the reason is you have a lot of bait 35 
-- We understand the rationale behind this is to try to 36 
eliminate the illegal use of fish for bait, but reality is 37 
unless you’re on that boat as an enforcement agent, you’re going 38 
to have a difficult time knowing what’s used and what’s not. 39 
 40 
The other reality is that traditionally fish like vermilion 41 
snapper, even of legal size of eleven inch, are excellent live 42 
baits for various fish like amberjack, king mackerel, and some 43 
larger groupers. 44 
 45 
When you do this, you’re going to restrict that use and you’re 46 
going to make it difficult to change because some of these fish 47 
don’t particularly like the other live baits, which would be the 48 
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only ones approved.  Essentially what you’re going to do is 1 
unless you’ve got an enforcement person on the -- 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, your five minutes are up.  Does 4 

anybody have any questions for Mr. Zales?   5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Let me just point out that he’s sort of dual 7 

reporting here as you were elected Reef Fish AP Chair, right? 8 
 9 
MR. ZALES:  I noted that I was the chair, yes, and so I guess it 10 

doesn’t mean anything. 11 
 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  They started the meeting by electing him chair 13 

because Shipp is coming on the council and so he’s sort of been 14 
going back and forth giving the committee report and the Panama 15 
City Boatmen Association. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We do have on our agenda that’s been deferred 18 

to full council from the Reef Fish Committee a report on the AP 19 
recommendations, I imagine.  We’ll get those AP recommendations 20 
from our staff and is there something that you, Bob Zales, would 21 
like to tell us we should do in 18A in addition or beyond what 22 
we’ll hear reported from our staff on the advisory committee? 23 
 24 
MR. ZALES:  We would support your 4.2 Alternative 2 in your 25 

framework and for bycatch mitigation, we would support the 26 
status quo on that too.  Essentially, the only other thing I 27 
could add to this is if I could just briefly speak to what 28 
Willie was talking about in the trip limit.  Dealing with a 29 
small trip and what Willie is suggesting about what they’re 30 
doing in the Northwest -- 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, that’s back on red grouper and 33 

we’re talking about 18A now.  34 
 35 
MR. ADAMS:  Are you saying that the Reef Fish AP is against the 36 

preferred alternative for use of reef fish as bait? 37 
 38 
MR. ZALES:  We voted -- I can’t remember exactly what it was, 39 

but it was status quo thirteen to one with one abstention -- Let 40 
me see.  No, that’s VMS.  No, that was right.  It was thirteen 41 
to one with one abstention for status quo on the use of reef 42 
fish for bait. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  The next speaker is 45 

Russell Nelson. 46 
 47 
 48 
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DR. NELSON:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  I’m going to speak 1 

obliquely about 18A in reference mostly to what is not in there, 2 
which is the options that were moved to the rejected section 3 
because you didn’t want to deal with allocation. 4 
 5 
I hope this council takes the opportunity to apply some thought, 6 
some good critical thought, to what they heard yesterday.  I 7 
really believe this council needs to start thinking about 8 
shaping the Gulf fisheries to meet the needs of the future 9 
instead of trying to force them into a mode dictated by the 10 
past.  Thank you. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Bob Spaeth, did you 13 

want to speak on 18A? 14 
 15 
MR. SPAETH:  Bob Spaeth, Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  16 

As far as just a couple of things to make it quick for you, the 17 
VMS, right now I am testing VMS for enforcement.   18 
 19 
I think they’re a good tool and I think that if we’re required 20 
to pay for them as the boat owners that we should get with 21 
General Counsel and there should be some of the liability issues 22 
if we put those VMS on the vessels that we could work with them 23 
so the fines won’t be as stringent as they are. 24 
 25 
As far as the reef fish for bait, nobody wants reef fish cut up 26 
for bait no more than they want the recreational to do fish and 27 
filet and so I think we’re all on the same page there.  That’s 28 
basically the two items that we have concern with. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Any questions for Mr. 31 

Spaeth?  The next speaker will be Elizabeth Fetherston. 32 
 33 
MS. ELIZABETH FETHERSTON:  Good morning.  My name is Livvy 34 

Fetherston and I represent the Ocean Conservancy and I would 35 
like to speak in support of two of the management options 36 
proposed in Amendment 18A. 37 
 38 
The first is the VMS requirement on commercial vessels in 39 
Section 4.1.4 and the purpose of this is to improve enforcement 40 
and monitoring of offshore protected areas and a satellite 41 
transmission every fifteen minutes from a vessel monitoring 42 
system would be a far more efficient way to monitor the 43 
movements of vessels as opposed to the current NOAA Enforcement 44 
flyovers and at-sea intercepts. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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Vessel monitoring systems also have three important ancillary 1 
benefits of safety at sea, improved tracking and mapping, and 2 
improved communication systems for the vessels.  3 
 4 
While TOC fully supports the use of federal funding to pay for 5 
these, we recognize that homeland security money is uncertain 6 
and we would strongly urge the council to pursue the mandatory 7 
VMS requirement even in the absence of this federal funding.   8 
 9 
In addition, the Ocean Conservancy supports the bycatch 10 
mortality mitigation measures discussed in Section 4.3.1, 11 
specifically advocating for Alternative 7.  The Ocean 12 
Conservancy remains actively engaged in the recovery efforts of 13 
the critically endangered smalltooth sawfish and as such, we 14 
urge you to adopt Alternative 7, which requires specific 15 
handling protocols to facilitate the safe release of smalltooth 16 
sawfish. 17 
 18 
However, we also encourage NMFS and the council to adopt 19 
mandatory requirements for vessels to acquire line cutters that 20 
would allow for compliance with Alternative 7 as a regulation 21 
and thank you for your time. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Elizabeth.  Any questions for Mr. 24 

Fetherston? 25 
 26 
MR. SIMPSON:  Elizabeth, do you support VMS that are not in real 27 

time in nature?  In other words, after returning to the dock 28 
getting a data dump that would show the same thing as real time? 29 
 30 
MS. FETHERSTON:  I think the real-time vessel monitoring systems 31 

are a better way to work with enforcement, but I think that 32 
might be an issue for NOAA Enforcement, to decide what they 33 
prefer as an enforcement measure and the Ocean Conservancy I 34 
think would support whatever NOAA Enforcement decides is the 35 
best way to monitor the fishing activity. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you.  The next speaker is Marianne 38 

Cufone. 39 
 40 
MS. CUFONE:  Hello again.  I’m Marianne Cufone, the Gulf 41 

Restoration Network.  GRN has been focusing a lot on bycatch 42 
reduction lately, particularly the reef fish fishery in the Gulf 43 
of Mexico, and based on that, we are supporting your options for 44 
eliminating use of reef fish as bait. 45 
 46 
We actually said that we would support either Alternative 3 or 47 
4, based on the council’s preference.  There probably are a few 48 
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trappers that intentionally go out and fish reef fish as bait 1 
and put them in and so either Alternative 3 or 4 would be fine. 2 
 3 
We also were supporting vessel monitoring systems for all 4 
commercially permitted reef fish vessels, but also including 5 
charter and headboats.  It seems that it would be good to look 6 
at the reef fish fishery vessels comprehensively. 7 
 8 
As to funding for those, if it’s a possibility for the U.S. 9 
government to fund them, that would be wonderful, but I think as 10 
Will Ward said, in a perfect world we’re not sure that that 11 
would happen and so I would encourage the council to require VMS 12 
whether or not it’s funded by the U.S. government. 13 
 14 
Finally, I wanted to just mention the bycatch provisions in 15 
here.  I think it’s great that the council is starting to look 16 
at bycatch more frequently and talk about it more often than 17 
they have in the past.  However, it would have been great if 18 
there were some bycatch reduction alternatives not just for 19 
endangered species, but also for other species in the Gulf of 20 
Mexico.  Thanks. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Ms. Cufone? 23 

 24 
MR. HORN:  Marianne, you made a statement about the fish 25 

trappers catching fish and using them for bait, but are you 26 
aware of someone that is doing this? 27 
 28 
MS. CUFONE:  No, I said I don’t think they do it very 29 

frequently. 30 
 31 
MR. HORN:  Why would you assume that they do it at all? 32 

 33 
MS. CUFONE:  I don’t assume that they do it at all. 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  On the bycatch and bycatch mortality mitigation 36 

measures on the sea turtles, did you have a preference of the 37 
six? 38 
 39 
MS. CUFONE:  I would leave that to your discretion. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  42 

I don’t have any other cards on 18A, but there has been some 43 
card confusion today and so is there anyone else here who put in 44 
a card to speak on 18A?  Then we’re going to move to the 45 
charterboat/headboat moratorium public comment.   46 
 47 
 48 



 148 

There’s only one card and after that I plan to take a break and 1 
this is Bob Zales again.  Is Bob Zales not in the room?  Then we 2 
will take the break now and see if he wants to speak after the 3 
break.  We’re going to take a ten-minute break. 4 
 5 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, would you take your seats?  8 

We’re going to get started.  We thought we had one more public 9 
comment, but we actually have two.  Mitch Holman from Panama 10 
City Beach wanted to talk to us about red grouper and he’s here 11 
today and we’re going to take five minutes from him. 12 
 13 
MR. MITCH HOLMAN:  Mitch Holman, Panama City, Florida.  I’m in 14 

the restaurant business and commercial fishing and charter and 15 
so this affects me in three different ways. 16 
 17 
On the restaurant side, we’ve never had a freezer until last 18 
year because we’ve always turned our fish over fresh, but with 19 
the closures we’ve ended up putting freezers in so we can have 20 
fresh grouper, fresh frozen grouper, year-round and the closures 21 
are bad for everybody, longliners, charters, and recreational. 22 
 23 
We’ll beat up on the commercial people first.  Longlining, to 24 
help red grouper out, if you did the buy-out like what I keep 25 
hearing about, I think that would solve a lot of your problems, 26 
of everybody’s problems, and if not that, then move them out to 27 
fifty fathoms and if not that, reduce the trip limits to lower 28 
trip limits early in the season and then as the season 29 
progresses, if you see that you’re not going to reach the quota, 30 
then you can always raise them instead of starting them off high 31 
and then at the end of the year you’re closing anyway. 32 
 33 
Start them off low and you can always work your way up instead 34 
of completely closing it down and the size limit on red grouper 35 
I think is hurting because on the commercial side of it, you 36 
catch a tremendous amount of eighteen-inch groupers and you 37 
can’t sell them and so to a lot of your fishermen, they’re worth 38 
fifty-cents a pound because they’re using them for bait and this 39 
is the bottom line. 40 
 41 
If you lower the size limit to eighteen, those fish go in the 42 
fish hold and they go on the quota and when the quota is met, 43 
you close it down. 44 
 45 
On the charter side, I don’t really have a problem.  I know 46 
people say we need to keep it like it is, five with the red  47 
 48 
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grouper aggregate, three, five, whatever, but I would say start 1 
it off at three and you can always increase it as the year goes. 2 
 3 
If you get to June and you’re not catching any fish, you can 4 
always raise it up.  If you start at five, you’re going to be in 5 
the same position you are now, looking at a closure.  Nobody 6 
wants a closure.  We sat here all day yesterday and I didn’t 7 
hear one person say a closure was good and so we’ve got to 8 
figure something out on the closure end of it. 9 
 10 
On the recreational side, I don’t know how many fish is enough 11 
for a recreational person that’s not trying to make their living 12 
fishing.  It seems like to me from what I hear they want as many 13 
as they can get and obviously everybody wants that. 14 
 15 
There’s all three people, commercial, recreational, charter, and 16 
they’re all in the same boat and they’ve all got a problem.  I 17 
don’t know how many is enough.  That’s for you all to decide.  18 
To me, you go to Alaska and you catch one salmon and I don’t 19 
have a problem with one grouper per person year-round and that 20 
way you don’t have a closure. 21 
 22 
They’re going to keep the biggest fish they catch and I don’t 23 
think one person can eat a twenty-pound grouper in a day.  Are 24 
they trying to catch enough to fill their freezer or are we 25 
trying to catch enough for that day? 26 
 27 
I know we have people that come and bring their fish in the 28 
restaurant and the ones I talk to, if they catch enough for a 29 
good meal, they’re happy and then I hear we’re spending all this 30 
money on big boats and you don’t have to buy a hundred-thousand-31 
dollar boat to catch a grouper and that’s basically it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There’s a question from Ms. Walker. 34 

 35 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming.  You gave us an interesting 36 

option and it’s kind of like reversing what we’ve done before in 37 
trip limits and I like that idea.  What you’re recommending is 38 
set the trip limit low to begin and then in the interim it can 39 
be jacked up rather than us doing it the way we’re doing it now, 40 
which is a high when going in and then at 50 percent it comes 41 
down. 42 
 43 
MR. HOLMAN:  What’s happened now is we’re closing it February to 44 

March, we know that that for that one month, and then we’re 45 
closing it on the backside too.  If you start out low, you 46 
basically close it for a month while they’re spawning and you 47 
start off with low trip limits early in the year while they’re 48 
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probably still spawning and then you can always jack it up on 1 
the end to keep from the closure, on the backside. 2 
 3 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mitch, thank you for coming.  You said you were a 4 

restaurateur, a charterboat operator, and what was the third 5 
thing? 6 
 7 
MR. HOLMAN:  Commercial. 8 

 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You’re a commercial too, a bandit boat? 10 

 11 
MR. HOLMAN:  We bandit fish, yes. 12 

 13 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Your restaurant is a seafood restaurant out on 14 

the beach? 15 
 16 
MR. HOLMAN:  We used to be on the beach, but we’re in town now. 17 

 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  If you’re in town, your customers are probably 19 

not tourists on the whole. 20 
 21 
MR. HOLMAN:  No, we get a tremendous amount of tourists. 22 

 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You do get a lot of tourists, even back in the 24 

city?  You must have a steady trade as well if you care about a 25 
November/December closure.  There must be a bunch of locals as 26 
well. 27 
 28 
MR. HOLMAN:  What’s happened with the closure on red snapper, 29 

back twenty years ago everybody wanted red snapper.  We’ve taken 30 
it off the market except for ten or fifteen days a year or 31 
whatever and now everybody has gone to grouper.  I can’t even 32 
sell red snapper now.   33 
 34 
I can be upfront with my customers and say I’ve got fresh frozen 35 
vacuum-packed grouper off my boat during the closure last year 36 
or I’ve got brand new red snapper they caught the first ten days 37 
of the month and 90 percent of the people want grouper.  If we 38 
keep the closure up, they’re going to find something else. 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Like Bobbi, I was intrigued by your idea of a 41 

lower trip limit to start the year to try to keep the fishery 42 
open and then if it becomes apparent we’re not going to catch 43 
the quota, to raise it.  As a bandit boat, I would guess 5,500 44 
would be all right with you. 45 
 46 
MR. HOLMAN:  5,000 is plenty.  5,000, if I caught 3,000 every 47 

trip, I would be tickled to death and so 5,000, that’s more than 48 
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enough.  The longliners are probably going to argue and they’re 1 
going to want more, but everybody wants more. 2 
 3 
MR. WILLIAMS:  If we started at something lower and then went to 4 

7,500 pounds say after October 1 if we hadn’t caught 75 percent 5 
of the quota by then to make sure that they had an opportunity 6 
to get it. 7 
 8 
MR. HOLMAN:  As a rule, earlier in the year the prices are much 9 

higher than in the fall to where if you’re catching less and 10 
you’re getting more for your fish, you’re still doing better 11 
than catching a tremendous amount and then the price falls 12 
because you’ve caught so many.  It kind of works two ways there 13 
too because the price is always better in the spring than in the 14 
fall. 15 
 16 
If you keep the trip limits lower to begin with, everybody has 17 
got fresher fish.  Instead of staying out there for fourteen 18 
days or ten days or whatever it takes to catch the 10,000, it 19 
just seems like a better deal for everybody really. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What length of trip does your bandit boat make 22 

typically? 23 
 24 
MR. HOLMAN:  Five days, six days, seven days. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Holman, were you suggesting a one-fish 27 

grouper bag for all shallow-water grouper? 28 
 29 
MR. HOLMAN:  That’s where I have kind of a little bit of a 30 

problem here because I think the charter people need three to 31 
five fish to justify people coming down and spending money in 32 
motels, blah, blah, blah.  On the shallow-water grouper, yes. 33 
 34 
The recreational people, the person that has their private boat 35 
that’s going out -- I’ve been hearing yesterday that hurricanes 36 
-- That was another thing I was going to bring up.  The 37 
hurricane is bad for fishing. 38 
 39 
I’ve been listening to people everyday that I’ve got two days 40 
left before they drop me from five to three and I’ve got to go 41 
fill my freezer up and I’ve got fifty head today and I carried 42 
six or eight people or whatever and fishing is good after a 43 
hurricane. 44 
 45 
I think that you really need to look at some kind of emergency 46 
rule or I don’t know the word for it to -- When a hurricane 47 
comes up, drop everything.  Instead of putting on a mad dash to 48 
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see who can catch the most, drop it down to -- I’m just throwing 1 
up figures, but 2,000 trip limits and one per person or two per 2 
person and I don’t know. 3 
 4 
During a hurricane, there is a big mad dash to see who can catch 5 
the most fish on the commercial side, recreational, charter, all 6 
of it.  If you really looked at having some kind of emergency in 7 
place so that after a hurricane you could drop it for thirty 8 
days until everything does settle down and that’s another 9 
problem. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Holman.  Thank you for your 12 

comments. 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have just a comment about your idea about the 15 

emergency, dropping the bag limits.  That’s really what an email 16 
that I had from Bob Zales last year was.  If you tried to do it 17 
as an emergency rule after the hurricane, it takes us a month-18 
and-a-half to get an emergency rule in place and by then, it 19 
wouldn’t do any good. 20 
 21 
What you would have to do is put something in the plan that gave 22 
the RA the authority just to publish a notice following a 23 
hurricane and make those adjustments and so that would have to 24 
be something you would have to do through a plan amendment. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, you wanted to talk about the 27 

charterboat/headboat moratorium. 28 
 29 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City Boatmen 30 

Association and also Chairman of the Ad Hoc Charterboat/Headboat 31 
Moratorium AP.  I was a party to the development of the 32 
charterboat moratorium and I’m fairly passionate about it 33 
because I’ve put a lot of time and effort into working with that 34 
program and we all know the problems that that plan has had 35 
since its inception. 36 
 37 
To many of us that were party to that, we’re kind of baffled at 38 
why because we thought we had a pretty straightforward, simple 39 
plan, but when you get involved with legalities and what not, I 40 
guess things get a little bit more complicated. 41 
 42 
That plan initially was done and yesterday Mau brought up the 43 
fact, and I called the guys in Destin, that they were opposed to 44 
the plan.  The reason why they are opposed to the plan is 45 
because initially when this thing was created, we were told by 46 
Dr. Hogarth that we had options to deal with with red snapper,  47 
 48 
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shorter seasons, decreased bag limits, increased size limits, or 1 
we could try to come up with some type of limited effort deal. 2 
 3 
We chose the lesser of the evils in trying to create a permit 4 
plan that would limit effort in the for-hire sector.  Since 5 
then, because of the various problems it’s had, in my opinion, 6 
the plan really has not had the proper time to work to see if 7 
it’s going to do what it was designed to do and I really believe 8 
that the design of this plan is such that it can do great things 9 
in the for-hire fishery. 10 
 11 
By limiting the effort, one of the problems that we’ve had is 12 
enforcement.  Enforcement has been a lot better in the past 13 
year, but when the plan initially started, enforcement was 14 
lacking.  You still have people out there carrying people 15 
offshore in federal waters in the charter business that don’t 16 
have permits. 17 
 18 
The more that this thing has done, and if it’s done in kind of a 19 
finalized situation, I think compliance will become a whole lot 20 
better.  I don’t know if it’s going to be a hundred percent, but 21 
it will be a whole lot better.  Enforcement obviously will be 22 
easier. 23 
 24 
The key to this whole thing is that when you get into the 25 
recreational data, which everybody in this world by now knows 26 
how I feel about it, will help that problem because you will 27 
have only the permitted vessels that will be fishing in federal 28 
waters so that the harvest that will be out there will be capped 29 
at the level that it was supposed to have been done, which was 30 
March of 2001, I think. 31 
 32 
We support continuing this moratorium.  We think that the 33 
evaluation period should be every five years instead of ten and 34 
the reason for that is for a couple of reasons. 35 
 36 
Number one, to ensure that enforcement, which is critical to the 37 
success of this plan, is done and secondly is that the data 38 
system works and that without the enforcement, it won’t work.  I 39 
guess if you’ve got any kind of questions about that, I would be 40 
glad to answer them. 41 
 42 
I would like to say that I feel like, and this is my personal 43 
opinion, there are some people sitting at this table that want 44 
to see this plan destroyed and gone away and for what reasons, 45 
I’m really not sure, but a lot of it, I think, is strictly 46 
because of trying to allow the recreational charter fleet to  47 
 48 
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work on its quota and be shut down.  This plan will hopefully 1 
stop that and so that’s where I am on this.  Any questions? 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Zales?  Thank you, Bob.  4 

That concludes the public testimony for this meeting and the 5 
next thing on the agenda is a presentation on the permits 6 
information system.  It was scheduled for 1:00 p.m.  Is the 7 
presenter here and ready?  Dr. Crabtree, do you want to 8 
introduce her? 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  It will be a pleasure.  This is Carolyn Sramek, 11 

who is the head of our permits office in the Region.  Carolyn 12 
came to the Region originally as a NOAA Corps officer on a 13 
detail in the permits office and subsequently has taken over. 14 
 15 
She has been very involved in our development of a new permits 16 
database that we’ve been working on for quite a while now and I 17 
think it’s going to be a real improvement for us and I think 18 
that this database will be much more user friendly in terms of 19 
extracting information. 20 
 21 
MR. ADAMS:  Roy, do you know is this presentation a particular 22 

tab in our booklet? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Wayne, is there a tab in our briefing book 25 

that corresponds to this presentation? 26 
 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We have listed Tab N, but I don’t 28 

know that there’s any material in there. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The answer is no. 31 

 32 
MS. CAROLYN SRAMEK:  I’m Carolyn Sramek and I’m the supervisor 33 

for the permits office and as Dr. Crabtree said, I was also 34 
involved in the initial development of this database system, 35 
which is going to be great. 36 
 37 
When people ask me what PIMS is, PIMS is more than just a 38 
database.  PIMS is an entire development process.  It’s a whole 39 
new business model and PIMS is just a whole new way of 40 
understanding our data and what the needs are and how best we 41 
can collect and administrate it.  PIMS is going to dramatically 42 
improve our processing efforts and that’s going to be good for 43 
everybody. 44 
 45 
When we started this project, we spent a lot of time in the 46 
start-up.  We spent months studying what we needed to have the 47 
system do.  We did a very complex and complete analysis of our 48 
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current business practices and we looked carefully at the 1 
regulatory requirements and what the user needs were to develop 2 
a system that would do everything we needed it to do. 3 
 4 
Some of the differences between what we have now and what we 5 
will have when PIMS is deployed is PIMS is going to allow for 6 
the handling of individual permit requests.   7 
 8 
The real life way that’s going to affect our constituents is 9 
among other things that people won’t have to send back -- We 10 
won’t have to send back an entire application package because 11 
something is missing for perhaps just one permit.  We can issue 12 
the permits that we can and wait on documentation for the 13 
others.  We can’t do that in our current system now. 14 
 15 
Permits can have different expiration dates and different 16 
effective dates.  Right now, all our permits are chained 17 
together and they all have to share the same effective date and 18 
they have to share the same expiration date.  We don’t have any 19 
flexibility in that and with the new system we will. 20 
 21 
PIMS is going to allow for the submission of an income 22 
qualification affidavit as opposed to having to deal with fish 23 
receipts and tax forms.  That’s going to make everybody happy.  24 
We hope to actually implement that right away, probably before 25 
the new database is launched. 26 
 27 
PIMS is going to require and track logbook submission for all 28 
permits, not just the ones that the logbook is actually required 29 
for, but for all of them.  If someone is missing some logbooks, 30 
then all their permits are going to be held until those logbooks 31 
are submitted. 32 
 33 
PIMS is going to allow us to track documentation received for an 34 
application and use it for all other applications.  That means 35 
that right now we’re requiring things like articles of 36 
incorporation and lease agreements and Coast Guard documentation 37 
every time people submit an application and that’s cumbersome. 38 
 39 
It’s cumbersome for us to have to receive it and store it and 40 
it’s cumbersome for the constituents to have to supply it.  Now 41 
we’ll be able to put it in the database and say we have a lease 42 
agreement and it’s good until October of 2007 and then we’ll 43 
just have it and reference it and people won’t have to supply 44 
that again and so I think that’s going to make everybody 45 
happier. 46 
 47 
 48 
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PIMS is going to look for sanctions, violation sanctions, for 1 
everybody associated with the permit.  PIMS is going to be 2 
decisional.  It’s going to look at the documentation that’s 3 
provided as part of the application package, it’s going to look 4 
at the logbooks that have been provided, it’s going to look at 5 
what the requirements are for a particular application and PIMS 6 
is going to basically be able to say yes, this permit can be 7 
issued or no, it can’t. 8 
 9 
That’s going to be good for a lot of reasons.  It’s going to 10 
require less training for our processors and staff and there’s 11 
less chance that processing staff could make a mistake and so 12 
therefore, things should be more consistent and it will 13 
automatically generate customized letters telling constituents 14 
what is missing from their application package or why a permit 15 
was or was not issued. 16 
 17 
This is a symbolic representation of the database we have right 18 
now.  The database system we have right now does a pretty good 19 
job of tracking information about one vessel per person and all 20 
their permits aggregately. 21 
 22 
With PIMS, we’re going to be able to track information 23 
associated with multiple vessels and multiple people and all 24 
their permits independently and so that’s just going to make 25 
things a whole world better. 26 
 27 
This is a screen shot of our current system, just to kind of 28 
give you an example of what we’re working with right now.  As 29 
you can see, it’s a DOS screen and it’s a flat file.  Right here 30 
you can see there’s a vessel ID and the list of permits and 31 
expiration date and an owner. 32 
 33 
What means is that one vessel can have all their permits 34 
aggregately and there’s only room for one owner and all the 35 
permits must share the same expiration date. 36 
 37 
This is a screen shot of the new system, just to kind of give 38 
you a flavor for where we’re going.  This is the screen that’s 39 
used to log in the mail.  We’ll be logging in applications as a 40 
new application or a returned application or even independent 41 
documents that PIMS will then help us associate with the right 42 
application package. 43 
 44 
This is a screen shot of the screen that’s going to help 45 
processors figure out which application they’re going to work on 46 
next.  If an application is received and it’s not complete,  47 
 48 
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something will get sent out to the applicant saying please 1 
provide your certificate of inspection, for example. 2 
 3 
When that certificate of inspection comes back in, PIMS is going 4 
to help us re-associate that document with the application 5 
package and then flag the processor and say this application is 6 
now complete and ready to be reviewed again. 7 
 8 
This is a screen shot of the portion of the database system 9 
where the processor will be assigning the transaction type.  A 10 
single application will be able to allow for the renewal of two 11 
permits, the issuance of two more permits, and the transfer of a 12 
third one.  Our current system doesn’t really handle those 13 
complexities well, but the new one will. 14 
 15 
This is a data entry screen for vessel information.  PIMS is 16 
going to do a good job of tracking associations between entities 17 
and vessels and even entities and entities.  If you have a 18 
business, it’s going to track who the officers or shareholders 19 
or associates are of a business and what their relationship is 20 
to each other and to the vessels and the permits. 21 
 22 
All these improvements are going to make it possible for us to 23 
do a much better job of responding to data requests.  We’ll be 24 
able to do better data analyses. 25 
 26 
We’ve built this to be in compliance with all the data and 27 
entity requirements of ACCSP, GulfFIN, and FIS.  We’re working 28 
really closely with those agencies, and other federal and state 29 
agencies, to be sure that out database and our data elements are 30 
the same as theirs so that we’ll be able to connect to them and 31 
work with them together.  PIMS is still in development, but we 32 
expect to deploy it later this year and it’s going to be great.   33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Carolyn.  Are there any questions? 35 

 36 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  That was a nice presentation.  Early 37 

on, you talked about you’re not going to require qualifying 38 
documents for these permits anymore and you won’t require the 39 
IRS form and you’ll have something called an affidavit and does 40 
that mean a person will just state and sign and I suppose have 41 
it witnessed that they qualify for the 50 percent income 42 
requirement? 43 
 44 
MS. SRAMEK:  You’re talking about the income qualification 45 

documents? 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 48 
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MS. SRAMEK:  Yes, General Counsel is helping us to craft an 1 

income qualification affidavit that they’ll sign promising that 2 
they meet the requirements for the permit that they’re applying.  3 
I don’t know the wording of the affidavit yet.  GC is still 4 
helping us develop that. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  They won’t have to prove it to anybody, even a 7 

CPA or something?  They won’t have to prove it to a third party 8 
and it will just be a statement by them? 9 
 10 
MS. SRAMEK:  That’s right. 11 

 12 
MS. WALKER:  Carolyn, I applaud your efforts.  I understood from 13 

your presentation that now we’re going to be able to keep a 14 
history of a permit like in our limited entry programs or 15 
endorsements, our red snapper Class 1 holders.  Will we be able 16 
to gather from this the total history if it’s been leased, if 17 
it’s been sold, how many times, the harvest associated with it?  18 
Will we be able to actually track a permit’s history with it? 19 
 20 
MS. SRAMEK:  Yes.  I don’t know how much historical data we’re 21 

going to be able to migrate into this system and you mentioned 22 
catch data.  This system won’t hold catch data per se, but it’s 23 
being set up and we’re working with the science centers and it’s 24 
all compliant and basically we will readily be able to integrate 25 
our data with the datasets for catch effort. 26 
 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I guess I had a question about the 28 

same issue Roy raised and this is the affidavit.  Will you all 29 
at some point begin randomly sampling those affidavits and then 30 
checking back to see if they are actually having that type of 31 
income level that they reported on that or this is just a we 32 
trust you approach? 33 
 34 
MS. SRAMEK:  The idea hasn’t come up.  We could consider that.  35 

At this point, there is no plan to randomly sample. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions?  I want to point out 38 

to everyone that the picture on the screen is a photograph of 39 
the new Southeastern Office building.  If you haven’t had a 40 
chance to visit, you know what it looks like and you’ll be able 41 
to find it more easily now. 42 
 43 
Thank you, Carolyn.  Good progress and good report.  Moving on 44 
then to the next agenda item, we’re going to take up the AP 45 
Selection Committee Report.  We already did the SSC Selection 46 
Committee Report. 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  The Advisory Panel Selection Committee met and we 1 

went through the agenda and the adoption of the minutes.  We had 2 
a discussion on the structure of the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ AP.  Dr. 3 
Leard reviewed two of the options that were presented under Tab 4 
I, Number 3a and it was recommended by Mr. Williams that Tab I, 5 
3b, the structure of the IFQ -- Those were recommended by him. 6 
 7 
He noted that the committee could use either of these options or 8 
any other options and a motion to include the reef fish 9 
management unit failed for lack of a second.   10 
 11 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 12 
that the council assemble an Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel 13 
as shown in Tab I, Number 3(a) as modified to include as voting 14 
members: four vertical line fishermen, four longline fishermen, 15 
one trap fisherman, one diver with a reef fish permit, one 16 
multispecies/multigear fisher (grouper, kingfish, charter) and 17 
three dealers; and as non-voting members: one economist, one 18 
fisheries scientist, and one NMFS Enforcement agent and two 19 
NGOs. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, we have a committee motion.  Is there 22 
any discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition 23 
to the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition.  24 

Thank you, Mr. Horn.  Do you have anything else? 25 
 26 
MR. HORN:  The committee noted that the council members should 27 

nominate persons to serve on the ad hoc committee and that 28 
nominations would be submitted by the council staff and that it 29 
was the intent that appointments would be made probably at the 30 
November 2005 council meeting.  Madam Chairman, that is my 31 
report. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Horn.  Next we will take up the 34 

Reef Fish Management Committee. 35 
 36 
MR. MINTON:  The agenda was adopted with changes only in the 37 

area of presenters for some of the agenda items.  Under the Red 38 
Snapper Stock Assessment, Harry Blanchette gave a PowerPoint 39 
presentation to summarize the SEDAR Review Workshop’s consensus 40 
report and the conclusions of the red snapper stock assessment. 41 
 42 
Walter Keithly summarized the SEP report.  Steve Atran reviewed 43 
the recommendations of the Red Snapper AP and Dr. Keithly 44 
summarized the standing and special SSC recommendations.  Dr. 45 
Crabtree stated the yield streams for constant F scenarios were 46 
needed to see how quickly yields would go up under a constant F. 47 
 48 
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He suggested looking at scenarios that would achieve objectives 1 
of a 30 percent SPR, MSY at 40 percent, 50 percent, and 60 2 
percent bycatch reductions.  He also suggested that Travis and 3 
Griffin, who were the original formulators of the economics on 4 
the shrimp, be asked to rerun their economic analyses of the 5 
shrimp fishery using current shrimp and fuel prices. 6 
 7 
He suggested that a joint shrimp/reef fish FMP be developed to 8 
address shrimp bycatch in the red snapper rebuilding plan.  Ms. 9 
Walker suggested setting intermediate goals, such as achieving 8 10 
percent SPR in five years.  Dr. Scott felt that both constant F 11 
and constant catch scenarios needed to be examined.  12 
 13 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 14 
the council look at yield streams from production and bycatch Fs 15 
from a 10 percent to a 60 percent reduction and look at that 16 
alone and also in linked or proportional fashion and in the de-17 
linked portion, look at a directed fishery of three, six, and 18 
nine million pounds. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 21 

discussion of the committee motion? 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  My question is to Dr. Crabtree.  Regarding the 24 

effectiveness of the bycatch reduction devices and this council 25 
and the agency having dependence on getting the 44 percent 26 
bycatch reduction, which, of course, now we know we did not get 27 
through the BRDs that are certified as of today, are we in an 28 
emergency situation in trying to reduce that bycatch in a 29 
quicker time limit than what it’s going to take for us to 30 
complete an FMP? 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker, while he’s thinking about that, 33 

what’s the intersection of your question with the motion on the 34 
board? 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  This motion pertains to starting a new rebuilding 37 

plan, which I support, but I’m asking Dr. Crabtree if we are in 38 
an emergency situation with this stock to where we need to 39 
request some type of emergency action in addition to it. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  We have a rebuilding plan that extends to 2032 42 

and in the rebuilding plan, we set it up in a way where we were 43 
going to phase out overfishing by I think 2009 or 2010, I’m not 44 
sure. 45 
 46 
In the rebuilding plan, we knew that even if BRDs got 40 47 
percent, we needed additional bycatch reduction beyond that.  48 
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While it may be arguable point, I’m not sure that we are in an 1 
emergency situation if you mean does action have to be taken 2 
right now or there will be some dire consequences. 3 
 4 
I think that action needs to be taken rather quickly, but I’m 5 
not sure really that an emergency rule in terms of addressing 6 
the bycatch reduction devices -- One, I’m not sure that it would 7 
be necessarily much quicker that a framework action would be and 8 
then the other problem with it is you’re going to have to allow 9 
some period of time for net makers to get in and reconfigure 10 
nets and that type of thing.  I’m not sure that that would be 11 
best addressed through a temporary-type rule. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  Roy, what I’m concerned about is I remember when we 14 

talked about going through this five-year rebuilding period and 15 
we based that, I think, on 50 percent bycatch reduction and we 16 
didn’t get it.  Are we doing a disservice to the industry by 17 
waiting and having to implement a greater degree of bycatch 18 
reduction on them by not taking some form of action now? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I suppose that depends in part from what we get 21 

from the Center, but I’m not sure that whether you get the 22 
additional bycatch reduction one month from now or eight months 23 
from now -- In the context of a long-term recovery plan like 24 
this, I’m not sure that that really has a measurable effect on 25 
the stock, but I guess that’s something we could look at in the 26 
rebuilding plans. 27 
 28 
It’s my understanding, and I guess no one from the Center is 29 
here to confirm it or not, but I believe the way they have laid 30 
out these projections that we’re looking at is that the 31 
additional management measures would be in effect at the 32 
beginning of 2007. 33 
 34 
I don’t know if that’s correct or not.  I suppose we could ask 35 
the Center what if some of these management measures were put in 36 
place sooner, in 2006, and how much difference would those two 37 
make and then from that, I think we could get at the question 38 
you’re posing as to are we going to have to pay a price down the 39 
road if we act six months later or a year later rather than 40 
right now. 41 
 42 
MR. ADAMS:  This is for Mr. Minton.  To clarify the motion, in 43 

the SEDAR data presentation, the isopleths that were presented, 44 
you’re trying to reach an SPR of a certain percentage by a 45 
certain amount of time and so here in the motion we’re looking 46 
at bycatch reduction as it applies to different levels of TAC  47 
 48 
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amounts, but there’s no specification of up to what period of 1 
time and what SPR you’re trying to get at. 2 
 3 
I assume this motion is just a general look at what these would 4 
do, not trying to achieve a certain SPR at a certain point in 5 
time, but just a general look and I have a second question after 6 
this. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  Yes, but we’re talking about yield streams and 9 

those yield streams would look at both SPRs, MSYs, and other 10 
proxies for that too, I would assume, coming out of the Center.  11 
There’s a lot of variability, but this gives us a range so that 12 
we can then hopefully either pick one of those or interpolate to 13 
it to come up with something that would be reasonable or 14 
attainable during either a short-term time frame, which is what 15 
we’re kind of being led to do, or over the duration of the 16 
recovery plan. 17 
 18 
MR. ADAMS:  I think the other question that maybe the motion is 19 

either not addressing or maybe it’s addressing by default, those 20 
isopleths and different SPRs that are reached during certain 21 
periods of time, depending on TAC and bycatch in the 22 
presentation, are also split by data retrieved from both the 23 
eastern and western Gulf and the different recovery periods in 24 
the east and west dependent upon either TAC or bycatch are 25 
significantly different. 26 
 27 
I suppose that this motion is a direction to look at it on a 28 
Gulf-wide basis without any differentiation between east and 29 
west data. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  We didn’t really get to the point where we would 32 

make a recommendation.  It was, I think, strongly recommended by 33 
the SSC that we look at it east and west because of biological 34 
reasons, but as you saw, there are some tremendous differences 35 
in terms of shrimp bycatch Fs that would affect the west more so 36 
than the east. 37 
 38 
There’s also concomitant problems with the directed fishery in 39 
the east.  I think the council would have to make the decision 40 
before we can get the analyses as to whether or not we really 41 
want to pursue that at this point or not. 42 
 43 
MR. ADAMS:  All I’m saying is this motion is on an entire Gulf-44 

wide basis. 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  Based on the discussion at the time, I would say 47 

yes.  I think Dr. Crabtree may have to help me there, but -- 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Because the assessment is based on -- It was done 1 

the way it is and I think the way they will have to do this 2 
would be to do it on an east/west basis and then pool the 3 
projections on it.  I could be wrong about that, but I would 4 
think when they do it we could easily see the implications of 5 
both Gulf-wide and east/west. 6 
 7 
MR. RIECHERS:  Let me help with this a little bit as the maker 8 

of the motion.  What we were attempting to do with this motion 9 
is spread out a range, just as Vernon indicated, of the yield 10 
streams and then across the options that we know we’re going to 11 
have to deal with. 12 
 13 
Another way to approach this, Degraaf, in fact could be to say, 14 
which is what we’ve done typically or sometimes in the past, is 15 
here’s our goal for reduction or here’s our stock goal and which 16 
yield streams get us there. 17 
 18 
Roy and the Center hasn’t necessarily approached when they 19 
brought the assessment to us -- They’re not there yet as far as 20 
those yield streams, but that could have been a different way 21 
that we could have approached it, but Roy is basically asking us 22 
to look at what are some of those practicable ways of getting to 23 
those various scenarios. 24 
 25 
That’s why we’ve approached it this way at the committee level, 26 
but certainly you could have set your goal and then found all 27 
the streams to get you there as well. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the motion?  Are you 30 
ready to vote on the motion?  Is there any opposition to the 31 
motion on the board?  The motion passes without opposition. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  Julie Morris stated the council needed to look at 34 

short-term methods to end overfishing as quickly as possible and 35 
practicable.  She referenced an August 5, 2005, letter from the 36 
Ocean Conservancy.   37 
 38 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 39 
the council be in development of a joint plan amendment to the 40 
shrimp FMP and the reef fish FMP to address bycatch in the 41 
shrimp fishery and in the red snapper directed fishery and to 42 
address the rebuilding of the red snapper stock. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 45 

discussion of the committee motion? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Just to advise those other members of the council 1 

that were not in on the Shrimp Committee meeting, the Shrimp 2 
Committee will also have this same recommendation, this motion. 3 
 4 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I just wanted to bring out a couple little 5 

things regarding this.  I wanted to -- I support the motion of 6 
doing a combined amendment.  At the same time, I wanted to raise 7 
a couple of issues about the SEDAR. 8 
 9 
I’m looking at the Red Snapper AP and the reason I’m saying this 10 
is because I want to make sure that we’re looking at it from the 11 
right angles when we go into this joint plan and make sure we’re 12 
out to do what’s right for the resource. 13 
 14 
There seems to be, obviously, some issues between the question 15 
of including or excluding age zero and age one density 16 
dependence.  Now I’m not qualified to go into the details of the 17 
biological issues here, but there is some obvious contention and 18 
I don’t want to say contention, but major differences, in how we 19 
need to manage this resource, depending on how we do it, which 20 
way we pick. 21 
 22 
After looking at some of the information from the assessment 23 
panel and what the review panel did and their own AP, which 24 
these are Red Snapper AP members that are concerned with the 25 
stock of their -- This is a very real concern of a lot of 26 
commercial and recreational fishermen in this. 27 
 28 
They’re not satisfied that it was reconciled and I would like to 29 
see some kind of dialogue between the assessment panel and the 30 
review panel because it’s my understanding that there are 31 
several in the assessment workshop that were not happy with the 32 
way the assessment report was written and they didn’t have ample 33 
time to review it. 34 
 35 
I think we do a disservice if we don’t give a full explanation 36 
of what’s going on here because on the one hand, you’re going to 37 
hurt an industry.  On the other hand, you potentially collapse 38 
the red snapper stock and so this is a serious issue.   39 
 40 
It’s going to take a serious deliberation and if you have two 41 
workshops in the same process saying very different things as 42 
far as management issues go and the impacts are significant and 43 
then there’s a question of we didn’t get to really explain our 44 
position as to why we came to this and even, like I said, our 45 
AP, which this would really hurt them more than help them, 46 
they’re even concerned about it. 47 
 48 
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I really think that we need to look at this hard and objectively 1 
and take a good look at what we’re doing and how we’re going 2 
down this road and I would really encourage us to try and 3 
resolve this issue because we went on yesterday many, many times 4 
about science and trusting in science and trusting in how we do 5 
things and we had a big swing on how things were going on this 6 
SEDAR from one panel to the other. 7 
 8 
Even scientists were saying we had a lack of communication 9 
somewhere in here and so I’m just not settled in it and I think 10 
we need to do what’s right for snapper and for the industry and 11 
it’s big implications. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Thomassie, I did hear you say that you 14 

support the motion?  Thank you.  Any further discussion of the 15 
motion?  Is there any opposition to the motion?  The motion 16 
passes without opposition. 17 
 18 
MR. MINTON:  It was suggested that council staff develop a 19 

timeline for the joint amendment.  Nancy Thompson the next day 20 
indicated the analyses requested in the first motion could 21 
probably be available by the September council meeting. 22 
 23 
Mr. Perret suggested looking at size limit changes and Roy 24 
Crabtree responded that elimination of the minimum size limit 25 
will be examined.  Mr. Adams noted that a Reef Fish AP member 26 
had suggested a thirteen-inch size limit since eliminating the 27 
size limit could result in fishermen targeting the smaller fish. 28 
 29 
Bobbi Walker suggested that the effects of shrimp bycatch of the 30 
shrimp industry adopting smaller mesh sizes be examined.  She 31 
asked that NMFS supply the council with all available 32 
information on shrimp trawl bycatch reduction to date.  She also 33 
asked if observer data on shrimp bycatch could be used for 34 
bycatch quotas. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  My suggestion to look at size limit changes was not 37 

just to look at -- Dr. Crabtree’s response was that they’re 38 
going to look at the elimination of minimum size limits and 39 
that’s certainly appropriate, but I was also in reference to 40 
possibly a reduction rather than elimination and so I assume all 41 
of that will be looked at. 42 
 43 
MR. HORN:  I would also like to make a comment.  If we’re going 44 

to look at size reductions for red snapper, keep in mind there 45 
was an amendment implemented recently for vermilion snapper to 46 
increase the size limit and that fish is harvested in much 47 
deeper water and the mortality on that is not going to change at 48 
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all with that size limit.  All you’re doing is reducing the 1 
harvest and not doing anything for the fish. 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  About a year ago, we convened four 4 

scientists that had done MARFIN projects and these included 5 
Chuck Wilson and Dave Neeland and Will Patterson and Jim Cowen 6 
and part of their recommendations they had done observer studies 7 
on the survival of red snapper in the commercial fishery and 8 
concluded that the level was on the order of 60 to 70 percent 9 
and I forget exactly, but it was much higher than the 33 percent 10 
that we’re using in the models. 11 
 12 
I really think I had hoped maybe we could have changed that size 13 
limit by interim rule, since the stock was considered 14 
overfished, but there was no action taken to do that, but I 15 
really think if the mortality level is as high as they 16 
documented, then we certainly need to be taking some action as 17 
soon as we can. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  With respect to the size limits, Corky, we can 20 

certainly try to look at it.  I’m not sure if we have data on 21 
the sizes of the discarded fish and so I’m not sure that we’ll 22 
be able to sort out what the differences would be, but we’ll do 23 
the best we can. 24 
 25 
With respect to Mr. Horn’s comment, I have had people talk to me 26 
about the vermilion snapper and I am uneasy, let me put it that 27 
way, with our recovery strategy for vermilion at this time and I 28 
suspect we may end up having to go back and reconsider what we 29 
did with those size limits in light of the preponderance of 30 
information and testimony we’re hearing. 31 
 32 
We have a vermilion snapper assessment though that’s going on 33 
and I think the SEDAR is going on right now and we’ll have it by 34 
the end of the fall and so it seems to me we need to wait until 35 
we have that and then revisit that issue, but I am concerned, as 36 
well as you are, about the wisdom of raising that size limit. 37 
 38 
MS. BELL:  What I’m concerned about is moving forward when there 39 

really doesn’t seem to have been any resolution to what Walter 40 
brought up and the discussion with Benny Galloway that I had the 41 
other day. 42 
 43 
Is there something that’s going to take place where Nancy and 44 
the stock assessment and the review panel are going to get back 45 
together and try to -- Did she address it?  I don’t remember 46 
what she said about that or do we need to direct them to do that 47 
or is there going to be an answer to that? 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I think what Nancy said -- We did talk about that 1 

earlier and we did talk about it at the SEDAR Steering Committee 2 
was that the system worked and it was done appropriately and 3 
that the review panel was basically the last word on it and so 4 
the SEDAR is now complete and the recommendation is that we do 5 
include the age zeros. 6 
 7 
Now, I believe Nancy said that in general the differences 8 
between the outcomes with or without age zeros were not that 9 
large, although with the age zeros included it is somewhat more 10 
sensitive to shrimp bycatch reductions and somewhat less to the 11 
directed fishery. 12 
 13 
I think we can certainly ask to see the difference in those 14 
outcomes, but reconvening SEDAR is not as simple a matter 15 
because remember some of those were CIE, Center for Independent 16 
Expert, folks who are paid and contracted to do that and they’ve 17 
completed their obligations now and they’re finished. 18 
 19 
MS. BELL:  I guess it just concerns me that some of the 20 

scientists that were in the first phase feel that the reasons 21 
that their part was discounted was not brought to light and 22 
maybe it was just in the written part it wasn’t made clear or 23 
whatever needs to be done to make them feel more comfortable 24 
about their participation and that it wasn’t just ignored and it 25 
seems to me that it did make a big difference. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, it sounded like you were 28 

agreeing to have further explanation of the implications of 29 
either including or excluding age zero fish when we talk about 30 
this again at the September meeting and is that feasible? 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  We can certainly ask Nancy or Gerry Scott to 33 

comment on that to us and look at it.  There was disagreement 34 
over it, there’s no question about that.  I don’t have any 35 
problem with doing that. 36 
 37 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I was just wondering if right now it would be 38 

appropriate for me to make a motion to at least facilitate some 39 
time for a phone conference or something so that we can get some 40 
dialogue on it. 41 
 42 
I don’t know if you need to reconvene the whole thing because it 43 
seems to me there was a consensus and so maybe you can have 44 
representatives of the assessment panel or I don’t have the 45 
exact answer, but it’s significant and the implications are 46 
large because this may or may not affect the shrimp industry 47 
either way in a huge way, but it will definitely affect the red 48 
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snapper stock, from the stuff that I’ve seen.  We want a success 1 
story. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Walter, you can make a motion, but perhaps 4 

this additional discussion at the next council meeting would 5 
meet your needs and so you choose.  We have a commitment for 6 
some additional discussion from the Science Center on the 7 
rationale and implications for including or excluding age zero 8 
fish.  What would your motion -- If you want to offer a motion, 9 
go ahead. 10 
 11 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I’ll offer a motion.  I would like to move that 12 
we ask the Science Center to facilitate correspondence between 13 
the assessment panel and review panel to reconcile some of the 14 
differences in the question of including or excluding the age 15 
zero and age one density dependence. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Thomassie’s motion?   18 

 19 
MS. BELL:  I’ll second it. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Ms. Bell.  Is there discussion on 22 

the motion? 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I’ll support the motion, but I 25 

think we need to be cognizant of no more delays.  We have got to 26 
get something in place for this stock.  The delays have just 27 
cost us a tremendous amount of worry and it’s really put more 28 
pressure on the users, both shrimp trawlers and red snapper 29 
fishermen, and I wouldn’t want this motion to delay in any way 30 
us moving forward, but I will vote for it. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m just not sure how we can bring the review 33 

panel and the assessment panel together because they’re done, 34 
they’re finished.   35 
 36 
Their contracts are expired and to do that, I think you’re 37 
talking reconvening SEDAR and I think the SEDAR worked and it 38 
went through the process and it followed the way it goes and 39 
they reached their conclusion.  I don’t know we can come in and 40 
do that.  We can have more discussion in looking at this issue, 41 
but I’m just not sure how this would work. 42 
 43 
MR. GRIMES:  In terms of the process here, essentially what 44 

you’re asking is you’ve had the scientific process, the review 45 
process, go through and it performed exactly as it was intended 46 
to do and was designed to do and now that the outcome has come 47 
out of it, it seems you don’t like the outcome and so you’re 48 
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asking them to go back and tweak the process or redo things so 1 
maybe you could get a different decision out. 2 
 3 
I caution you about doing that and think that there are 4 
consequences and be well aware of the record you’re building 5 
when you do that and how that may play very much into some 6 
recent criticism regarding following science. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  Walter, Nancy Thompson is well aware of this 9 

problem we had and we’ve discussed it somewhat in committee and 10 
we’ve discussed it at the SEDAR and I think they’re holding 11 
reviews of the SEDAR process and it is new and this is the first 12 
time we’ve tried this. 13 
 14 
They didn’t expect this kind of thing to happen.  The scientists 15 
that reviewed it felt like -- Maybe in the future when you’ve 16 
got a major change from the review, then they go back.  Now, as 17 
Roy said, everyone went back to Australia and England and 18 
everywhere else and I’m not sure it would work. 19 
 20 
They’re very cognizant of the problem and I don’t know how we 21 
get there from here other than just that it is a growing kind of 22 
a situation and it’s new and it is going to change over time. 23 
 24 
MR. RIECHERS:  I see the motion and I’m like Bobbi.  I’ll 25 

support the motion to the extent that it doesn’t slow up the 26 
process.  What I really see it as is just helping with the 27 
current process. 28 
 29 
Vernon, much as you just said, they are going to be talking 30 
about it and they’re going to try to rectify how to handle these 31 
kinds of situations in the future and I think we at least have 32 
some members of that earlier panel, the assessment workshop, who 33 
feel like they just weren’t even explained to why the changes 34 
occurred. 35 
 36 
What I see this as is just as an explanation time to them so 37 
that they get some rationale and maybe it was provided to them 38 
and they just don’t believe it.  I don’t exactly know how that 39 
feedback loop worked, but it was in our SSC report and I’ve been 40 
contacted as well by a couple of members that they just felt 41 
like they didn’t receive an answer or a response to why that was 42 
done. 43 
 44 
I don’t look at it changing anything at all.  I just look at it 45 
as helping them come to some grips with what caused the change 46 
as it moved through the process. 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I guess as long as it’s clear from this motion 1 

that really what we want to do is get with some of the 2 
assessment panel people and try to provide some more explanation 3 
for it, that’s fine. 4 
 5 
I think we all have to understand that the SEDAR reports are 6 
finalized and finished and they’re not going to be changed.  7 
That’s done.  The review panel has done its work and reached its 8 
conclusion and so if it’s just to have some communication with 9 
the assessment panel to talk about why that conclusion was 10 
reached, then I’m okay with it if that’s what it means. 11 
 12 
MR. THOMASSIE:  The thing that I was concerned with, which was 13 

the fact that I was under the understanding that the assessment 14 
panel didn’t get to review their own report more than a day or 15 
two before it was submitted to the review and so they didn’t get 16 
to put in their rationale for why they excluded age zeros and 17 
what was the reasoning behind it satisfactorily. 18 
 19 
I think that you may have some information missing.  I don’t 20 
want to hold anything up, but at the same time, I want to do 21 
something meaningful and I just don’t see why we wouldn’t give 22 
opportunity for them to at least comment on their own report.  23 
That’s an issue that I have. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, it seems like we have a motion and 26 

we’ve tried to get clarification and it seems like the 27 
understanding of the council is that the motion would just lead 28 
to some additional correspondence and communication between the 29 
review panel and the assessment panel. 30 
 31 
It sounds like Walter is unhappy about the process, but that 32 
it’s final and we can’t really do anything about the -- All we 33 
can do is learn from the mistakes and complaints from the 34 
process and try to do it better.  I don’t think we can go back 35 
and do the process. 36 
 37 
Everybody agrees they don’t want to slow anything down.  We have 38 
an agreement that we’ll have a little bit further discussion 39 
from the Science Center about this particular issue at the next 40 
meeting.  Is there anything else that needs to be said before we 41 
vote on this motion? 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  Just one thing, Madam Chair, if I may.  Maybe it 44 

would be more appropriate, Walter, to hold off on this until the 45 
next meeting when we’ve got the people here that can respond 46 
directly and will have information that will tell you exactly 47 
what’s going on.  You’re not going to get anything further.  I 48 
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would move, Madam Chair, to table this until the September 1 
meeting. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion to table.  Is there a second 4 

to the motion to table? 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ve got a second from Ms. Walker.  Motions 9 

to table are non-debatable.  We’re voting on the motion to 10 
table.  If you favor tabling the motion say aye; if you oppose 11 
say aye.  The motion to table fails. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  I was going to ask Walter if he might consider 14 

changing the word “reconcile” in the motion and then Dr. 15 
Crabtree to give him direction -- Reconcile, to me, means that 16 
they’re going to get together and there could possibly be 17 
changes.  As Shep has told us, there isn’t going to be any 18 
changes.  Would you consider a different word other than 19 
reconcile? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker, would you suggest a word, please?  22 

How about “discuss”? 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Discuss? 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Walter, Ms. Walker has asked if you would 27 

consider a friendly amendment to replace “discuss” for 28 
“reconcile.” 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have a question.  Help me out.  Did the 31 

assessment panel have a chair?  They didn’t, did they?  I’m 32 
trying to think if there’s someone that this could be directed 33 
to?  Was it just John Carmichael that acted as the chair? 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Thomassie, you have not responded to my 36 

question. 37 
 38 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I guess “review” would be good. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You would agree to a friendly amendment to 41 

replace “reconcile” with “review.” 42 
 43 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes, but I would just like to see some 44 

explanation on all of it because it’s not as simple as what’s 45 
been presented to the council of they didn’t give a good 46 
explanation and boom, it’s over.  I don’t think they were given 47 
opportunity to give explanation. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a revised motion. 1 

 2 
MR. GRIMES:  You’ve just been presented an advisory report and 3 

the record for both the review panel and the assessment workshop 4 
is much more than has been presented to any of us here and what 5 
you’re asking for is probably already in the record.   6 
 7 
I imagine, from what I’ve heard of the review workshop, there 8 
was very thoughtful consideration and debate given to the 9 
exclusion of age zeros and there’s probably a lot more written 10 
record of that that you could find. 11 
 12 
Maybe it’s just a matter of digging this up and explaining to 13 
you how they reconciled the differences, but I would just 14 
reiterate that was the process and they went through this and 15 
the assessment workshop presented a report and had a huge record 16 
which would have substantiated their decision for excluding age 17 
zeros and then the review workshop’s response to that in 18 
formulating its decision. 19 
 20 
MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Grimes is exactly correct.  When the SEDAR 21 

information was presented to the Snapper Ad Hoc Panel, it was a 22 
four-and-a-half to five-hour presentation and the question of 23 
the difference between age one and age zero is thoroughly 24 
examined. 25 
 26 
The Snapper Ad Hoc Panel still was questioning the implications 27 
of both and so the chairman of that panel has put together a 28 
matrix or a chart that shows the difference between the 29 
implications of including age zeros.   30 
 31 
These are things that were looked at, in my opinion, and just 32 
because of the brevity of the SEDAR presentation that we had 33 
yesterday, it didn’t go into that question, but I think it is 34 
answered. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, I think we are very close to being 37 

able to vote on this issue and I would like people to be making 38 
sort of closing comments on it, if possible. 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to go back to my original question and 41 

I’m trying to figure out, like Roy Crabtree says, the review 42 
panel doesn’t exist anymore and the assessment panel doesn’t 43 
exist anymore and that’s why I was asking, did the review panel 44 
have a chair and is there someone that this question can be 45 
addressed to? 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know the answer to that, Roy, but at the 48 
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next meeting when the Center folks are here, we can get answers 1 
to all those kinds of things.  I think the more appropriate 2 
thing to do right now would be to ask the Southeast Fisheries 3 
Science Center at our September meeting to provide to us a 4 
review of the rationale behind this change and why was it done 5 
and then go over the implications of it with respect to the 6 
outcomes and what’s required to do it.  I would offer that as a 7 
substitute motion. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a substitute motion and a second. 12 

 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  The motion is that we ask the Southeast Fisheries 14 
Science Center at the September meeting to provide us an 15 
explanation of the rationale behind the differences in the age 16 
zero and age one inclusion and the implications of that in terms 17 
of red snapper recovery. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, did you want to speak on the 20 

substitute motion or the earlier motion? 21 
 22 
MR. HORN:  Part of the discussion that was given a while ago. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is it appropriate at this time? 25 

 26 
MR. HORN:  Sure.  The discussion that Mr. Adams was speaking of 27 

that was presented to an ad hoc panel, what ad hoc panel do we 28 
have that they would have given that to? 29 
 30 
MR. ADAMS:  Red snapper. 31 

 32 
MR. HORN:  Our Red Snapper Ad Hoc Panel is for IFQs and not for 33 

stock assessments, I don’t think.  Is that correct? 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams, were you at a meeting where this 36 

took place? 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  Which panel was it?  I’m confused.  Which panel was 39 

this presentation made to? 40 
 41 
MR. ATRAN:  It was the review panel that decided to rerun the 42 

assessment with the inclusion of the age zeros and our SSC 43 
questioned the review panel’s rerunning of it.  Is that what -- 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Atran, the question was -- 46 

 47 
MR. ATRAN:  That was the Red Snapper AP Panel. 48 



 174 

MR. HORN:  Not the ad hoc panel?  Thank you. 1 

 2 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, is it your intent if this motion 3 

passes to ask the Science Center to have the answers to this 4 
question available for the September meeting or to ask them at 5 
the September meeting? 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  My intent is to have them come in and explain to 8 

us why the review panel decided to include the age zeros and why 9 
the assessment panel decided not to include the age zeros and 10 
then to show us what difference that makes in terms of red 11 
snapper projections and what sorts of management things need to 12 
be done.  Then we’ll have the facts before us and we can pick up 13 
this discussion at that time because I think now we’re asking a 14 
lot of questions that no one is here who can give us answers to. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, but your motion says we’re going to ask 17 

them at the September meeting.  We’re going to ask for the 18 
information and they will present it at the September meeting. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re going to ask them to provide it to us at 21 

the September meeting. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think the intent is clear from the record 24 

and your commitments.  Are we ready to vote on the substitute 25 
motion?  All those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; 26 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes without opposition.  Mr. 27 

Minton, are you about to move on to Amendment 26? 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Could I ask before we do that whether we 32 

should consider having scoping meetings for this new plan 33 
amendment in conjunction with the public hearings we intend to 34 
hold with Reef Fish Amendment 26? 35 
 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Those reef fish hearings that we 37 

will have for 26 were depicted on a handout for B, Number 7a.  38 
It’s a calendar and on the October side of it, it has those 39 
hearings that you approved the locations for the Amendment 26 40 
IFQ program and so they could be tacked on to these if that 41 
suits the council. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is it agreeable to the council?  Do we need a 44 

motion for that?  Do you understand what my suggestion is?  Do 45 
we normally have a motion regarding holding scoping meetings or 46 
is that something we just do?  Okay.  Back to you, Mr. Minton. 47 
 48 



 175 

MR. MINTON:  Under Reef Fish Amendment 26, Red Snapper IFQ 1 
Systems, under Section 4.1, Action 1: IFQ Program, page 13, 2 
without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 3 
Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative for Action 1: 4 
Implement an individual transferable fishing quota, IFQ, program 5 
in the Gulf of Mexico. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 8 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 9 
the committee motion?  Let’s have a vote.  All those in favor of 10 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 11 
record should show that one person voted in opposition to the 12 
committee motion.  The motion carried. 13 
 14 
MR. MINTON:  It was noted by NOAA General Counsel that the 15 

council needed to establish a better administrative record for 16 
selecting the preferred alternative.  Otherwise, the IPT could 17 
add justification in the discussion, which the council could 18 
accept or revise at the next meeting. 19 
 20 
The chair responded that the council had been looking at ways to 21 
control the commercial red snapper fishery for over ten years 22 
and that IFQs were the only practical way to control that 23 
fishery.  I think it should be added practical and economical 24 
way, economics for the fishery. 25 
 26 
Under Section 4.2, Action 2: IFQ Program Duration, and this 27 
would be on page 18, Alternative 2a was the preferred 28 
alternative of both the council and the ad hoc committee.  The 29 
committee members felt there should be no limit to the duration 30 
of the IFQ program but that a review every five years was a 31 
short enough time to address recent developments. 32 
 33 
It was suggested that a five-year reevaluation coincide with 34 
stock assessments.  Mr. Riechers noted that assessments could 35 
occur more or less frequently and so the reevaluation should not 36 
be tied to the assessment. 37 
 38 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 39 
Alternative 2a be the preferred alternative for Action 2: Do not 40 
limit the duration of the IFQ program.  However, require a 41 
program evaluation every five years. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee recommendation.  Is there 44 
discussion of the committee recommendation?  Is there any 45 
opposition to the committee motion?  The motion passes without 46 
opposition. 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Section 4.3, Action 3: Ownership Caps and 1 

Restrictions on IFQ Share Certificates and Allocations, 2 
Alternative 3 was the preferred alternative of the ad hoc.  The 3 
council had no previous preferred alternative. 4 
 5 
Following discussion by a voice vote with one nay, the committee 6 
recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 3 be the preferred 7 
alternative for Action 3: For any single fishing year no person 8 
shall possess IFQ shares that represent a percentage of the 9 
total which exceeds the maximum percentage issued to a recipient 10 
at the time of the initial apportionment of IFQ shares (e.g. 8 11 
percent). 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 14 

discussion of the committee motion? 15 
 16 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I would like to make a substitute 17 

motion that the preferred alternative for the council be 18 
Alternative 2: For any single fishing year no person shall 19 
possess IFQ shares or fish annual allocations which comprise 20 
more than the following percent of the total quota allocated to 21 
the IFQ program: A, 2 percent. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Ms. Walker’s motion?  24 

The motion dies for lack of a second.  We’re back to the 25 
committee motion.  Is there any discussion of the committee 26 
motion? 27 
 28 
MR. HORN:  This program, of course, is designed to supposedly 29 

help these folks make more money.  When you put a cap on 30 
something, you’re stopping their ability to increase and to 31 
grow.   32 
 33 
The reality is that all of this can be circumvented very simply 34 
just by all I have to do is if I want to buy 8 percent, I can do 35 
it.  If I want my brother to buy 8 percent, he can do it.  It’s 36 
really one of those feel-good things that it can be circumvented 37 
very simply. 38 
 39 
All it does is cost me or someone else a little bit more money 40 
to just have to spend just to do something that things like this 41 
create and it’s just those little things that are resentful in a 42 
way. 43 
 44 
I understand trying to put a cap on something, but in a fishery 45 
like this, I’m sure there’s laws already on the books somewhere 46 
that can prevent somebody from owning it all and we have laws  47 
 48 
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that stop that supposedly, but I speak against that motion 1 
completely. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  Phil, I think this was driven by industry, the 4 

fishermen.  As I recall, there was a lot of concern that this 5 
could come down to one conglomerate fishery after another one 6 
and it could be like the clam fishery, and I can’t think of the 7 
specifics, off the east coast where it’s now down to just a few. 8 
 9 
I really thought industry said that they wanted to make sure 10 
that this was left in the hands of the fishermen and not a 11 
corporate entity.  If we’re wrong, maybe you’re right.  Maybe we 12 
should just let it run. 13 
 14 
MR. GRIMES:  Two things, briefly.  You’re required, under the 15 

Magnuson Act, to ensure that no particular entity acquires an 16 
excessive share of these privileges and so we have to have some 17 
sort of record and determination to support what think 18 
constitutes an excessive share. 19 
 20 
In response to the comment that it’s unenforceable, the Alaska 21 
program requires, or at least their halibut program at least 22 
requires, that for all transfers you have to submit very 23 
specific ownership information.   24 
 25 
They know who owns it and if it’s a corporate entity or another 26 
entity, you have to submit shareholder information and so they 27 
know how much of the corporation is controlled by whom and 28 
there’s a very elaborate mechanism for determining whether it’s 29 
actually controlled by a single entity rather than just in 30 
corporate names and there are ways to make it -- You certainly 31 
could never do away with all of it, but you could make it much 32 
more difficult for people to evade the cap restrictions. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Did you say there’s a provision in the Act that 35 

sets -- There was a House and a Senate bill where it was 36 
introduced, but they didn’t make it and I’m quoting -- It should 37 
be those provisions will be in bills implemented in 2005, but as 38 
of today, according to our text on page 21, that was not 39 
approved. 40 
 41 
MR. GRIMES:  Actually, most of it comes from the National 42 

Standards that no particular entity acquires an excessive share 43 
of fishing privileges and this applies in particular to IFQs 44 
where in the commercial fishery you are giving people specific 45 
access to specific quantities and there’s a lot of agency 46 
guidance out there, or there have been internal working groups  47 
 48 
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certainly, that have discussed the fact that for IFQs you need a 1 
strong record in considering the excessive shares issue. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  Vernon, you’re absolutely correct that the fishermen 4 

wanted this, but keep in mind that this fishery has been 5 
traditionally dealers had fleets that ran this fishery for many, 6 
many years and things have changed, obviously. 7 
 8 
The thing that I resent is that this is a fishermen’s plan 9 
that’s going to be enforced on a dealer’s dock.  The fishermen 10 
are going to have to -- They’re not going to be checked hardly 11 
any.   12 
 13 
All the records are going to come into my office and they’re 14 
going to want to see my records and see what is going on and I’m 15 
as much of a participant in this fishery as they are and I’m 16 
going to have all the enforcement at my dock, not on their boat. 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to agree with Vernon.  If you look 19 

in the book, it was an industry preferred and, Philip, I have to 20 
disagree with you on this one because I don’t understand what 21 
being a dealer and owning a larger share, more than 8 percent, 22 
has to do with capping this ownership that the fishermen are 23 
wanting to do. 24 
 25 
As far as growing, you can still go out, hopefully, if that was 26 
part of this program, and lease coupon shares and so then you 27 
could grow in that aspect.  It’s just that you wouldn’t own it 28 
and you would have to do this every year as far as the growing 29 
aspect, but then it would keep down the monopoly of having the 30 
ocean quahog plan. 31 
 32 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to make one more comment on the main 33 

motion and that is that we all have reviewed a bill by Senator 34 
Stevens that was in the House that addressed individual fishing 35 
quotas and them even changing the name. 36 
 37 
One of the main features in there was to minimize geographic 38 
consolidation of the fishery and to include processing 39 
facilities.  There’s a very -- It could be reality that this 40 
reauthorization could be adopted before we can get this IFQ 41 
through the process and I would just want the council to take 42 
that into consideration. 43 
 44 
MR. GRIMES:  For the record, there is a specific section in 45 

303(d)(5) which addresses the excessive share issue as applied 46 
to IFQs. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion and we discussed 1 

different levels of percentages in the committee and building 2 
record on that and we’ve had some discussion of the motion and I 3 
would like to take a vote on the motion at this point. 4 
 5 
MR. FISCHER:  I would like something explained to me because I 6 

still don’t understand the original motion and I think I know 7 
what it means, but explain to me “which exceeds the maximum 8 
percentage issued to a recipient at the time of the initial --“  9 
I honestly am not clear on what this means. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  As I understand it, Myron, is that if this were to 12 

be passed by not only the council, but then the fishermen, that 13 
what they’re saying is if a person gets up to 8 percent, that’s 14 
the highest that anybody can have from then on a yearly basis. 15 
 16 
That’s the only cap there is and I think industry has polled it 17 
and that was the highest that was going to be allocated under 18 
the original scheme and so they basically said that’s where they 19 
wanted it to stay. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Fischer, I think to further clarify, what 22 

it says is that we don’t really know what the percentage would 23 
be, but based on catch history, however the plan shakes out, 24 
whatever the highest percentage that anyone gets at the start of 25 
the program, based on that catch history, will be the upper 26 
limit.  I think that’s what the motion says. 27 
 28 
MR. FISCHER:  The limit is the one upper limit.  I read it to be 29 

issued to a recipient and so if I receive 1.1 percent, that 30 
would be the highest I could get.  That’s the way -- I 31 
understand what it is, but it’s not the way I read it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The record will clarify what the meaning is 34 

there.  Is there anybody else that needs to speak before we vote 35 
on the motion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all 36 
those opposed like sign.  The motion passed with some 37 
opposition. 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  Shepherd Grimes noted that the wording in 40 

Alternative 2 differed from other alternatives and that it 41 
referred to a cap on possession of IFQ shares or annual 42 
allocation whereas the other alternatives only restricted 43 
possession of IFQ shares.  The committee members felt there was 44 
no need to restrict the leasing of annual allocations, only the 45 
ownership of IFQ shares. 46 
 47 
 48 
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Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 1 
the following change be made to Alternative 2: Delete the phrase 2 
“or fish annual allocations” so that the first sentence will 3 
read, “For any single fishing year, no person shall possess IFQ 4 
shares which comprise more than the following percent of the 5 
total quota allocated to the IFQ program.” 6 

 7 
Following on, Madam Chair, with this change it was noted that 8 
this section only addresses restrictions on IFQ share 9 
certificates rather than both share certifications and 10 
allocations and the title of the section should be changed to 11 
reflect that. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 14 

discussion of the committee motion?  Does everybody understand 15 
what the motion does?  Is there any opposition to the committee 16 
motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 17 
 18 
MR. MINTON:  Section 4.4, Action 4: Eligibility for Initial IFQ 19 

Allocations, Alternative 3 was the preferred alternative for 20 
both the council and the ad hoc panel.  However, committee 21 
members felt the wording should be revised to eliminate 22 
redundant use of the word “current” and to reflect the 23 
possibility of qualification changes in the IFQ program rather 24 
than in the alternative. 25 
 26 
Mr. Grimes noted that eligibility would be based on a snapshot 27 
of the status of the permit holders on the day the IFQ program 28 
goes into effect. 29 
 30 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 31 
Alternative 3 be the preferred alternative for Action 4 with the 32 
wording deletions (strike-out) and additions (underlined): 33 
Restrict initial eligibility to persons who own a current Class 34 
1 or Class 2 license.  Current Permanent resident aliens who 35 
currently own a Class 1 or Class 2 license will be included in 36 
the initial allocation subject to any other qualifications 37 
included in this alternative IFQ program.  In addition, delete 38 
the word “current” from the first and second sentences of 39 
Alternative 2. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 42 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 43 
the committee motion?   44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  Not opposition, but a question.  I read on this 46 

it uses the word “persons” which according to the way the Act 47 
defines it, it could be a corporation.  That means a corporation 48 
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could qualify for initial -- Later, and I guess it’s the next 1 
one we come to transfers, and there we use the word “natural 2 
persons” which means you can’t transfer shares to a corporation. 3 
 4 
I’m wondering, is that just a slip or was that by intent that 5 
we’re allowing corporations to qualify but then we don’t allow 6 
them to acquire any additional shares through transfers? 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, can you illuminate what the 9 

committee’s intent was here? 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  We’ve debated that back and forth and, Madam Chair, 12 

quite frankly, I know there was a lot of debate about natural 13 
persons and I can’t quite recall as to why it was in one or the 14 
other.  I apologize. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, if you think it should be 17 

natural persons, you could offer an amendment. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that I have an opinion, but does the 20 

document, Wayne, explain this in it?  I’m sorry I haven’t read 21 
it enough to know. 22 
 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  There was quite a bit of discussion 24 

that even if you said it was the natural persons that the owners 25 
of a corporation could qualify as a natural person and then have 26 
it within their purview as far as managing the shares.  Phil has 27 
got his hand up and he was on the AP and maybe he remembers a 28 
little more than I do. 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  That discussion was beat around quite a bit and the 31 

reality is that probably a substantial number of the 32 
participants that would qualify under this program are in fact 33 
corporations.   34 
 35 
Vessels are corporations and even though John Doe owns Mary Sue 36 
fishing vessel, it’s a corporation.  The intent was to allow 37 
whoever qualified with a corporation or an individual small 38 
business owner, it was all considered to be the same. 39 
 40 
MR. FISCHER:  What is a permanent resident alien? 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Grimes, can you help us with the 43 

definition of a permanent resident alien? 44 
 45 
MR. GRIMES:  No, actually I can’t. 46 

 47 
 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That got in there because some of 1 

the persons participating in this fishery are Vietnamese who I 2 
guess after that war was concluded entered this country and 3 
there are still some of them that have not got citizenship and 4 
they’re still permanent resident aliens and so it was the intent 5 
to allow those persons to qualify as well. 6 
 7 
I don’t know whether you noticed it or not, but the Senate bill 8 
that Senator Stevens put together that we reviewed in the 9 
Sustainable Fisheries Committee yesterday also uses permanent 10 
resident aliens as being able to qualify. 11 
 12 
MR. FISCHER:  I know we haven’t had much discussion on it, but 13 

if we are -- I just feel awkward that we haven’t had a lot of 14 
discussion on the aspect of granting U.S. fisheries to non-U.S. 15 
citizens and if anyone else might feel different about it -- I 16 
just don’t know if we’ve had discussion in that area.  I don’t 17 
know if I’m for it or against it. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Fischer, I recall significant discussion 20 

of this issue in one of the two or three earlier times that we 21 
went through the document and I think the council at those 22 
periods, at those points in time, arrived at the position that 23 
permanent resident aliens should be included in this initial 24 
allocation. 25 
 26 
Is there any further discussion of the committee motion?  All 27 
those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like 28 
sign.  The motion passes without opposition. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  I would ask council members to turn to Section 4.5, 31 

Action 5.  This is a fairly complicated area.  We’re going to be 32 
referring to, for example, Alternative 2(A)(ii) and those kinds 33 
of things and so I think it would help if you would have that in 34 
front of you as I go through the motion. 35 
 36 
Under Section 4.5, Action 5: Initial Apportionment of IFQ 37 
Shares, without objection, the committee recommends, and I so 38 
move, that Alternative 2(A)(ii)(with no preferred suboption for 39 
the time period) and Alternative 2(B)(i)(iii) be the preferred 40 
alternatives for Action 5: Allocate initial IFQ shares 41 
proportionately among eligible participants based on the average 42 
annual landings associated with their current license or 43 
licenses.  These data are available fore the years 1993 through 44 
2004 for Class 1 license holders and for the years 1998 through 45 
2004 for Class 2 license holders: A)Allow Class 1 license 46 
holders, if eligible, to select ten consecutive years of data 47 
during the time period (no preferred time period selected; and 48 
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B)Allow Class 2 license holders, if eligible, to select five 1 
years of data during the time period of 1998 through 2004. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 4 

discussion of the committee motion? 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Pam Baker has spoken to me about this 1990 to 7 

1992 period and Dr. Crabtree addressed this yesterday or the day 8 
before yesterday and said I think that there were paper files 9 
but he kind of doubted whether they were files that we should 10 
use or whether they were complete.   11 
 12 
Would you mind if Pam Baker addressed this on this because she 13 
was part of the ad hoc panel and she -- I believe Pam believes 14 
that all of this data is available and could we ask her?  Would 15 
you indulge her to come address us on this? 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes, but first I want to hear from Dr. 18 

Crabtree and Mr. Horn. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  Tony Lamberte has worked with the dataset and I 21 

think he can comment on the status of that data and the problems 22 
with it, if you would like. 23 
 24 
MR. HORN:  I would like for him to discuss it, but again, we 25 

were presented all this information and I was shown my 26 
information on a computer and it wasn’t a paper file, it was on 27 
a computer. 28 
 29 
All of that information was turned in and it was all documented, 30 
it was all computerized.  Buck Sutter came and gave 31 
presentations to the ad hoc panel.  There was no difficulty with 32 
it and that stuff was going to be used and it was used for an 33 
amendment that was approved by the council and later, as we all 34 
know, was canned. 35 
 36 
Still, that information is there.  If it was legitimate then, 37 
it’s got to be legitimate now and so if Tony has something new 38 
to that, then I would be proud to hear it, but that information 39 
was there and there was only, if I remember, according to Buck 40 
Sutter, only about two or three individuals who had a particular 41 
trip ticket that was in question -- Not their entire landings, 42 
but one or two trip tickets that they were trying to disallow 43 
and they were arguing that they were still legitimate landings. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m going to invite Ms. Baker first and then 46 

have Tony respond.  Is there something you wanted to add to what 47 
Mr. Horn reported? 48 
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MS. BAKER:  I think he did a good job of explaining that at the 1 

AP meetings over the course of the year or so and at all the 2 
public hearings that have been held on this there has been 3 
discussion that we have the data from 1990 to today and all of 4 
the discussions -- We spent a lot of time on coming up with 5 
initial allocation options, as you can imagine, and going back 6 
and changing this now I think is going to cause a lot of 7 
problems. 8 
 9 
People have a lot of interest in those early days who fished 10 
back then and things have changed over the years and so that was 11 
the compromise of a lot of people over a long period of time. 12 
 13 
MR. TONY LAMBERTE:  Let me first reiterate what Roy Crabtree 14 

stated a couple of days ago and that is the major players of the 15 
NMFS permit branch who were closely involved in this dataset in 16 
1990 and 1991 and 1992 have long since retired. 17 
 18 
They left behind, of course, all the records, hopefully, and so 19 
we asked the NMFS permit branch staff to assemble all this 20 
database and what they have were an assemblage basically of many 21 
databases and so they have sort of performed probably for us a 22 
sort of forensic type of accounting to reconstruct all the data. 23 
 24 
There were at least three electronic databases that we found and 25 
examined it and we looked at it and we found several incomplete 26 
or questionable landings, incomplete in the sense that no 27 
landings were there or questionable in the sense that they were 28 
below certain minimum levels. 29 
 30 
Some of you may have recalled that for the endorsement process, 31 
eligibility of requirement to secure an endorsement was a 32 
landings record of at least 5,000 pounds for two of three years. 33 
 34 
Now if some of those landings we saw were less than 5,000 for 35 
two of three years, that’s what we considered questionable 36 
landings, and some of those licenses showed only one year of 37 
landings data and so what they did was to look back at all the 38 
folders that were around and tried to add it to what I consider 39 
the database file and were able to add more information to the 40 
database. 41 
 42 
In addition, we looked at all those appeals and there were so 43 
many appeals, but they concentrated only on those folders that 44 
resulted in sort of successful appeals and they were able to 45 
reconstruct, again, the database. 46 
 47 
 48 
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What’s the problem with the database?  I would like to, if you 1 
have a chance, to take a look at the document.  There’s a figure 2 
XX7 on page 109 and 110 and this figure basically describes the 3 
database that we currently have, including the more recent data 4 
and the older database. 5 
 6 
If you would like to concentrate only on the first four columns 7 
of this graph, the first column lists the number of Class 1 8 
permits and the second, third, and fourth shows the landings 9 
where there’s landings data for each of years of 1990, 1991, and 10 
1992. 11 
 12 
Let me start with the most obvious problem with this dataset for 13 
1990, 1991, and 1992.  If you look down somewhere like the 14 
seventh row from below, it has about six permits with two years 15 
of no landings at all.  If you go up, there will be an 16 
additional two in the eleventh row and then one and one in the 17 
other rows.  Basically there are ten licenses that have only one 18 
year’s worth of landings. 19 
 20 
That’s definitely an incomplete dataset because of your 21 
requirement that to have an endorsement you have to have two 22 
years of landings out of this three of at least 5,000 pounds. 23 
 24 
In addition, if you look at this table again or this graph, 25 
there are ninety-four licenses that have one missing year of 26 
landings.  Now it’s possible that these missing years of 27 
landings are correct or it’s also possible that it’s not correct 28 
and at the moment, we have no way of ascertaining that it is a 29 
correct absence of landings and if they are, we can’t validate 30 
that at the moment. 31 
 32 
Even if -- This is where the appeals process probably will come 33 
in very crucial for this program and even if appeals later on 34 
are filed, it may be difficult to, again, validate those appeals 35 
with the current records that we have. 36 
 37 
Then, we have twenty-five licenses that have complete landings 38 
out of 136 Class 1 licenses.  Only twenty-five have complete 39 
landings for those three years and there are seven licenses that 40 
have no landings at all and they can be basically attributed to 41 
historical captains.  Our conclusion in this case is that we 42 
have the database for these 1990, 1991, and 1992 years, but they 43 
are currently incomplete at best. 44 
 45 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think we may be making much ado about nothing.  46 

It seems to me the advisory panel recognized, in fact, by their 47 
choices that there might have been some incomplete years in that 48 
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time period and that’s why in fact they chose a period of their 1 
preferred of ten consecutive years from 1990 to 1999 or from 2 
1993 to 2002 and then basically allow the participants within 3 
that group to select which years worked best for them. 4 
 5 
As we discussed in the committee, to get some of this 6 
clarification, we left it only as ten consecutive years and did 7 
not try to pick a preferred from those down below, but I would 8 
support that same preferred option again, which basically allows 9 
them to choose.  If they have missing data in those years, then 10 
obviously they’re not going to choose those years. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Riechers, were you going to recommend that 13 

at the preferred suboptions that haven’t been addressed by this 14 
committee amendment? 15 
 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  Actually, if you want a substitute motion, I’ll 17 

do that.  I don’t know how much more discussion we want to have 18 
on this. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ll have some more discussion and then I’ll 21 

get back to you about whether you want to make a motion. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Tony, on page 110, I must be the only one that 24 

doesn’t understand this, but on page 110, go down on the left 25 
column where you see the first number two and is that two 26 
vessels that didn’t have landings two of those years?  Is that 27 
what that means? 28 
 29 
MR. LAMBERTE:  For which number twos? 30 

 31 
MR. PERRET:  On page 110, the left column and let’s use the 32 

three.  Does that mean three vessels did not have landings for 33 
eight years and they had landings for seven years? 34 
 35 
MR. LAMBERTE:  That’s right. 36 

 37 
MR. PERRET:  If we make it ten consecutive years, I don’t care 38 

what years you select, but a lot of these people are not going 39 
to qualify. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  They’ll qualify, Corky.  It’s just that the 42 

number of shares would be affected.  I don’t know, but I guess 43 
we could choose the period of 1990 to 2004 and the fisherman 44 
chooses his ten years and if his landings are incomplete in 1990 45 
to 1992, I guess he probably won’t choose that and someone whose 46 
landings are complete has the option of choosing it.  Tony, do  47 
 48 
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you see anything wrong if we go down that direction?  It seems 1 
like it would work.  2 
 3 
MR. LAMBERTE:  It would probably work except for one and that is 4 

the possibility that our landings records may show that there’s 5 
no landings record and they may come up later on and say that on 6 
appeals probably that we have those landings records and there 7 
may be a problem in validating those landings records on appeals 8 
unless they’re given a second chance to select another ten 9 
years, if that is the case. 10 
 11 
For example, if they choose 1990 through 2000 or 1999 and the 12 
appeals were turned down, are they given a second chance to 13 
select another ten years? 14 
 15 
MR. HORN:  I would move that under Alternative 2 under Section A 16 
under the section during the time period, I move section (vi) 17 
that participants may choose any ten years between 1990 and 18 
2004, ten consecutive years, and that the notes that say “no 19 
data available” should be removed from the document. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, this is not a new motion and this an 22 

amendment to the committee motion, an addition to the committee 23 
motion? 24 
 25 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Then it is in order.  Is there a second to the 28 

amendment?  Ms. Williams is going to second.  Is there any 29 
discussion on the amendment?  It seems to be consistent with the 30 
discussion that we have just come to the endpoint on and I’m 31 
going to ask for a vote on the amendment to the motion.  Any 32 
further discussion on the amendment to the motion?  All those in 33 
favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 34 
 35 

We’re back to the main motion.  We have an amended motion now.  36 
All those in favor of the main motion as amended say aye; any 37 
opposition; any abstentions.  The motion carries. 38 
 39 

It’s 12:05 and we’ve been working since 8:30 and I think we 40 
should break for lunch.  I think we’ll need an hour-and-a-half 41 
for lunch.  I don’t think an hour is going to be enough and so 42 
we will reconvene at 1:30 and we’ll come back to the Reef Fish 43 
Committee report at that time. 44 
 45 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:05 o’clock p.m., August 46 
11, 2005.) 47 
 48 
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- - - 1 
 2 

August 11, 2005 3 
 4 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 5 
 6 

- - - 7 
 8 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 9 
Diamond Room of the Diamond Head Beach Resort, Fort Myers Beach, 10 
Florida, Thursday afternoon, August 11, 2005, and was called to 11 
order at 1:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, will you take your seats and 14 

we will continue with the Reef Fish Committee report. 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  Under that section, there was one other item of 17 
business that wasn’t bolded, but if you’ll look right below Item 18 
B, it says the committee also recommends for Alternative 2A, 19 
suboptions (iv),(v), and (vi), the phrase “no data available 20 
from 1990 to 1992” be changed to “incomplete data available from 21 
1990 to 1992.”  With that, I offer it to the council. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Does everybody 24 

understand the committee motion?  Is there any opposition?   25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Wait a minute. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let me know when it’s ready.  It’s the bottom 29 

of page 4 and there’s a committee recommendation that did not 30 
appear in bold lettering in the committee report and it’s being 31 
offered as a committee motion at the bottom of page 4. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  It’s primarily editorial, Madam Chair, but it does 34 

reflect the more accurate situation with the data than no data 35 
available. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any discussion of the committee 38 

motion? 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Wasn’t that language part of Mr. Horn’s motion 41 

that he made in the previous motion where we were picking the 42 
years? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, that was a different set of alternatives. 45 

 46 
MR. RIECHERS:  Actually, you’re correct, Kay, that when he 47 

blanketed the years 1990 to 2004 the need for those sets of 48 
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years below that basically go away.  Now, we could be explicit 1 
about those years and in fact, we could put in all the ten-year 2 
choices that could be available in a series from 1999 to 2004 if 3 
we wanted to, to be explicit for and to make it a little easier 4 
to understand, but basically I think that would do away with the 5 
need for having those ten-year periods listed down below. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does everybody understand the committee 8 
motion?  Is there any further discussion on the motion?  Is 9 
there any opposition to the motion?  The motion passes without 10 
opposition. 11 
 12 
MR. MINTON:  Under Section 4.6, Action 6: Establishment and 13 
Structure of an Appeals Process, on page 26, without objection, 14 
the committee recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 2 be 15 
the preferred alternative for Action 6: The Regional 16 
Administrator will review, evaluate, and render final decisions 17 
on appeals. The filing of an appeal must be completed with 18 
ninety days of the effective date of the final regulations 19 
implementing the IFQ program.  Hardship arguments will not be 20 
considered. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 23 

discussion? 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s go back to what we were talking about with 26 

the incomplete data.  What if someone chooses his ten years and 27 
it includes the 1990, 1991, and 1992 and they come in and appeal 28 
something about their landings during those early years and we 29 
determine that they can’t prove those landings through those 30 
early years and so their landings are very low in those early 31 
years and can they then -- I guess they could then decide I 32 
don’t want to use those early years and I want to use a 33 
different set of ten years and that’s our intent?  I’m asking 34 
just so the record will be clear. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m seeing lots of nods around the table and 37 

so the record will be clear on that point.  Any further 38 
discussion of the committee motion?  Any opposition to the 39 
committee motion?  The committee motion passes without 40 
opposition. 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  Under Section 4.7, Action 7: Transfer Eligibility 43 

Requirements on page 28, it should be noted that the first 44 
sentence of Alternative 2, which states Alternative 2 was the 45 
preferred alternative of both the council and the Ad Hoc Reef 46 
Fish Stock Assessment Panel, is incorrect.  That was pointed out 47 
on at least two occasions by Mr. Adams and so that should be 48 
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stricken from the record there.  Also, the rest of it is correct 1 
and we straightened that out with Steve. 2 
 3 
By a vote of four to two, the committee recommends, and I so 4 
move, that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative for Action 5 
7: IFQ shares/allocations can be transferred only to 6 
individuals/vessels with a valid commercial reef fish permit.  7 
Eligible individuals must be natural persons who are U.S. 8 
citizens or permanent resident aliens. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 11 

discussion on the committee motion? 12 
 13 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I support the committee motion, but Pam Baker, 14 

who, again, is a member of the ad hoc, had asked me to point out 15 
that the original thing that the ad hoc had approved was that 16 
this limitation would be reviewed after five years and we don’t 17 
include that. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you want to? 20 

 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  No, I don’t. 22 

 23 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to make a substitute motion, Madam 24 
Chairman, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1: Do 25 
not limit to whom shares/allocations can be transferred, but 26 
also add that eligible individuals must be natural persons who 27 
are U.S. citizens or permanent resident aliens. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You’re making an addition to Alternative 1 and 30 

the motion would make that the preferred alternative.  Is there 31 
a second for this motion?  Seconded by Mr. Fischer.  Discussion? 32 
 33 
MR. RIECHERS:  It appears to me that may be Alternative 4, 34 

Bobbi.  Have I missed something there? 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, with your permission then, may I 37 
change the substitute motion to Alternative 4 as the preferred? 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Now you are moving that Alternative 4 be the 40 

preferred alternative as the substitute motion and does your 41 
seconder, Mr. Fischer, still support that?  Okay.  We have a 42 
substitute motion.  Is there any discussion on the substitute 43 
motion? 44 
 45 
MS. BELL:  I’m going to speak against the substitute motion for 46 

a variety of reasons.  Mainly, this is a tool that the 47 
commercial fishery is looking at to try to enhance a fishery 48 
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that has had problems and has been struggling.  I feel that if 1 
the shares are allowed to be sold to others other than in the 2 
industry itself, they’re potentially going to be held and not 3 
used. 4 
 5 
That, in turn, is going to hurt the dealers, the consumers.  I 6 
think with something new that we’re just trying to work our way 7 
with that it’s important to let the program have a chance and 8 
even if it’s just for five years and we could go back and review 9 
it at a later time.  I speak against that. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the substitute motion? 12 

 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I was given one from Pam Baker earlier also and 14 

theirs actually read and it said to read: IFQ shares/allocations 15 
may be transferred only to individuals/vessels with a valid 16 
commercial reef fish permit and eligible individuals must be 17 
natural persons who are U.S. citizens or permanent resident 18 
aliens and this limitation will be reviewed after five years so 19 
that after five years you’ve had the opportunity to let it be 20 
established and all the kinks worked out and then if we wanted 21 
to change it at that time then we could go back and change that. 22 
 23 
That was just to give them some stability in the first five 24 
years of the program and so I’m going to have to speak in 25 
opposition because the industry did not support the substitute 26 
motion. 27 
 28 
MR. MINTON:  Just for clarification, it’s my understanding that 29 

in order for a person to utilize these shares that they would 30 
have to have a commercial reef fish permit and so if it was 31 
transferred to someone outside of the region or for whatever 32 
reason, they would not be able to use them until they actually 33 
had purchased a reef fish permit. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have a question that kind of applies to most of 36 

these.  We allow corporations to qualify for initial 37 
allocations, but we aren’t allowing transfers to corporations, 38 
only to natural persons, and I guess my question is why and is 39 
there anything in the document or the record that explains why 40 
we are not going to allow corporations that already own shares 41 
to acquire any more through transfer? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree has an overriding question that 44 

doesn’t particularly address which of these alternatives we’re 45 
moving on now and do you want to have a little discussion on 46 
that at this point and build some record or do you want to -- I 47 
had Mr. Horn and Ms. Walker on the speaker list, but should we 48 
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take other discussion right now on the whole natural person 1 
versus corporation topic? 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  If you would allow me, Madam Chairman -- If you would 4 

put this on hold, I would make a motion that any discussions 5 
referring to natural persons would include corporations, since 6 
the corporations are, again as I mentioned, substantial 7 
shareholders in this industry. 8 
 9 
In order to have a record, it would be the intent of the council 10 
to do that and so if you would allow me to do that, Madam 11 
Chairman, I would. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, could you hold off on that until we 14 

figure out what we’re doing in Action 7 and then we’ll take that 15 
up and it would apply to everything? 16 
 17 
MR. HORN:  Then I would like to speak to Action 7. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Okay.  I’m going to ask that we delay the 20 

discussion about natural persons and we get back to Action 7. 21 
 22 
MR. HORN:  Again, the ad hoc panel, the reasoning for their 23 

opinions was they felt like -- This was in one of the earlier 24 
discussions a number of years back that they felt like with this 25 
program that for the sake of fairness if you will, in their 26 
eyes, that transferability should be within those persons that 27 
were in it already and give the people that were in it to start 28 
with the first shot at buying up someone else’s -- Either 29 
they’re too old or a marginal fisherman or just wanted to get 30 
out of it, and give them the chance to buy it rather than 31 
outside entities, whether they be other fishermen or not. 32 
 33 
That was the purpose of the five-year deal.  It would give you 34 
five years if you wanted to buy more quota, more shares of the 35 
quota, then you could and then after that, it would be more like 36 
open to everyone else and that was the intent of the ad hoc 37 
committee early on, that it should be that way.  I would 38 
probably move a substitute motion for Alternative 6. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Help me with Roberts Rules.  We have a 41 

committee motion, we have a substitute, and now we have a second 42 
substitute motion.  Do we have to dispose of the first 43 
substitute motion before we can take up the second substitute 44 
motion? 45 
 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, you can have two subsidiary 47 

motion above the main motion that’s on the floor. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn has moved Alternative 6 as a 1 

substitute motion.  Is there a second for his substitute motion?  2 
Mr. Thomassie seconds.  Now we’re discussing Alternative 6 as 3 
the preferred council motion.  Is there further discussion on 4 
that? 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  If I am to understand this correctly, then this 7 

Alternative 6 is the recommendation of the Ad Hoc Red Snapper 8 
Advisory Panel.  This mentions the five years and I think that’s 9 
what Pam Baker mentioned to Roy, that they were interested in 10 
five years.  Is that correct?  Thank you. 11 
 12 
MR. GRIMES:  The whole program is reviewed every five years 13 

anyway and so when the IPT went through this, instead of having 14 
five-year reviews everywhere, it was just the one five-year 15 
review of the program. 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  I’m not talking about reviews at all.  I’m talking 18 

about transferability of the first five years.  There will be no 19 
transferability for the first five years. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret, what Alternative 6 says is that 22 

there can be transfers, but only to people with a valid reef 23 
fish permit during the first five years and then after that, 24 
after that first five year period, it’s open to anybody who is a 25 
natural person, a U.S. citizen, or a permanent resident alien. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  That was the recommendation of that ad hoc panel, I 28 

think. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s the substitute motion we’re currently 31 

discussing.  More discussion on that? 32 
 33 
MR. RIECHERS:  As in committee, I certainly would prefer 34 

Alternative 1 or Alternative 4 because I think that basically 35 
gives the seller of the shares at that point a wider market and 36 
the opportunity to sell to the highest bidder and some people 37 
outside may bid higher. 38 
 39 
Certainly as a compromise to that and hearing what has been said 40 
about the AP, in lieu of the previous preferred, Alternative 6 41 
seems to me to be a better motion where at the end of five years 42 
it’s removed and they can sell to those more people and you do 43 
create some stability in the first five years of the program and 44 
then it goes open for sale and we don’t have to go through a 45 
review and an action to basically make them transferable at that 46 
point.  They become transferable at that point. 47 
 48 
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MS. WALKER:  My opinion is that Alternative 6 is a self-serving 1 

alternative.  As Mr. Horn so eloquently stated, they’re given 2 
the first shot at buying up these IFQs, which means that they 3 
then will later, as it opens up, be able to profit when it opens 4 
up and can be sold to anyone. 5 
 6 
When you limit the buyer’s market to the seller, you’re not 7 
doing that person a favor and I find it hard to believe why the 8 
AP wouldn’t want to be allowed to sell it to anybody and I think 9 
this is a self-serving alternative. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You’re speaking in opposition to the 12 

substitute motion? 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  In opposition to Alternative 6. 15 

 16 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m not so worried about the self-serving nature of 17 

it or how much it will benefit the dealers or the fishermen.  I 18 
think what you really have to look at is if red snapper is 19 
overfished and is being overfished, any alternative we can give 20 
that could improve the fish population by someone that wants to 21 
buy these -- They would have to have a license or a reef fish 22 
permit to fish them, but if they want to buy them and put them 23 
on the shelf to further the fish population, I don’t understand 24 
how you can oppose that with the state of the red snapper 25 
fishery. 26 
 27 
MR. MINTON:  I agree with Bobbi.  I just realized another 28 

problem I’ve got with it too.  I’m not sure this is going to 29 
meet NEPA requirements in that except for Alternative 1, 30 
Alternatives 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 all include the phrase “natural 31 
persons.” 32 
 33 
Consequently, there’s no alternative for corporations or other 34 
things to actually receive it and so we’ve kind of one-sided 35 
this whole issue.  Self-serving is one way to put it.  I believe 36 
we need to have alternatives that would allow for, as Mr. Horn 37 
said, the other persons who -- 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, we’re going to take that issue up 40 

once we dispose of this action. 41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I support the original motion, Alternative 2.  I 43 

think Alternative 2 and 3 are the only two that do not set up a 44 
sharecropper kind of situation and I just personally find that 45 
offensive and so I’m going to vote against both of the 46 
substitute motions. 47 
 48 
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MS. BELL:  I was going to speak to what Degraaf said.  I support 1 

Alternative 6.  Degraaf, the saving of the fish would be 2 
basically set up in the TAC.  The IFQs wouldn’t exceed whatever 3 
the total allowable catch was and therefore, that would already 4 
be addressed in that method. 5 
 6 
MR. HORN:  Keep in mind these commercial snapper fishermen were 7 

told this will be your plan and that’s what they asked for.  8 
Self-serving?  No.  Protection?  Yes.   9 
 10 
That protects themselves from folks buying it up and if you 11 
happen to be one of those fishermen in an area that your 12 
particular fish house that you may be selling to and that’s the 13 
one that gets short-sheeted on the landings and that dealer 14 
closes up, it may not be profitable for you to move your vessel 15 
somewhere else. 16 
 17 
These people were told this would be their plan.  This council 18 
told them it would be their plan and they could put it together 19 
and this is the same thing that’s going to go on in the red 20 
grouper IFQ or vermilion IFQ, reef fish IFQs.  To tell them one 21 
thing and then do something else, that’s pretty self-serving. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Also, one of my concerns are I know that there’s 24 

going to be a fee associated with this and when you have these 25 
certain fees, such as law enforcement and administrative costs, 26 
even if someone wanted to buy them and shelve them, I’m not sure 27 
then how those costs, how this program, is paid for because it 28 
seems like throughout this thing we’re going to have fees for 29 
certain things. 30 
 31 
If someone were to go out there and buy up half of them and 32 
shelve them for whatever reason, I don’t know then if that just 33 
really hurts the program as far as cost-wise and who is going to 34 
pay for what’s left because it seemed like there were going to 35 
be costs associated when you actually landed that fish.  I don’t 36 
know how all of that plays into it. 37 
 38 
As far as the conservation, if we need to have some fish 39 
shelved, then we need to start looking at lower TACs and just 40 
not harvest the fish. 41 
 42 
MR. GRIMES:  I would just respond that if somebody does buy them 43 

and the shares aren’t fished, that the cost recovery is based on 44 
ex-vessel value of the fishery and so the agency just wouldn’t 45 
recover those costs and that would be less money in cost 46 
recovery, but there’s no income from it to calculate into the 47 
value of the fishery. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m going to call for a vote on the second 1 

substitute motion for Alternative 6 to be the preferred 2 
alternative.  This is the that restricts the transfer of shares 3 
and allocations only to people with commercial reef fish permits 4 
during the first five years and then opens it up after that. 5 
 6 
All those in favor of the substitute motion that the preferred 7 
alternative be Alternative 6 raise your hand, seven; those 8 
opposed raise your hand, seven.  The motion fails.   9 

 10 
We’re back to the second substitute motion, which is that 11 
Alternative 4 be the preferred alternative here.  Do we need to 12 
discuss Alternative 4 anymore?  All those in favor of 13 
Alternative 4 raise your hand, four; those opposed raise your 14 
hand, eight.  The motion fails. 15 
 16 

We’re back to the committee motion, which is Alternative 2.  I’m 17 
calling for a vote on Alternative 2.  All those in favor of 18 
Alternative 2 being the preferred motion, please raise your 19 
hand, five; all those opposed like sign, nine.  The motion 20 
fails. 21 
 22 

I think we need to -- Is it possible to take this out for public 23 
hearing with no preferred alternative in this?  I think that’s 24 
where we are. 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  I believe we should discuss the natural persons in 27 

this section and there might be something come of that. 28 
 29 
MR. ADAMS:  As clarification, the council has voted on this 30 

previously and we have set a preferred alternative, which is 31 
currently Alternative 1. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  We do have a preferred 34 

alternative and we have no majority in favor a different 35 
preferred alternative in this section. 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  A point of order, Madam Chair.  In Roberts Rules, 38 

Mr. Swingle, if the council reconsiders a motion yet it fails, 39 
does it automatically fall back to its previous decision? 40 
 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I assume that the little footnotes 42 

indicate who had a preferred alternative were just background 43 
information and you were free to proceed with selecting of your 44 
own preferred alternative. 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  In that vein, Mr. Executive Director, we just voted 47 

that down at this meeting today.  Alternative 2 was voted 48 
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against. 1 
 2 
MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t know whether we can do this or not, but 3 

it seems to me it was the way the motions were lined up.  4 
Alternative 6, had it been the second motion we voted on, 5 
possibly would have garnered more votes here, but the way we 6 
structured the substitutes, we kind of left ourselves in a 7 
situation where people voted against the motion and they may 8 
have been more in favor of that. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Anybody who voted any way on Action 7 can 11 

probably -- Any one who voted for Action 7 could ask for 12 
reconsideration, is that right?  Nobody won.  It would be those 13 
who voted on the negative side because -- I kind of think it 14 
could be anyone -- 15 
 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s not the positive side.  It’s 17 

the prevailing side. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The prevailing side was the negative because 20 

it was a tie and so any one who voted on the negative side could 21 
request reconsidering. 22 
 23 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would move to reconsider Alternative 6 as the 24 
preferred motion. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to the motion to reconsider?  27 

Seconded by Dr. Crabtree.  Okay.  We have a motion to reconsider 28 
and it’s been seconded by Dr. Crabtree and do we need to discuss 29 
it? 30 
 31 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We’re voting on the reconsideration, not on the 32 

motion, correct? 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, really from Roberts Rules, you 35 

ought to first vote on the reconsideration and that eliminates 36 
the motion that went before and then you would make the motion 37 
if that passes.  If there’s objection to reconsidering, then 38 
you’re back where you were. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  On the motion to reconsider, those in favor of 41 
reconsidering say aye; all those opposed.  The motion to 42 
reconsider passes. 43 
 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers can make a motion to 45 

adopt Alternative 6 as the preferred alternative. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  I move then to adopt Alternative 6 as the 1 
preferred alternative. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second? 4 

 5 
MR. PERRET:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Mr. Perret.  Is there any further 8 

discussion? 9 
 10 
MR. RIECHERS:  I just want to be consistent.  As always, and as 11 

I’ve said in the past, Alternative 4 or Alternative 1 is my 12 
preferred alternative.  Obviously we can’t get enough votes to 13 
garner that as the preferred alternative and in that case, I’m 14 
going to go for this interim solution, or what I call a 15 
solution, in between, which caps it for a period of time and 16 
then lifts it without us having to go through an action to do 17 
that. 18 
 19 
MR. ADAMS:  Once again as a point of clarification, you said you 20 

would vote for either 1 or 4, but we can’t raise enough votes to 21 
have them pass.  Once again, the preferred alternative of the 22 
council currently is Alternative 1. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let me just clarify this, since there’s some 25 

confusion or concern being expressed over here.  When the Reef 26 
Fish Committee went through this action, we learned that the 27 
footnotes were incorrect in this section and actually Footnote 28 
Number 1 belongs with Alternative 1 and Footnote 2 belongs with 29 
Alternative 2 and there are no footnotes to Alternative 3. 30 
 31 
Let me also say, Mr. Adams, that these footnotes about preferred 32 
alternatives are from earlier versions of the document with 33 
different discussion and we’re sort of taking a fresh look at 34 
all the alternatives in this section and we haven’t really been 35 
-- We’ve been considering, but not been bound by, the previous 36 
preferred alternatives.  Is everybody ready to vote on this 37 
motion? 38 
 39 
MS. WALKER:  I want some clarification.  I understood from what 40 

you just stated that the only motion that has been adopted by 41 
the council to date as preferred was Alternative 1. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That was in previous versions of the document 44 

with different alternatives and different discussion, yes. 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  I understand that, but that alternative is the 47 

council’s position as the preferred alternative right now? 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, I disagree.  I think that it’s a footnote 1 

that helps us understand where we were before, but that we are 2 
creating and discussing and building record for a new set of 3 
preferred alternatives in this meeting. 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  I would ask Mr. Executive Director, did this 6 

council make a motion, have a second, and vote on this 7 
alternative as a preferred alternative? 8 
 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  What I did with the committee when 10 

we started this exercise at this meeting was suggested that they 11 
consider those footnotes on preferred alternatives as background 12 
material and consider themselves free to select any preferred 13 
alternatives. 14 
 15 
As Madam Chairman points out, that was probably not even the 16 
same wording was in Alternative 1 when the council adopted it 17 
and I don’t think it was, but it’s the closest one to the one 18 
the council adopted when they looked at another options paper 19 
other than this one. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  My question was did the council make a motion and a 22 

second and was this alternative adopted as the council’s 23 
preferred alternative at any time in the past? 24 
 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  In the past, that’s correct.  The 26 

council did adopt it at the November meeting when the management 27 
committee went through the actions and then the council 28 
subsequently approved those actions. 29 
 30 
MR. ADAMS:  I just want to agree.  The minutes of the November 31 

meeting will show that we were not discussing these actions, but 32 
there was a specific vote on this item to deem it as the 33 
council’s preferred alternative. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Back on the motion that’s before the council 36 

right now to indicate that Alternative 6 is the council’s 37 
preferred alternative in this draft, are we ready to vote on 38 
that?  All those in favor of the motion -- 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  I’ve got some confusion in my mind now with all of 41 

this back and forth.  If I remember right -- Is Pam Baker still 42 
in the audience?  She might could help me recall, but it seems 43 
that the ad hoc panel originally wanted to have the 44 
transferability only among themselves, those that qualified for 45 
the plan, and that was my understanding. 46 
 47 
 48 
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As I read this again, over and over, it says with a valid 1 
commercial reef fish permit, which is open to all the reef fish 2 
participants, but it was my understanding -- Maybe I’m wrong, 3 
Pam.  You correct me because it has been a while back and you 4 
may recall, if you don’t mind indulging, Madam Chairman. 5 
 6 
MS. BAKER:  I’m going on memory here too a little bit, but my 7 

recollection is we had an alternative somewhere between 2 and 6, 8 
that for the first five years transferability be limited to 9 
commercial reef fish permit holders, but that that be reviewed 10 
and not automatically be opened up, but to be reviewed in five 11 
years to then think about commercial sector and everybody else 12 
and all that kind of stuff. 13 
 14 
It’s a little bit different, but I think 6 is almost there, 15 
except they were looking at reviewing it before opening it wide 16 
up, but again, I’m going a little bit on memory here too. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is the council ready to vote on the motion 19 

that’s on the board? 20 
 21 
MR. HORN:  I would like to make a substitute motion that we 22 
choose no preferred alternative and we get it from the public 23 
hearing at the next meeting. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for the substitute motion?  26 

I’ve got a second from Mr. Minton.  Is there discussion of the 27 
substitute motion?  Is it on the board? 28 
 29 
MR. HORN:  The substitute motion is that we choose no preferred 30 
alternative until after public testimony at the next meeting.  I 31 

assume that’s where we’re going to have it. 32 
 33 
MR. GRIMES:  Would it go out with the footnotes that were in 34 

there to indicate what the previous preferreds were? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Sure. 37 

 38 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess if it’s just before you get public 39 

testimony, I wouldn’t have any problem with it, but I would 40 
strongly discourage you from making this a draft EIS without 41 
having one of the cornerstone pieces of this thing show what 42 
your preferred alternative was. 43 
 44 
MR. HORN:  My intention is I would like to know the exact intent 45 

of the ad hoc panel and that’s my intention and I have -- I’m 46 
not trying to circumvent anything, but there seems to be some 47 
confusion as to what’s going on because the document says 48 
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Alternative 2 was the preferred of the ad hoc, but if that’s not 1 
the correct wording, I would like to know what they had to say.  2 
Again, I was there way back and have forgotten and I’m sure it’s 3 
on record somewhere. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the substitute motion? 6 

 7 
MR. SIMPSON:  Madam Chairman, if this motion passes, I would 8 

strongly suggest deleting all reference to previous preferred 9 
alternatives. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you ready to vote on the substitute 12 

motion, which is to have no preferred alternative in this 13 
section?  All those in favor say aye; all those opposed like 14 
sign.  Please raise your hands if you favor this motion, six; 15 
all those opposed, eight.  The motion fails. 16 
 17 

We’re back to the original motion by Mr. Riechers that 18 
Alternative 6 be the preferred alternative in this section.  Is 19 
there any further discussion of that?  All those in favor of the 20 
motion that Alternative 6 be the preferred alternative please 21 
raise your hand, seven; all those in opposition, seven.  The 22 
motion fails. 23 
 24 

Right now, we have some discussion about whether there is a 25 
preferred alternative here or not, but we haven’t taken any 26 
action in this council meeting to indicate a preferred 27 
alternative and is it now time to talk about natural persons? 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  For public hearing, I would like to remove those 30 
footnotes before it goes out.  I would move that the footnotes 31 
that were there for reference only be removed throughout the 32 
document is there not a preferred alternative chosen. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton has made a motion that the 35 

footnotes indicating previous preferred alternatives by the 36 
council and the ad hoc red snapper advisory panel be removed.  37 
Is there a second for his motion? 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  Second. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Dr. Crabtree.  Is there discussion 42 

of the motion? 43 
 44 
MR. HORN:  I don’t think the preferred alternative from the ad 45 

hoc has changed.  The council’s may have in the course of the 46 
document.  It says that Alternative 2 was the council’s 47 
preferred alternative and there’s an argument that it was 1.  I 48 
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would like to see the document with the correct information, 1 
whichever it is. 2 
 3 
The ad hoc I don’t think has changed since they made their 4 
decision and I would like to see at least their preferred in the 5 
document. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, I think part of the problem is that 8 

the IPT in the development of this amendment has changed the 9 
words and changed the concepts a bit so that there isn’t an 10 
identical alternative that matches what the ad hoc AP suggested. 11 
 12 
MR. HORN:  Who let the IPT do the document? 13 

 14 
MR. ADAMS:  I disagree that it’s changed.  Phil is correct.  The 15 

preferred alternative currently, in my mind and from researching 16 
this particular action that I’ve spent considerable time on, the 17 
preferred alternative of the ad hoc panel is 2. 18 
 19 
I think the motion that Mr. Minton made, did you sort of trail 20 
off there, Vernon?  Are you saying if there has not been a 21 
preferred previously selected? 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  What I meant was if there is a preferred not 24 

selected at this meeting.  In other words, I just feel like it’s 25 
improper, because things have changed, to keep these footnotes 26 
moving forward through time because, as has been said on 27 
numerous occasions by Mr. Swingle, by the chairperson, and 28 
everyone else, that it’s changed and I don’t think it reflects 29 
the same discussions and it’s not necessarily the same council 30 
intent.  Unless we pick these things, then I think we ought to 31 
leave those footnotes off of it. 32 
 33 
MR. ADAMS:  In the various versions as this document has gone 34 

through, they have changed sections, subsections, action 35 
numbers, et cetera, but the wording to this Action 7 and the 36 
alternatives as presented have not changed. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Minton, your motion to remove the footnotes 39 

doesn’t go far enough.  Mr. Minton, in your minutes is reference 40 
to preferred alternatives, the same thing that is in the 41 
footnotes.  If you want to delete, you had better be all 42 
inclusive. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  You’re talking about in the summary, Mr. Perret? 45 

 46 
MR. PERRET:  In the minutes that are handed out. 47 

 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Of the Reef Fish? 1 

 2 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 3 

 4 
MR. MINTON:  I think I started this discussion, if you were here 5 

and listening, that that was incorrect.  I pointed that out to 6 
start with. 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  So many things have been said that I don’t know 9 

what is correct. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  That’s obvious, but I pointed that out the first 12 

words out of my mouth, Mr. Perret. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  Many people have pointed things out.  What was 15 

pointed out, Mr. Williams started it, that the preferred 16 
alternative by the ad hoc panel was Alternative 2 and Ms. Baker 17 
said that they suggested the first five years no 18 
transferability.  That’s where we started. 19 
 20 
DR. RICHARD LEARD:  As I recall, when the council made these 21 

preferred alternatives that you’re referring to in the footnote, 22 
that was based on that document that was developed by the ad hoc 23 
panel.  24 
 25 
As I remember, the referendum to allow us to proceed with an IFQ 26 
amendment didn’t pass until I believe it was December or 27 
January, somewhere along in there, and so actually you’re 28 
looking at two different documents, what you reviewed before and 29 
then this document is a scoping document that’s been developed 30 
into an amendment. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It seems like everybody is confused and 33 

tempers are increasing and we’re going to take a ten-minute 34 
break. 35 
 36 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, please take your seats.  39 

We’re going to come back to our discussion of Section 4.7.  Mr. 40 
Minton, we have a motion. 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  I would like to remove my motion on the board, 43 
please, if my second agrees. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton would like to withdraw his motion.  46 
Does anybody remember who seconded it?  Any objection by 47 
anybody?  Dr. Crabtree is okay and that motion is withdrawn. 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  I’m going to try to work on a whole different 1 
issue.  I would move that we remove the language that deals with 2 
natural persons throughout this suite of options and make it 3 
consistent with the earlier option in language that would allow 4 
partnerships and corporations. 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  Second. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and a second and we need the 9 

words on the board.  Mr. Riechers, could you help with that?  10 
Mr. Minton seconded. 11 
 12 
MR. MINTON:  If I may, Madam Chair.  Robin, that would just 13 

leave “persons” then instead of “natural.”  We’re really just 14 
removing the word “natural,” right? 15 
 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  Right because under the definition of “persons” 17 

under you all’s statutes, that basically allows for partnerships 18 
and corporations, is that correct? 19 
 20 
MR. GRIMES:  That is correct. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 23 

discussion?  Does everybody understand the implications of the 24 
motion?   25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re doing this across all of the alternatives, 27 

correct?  Our rationale for this is, I suppose, is because we’re 28 
allowing corporations to be eligible for the initial allocations 29 
that it only is logical to allow them to participate in 30 
transfers as well. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion of the motion? 33 

 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Not that I object, but, Dr. Crabtree, I 35 

understand that we have corporations and maybe corporations own 36 
vessel reef fish permits and I’m not sure who owns them, but is 37 
there an officer perhaps named that’s on the reef fish permit or 38 
is it indeed a corporation?  If it is indeed a corporation 39 
holder that’s actually on the reef fish permit, then that makes 40 
sense. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  Corporations can own and do own -- Probably 43 

almost all of our permits have some corporate ownership of them 44 
and the vessels are owned by corporations. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  Then again, a corporation can’t sign a document and 1 

so you designate an officer or official and that individual 2 
signs on behalf of the corporation. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  The point is that it’s common for corporations to 5 

own both fishing vessels and their permits. 6 
 7 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Is that the motion?  That’s sort of a strange 8 

motion with that strikeout language in it.  Is that the intent? 9 
 10 
MR. RIECHERS:  Discussions referring to natural persons will be 11 

changed to -- You can put “natural persons” will be changed to 12 
“persons.” 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This is only in Action 7? 15 

 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  Actually, as Dr. Crabtree just indicated, I think 17 

we need to be consistent throughout the entire document and I 18 
believe we are in other places.  I think this is the one place 19 
where it hasn’t got changed for some reason, but I would say 20 
throughout the document. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, you’re confusing me when you say 23 

these alternatives.  Do you mean just the alternatives in Action 24 
7 or the alternatives in all the actions in this document? 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe we’re just talking about the 27 

alternatives under Action 7 right now. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Riechers, what is your intention? 30 

 31 
MR. RIECHERS:  Let’s just deal with Alternative 7 now, to make 32 

it easy, and then if we see this anywhere else in the document, 33 
we will fix it then. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s the understanding that this is just 36 

concerning alternatives in Action 7. 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  I don’t understand.  The document is a program that’s 39 

going to affect corporations and so duh, as the kids say.  Why 40 
not just do this through the entire document?  If we understand 41 
that what it’s for -- I don’t mind telling you my vessels are 42 
under a corporation.  43 
 44 
The corporation is the one that’s affected by it and the 45 
corporation is the legal person that’s going to have to operate 46 
under this plan and so it just doesn’t make sense not to include 47 
this language throughout the document and understand that it 48 
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includes corporations, partnerships, individual persons, which 1 
is the legal term of persons generally speaking, to do that.  I 2 
would substitute that this is for the entire document. 3 

 4 
MR. ADAMS:  Second. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a substitute motion by Mr. Horn and 7 

seconded by Mr. Adams that same language, but would apply 8 
throughout the document.  Any discussion on the substitute 9 
motion? 10 
 11 
MR. GRIMES:  I’m a little concerned with just doing that without 12 

knowing exactly where else in the document this occurs.  You 13 
really don’t have any idea what you’re going to be changing with 14 
this because you haven’t even looked at it yet.  I would 15 
generally discourage you from doing that at this time. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you for your caution, Mr. Grimes.  Does 18 

anybody else want to discuss the substitute motion? 19 
 20 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think Shep is exactly right on this.  This is 21 

kind of haphazard.  It might be the right thing to do, but 22 
without doing a global search to find out every place that term 23 
appears, I think it’s a little dangerous. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just did a find on my Word copy of it and the 26 

only set of alternatives I found “natural” in was in this action 27 
and it did come up in the Considered but Rejected file.  I agree 28 
with Shepherd that we really ought to focus on this one action, 29 
but I don’t believe it is in there anywhere else. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a substitute motion and we’ve 32 

discussed it.  Are you ready to vote on the substitute motion?  33 
All those in favor of the substitute motion please raise your 34 
hand, seven; all those opposed please raise your hand.  The 35 
substitute motion fails.   36 
 37 

We’re back to the main motion, Mr. Riechers motion.  This would 38 
only apply to the actions in Alternative 7.  Do we need to 39 
discuss it anymore?  All those in favor of this motion please 40 
raise your hand, twelve; those opposed; any abstentions, one.  41 
The motion carries. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  I would like to move Alternative 6 as the preferred 44 
alternative. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, haven’t we already considered 1 

Alternative 6 and could you give us some rationale for 2 
considering it again? 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  Alternative 6 had “natural persons” in it the last 5 

time we considered it and this time it does not. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Minton’s motion?  8 

Mr. Thomassie seconds the motion.  Any discussion on Mr. 9 
Minton’s motion that Alternative 6 be the preferred alternative 10 
in Action 7?  Is there discussion?  Are you ready to vote?  All 11 
those in favor of the motion that Alternative 6 be the preferred 12 
alternative in Action 7 raise your hand; all those opposed like 13 
sign.  We have nine in favor and four opposed.  Are there any 14 
abstentions?  The motion passes. 15 
 16 
MR. HORN:  I have a question about the motion where we were 17 

talking about natural persons and corporations.  I would like to 18 
know the intent of the council who this program, this IFQ 19 
program, is for.   20 
 21 
Is it for persons, is it for corporations, is it for fishermen?  22 
Exactly what is this for?  If we don’t know who we’re talking 23 
about, how can we set up a plan?  I guess legal counsel is going 24 
to have to tell us who that is. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, I guess we would have to go to the 27 

purpose and need section of the amendment to answer your 28 
question. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  Phil, I think the only reason we didn’t want to 31 

vote to change it throughout the document is because we weren’t 32 
sure exactly where it appears throughout the document, but I’ve 33 
done a search and replace and I don’t find it anywhere else in 34 
the document. 35 
 36 
I agree with you that we are allowing corporations to be 37 
eligible and to transfer and to function as persons.  It wasn’t 38 
any disagreement of substance, but it was more of a procedural 39 
thing.  I think we have rectified that throughout the document, 40 
as best I can tell. 41 
 42 
MR. SIMPSON:  Modifying Roy Crabtree, it’s also in Section 3 43 

about transferability, 3 and 4 only. 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe Section 3 is in the Considered but 46 

Rejected section of the document, which I found it there as  47 
 48 
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well, but I don’t think we wanted to change it in the parts we 1 
rejected because then we might have to reject them again. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, back to the committee 4 

recommendations. 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  In Section 4.8, Action 8: Use-It-Or-Lose-It: IFQ 7 
Shares or Allocations, by a vote of four to three, the committee 8 
recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 1 be the preferred 9 
alternative for Action 8: No action.  Do not specify minimum 10 
landing requirement (e.g. use-it-or-lose-it provision) for 11 
retaining IFQ shares. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 14 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 15 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  Section 4.9, Action 9: Adjustments to Commercial 18 
Quota, page 32, without objection, the committee recommends, and 19 
I so move, that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative for 20 
Action 9: Allocate adjustments in the commercial quota 21 
proportionately among recognized IFQ shareholders (e.g., those 22 
on record at the time of the adjustment) based on percentage of 23 
the commercial quota each holds at the time of adjustment. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion pertaining to 26 
Action 9.  Is there any discussion of the committee motion?  Is 27 
there any opposition to the committee motion?  The motion passes 28 
without opposition. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  Under Section 4.10, Action 10:  Vessel Monitoring 31 
Systems, by a voice vote with one nay, the committee recommends, 32 
and I so move, that Alternative 2, with no preferred suboption 33 
for responsibility for costs, be the preferred alternative for 34 
Action 10: Require all fishing vessels engaged in harvesting red 35 
snapper under the IFQ program to be equipped with VMS.  The 36 
purchase, installation, and maintenance of VMS equipment must 37 
conform to the protocol established by the National Marine 38 
Fisheries Service in the Federal Register. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 

discussion of the committee motion? 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I speak in opposition, not because I’m against 44 

VMS, but because I think by requiring VMS for the red snapper 45 
IFQ fishery isn’t the appropriate place.  The fishermen support 46 
VMS, but I have point-blank asked them on several occasions is 47 
it just for the red snapper and they said no, it’s for the 48 
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entire reef fish complex.  To me, this just waters down where it 1 
comes up in one of other amendments where we’re requiring VMS 2 
for the entire reef fish fishery. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion? 5 

 6 
MR. RIECHERS:  It’s noted in the summary that obviously it’s 7 

included in Amendment 18A as well and the reason in committee we 8 
went ahead and chose it was in case 18A slows down or doesn’t 9 
move forward for some reason that it would still be included in 10 
this document and the intent that we were going to do that would 11 
still be in the document or the intent that that’s our preferred 12 
would still be in the document. 13 
 14 
MR. HORN:  I speak in opposition to this also, for various and 15 

sundry other reasons that I have stated.  The type vessels used 16 
in this fishery has changed dramatically.  They’re not the big 17 
seventy-foot boats that we have and have had.   18 
 19 
I actually have an eighteen-foot wooden skiff that is a 20 
commercial snapper fishing vessel for me today with all the 21 
legitimate permits and licenses and everything that goes along 22 
with it. 23 
 24 
There’s a lot of boats and they take these boats out and they do 25 
other things besides snapper fish.  They throw cast nets for 26 
mullet and they do all sorts of things.  They do all sorts of 27 
things and they fish a lot of different things. 28 
 29 
There are other vessels just like this all up and down the 30 
coast, very small sport fishing-type boats that I just don’t see 31 
that this is going to be a real efficient way to manage the 32 
entire group of fishermen that’s going to be participating and 33 
so I speak against it. 34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The other problem that I have, associated with 36 

what Mr. Horn is saying, is especially since we’re going to 37 
allow transfers and leasing of coupons and let’s say I want to 38 
go out there and I just want to catch 200 pounds of red snapper. 39 
 40 
I have now got to go and purchase a VMS and put it on my vessel 41 
so that I can catch that 200 pounds.  That may be all the 42 
coupons that I decide to lease from someone or that I wanted to 43 
use for bycatch purposes, but I’ve now got to go out and buy a 44 
VMS for my vessel in order to do that when I’m maybe even trying 45 
to be conservation minded and I’m buying them to help with my 46 
bycatch problem. 47 
 48 
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I just think that that’s not a good management measure, plus 1 
we’re going to require them to pay for this program.  When you 2 
start adding all these costs and we may require it for the 3 
entire reef fish fishery, but when we start making them pay for 4 
the entire cost and now they’ve got to go buy the VMS on top of 5 
all these other costs associated with an IFQ, I think it’s going 6 
to be burdensome. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would just point out though that in order to 9 

use red snapper IFQ shares you would have to have a reef fish 10 
permit on your vessel and we’re going to take final action on 11 
Amendment 18 before we do this one and right now, our preferred 12 
alternative in Amendment 18 would require all vessels with reef 13 
fish permits to have a VMS. 14 
 15 
Really, anyone who buys IFQ coupons, even a small amount, if 16 
they’re going to fish them, they’re already going to have a VMS 17 
on their vessel anyway unless we change our preferred in 18 
Amendment 18. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, we have a committee motion under 21 

consideration and we’ve had some discussion on it.  Is there any 22 
further discussion?  Are you ready to vote?  All those in favor 23 
of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 24 
passes with some opposition. 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  Madam Chair, that concludes the committee’s 27 

deliberation on the amendment.  We’ve got the cost recovery 28 
plan, Section 4.11, to go.  How would you like to handle that? 29 
Would you like me to continue or do you want to take it from 30 
there?  I can point out to you that Phil Steele with National 31 
Marine Fisheries Service has researched this and will have some 32 
answers for the council regarding some of these costs. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have one more action to consider choosing a 35 

preferred alternative and we don’t have a committee 36 
recommendation for that action and this is Action 11.  Does 37 
anyone want to make a motion about a preferred alternative for 38 
Action 11 or do you want an introduction by Mr. Steele for this 39 
section?  Mr. Steele, could you give us an introduction here? 40 
 41 
MR. STEELE:  I’ll refer you to page 35 in the document.  It has 42 

the alternatives for the cost recovery plan.  There is the no 43 
action alternative, which, of course, wouldn’t be allowed under 44 
Section 303 of Magnuson, which mandates that we do collect. 45 
 46 
The other two basically deal with who is going to be responsible 47 
for paying the fee, who is going to be responsible for 48 
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submitting the fee, when the fee will be submitted, and the 1 
price that the fee is going to be based on. 2 
 3 
In Alternative 2, we’re looking at all IFQ cost recovery fees 4 
shall be the responsibility of the recognized IFQ shareholder.  5 
The fee collection and submission will reside with that 6 
shareholder and the fees will be calculated at the time sale of 7 
fish to the registered IFQ dealer. 8 
 9 
That means basically the shareholder, the fisherman, is going to 10 
pay it and he’s going to collect it.  The second portion of it 11 
is that he’s going to submit it to NMFS at whatever time, 12 
quarterly, monthly, whatever date that you decide on. 13 
 14 
The third portion of this is what the fee will be based on.  15 
Really, the only one you need to consider now, as I’ve since 16 
learned, is that it should be based on the actual ex-vessel 17 
price.  The standard ex-vessel prices are used in some other IFQ 18 
programs for added-value products, like filets and so forth, but 19 
what I’ve been told is that we need to concentrate on ex-vessel. 20 
 21 
There’s also requiring an annual registered dealer’s report.  22 
Alternative 3 is basically the same kind of structure except the 23 
IFQ recognized shareholder will again be responsible for paying 24 
the fee, but in this case, the fee collection and submission 25 
will reside with the dealer/processor and the other alternatives 26 
are exactly the same, either pay it quarterly or some other date 27 
that you choose based on the ex-vessel price and, again, an 28 
annual registered IFQ dealer. 29 
 30 
At the May meeting, the guidance that I received from the 31 
council after we discussed this was that basically I think the 32 
council was leaning in the area of the fisherman pays and the 33 
dealer collects at some date.  It’s up to you now to choose your 34 
preferred. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Steele, the fisherman pays and the dealer 37 

collects, is that Alternative 2 or 3? 38 
 39 
MR. STEELE:  Alternative 3. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Would somebody like to make a motion? 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  I have a couple of questions.  Phil, what happens 44 

if the fee is not paid?  Is there some penalty schedule? 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. STEELE:  Yes, sir.  You won’t get your IFQ shares for the 1 

next time and in the case of the dealer, you won’t be able to 2 
process. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Secondly, this seems like, and I don’t have a 5 

better suggestion, but a very burdensome process for someone if 6 
we get ex-vessel fish prices fluctuating like the prices of 7 
gasoline and it’s going to be a real headache.  I don’t suspect 8 
we’ll have that many changes as volatile as gasoline, but it 9 
could provide a burden for some. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion?  Does anyone want to make 12 

a motion for a preferred alternative in this section? 13 
 14 
MR. MINTON:  I would really like to hear Mr. Horn’s advice on 15 

this, since he’s going to be much closer to the actual how to do 16 
this. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, do you have a response? 19 

 20 
MR. HORN:  I don’t think you want to hear it. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I move that the preferred alternative be 23 
Alternative 3A(i),B(i),and C(i). 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Dr. Crabtree’s motion?  26 

Mr. Williams seconds the motion.  Is there discussion of the 27 
motion? 28 
 29 
MR. HORN:  Again, I’m proud to see that we’re doing this plan 30 

for the fishermen, but you’re going to make the dealer do all 31 
the work.  Thank you. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the motion? 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Did this alternative motions of the cost recovery 36 

plan, where did that actually come from?  That came from 37 
recommendations from our IPT team, is that correct? 38 
 39 
MR. STEELE:  That’s correct, Madam Chairman.  This was never 40 

considered in the original documents either by the ad hoc or the 41 
council, but it’s required by Magnuson. 42 
 43 
MR. GRIMES:  I would add too that this is really just a 44 

secretarial responsibility.  It’s been rolled into this document 45 
and the council to have input on it, but this is not something 46 
that is required to go through the council process.  That’s why 47 
it evolved the way it did. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and we have a second and 1 

we’ve had some discussion.  Are you all ready to vote? 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  Do I understand, Shep, what you’re saying is that 4 

this is going to happen anyway and it might possibly be 5 
different than what the council chooses?  Is that what you were 6 
saying? 7 
 8 
MR. GRIMES:  No, I was just saying that the Secretary has to go 9 

in and collect this fee.  The cost recovery program has to be 10 
there and it’s not something that’s in the section of the 11 
Magnuson Act that deals with council actions.   12 
 13 
This is something the Secretary would have had to do a separate 14 
rule making for if it did not proceed contemporaneously with 15 
this document, but in order to make sure that it all goes 16 
forward in a timely manner, it’s been included here. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  But provided that the alternatives you choose 19 

here are consistent with the law and the record supports them, I 20 
see no reason that the Secretary wouldn’t do it in the way that 21 
the council indicates and I would think that would be in the 22 
proposed and final rule when it goes forward. 23 
 24 
MR. HORN:  I was reading that their fees are going to be 25 

collected in addition to the fees charged under the Magnuson Act 26 
and I thought the Magnuson Act allowed for a certain percentage 27 
up to a percentage. 28 
 29 
Now, are these fees collected by I assume the Secretary and the 30 
fees collected under the Magnuson Act, are they going to still 31 
fall within the 3 percent that the Magnuson Act allows or can 32 
the Secretary charge 3 percent and then 3 percent can be allowed 33 
for under the Magnuson Act or any other number that goes beyond 34 
what the Magnuson states? 35 
 36 
MR. GRIMES:  The fee I believe that refers to is your permit 37 

fee, which can’t exceed the costs of administering, which is why 38 
you get the $50 or $20 for additional, and my recollection is 39 
that’s all it refers to. 40 
 41 
They don’t collect other fees and this 3 percent cap for the IFQ 42 
cost recovery is only for this IFQ and it’s totally alone and 43 
unrelated to your regular permit fee, which is the only other 44 
fee I’m aware of that exists. 45 
 46 
MR. HORN:  It just says fees collected shall be in addition to 47 

any other fees charged under the Magnuson-Stevens Act and shall 48 



 214 

be deposited into the limited access system administration fund.  1 
My question is can you go beyond 3 percent total? 2 
 3 
MR. GRIMES:  You’ll pay 3 percent and then $50 for your first 4 

permit and then $20 for each additional permit, like you always 5 
pay. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  With that issue settled, can we move on to 8 
voting on this motion?  All those in favor of the motion say 9 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion carries with some 10 
opposition. 11 
 12 
MR. ADAMS:  If Phil was telling us that Alternative 1, no 13 

action, on fees is illegal, should we move that to Considered 14 
but Rejected? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Would you like to make that motion, Mr. Adams? 17 

 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  You can’t.  NEPA requires that you have a no 19 

action alternative.  NEPA explicitly says even if it’s not 20 
allowed by the law, you still have to do it as the basis for the 21 
analysis.  It has to remain in. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams, you were talking about no action or 24 

were you talking about the standard ex-vessel price suboption? 25 
 26 
MR. ADAMS:  Alternative 1, no action. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Out of order.  I think we’re done then with 29 

26, but it looks like we’re not. 30 
 31 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, as we move forward with this, one 32 

issue that is of grave concern to me are the repeat offenders 33 
that we currently have in the red snapper fishery.  We’ve had 34 
NOAA officers come before us at one of our meetings and they 35 
told us that over a million pounds was taken in just Galveston 36 
illegally. 37 
 38 
We were told that that particular boat had had a violation I 39 
think in December and it continued to fish and had another 40 
violation in March. 41 
 42 
We’ve been told that at least a million pounds is harvested 43 
illegally.  I would like to make a motion to add under Section 44 
4.4 an Alternative 5: Persons are ineligible to own or purchase 45 
IFQ shares if they have been convicted or pled guilty to three 46 
or more fishery violations within the last ten years from date 47 
of implementation. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Ms. Walker’s motion? 1 

 2 
MR. MINTON:  I’ll second it for discussion. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton seconds the motion and, Ms. Walker, 5 

you need to help get the right words on the board. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  Persons are ineligible to own or purchase IFQ 8 

shares if they have been convicted or pled guilty to three or 9 
more fishery violations within the last ten years from date of 10 
implementation.  11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there discussion on the motion? 13 

 14 
MR. HORN:  Maybe I’m mistaken, but I don’t recall enforcement 15 

telling us that there was a million pounds caught in Galveston.  16 
I understand there was a vessel caught there, but it seems to me 17 
like they made a statement that potentially as much as a million 18 
pounds could have been harvested illegally and that was an 19 
assumption. 20 
 21 
If Dave McKinney would come clarify that because it was his 22 
folks that made a presentation, but I thought that they just 23 
suggested that it could be up to that and there’s no numbers 24 
that say that. 25 
 26 
MR. DAVID MCKINNEY:  What we did, Phil, is we actually did an 27 

assessment based on a variety of sources, both state and federal 28 
officers, that came to that conclusion based on what they were 29 
seeing in terms of violations and then basically accumulating 30 
that intelligence and saying this is the best assessment that we 31 
have. 32 
 33 
MR. HORN:  In other words, there are listed violations that 34 

would add up to something close to a million pounds somewhere 35 
among the states?  Is that correct or is this just an 36 
extrapolation? 37 
 38 
MR. MCKINNEY:  This is an extrapolation of both state and 39 

federal violations. 40 
 41 
MR. HORN:  In other words, it’s not hard numbers. 42 

 43 
MR. MCKINNEY:  No, sir, because in those kind of statistics, if 44 

they were hard numbers, they would represent a much higher 45 
value. 46 
 47 
MR. HORN:  You don’t know that.  You don’t know that. 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I have a couple of questions about it.  Does this 1 

mean that they are ineligible just for initial allocations or 2 
does this mean that after the IFQ is in place and has been in 3 
place for several years if someone gets the third violation on 4 
them that they have to divest themselves of all their IFQ shares 5 
and they’re out and does it apply only to owning shares or could 6 
you still purchase or lease during the course of the year? 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, this is a section that has to do 9 

with eligibility for initial IFQ allocation if we’re talking 10 
about Action 4.4.  Is that right? 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, it is, Madam Chairman, but Dr. Crabtree has 13 

brought up interesting points that I think we need to discuss as 14 
to if someone receives a third violation after getting their 15 
initial share or purchasing initial share. 16 
 17 
What I want to do is to stop repeat violators, these repeat 18 
violations that keep going on and on.  I don’t want us to give 19 
anyone a portion of the resource if they’re a repeat violator.  20 
They’re just not good managers of the resource and I don’t think 21 
that we should instill on them shares. 22 
 23 
MR. SIMPSON:  It’s a good idea, Bobbi.  Three strikes and if 24 

you’re a violator, you need to be out.  Along the same lines as 25 
Roy, my concern is fishery violation and make sure that you get 26 
somebody from law enforcement or legal to talk about fishery 27 
violation. 28 
 29 
I got a fishery violation because my numbers on my boat were sun 30 
washed out and I don’t think you want to get into that kind of 31 
thing and so you might want to put a poundage or some kind of 32 
qualifier so we’re not getting three strikes for small things 33 
and people getting out. 34 
 35 
MR. RIECHERS:  Bobbi, I share your concerns on this and we often 36 

hear from fishermen that they don’t want the repeat violators 37 
there as well, but I’m afraid I can’t support it going into this 38 
document at this time.  I think it may be another place and 39 
another time with some of the information that Larry just 40 
discussed. 41 
 42 
I think it would be good if we could maybe get a past history of 43 
violations and look at some of the spectrum of those violations 44 
and the range of dollars associated with those things so that we 45 
don’t include here a blanket three.  You may create some 46 
flagrant or some sort of step-level categories that would really  47 
 48 
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get at the people you’re after and not someone who might have 1 
made an honest mistake on that day. 2 
 3 
We did put these in our limited entry programs and I think they 4 
have been a deterrent.  We have not revoked any permits from any 5 
of our systems at this point in time with that, but we do have 6 
this kind of idea in all three of the limited entry systems we 7 
have. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  May I respond, Madam Chairman? 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have many people who want to speak and so 12 

if you could hold off for a minute, please. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  It scares me and Mr. Simpson said basically but I 15 

wanted to say, but in the state system there’s all sorts of 16 
class violations and I too want to see repeat offenders out, but 17 
Class 1 violation is very minor compared say to a Class 5 and I 18 
think we need a lot more input relative to what type class 19 
violations before we move forward with something like this. 20 
 21 
MR. HORN:  I think NOAA General Counsel has a schedule today for 22 

violations and they have a schedule for repeat violators and 23 
trust me, they’re not piddling fines.  They’re substantial.  The 24 
first one you might get by light and the second one is not light 25 
at all and if you get a third one, if you can afford it, you’re 26 
a pretty good fella. 27 
 28 
I think we need to leave the penalty phase to the lawyers and 29 
the legal eagles and let’s manage fish and not worry about it.  30 
They’ll determine if they’re repeat offenders and they’ll do 31 
something to them, trust me. 32 
 33 
MR. THOMASSIE:  The only issue I have with it is how do you 34 

account for fleet operators and in ten years, three offenses in 35 
ten years, if a man gets an offense and it’s a serious offense 36 
and you fire the guy and you have five or six boats and over 37 
those ten years you have other offenses or whatever, you have a 38 
cumulative effect that hurts the owner, even though he is trying 39 
to do the right thing. 40 
 41 
That’s a hairy situation where we’ve got to figure out how are 42 
you going to get rid of the real violator who is the guy 43 
operating.  When it comes to a fleet situation, you’re 44 
penalizing, many times, an owner rather than the real violator. 45 
 46 
I’ve seen many times they go with NOVAs against owners and the 47 
owner pays for the NOVA.  He had nothing to do with the stuff 48 
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and everything is there and the guy is supposed to be obeying 1 
the law and he’s away and when the cat is away, the mice will 2 
play and then somebody else gets nailed with a fine. 3 
 4 
That’s fine, but when you start talking about taking the whole 5 
permit away, then you’ve got issues.  We’ve just got to consider 6 
these things and we’ve got to find a good way to get rid of 7 
violators on an individual basis. 8 
 9 
MS. BELL:  Walter said what I was going to say. 10 

 11 
MR. ADAMS:  I agree with you too, Bobbi, but I think to avoid 12 

loopholes on leasing IFQ shares versus allocated IFQ shares that 13 
violations ought to be attached to the reef fish permit and 14 
maybe not IFQ shares. 15 
 16 
Back to Mr. Horn’s comment that could be questioning a NOAA 17 
official’s best information extrapolating into violation 18 
amounts, if we have a problem with NOAA official extrapolations, 19 
then to best data available we’ve got some real problems with 20 
MRFSS. 21 
 22 
MR. GRIMES:  I have two things, briefly.  With regard to current 23 

ownership or if someone has shares and then they commit a 24 
violation, that is definitely something that is going to be 25 
something within GCEL’s prerogative and it is a penalty issue 26 
that is not something this council will be allowed to set. 27 
 28 
The “person” language is something that gives me a little 29 
concern in that we’ll use the same definition we do to others 30 
and it would be corporate entities or any business entity, which 31 
would just allow an individual whose business had been cited to 32 
simply reorganize and avoid the initial eligibility 33 
determination problem. 34 
 35 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I was wondering if we could narrow the scope of 36 

this a little bit to rather than just fishery violations to say 37 
red snapper, season, trip limit, or IFQ violations because Larry 38 
and so on are right. 39 
 40 
There’s lot of people that get cited because their crab traps 41 
weren’t marked correctly and that sort of thing and I don’t 42 
think those should be -- I wondered if Bobbi would narrow that 43 
somewhat. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, now what you said I’m confused because 46 

you’re saying trip limits and the way I read this, this is after 47 
the implementation and hopefully we’re not going to have trip 48 
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limits.  You’re going to have an ITQ or IFQ for your red 1 
snapper, unless I’m reading it wrong. 2 
 3 
Not only that, but I thought we looked at something once before 4 
where our attorneys had something written up for other ITQ/IFQ 5 
programs and this is what happens if you get caught violating 6 
this, that, or the other and they have a penalty schedule and 7 
they have what’s going to happen to you. 8 
 9 
I just think this is out of our realm and we should leave it up 10 
to them and if they want to take everything away from somebody, 11 
they’re the attorneys and they’re the courts and let them do it. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  First, I’m going to what Kay just said.  We don’t 14 

have anything in place right now to do anything to repeat 15 
violators.  Apparently the way they lease permits now, NOAA 16 
officers don’t really have anything they can do to these permits 17 
because the permit, if you remember in Galveston, was owned by a 18 
college student that didn’t even know the color of his boat. 19 
 20 
Walter makes a good argument.  I don’t want the owners to be the 21 
ones that are held responsible and I think this council has been 22 
talking about operator permits now for probably -- I think, Kay, 23 
you brought it up the first time five years ago. 24 
 25 
I know I’ve emailed Wayne on occasion and asked him.  We’ve all 26 
talked about this generic amendment for operator permits so that 27 
the people who are making the violations are the people that are 28 
punished, not Walter when he sends somebody out and they go into 29 
a closed area.  It’s not his fault if he has told them, but 30 
somebody has to take responsibility. 31 
 32 
Today we had a presentation on the permits and they’ve got a new 33 
system called PIMS where they’re going to be able to keep track 34 
of all violations, all permits that different persons, 35 
corporations, or a partnership owns. 36 
 37 
If we change this, I think we can make and have an alternative 38 
ready by the September meeting with NOAA General Counsel’s help.  39 
We could insert something like guilty to three or more serious 40 
illegal harvest fishery violations if that makes you feel 41 
better. 42 
 43 
That way, that is going to go straight to the harvest 44 
violations.  We can include options so that owners are not 45 
punished under this until the IFQ system goes in place, but I 46 
think this makes a statement on how we as a council want to 47 
address repeat violators. 48 
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I think if we can’t fix it, all we’ve got is a bunch of paper 1 
laws and they catch one one-hundredth of a percent and we’re 2 
supposed to be protecting the resources?  I feel really strongly 3 
about this, Madam Chairman, and I would like to ask for a roll 4 
call vote. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re not at the point of voting yet, Ms. 7 

Walker. 8 
 9 
MR. GRIMES:  I have three brief things in response to Ms. 10 

Walker’s comments.  Fines, penalties, whatever that are 11 
associated with whatever violation, are going to track the 12 
culpability of the individuals more than they are necessarily 13 
the ownership. 14 
 15 
You could have someone who didn’t own a permit, but was fishing 16 
it, and had gotten a violation and maybe he ends up with a fine, 17 
but enforcement attorneys have the discretion and they’re going 18 
to levy the fines and it may go all the way to the owner in some 19 
instances and it may not go all the way, but I would think more 20 
times than not they probably do go after the actual owner on the 21 
permit. 22 
 23 
As far as penalty schedules, those are all available online for 24 
what we have existing.  There are links through the NOAA website 25 
and Dave McKinney could probably give you more information about 26 
it than I could, but Alaska has a special one for IFQs if you 27 
wanted to look at that as an example. 28 
 29 
Keep in mind this is not something you can build into your plan.  30 
If you want to specify initial issuance or initial eligibility 31 
is not going to go to people who have had past violations, 32 
that’s not something that’s of the nature of a penalty.  They’ve 33 
never gotten it to begin with. 34 
 35 
When you’re talking about taking it away, it is.  I would 36 
encourage you if you have strong feelings, which I think you do, 37 
to build the record that you feel like certain types of 38 
violations, particularly those related to IFQs, should have more 39 
severe penalties.  Once again, I am obligated to remind you that 40 
you cannot specify what the penalties will be. 41 
 42 
MR. HORN:  In light of Mr. Grimes’s statement about things we 43 

cannot do, I would ask the chairman to rule this motion out of 44 
order. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, I understood Mr. Grimes to say that 47 

we could make it a condition of initial eligibility, but that we 48 
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couldn’t have any penalties in the plan, that penalties are 1 
reserved for the NOAA General Counsel and NOAA Law Enforcement 2 
and so I will not rule it out of order. 3 
 4 
MR. HORN:  That’s a penalty, Madam Chairman.  That’s a penalty 5 

for violating. 6 
 7 
MR. MINTON:  I would like a ruling on whether it’s allowable or 8 

not, but I would also remind that this council has for the last 9 
at least thirteen or fourteen years, and I think Corky has been 10 
around that long too, that we’ve tried this in the past. 11 
 12 
We’ve tried to build in, because we were concerned with it, and 13 
we’ve tried to have it and we’ve been told I believe every time 14 
that we couldn’t do it, although I think the council has voted 15 
numerous times to try to put it in and I think it’s come back to 16 
us that that’s beyond our authority to do that. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Grimes, were you telling us we could have 19 

it be a condition of initial eligibility or not? 20 
 21 
MR. GRIMES:  Yes, I would think you could make -- It’s an 22 

eligibility criteria.  It’s not removing anything that you have 23 
and it’s prior to your issuance and these are standards you must 24 
meet and that is not, in my view, the nature of a penalty.  I 25 
will double check that to make sure. 26 
 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  If we include it as an initial eligibility 28 

criteria, Bobbi, then someone who had violations in the past and 29 
didn’t know we were even -- They may have known we were 30 
discussing this because we’ve discussed it for such a long 31 
period of time now, but basically it could have happened quite 32 
some time ago and then they would be penalized from those 33 
shares. 34 
 35 
I understand it happened three times, but it could have been as 36 
many as three times in the tenth year ago and they could have 37 
been good for nine years now. 38 
 39 
I think, unfortunately, this just comes a little late in this 40 
process with this going to public hearing in October.  I think 41 
everyone is willing to try to work to get some information about 42 
this and have law enforcement and Shep come back with some 43 
information about this and maybe include it as we move forward 44 
in another amendment.  I think it’s more of a timing issue at 45 
this point with this particular document. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  When does the council’s law enforcement panel meet 1 

again? 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It would be in conjunction with the 4 

October meeting of the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission 5 
and I think they meet on Wednesday of that week. 6 
 7 
MR. PERRET:  I offer a substitute motion that we refer this to 8 
the council’s Law Enforcement Advisory Panel for them to take up 9 
at their next meeting and then provide this council with 10 
recommendations. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Mr. Perret’s motion? 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Ms. Williams.  Is there discussion 17 

of the motion? 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  I’m not sure that’s in order.  We’re going to be 20 

taking action and moving on this in September and so basically 21 
this is a motion to defer, to table, rather that it is to -- I 22 
know what it says, but it’s a different -- The outcome is kind 23 
of different, really. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Just like Mr. Riechers said, I think we all support 26 

some sort of sanctions against repeat violators, but this is 27 
coming too late in the process. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to ask Dave McKinney, don’t we have 30 

already in the sanctions available to us that if this IFQ goes 31 
in place and there’s an egregious violation, doesn’t NOAA 32 
Enforcement attorneys have the right to sanction these IFQs 33 
under the current system? 34 
 35 
MR. MCKINNEY:  As the wording is now within the document that 36 

the Ad Hoc IFQ Advisory Panel created, there’s a provision in 37 
there that a person understands that they could lose their IFQ 38 
shares either temporarily or permanently, depending on the 39 
egregiousness of the violation. 40 
 41 
I think you’ll find that under the provision where there’s a 42 
discussion as to whether those IFQ shares are returned to the 43 
IFQ holders in terms of TAC or whether the agency would retain 44 
possession of this. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The ad hoc advisory panel did not address the 1 

idea of initial eligibility for people with past violations, is 2 
that correct? 3 
 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We had it at one time and it’s one 5 

of the appendices in the options paper, but they did address the 6 
issue of what should be done of violators under the IFQ and the 7 
majority of them felt for serious violations there should be 8 
sanctions taken against the share of the ITQ holder, but we were 9 
again told at that point in time by General Counsel that that 10 
was kind of their prerogative and so it become an appendix in 11 
the document. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a substitute motion.  Is there 14 

discussion on the substitute motion? 15 
 16 
MS. WALKER:  I would ask Mr. Perret, when will LEAP meet? 17 

 18 
MR. PERRET:  October, but I’ve got the floor, I would ask to 19 
withdraw my substitute motion and call the question and let’s 20 
vote the other motion up or down. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The mover of the substitute motion has 23 
withdrawn his motion.  We’re back to the main motion and the 24 

question has been called.  I think we take a vote on whether to 25 
call the question, which means ending debate.  Right now, we are 26 
voting without debate on whether to end debate.  All those in 27 
favor of calling the question say aye; all those opposed like 28 
sign.  The motion to call the question passes. 29 
 30 
The question is called.  We’re voting on the main motion, which 31 
is on the board.  The motion is to add under Section 4.4 an 32 
Alternative 4: Persons are ineligible to own or purchase IFQ 33 
shares if they have been convicted or pled guilty to three or 34 
more fishery violations within the past ten years from date of 35 
implementation.  The mover has requested a roll call vote on 36 

this motion.  Mr. Swingle will call the roll. 37 
 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 39 

 40 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote is absent.  Mr. 43 

Daughdrill. 44 
 45 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 46 

 47 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 48 
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MS. BELL:  No. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 3 

 4 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix is absent.  Mr. 7 

Riechers. 8 
 9 
MR. RIECHERS:  No. 10 

 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 12 

 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 14 

 15 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  No. 18 

 19 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 20 

 21 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 22 

 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 24 

 25 
MR. HORN:  No. 26 

 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 28 

 29 
MR. THOMASSIE:  No. 30 

 31 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 32 

 33 
MR. PERRET:  No. 34 

 35 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 36 

 37 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 38 

 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 40 

 41 
MR. WILLIAMS:  No. 42 

 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No.  The motion fails.  Are there any other 46 

issues dealing with the public hearing draft for Amendment 26? 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  One issue is on I believe page 13 of the document 1 

where we basically state that in order to be eligible for an IFQ 2 
share that you have to -- It’s down in the page under discussion 3 
and rationale: In addition to other eligibility requirements 4 
considered under Action 4, a qualifying individual would be 5 
required to demonstrate minimum average annual catches of one-6 
hundred pounds during the qualifying years.  I think we need 7 
some discussion of why is one-hundred pounds the appropriate 8 
number. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is this building record or are you thinking of 11 

changing it? 12 
 13 
MR. GRIMES:  One of my concerns is that first off, there really 14 

isn’t much record, that I’m aware of, based with it and why 15 
isn’t -- This is something that says “in addition to other 16 
eligibility requirements” and if this an eligibility 17 
requirement, why aren’t there other alternatives?  If there are 18 
some effects to it, then why wouldn’t it be fully analyzed that 19 
way? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Grimes, this is here because it’s supposed 22 

to be legally required and so you want to build record for it in 23 
addition to that? 24 
 25 
MR. GRIMES:  No, it’s not legally required.  That comment shows 26 

up in here repeatedly and I have not been participating a lot in 27 
the IPT for this, given the litigation workload these days. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We can ignore that for now. 30 

 31 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It was considered in a NEPA vein by 32 

being a series of alternatives for the council’s consideration.  33 
It was one of the actions that the National Marine Fisheries 34 
Service and the IPT recommended be removed from the document as 35 
alternatives and considered as administrative rule.  Originally, 36 
there were alternatives and that’s probably somewhere in the 37 
Considered but Rejected section or gone, but -- 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  I was hunting and maybe it’s been removed, but the 40 

initial allocations was going to be a hundred pounds and so it 41 
would follow that they would have to have at least landed a 42 
hundred pounds to get a hundred pounds under the initial 43 
allocation and I can’t find it in here right quick, but it was 44 
in there. 45 
 46 
MR. RIECHERS:  Vernon, since you can’t find that in the document 47 
anymore and this is basically came in from the IPT team, I would 48 
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move that we strike the “in addition to other eligibility 1 
requirements considered under Action 4.” 2 

 3 
Basically strike that entire sentence.  If we issue someone a 4 
0.5 share of a hundred pounds, then they get that share.  That’s 5 
one way to deal with it and we don’t have to create a suite of 6 
alternatives that deal with it.  They can then aggregate that or 7 
sell it or do whatever they want with it at that point in time. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Mr. Riechers’s motion?  10 

There’s a second from Mr. Williams.  Please help get the motion 11 
on the board, Mr. Riechers. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  Also, where it says they have to have a minimum 14 

average annual catch of a hundred pounds during the qualifying 15 
years, if we choose ten qualifying years, weren’t we looking at 16 
a table earlier that showed there were a substantial number of 17 
permit owners that caught fish in three years and they might 18 
have skipped a year and then it was four years and wouldn’t this 19 
prohibit them from owning IFQs? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker, I think that table was just 22 

looking at Class 1 holders and not Class 2. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Didn’t the Class 1 holders -- There were years in 25 

there and it might just have been one year, but there were 26 
several -- If we choose ten years, you could eliminate them with 27 
this language if they had one year that they didn’t have any 28 
harvest. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You support the motion, right?  Okay.  Any 31 

further discussion on Mr. Riechers’s motion?  Mr. Riechers, are 32 
you happy with the way it appears on the display? 33 
 34 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, I’m happy with that.  The only thing is now 35 
I notice in the next sentence we reference that 1993, which we 36 
basically did away with this morning, and so I think if you 37 
could allow, we could strike that sentence as well and I didn’t 38 
get that taken care of. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is the seconder agreeable to that?  Mr. 41 

Williams is agreeable to that. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  I think if you’ll turn to page 161, is this 44 

Considered but Rejected?  Probably.  Never mind. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion that was precipitated by a 47 

question from Dr. Crabtree that two sentences be removed on page 48 
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13 of the draft document.  Any further discussion of the motion?  1 
We’re on page 13 of the plan and there’s the third paragraph 2 
under Discussion and Rationale and this motion would eliminate 3 
all the bold language in that third paragraph. 4 
 5 
MR. HORN:  It seems to me if we’re going to talk about 6 

eligibility requirements that it ought to be under the section 7 
of eligibility requirements and not in some discussion of 8 
whether we do a plan or not. 9 
 10 
We’re talking about eligibility requirements and qualifying 11 
individuals and who qualifies or who doesn’t under the section 12 
of are we going to have a plan like this or not and this all 13 
ought to be under eligibility requirements under Section 4.4 or 14 
wherever it was. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Then, Mr. Horn, you would probably support 17 

this motion to eliminate it here. 18 
 19 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I was going to say in the phase 20 

before this version of the options paper that we did have a 21 
section called Administrative Rules and it was in that section 22 
and in trying to simplify the document, we eliminated that 23 
section and just included all of that type of stuff in here as 24 
bolded language with the footnote that it would be required by 25 
law. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on this motion?  Is there 28 
any opposition to this motion?  Mr. Minton is opposed and all 29 
others I’m assuming and will record are in favor of this motion.  30 
We have one abstention.  Dr. Crabtree has an additional 31 
question.  The motion carries. 32 

 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to let Phil Steele address this, but 34 

we would like to ask for some consideration about a provision 35 
that would prohibit transfers during the last month of the year 36 
and with your permission, I would like to have Mr. Steele 37 
comment on that. 38 
 39 
MR. STEELE:  As you know, I was just up in the Alaska region 40 

working with them on the IFQ again and one thing they were 41 
strong in recommending to us is that we need to allow the agency 42 
to have some down time, sometime during the end of the year, for 43 
bookkeeping is basically what it is, to get ready for the 44 
following year and to make sure that shares are allocated right 45 
and to make sure that the fee recovery has been recovered and 46 
just some time in that last month. 47 
 48 
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We actually had a provision in the amendment at one time on page 1 
170, I believe, in the Considered but Rejected, about requiring 2 
when we would not allow transfer of shares to occur and 3 
basically, this is just a bookkeeping procedure. 4 
 5 
It gives us time to get ready for next year’s allocations if 6 
something changes in the TAC or make sure that all the books are 7 
squared away and the fee recovery is taken care of and this not 8 
allowing transfers during that at least month of the year I 9 
think would assist the agency in monitoring and managing this 10 
program to the best of our abilities. 11 
 12 
We can do this administratively if it’s okay, but I think we 13 
would just like some discussion with the council if it’s okay 14 
with them to do this. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any discussion? 17 

 18 
MR. RIECHERS:  Phil, I certainly concur with the thought.  In 19 

our programs, we don’t have that and that has led to some 20 
difficulty as we have transfers in the last couple of weeks or 21 
the last month of the season.   22 
 23 
I think that’s a very good idea for your working plan there.  If 24 
you all can do it administratively, that’s great.  If we need to 25 
put it back, we just need to find the appropriate place.  I 26 
think it will help you in your administration of the program. 27 
 28 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Florida uses it in our lobster and stone crab 29 

trap certificate programs.  We have a down time that’s several 30 
months long where no one is allowed to transfer. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  I would just echo what the two state directors have 33 

said.  I think that would be wise, to have that one-month down 34 
time to allow you to have time to set up your system and keep it 35 
going. 36 
 37 
MR. HORN:  I thought all of this was in the document before and 38 

the discussions for it were all rationalized and we were told 39 
why you did it and, again, maybe it happened while I wasn’t here 40 
and it appears to be in the Considered but Rejected, but all of 41 
that was done.  The ad hoc panel did it and it was all agreed to 42 
as to why you did it and it was necessary for record keeping for 43 
NOAA and get the permits and shares and coupons and it seems 44 
like we’re whipping the same old dead horses over and over. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Horn.  Dr. Crabtree, is the 47 

discussion that we’ve had adequate for your purposes? 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I believe staff now has direction to add 1 

into the administrative part of this document that there will be 2 
no transfers allowed during the final month of the year. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further issues in Amendment 26? 5 

 6 
MR. MINTON:  I would just like the chair’s verification or 7 

opinion now.  If a person who has qualified under all of the 8 
other parameters under Section 4, Action 4, but only has fifty 9 
pounds of qualifying fish in the qualifying years, how many 10 
pounds are they going to be issued under the initial allocation? 11 
 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  A hundred pounds is two-tenths of 13 

one percent, I think, or something like that. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  My point is, Mr. Swingle, is that what we’ve taken 16 

out then, and that’s why I voted against it, Madam Chair, is 17 
that a person can now qualify for a hundred pounds of allocation 18 
with less than a hundred pounds of catch history and I guess I’m 19 
asking you if that’s correct. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m a little confused right now and I can’t 22 

give you an answer whether that’s correct or not.  Perhaps we 23 
could have an answer for you by the September meeting when we 24 
discuss this again. 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  That’s fine.  I’m not trying to be difficult, but 27 

I’m just confused because I know that in the original document 28 
that was a qualifier under a section and it was put in here in 29 
bold to I guess further clarify and now we’ve taken it out and 30 
now I’m confused. 31 
 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  You’re absolutely correct.  Both 33 

that measure and the other one you’re talking about, the minimum 34 
share that would be issued would be a hundred pounds, were in 35 
there.  I think both of them came out when we removed some of 36 
those actions, the sixteen actions, and decided to do it as 37 
administrative rule or requirement. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, I see in your committee report 40 

that you’ve deferred approval of Amendment 26 for public hearing 41 
to full council, but I also have heard from other places that 42 
we’re not ready to do that yet and we have to wait until 43 
September. 44 
 45 
MR. GRIMES:  I wouldn’t say that you couldn’t send it to public 46 

hearing, but it has been standard practice in the past to wait 47 
until you had a draft environmental impact statement ready for 48 
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EPA before you went to public hearings and I would say you are 1 
not there yet. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Will we have that draft environmental impact 4 

statement in time enough to consider it at the September 5 
meeting? 6 
 7 
MR. GRIMES:  I would hate to venture a guess at this point, but 8 

there’s a fair amount of work that needs to be done between now 9 
and then. 10 
 11 
MR. STEELE:  We’ll have it done. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Steele.  Then is it, Mr. 14 

Minton, that we should not have a motion to approve it for 15 
public hearing until September, is that correct? 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  I’ve been advised by legal counsel just to say yes. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, remaining on reef fish, we 20 

have the motion on a red grouper interim rule and we will have a 21 
recommendation from the committee on that and we have deferred 22 
to full council the Draft Red Grouper Regulatory Amendment.  We 23 
need to choose preferred alternatives in that document and we 24 
also have final action on Reef Fish Amendment 18A. 25 
 26 
Those two items still need to be dealt with on the Reef Fish 27 
Committee agenda.  We are going to take a ten-minute break and 28 
when we come back, we will take up the red grouper interim rule 29 
motion. 30 
 31 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, take your seats and, Mr. 34 

Minton, back to the Reef Fish Committee report. 35 
 36 
MR. MINTON:  Under the committee deliberations on the red 37 

grouper interim rule, Dr. Crabtree reviewed the interim rule 38 
which went into effect August 9th.  The committee held a lengthy 39 
discussion on the provisions of the interim rule and I guess 40 
instead of going through that, since we’ve been through it back 41 
and forth, I’m going to move directly to the committee motion. 42 
 43 
By a vote of four to three, the committee recommends, and I so 44 
move, that the council request that NMFS close only red grouper 45 
fishing for the months of November and December. 46 
 47 
MR. HORN:  I call the question on the motion. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn has called the question on the 1 

motion.   2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Williams.  Calling the question 6 
is not debatable.  All those in favor of calling the question 7 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  Raise your hands if you 8 
favor calling the question; those in opposition raise your 9 
hands.  I have an eight to seven vote and I have not voted and 10 
we don’t have that many people here.  We’re voting again on 11 
calling the question.  If you favor calling the question raise 12 
your hand and hold it up, eight; those opposed raise your hand, 13 
five; abstentions.  The motion to call the question passes.  The 14 
question has been called.  We need to vote directly on the 15 

motion at this point.  16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to also request a roll call vote. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You certainly may request a roll call vote.   20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 22 

 23 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 26 

 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 30 

 31 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 34 

 35 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 38 

 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  No. 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 42 

 43 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 46 

 47 
MR. HORN:  No. 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 1 

 2 
MR. THOMASSIE:  No. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 5 

 6 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 9 

 10 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 13 

 14 
MS. BELL:  No. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 17 

 18 
MR. PERRET:  No. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 21 

 22 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No. 27 

 28 
MS. WALKER:  A point of order, Madam Chairman.  Dr. Crabtree did 29 

vote on the interim rule.   30 
 31 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s seven to seven. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The motion fails due to a tie.  Is there other 34 

business from the committee, Mr. Minton?  Mr. Minton, is there 35 
anything else in the committee report? 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  Not at this time.  We still have 18 to go through, 38 

but not on this issue. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Next we’re going to take up the draft red 41 

grouper regulatory amendment. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  I guess anyone else has any other motions to this 44 

issue, we can move on to 18. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No, we’re not moving on to 18.  We’re moving 47 

on to the Draft Red Grouper Regulatory Amendment.  This is an 48 
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issue that did not have time to be addressed by the Reef Fish 1 
Committee agenda and so we’re addressing it as a full council 2 
and Mr. Kennedy is going to walk us through this document. 3 
 4 
MR. STU KENNEDY:  Tab B-14 is the document.  The amendment is 5 

intended to review and implement measures based on two rules 6 
that have been put in place recently.  One is the emergency rule 7 
for commercial trip limits and that document is in Tab B-17(b) 8 
if you want to take a look at it and the interim rule that 9 
reduced recreational harvest in 2005 and that is Tab B-17(a).  10 
You have both full documents for those. 11 
 12 
Two timelines to remember in this, the commercial trip limits 13 
expire in late February of 2006 and the recreational harvest 14 
reductions from the interim rule expire in late January of 2006, 15 
unless they’re extended.  We have those timelines to work on 16 
this document. 17 
 18 
I wish I could tell you that this thing was complete and up to 19 
date, but we’ve been working on it as fast as we can.  There’s 20 
still new data coming in and so I’ve got to tell you that we’re 21 
using things like 2005 commercial logbook, 2004 headboat data, 22 
and we’re working on reviews from the Southeast Fisheries 23 
Science Center. 24 
 25 
I expect that this document will change some by the time you see 26 
it in September, but I’m asking that you move forward as best 27 
you can.  I think most of these are correct, or close enough, 28 
that they won’t change enough that you would not be able to pick 29 
a preferred alternative, at least until September. 30 
 31 
Moving on, Action 1 is commercial trip limit alternatives and 32 
those start on page 9.  I would like you to look at Table 3.1.  33 
This is our best attempt, based on the most recent data we have, 34 
to look at what happened so far in 2005.  You’ve heard some 35 
testimony to that effect today of increased catches and that 36 
they are probably ahead of where they are in 2004 for eventual 37 
quota closures. 38 
 39 
In both cases, both January and February, which were before trip 40 
limits were put in place, and then March and April and April may 41 
be incomplete.  We’re not certain yet, but we’re trying to 42 
verify that, but at the moment we’ll assume that it’s complete. 43 
 44 
Numbers of trips have either stayed roughly the same or gone 45 
down a little bit, whereas the catches, as reported from the 46 
monitoring program, show considerable increases and as you can 47 
see looking at the trip categories, which are landings 48 



 234 

categories, the bulk of that increase is in the -- It has 1 
actually dropped off in the lower pound categories, 1,500 to 2 
4,500, and increased in those upper categories. 3 
 4 
It apparently seems to be across the board and it includes 5 
bandit rigs as well as longlines and it’s not just one group.  6 
Everybody, or the majority of people, seems to be increasing 7 
their harvest rates.  That’s what we’ve got so far.  If anybody 8 
needs me to answer something, we’ll do it now. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  I have just a quick question because when I looked 11 

at the trips over from 4,500 to less than 8,000, those trips 12 
increased by 40 percent and then the trips of over 8,000 have 13 
increased by 70 percent.  Do we know the number of vessels that 14 
accounted for that increase in trips?  Was it six vessels, was 15 
it ten vessels? 16 
 17 
MR. KENNEDY:  I do not have that data. 18 

 19 
MS. WALKER:  Can Dr. Crabtree answer that for us? 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, I cannot. 22 

 23 
MS. WALKER:  Can I ask -- To me, it seems like maybe some of 24 

these folks are thinking that they’re out there fishing for IFQ 25 
shares, although I know we made it clear when we did the control 26 
date that any harvests forward past that control date weren’t 27 
going to be included, but I’m worried that that’s what is 28 
happening now, that they’re out there fishing for IFQ shares and 29 
maybe the council should take some sort of action to ensure them 30 
that we’re going to use that control date. 31 
 32 
MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t know that that’s it.  I can’t answer the 33 

question of what it is.  What we’ve seen so far, and this is 34 
preliminary and it’s not even in this document yet, is that it 35 
may not be -- The two things that it could be is that either 36 
people are extending their trips -- 37 
 38 
If trips haven’t increased, then people are extending their 39 
trips in order to catch more fish or there’s increased 40 
availability and I will tell you that I think it may be more 41 
likely increased availability, which you have heard in the past. 42 
 43 
In the past, you saw in recreational fisheries, in the 44 
recreational side in 2004, and this may be -- It’s the beginning 45 
of the season and it may be the same process happening with the 46 
commercial.  It may not be a rush to fish as much as it is an 47 
increase in CPUE.  I can’t be sure of that. 48 
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We’re going to continue to analyze this information and we’re 1 
trying to get updated information and I may have a better answer 2 
for you by the time September comes around, but that’s the best 3 
I can do at this point. 4 
 5 
MR. HORN:  Let’s be real.  We’ve heard that everybody is 6 

catching more fish.  He just said it’s not longliners.  It’s 7 
longliners, it’s vertical liners, and I suspect the trappers 8 
that are still fishing are doing that.  The recreational 9 
fishermen have caught more fish and there’s just more fish to 10 
catch. 11 
 12 
The idea that they’re staying longer, they can’t stay any longer 13 
than they’re doing it now because poor quality fish are 14 
difficult to sell and they’re just fishing about the same -- 15 
They’re obviously fishing the same amount of time, but there’s 16 
just more fish to catch. 17 
 18 
MR. MINTON:  Stu, do they break that down on days per trip? 19 

 20 
MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, they do and that’s what we’re trying to 21 

actually look at now.  We haven’t finished that by this time and 22 
so we’re looking at that.  The only thing that you heard in 23 
relation to this was from Bob Spaeth earlier today and he did 24 
make a comment that they were staying out longer. 25 
 26 
I don’t know whether the data show that or not and that’s the 27 
first time I had heard that.  We were looking at it and 28 
hopefully this table will be updated and we’ll be able to do 29 
something with average days fished per trip and things like that 30 
and so it may give you a better idea of what’s actually 31 
happening, but that’s the best we can do right now. 32 
 33 
I think it’s clear that landings are up and I don’t think 34 
there’s a question about that and that numbers of trips don’t 35 
necessarily seem to be the major cause of that. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think Mr. Ward is signaling he would like to 38 

comment on that, but it’s up to you. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I would rather not.  Mr. Kennedy, it seemed 41 

like we had public testimony about potential additional 42 
Alternative 5 that would set a trip limit at the get-go for 43 
5,000 or 5,500 pounds.  Is that something -- I know it’s 44 
something we’ve talked about before, but could you remind 45 
whether there’s a reason that didn’t come forward in this 46 
document? 47 
 48 
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MR. KENNEDY:  The last time we talked about this, the last time 1 

this was before you, actually the time before, and we hadn’t 2 
finished the analyses yet by the last time that we talked, you 3 
had asked for an alternative that would keep the season open all 4 
year. 5 
 6 
I had given you at the last meeting and the document didn’t have 7 
it in yet that had blanks, but the 7,500 and 3,500 and that is 8 
that alternative.  We did not -- Otherwise, the first three 9 
alternatives in here are identical to the emergency rule that 10 
implemented trip limits and that’s where we started and then we 11 
added, based on your comments.  You did not ask us to do a 5,500 12 
or a 5,000. 13 
 14 
We can do that and based on testimony, maybe that’s the 15 
appropriate thing to add to this for December.  That’s your 16 
decision, but what I’m asking is that I really believe that if 17 
you want this to go forward that we need to settle on what those 18 
alternatives are going to be and then if you can, pick a 19 
preferred alternative, even if it may change a little bit by the 20 
time we get to September. 21 
 22 
MR. STEELE:  Just to let you know, industry is going to get 23 

together very quickly, during the next week, and bring some 24 
additional alternatives to the council for their consideration 25 
and analysis. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We will see in the September draft of this 28 

document, if all the timelines work out, an additional 29 
alternative in this section that could come out of an industry 30 
group? 31 
 32 
MR. STEELE:  That’s correct. 33 

 34 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, we had testimony this morning and I 35 

found it intriguing the recommendation for going with a lower 36 
trip limit beginning January 1, a trip limit of I think they 37 
said 5,500 or 5,000, and starting at that at January the 1st and 38 
then developing something if 50 percent or 75 percent of the 39 
quota isn’t caught by August or a certain whatever month we 40 
choose and then the trip limit could go up. 41 
 42 
That is one way we could absolutely assure that there would be a 43 
year-round season and I would support having an alternative like 44 
that. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you making a motion? 47 

 48 
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MS. WALKER:  Yes. 1 

 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Second. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion by Ms. Walker and seconded by 5 

Mr. Williams to ask staff to develop an alternative for this 6 
section that would start with a trip limit of 5,000 pounds -- 7 
Was that your intention? 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  I think was the recommendation 5,000 or 5,500? 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We would start with a trip limit of 5,500 and 12 

at some point in the year allow the trip limit to rise to 7,500 13 
and we would leave the details up to staff to develop an 14 
alternative. 15 
 16 
MS. WALKER:  Allow staff editorial rights to develop the 17 

alternative to assure us a year-round season, with the exception 18 
of the February 15th to March 15th closure, of course.  Would that 19 
be appropriate, Madam Chairman? 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I had scribbled down here and go to 7,500 if 75 22 

percent of the quota is projected to not be caught by November 23 
1st.  That gives you slightly more than three-quarters of the 24 
year.  Develop an alternative to start with a trip limit of 25 
5,500 pounds and to increase to a 7,500-pound trip limit if less 26 
than 75 percent of the quota has not been captured by November 27 
1.   28 

 29 
Three-quarters of the year would put you at the end of September 30 
and so it would give them a chance to -- If they haven’t gotten 31 
three-quarters of the quota by November 1st, then kick it on up 32 
to 7,500. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Right now, this is just adding an alternative 35 

to the document and it’s not a preferred alternative.  Is there 36 
discussion on the motion? 37 
 38 
MR. RIECHERS:  The only discussion point that I have, and for 39 

those who can remember better and maybe it’s Rick or Stu, but I 40 
thought that the way the way we came up or the 5,500 came from a 41 
trip limit that would basically last year extend us the entire 42 
year. 43 
 44 
Given the numbers you have here, you may be creating a year-long 45 
season, but you never make the step-up and so you may never be 46 
as conservative as you need to be here to actually kick that in.  47 
Maybe your thought is 5,500 keeps it all year and then if for 48 
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some reason just early in the year we don’t catch that, we can 1 
then kick it up in the last two months and is that your basic 2 
rationale? 3 
 4 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, it would step up late in the year if the 5 

5,500-pound trip limit had been too conservative. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion on adding this as 8 

an alternative in the document? 9 
 10 
MR. STEELE:  We’ve done some preliminary analysis with John 11 

Poffenberger a little bit earlier in this year based on I think 12 
2002 and 2003’s data and he actually indicated at the time that 13 
a 4,000-pound trip limit with a 1,000-pound step-down when you 14 
reach 50 percent might keep the season open all year. 15 
 16 
What we’re suggesting here I think is a little bit high and it 17 
might be a good idea to allow staff to further this analysis 18 
maybe based on some later years and instead of starting at 19 
5,500, what will it really need and bring that information back 20 
to you. 21 
 22 
MR. HORN:  Did that include the closure that’s in effect also, 23 

what he’s talking about? 24 
 25 
DR. STEPHEN HOLIMAN:  Stephen Holiman here, a point of 26 

clarification.  In response to the council’s request at the last 27 
meeting to find us a trip limit combination with a step down 28 
that would guarantee a full-year fishery, we looked at some 29 
options. 30 
 31 
I don’t know if anybody recalls the modeling details of how we 32 
handled the original trip limit analysis, but one of the things 33 
we wrestled with was how to anticipate fishing behavioral 34 
changes in response to the trip limits themselves, would vessels 35 
actually take shorter trips, take additional trips, how would 36 
those saved pounds actually be allocated across remaining trips 37 
and stuff. 38 
 39 
There was a modeling assumption in there with the assumption 40 
that you could not take additional trips as opposed to you could 41 
actually take additional trips and in response to those two 42 
different modeling assumptions, there was a systematic step-down 43 
I think in 500-pound increments that we looked at and understand 44 
that the modeling results were sort of hinged upon the most, if 45 
you will, aggressive pace of fishing in the three-year history 46 
and I think it was 2002 that was particularly aggressive or high 47 
levels of landings and stuff. 48 
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Based on the harvest results for that year, I think we actually 1 
had to go to a 4,000/1,000 pound trip limit to guarantee a full-2 
year fishery and if I recall correctly, that wasn’t even a 3 
guaranteed 365 days.  I think you got into like December 25th or 4 
26th or something like that. 5 
 6 
The point being, if we start at a 5,500-pound trip limit, 7 
there’s no guarantee that that’s going to give you a 365-day 8 
season and so to step up from there is problematic. 9 
 10 
MR. KENNEDY:  That discussion of the 4,000/1,000 is on page 13, 11 

the third paragraph down, and the 7,500/3,500, as Steve had 12 
said, was doing it with one modeling method and the other one 13 
was, as he said, a very aggressive approach to people and how 14 
they fish. 15 
 16 
The answer was it took that kind of a cut in order for us to get 17 
a guarantee that the season would stay open through December and 18 
that included a February 15th to March 15th closure.  That closure 19 
was still there and unfortunately, we’re headed in that kind of 20 
a direction right now.  The landings are going up even under 21 
trip limits. 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, the intent of my motion is to 24 

ensure a year-round fishery and I don’t know if my seconder 25 
would agree, but we can just leave those poundages blank and let 26 
staff fill in what it will take to get to it and it’s not a 365-27 
day season.  With that closure, we’re looking at a 335-day 28 
season, but that is the intent of my motion, if the seconder 29 
agrees. 30 
 31 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would agree, but how is it going to read? 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think what we should simply say, if you 34 

would like to change your motion, is develop an alternative that 35 
models indicate would keep the season open for the whole fishing 36 
year. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  335 days. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  335 days.  You just want to modify your 41 

motion? 42 
 43 
MS. WALKER:  I also like the idea of the reverse trip limit, 44 

which is starting off lower and being able to go up at the end 45 
of the year, rather than vice versa, the way we start high and 46 
then we come down and I would rather start low and go up.  I 47 
think staff understands what we’re talking about. 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think it’s unlikely that you could do that 1 

in the same alternative.  It seems like those alternatives would 2 
tug in two different directions, but that’s my opinion. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I sort of liked having the idea even if you 5 

wanted to have more alternatives, a couple of them, one starting 6 
with the 5,500, such as Roy suggested, to 7,500 and then what 7 
Stu had said. 8 
 9 
Remember too in setting these trip limits that fuel prices are 10 
rising for the industry.  Try and figure in their costs too.  11 
They may have to make a few less trips, but if that’s all you 12 
can catch and you’re having to pay for that fuel, just please 13 
consider their economic costs of all of this too with their trip 14 
limits. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just worry when I see talk about ensuring a 17 

335-day fishery, or trying to guarantee it, I don’t think that’s 18 
realistic.  You can’t guarantee a year-round fishery with a trip 19 
limit.   20 
 21 
At best, you can increase the likelihood that the fishery will 22 
stay open longer, but I think the only way you’re going to be 23 
able to ensure a year-round fishery is to go to an IFQ and so 24 
I’m not sure telling staff to ensure a 335-day fishery is what 25 
we mean.  I think we’re just looking to try to extend the 26 
season. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  That’s certainly my intent. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you want to change “ensure” to “project?”  31 

Okay.  We have a motion to add an alternative and we’ve been 32 
discussing the motion and is there any additional discussion of 33 
the motion? 34 
 35 
The motion is to allow staff editorial rights to develop 36 
alternatives that based on models would project a 335-day 37 
fishery and to start with a trip limit of blank pounds and to 38 
increase to blank pounds if less than 75 percent of the quota 39 
has been captured by November 1.  Is everybody ready to vote on 40 

the motion?  This is just to add an alternative. 41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  That’s not really what Steve was talking about.  43 

He was talking about 4,000 and going to 1,000, weren’t you? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s right. 46 

 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  That says “increase.”  Maybe Stu has a solution 1 

to get us out of this box. 2 
 3 
MR. KENNEDY:  Unfortunately, I don’t have one, but we can make 4 

this work, but I don’t think you’ll like the answer.  We can 5 
make it go and start bottom and go up and we can find a number 6 
that will for the most part keep it open, but you’ll be taking 7 
something like what we just talked about and starting at 1,000 8 
and going to 4,000 when it gets partway through the year. 9 
 10 
It’s going to be seriously draconian when you start talking 11 
about that.  I understand what you’re trying to accomplish by 12 
starting low and moving high.  The problem is we’re dealing in a 13 
series of years where we have these high fluctuations in 14 
landings due to increased availability, good year classes that 15 
seem to be coming through. 16 
 17 
It did it in 1995 and it did it in 2001 and it’s now doing it in 18 
2004, at least my belief is that that’s what is going on, and 19 
with these high fluctuations, you have to target -- In order to 20 
make a 335-day year, you have to take the worse case scenario 21 
and apply that, which guarantees that every other year that’s 22 
not worse case, you will not hit your quota in order to get 335 23 
days.  That’s what it forces us to do. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think we would be better off here to just put 26 

an alternative in here for a 5,500-pound trip limit for the 27 
year.   28 
 29 
I think we’re getting too complicated and we’re being too 30 
unrealistic because I don’t think we want to put a trip limit in 31 
there that’s so low and I don’t know how we justify it that in 32 
the average year they can’t even catch their quota and we don’t 33 
have an alternative in here right now for a 5,500-pound trip 34 
limit. 35 
 36 
We have had recommendations from at least some segments of the 37 
industry and I think we heard some yesterday for a 5,500-pound 38 
trip limit.  If we want to extend this season, I’m not sure that 39 
talking about increasing trip limits is going to ever happen. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you making a motion, Dr. Crabtree?  No.  42 

 43 
MS. BELL:  I’m not opposed to this motion, but what I do have 44 

concerns about, Bobbi, is starting low and ending up high.  The 45 
fresh market primarily for the west coast is in the 46 
March/April/May time zone and for your area, it’s more I think  47 
 48 
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the summer months and I don’t know if it winds up primarily 1 
August/September. 2 
 3 
Nobody liked losing the fishery in November and December also 4 
because yes, we can sell it then also, but it’s not as important 5 
to us, I think, as the spring and summer.  I would like to make 6 
a substitute motion that an alternative be added for a 5,500-7 
pound trip limit. 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Second. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Motion by Ms. Bell and second by Mr. Williams 12 

for a substitute motion that would add an alternative with a 13 
5,500-pound trip limit for the whole fishing year.  Is there 14 
discussion of the substitute motion? 15 
 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  Maybe I wasn’t very clear before, but I think 17 

Steve kind of hit on my point of is 5,500 still the reasonable 18 
thing we should be looking at or is a 4,000-pound trip limit -- 19 
If we’ve already done some of the analysis and say 4,000 gets us 20 
to a year, 5,500 is what we thought a year ago got us to a year 21 
and can you all respond to that, please? 22 
 23 
DR. HOLIMAN:  Again, to reiterate, the 4,000-pound beginning of 24 

the year trip limit necessitated a reduction.  You did meet the 25 
trigger and you did reduce down to 1,000 pounds and you still 26 
didn’t quite finish the year. 27 
 28 
From that, again, based upon the worst case scenario, it’s 29 
obvious that a 5,500-pound trip limit isn’t going to get you 30 
there.  I can’t tell you right now how far it’s going to get 31 
you, but it’s not going to get you the full year.   32 
 33 
What we would like to know as analysts is what’s the minimal 34 
beginning trip limit that you think you could live with?  35 
Yesterday we heard 5,500 and I think we also heard 4,000 at some 36 
point, but what is the threshold below which you won’t go below? 37 
 38 
MR. FISCHER:  Because of the comments coming from this side of 39 
the room, I would like to make a substitute motion for the 40 
substitute that we have an alternative that shows a slate of 41 
trip limits because even on a good year, due to the 42 
fluctuations, 4,000 pounds might not get us through the year. 43 

 44 
We look at a slate and have discussion of what each would mean 45 
and have a trigger around the October 1st date that would either 46 
escalate or devalue the trip limits to get us to the target.  47 
We’re either talking about going one way or the other and how 48 
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about just regardless of what happens that come October 1st or 1 
sometime at the end of the year we either raise the trip limit 2 
or lower it so we’re still open the 335 days. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Mr. Fischer’s motion?  5 

Mr. Horn seconds the motion.  Is there discussion on the 6 
substitute motion? 7 
 8 
MR. HORN:  We’re putting alternatives and we’re not trying to 9 

solve this problem today. 10 
 11 
MR. FISCHER:  That’s all I want to do, is see a slate of 12 

alternatives with discussion. 13 
 14 
MR. HORN:  We can have all of those alternatives that were up 15 

there and it’s not going to hurt a thing.  I think the fishermen 16 
need to be aware of what the analysis shows, good or bad.  They 17 
may choose to want to have 7,500 pounds and fish it out and be 18 
through when their quota is met and so give them the option of 19 
all of these alternatives to pick and choose. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What Myron and Phil say make good sense to me.  22 

The question I have though is when are we scheduled for final 23 
hearing on this? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  September. 26 

 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Then we don’t have time to do all that.  We’re 28 

going to have to have some kind of alternative that staff has 29 
analyzed in the next five weeks or something like that, four 30 
weeks.  I don’t think we’ve got time for that. 31 
 32 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, the thing that we hear from every 33 

fisherman that testifies before us is that closures do more 34 
damage to us than anything.  I think we need an alternative in 35 
there that will give them an idea of just how low it would have 36 
to be for them to have a year-round season and then have them 37 
tell us we can live with it or we can’t live with it. 38 
 39 
I would like that alternative there because economically we know 40 
that three-month closures can destroy a commercial fishery and 41 
amberjack is the perfect example of it. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just caution you to remember that if we load 44 

this up with too many permutations on it, then we’re not going 45 
to be able to meet our goal of taking final action in September 46 
and then if we don’t do that, we’re not going to get this in 47 
place by January, which mean they’re going to be fishing with 48 
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the high trip limit, which is going to prevent us from 1 
accomplishing what it is we’re trying to accomplish. 2 
 3 
We’ve got two grouper stock assessments coming at us next year, 4 
gag and red grouper, and so I suspect we’ll be back to grouper 5 
regulations after one of those assessments and make adjustments 6 
then. 7 
 8 
Really, we’re putting something in place for next year and so I 9 
think we have to make it a real priority to get this done in 10 
September because if we don’t, we’re going to defeat the very 11 
thing we’re trying to accomplish because we’re making it so 12 
complicated.  We really need to pare this down so we can get it 13 
done. 14 
 15 
MR. FISCHER:  I was looking for a slate between the 4,000 and 16 

5,500 and I thought I understood from Mr. Steele that work has 17 
been done on this in the past and I guess I want to ask, can we 18 
have the analysis?  If we can’t have the analysis, we would have 19 
to withdraw the motion. 20 
 21 
DR. HOLIMAN:  We have the results already for the alternatives 22 

that are currently listed within the document, as well as the 23 
4,000/1,000 pound scenario and so we’ve got those results 24 
prepared to do.   25 
 26 
The question at this point is what additional alternatives might 27 
you want to see and, again, how many different permutations you 28 
add in there, it becomes either possible or impossible for the 29 
September meeting.  We do not have 5,500 to ride out the year. 30 
 31 
MR. KENNEDY:  Can I suggest a different way of doing this?  What 32 

you don’t have in this slate of alternatives currently is a 33 
single amount, a single trip limit for the year.   34 
 35 
We could, without having to do all of the economic analyses on 36 
these, I think, and I’ll let Steve talk afterwards, but to do a 37 
table that would show, starting at 5,500 or whatever and going 38 
from 5,500 down to 3,000 or 2,000, a single trip across the 39 
year, and do that fairly quickly and give you a table that would 40 
say here’s what it would have to be in order to get single trip 41 
limit for the year. 42 
 43 
From that point in time, you know what you’re going to have to 44 
start with and if you want to have something that goes up, 45 
you’re going to have to start lower than the lowest one of those 46 
in order to even be able to do something like that. 47 
 48 



 245 

If you want to start higher, you’re going to have to put 1 
something in place at some point in time to reduce it in order 2 
to do that, but it’s kind of the quickest way, given what I 3 
think we already have in data around, to be able to give you an 4 
idea of what you’re really having to do to get to the point you 5 
want to be. 6 
 7 
Then, what I was suggesting, as long as you have one alternative 8 
in here that has a single trip for the year, we can change that 9 
September maybe and pull it off if you decide you want to go 10 
that way or if the industry decides to go that way.  That’s the 11 
only way out of this that I can think of.   12 
 13 
This suite of alternatives that go up or down and everything is 14 
a monumental task.  It’s not that it can’t be done, but it would 15 
be monumental to try to figure out what all those permutations 16 
are and then give you a suite and I’m not convinced that even a 17 
single limit at the level it would have to be to, for the most 18 
part, extend to 335 days would be acceptable in the first place. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, based on Mr. Kennedy’s comments, 21 

Kathy, if you could scroll up so we could see the substitute, 22 
the substitute, and the original, it seems like what is doable 23 
would be to add an alternative with a 5,500-pound trip limit 24 
with no changes through the year and to add an alternative that 25 
contains the analysis that was done with the initial 4,000-pound 26 
trip limit and stepping down to 1,000 in an effort to keep it 27 
open all year. 28 
 29 
Those of you who have made motions, would you be willing to 30 
withdraw your motions and start clean with those two ideas?  Is 31 
that acceptable to you? 32 
 33 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes, but with one issue.  Let’s not always talk 34 

about stepping down.  Suppose it’s a bad fishing year.  We might 35 
want them to step up the last quarter.  Let’s just call it an 36 
adjustment and not a step down. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  One of the motions is Mr. Fischer’s.  Are you 39 
willing to withdraw this most recent substitute motion? 40 

 41 
MR. FISCHER:  If we call it an adjustment and not a step down. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ll get to that in a minute if you will 44 

trust me.  The first substitute motion, whose motion was that?  45 
Ms. Bell and that was for a 5,500-pound trip limit and that 46 
seems like it’s one of the things that the team is willing to -- 47 
Do you want to vote on that substitute motion at this point?  48 
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Does anyone need to discuss it any further?  All those in favor 1 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion carries 2 
without opposition. 3 
 4 

We’re back to the Bobbi and Roy Williams motion, which it’s been 5 
substituted and let’s start with a fresh motion that would look 6 
at an initial 4,000-pound trip limit and adjusting to other 7 
limits with a goal towards a 335-day fishing year.  Somebody 8 
would need to make that motion. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll make it. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Motion by Ms. Walker and seconded by Mr. Horn.  13 
The motion is to add an alternative that contains an initial 14 
4,000-pound trip limit with adjustments made during the year in 15 
order to approach a 335-day fishing year.  Is there any further 16 
discussion of that motion?  All those in favor of the motion say 17 
aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  We’ve added two 18 

alternatives to this document and you are going to strive to get 19 
that analyzed by September? 20 
 21 
MR. KENNEDY:  We will do what we can do.  I believe the table 22 

approach, without changing these, may give you at least enough 23 
information to make a good decision on whether you even want to 24 
go this route and so I think we can do that fairly easy. 25 
 26 
The only question I have is you’ve put two in here and there’s a 27 
third one that’s still out there, which is the industry 28 
requesting a change, and do you want us to put that in as well? 29 
It may not be anything near either one of these. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s our intention, if they can get something 32 

to you in the next week in time for it be analyzed, for you to 33 
try to incorporate that. 34 
 35 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Who do you mean by the industry when you’re 36 

talking?  Are you talking about SOFA and GFA?  One of those is a 37 
GFA from a year ago. 38 
 39 
MR. GRIMES:  I wanted to get this on the record for the IPT 40 

discussion so that we’re clear.  When you set the trip 41 
adjustment, like the potential increase, the gentleman who spoke 42 
yesterday about it made his point that it was entirely intended 43 
to be a fail safe and that they didn’t want to be in the 44 
position where they wouldn’t harvest their quota every year. 45 
 46 
We don’t want to design it so that we expect to get to it.  What 47 
you want to do is design, I presume, something that’s generally 48 
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going to get through the year, but allow that in the event that 1 
it’s a slow year that they would still be allowed to increase 2 
their trip limit and harvest their quota. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you for that clarification, Mr. Grimes.  5 

The next challenge would be to choose a preferred alternative in 6 
this section and does anyone want to make a motion for a 7 
preferred alternative? 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Do we need one?  If we do, we had somewhere 10 
between eighty-two and eighty-five boats that a year ago 11 
endorsed 5,500 pounds and so I’m going to make that as the 12 
preferred motion. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion from Mr. Williams for the 15 

preferred alternative to be the new alternative and I don’t know 16 
what number it is, but the one that sets the 5,500-pound trip 17 
limit for the whole year.  Is there a second to that motion?  18 
Ms. Williams seconds the motion.  Any discussion of this motion? 19 
 20 
MS. BELL:  It’s not exactly -- Well, it’s sort of to the motion.  21 

I just wanted everyone to think about if the buy-back does go 22 
through, there are a number of boats that are thinking of 23 
leaving.  I know of at least five longline boats who are ready 24 
to get out and so it would make a difference as far as what -- I 25 
don’t know how you would factor that in, but I would support 26 
that motion. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody else want to discuss the motion 29 
for a preferred alternative?  Is there any opposition to the 30 
5,500-pound trip limit as the preferred alternative?  There’s no 31 
opposition and that will be our preferred alternative in this 32 
section.  The motion carries. 33 
 34 
MR. KENNEDY:  On to the recreational alternatives, harvest 35 

reduction alternatives, and they start on page 15.  The first 36 
step in the process of doing this was to try to figure out what 37 
the target reduction ought to be and Table 3.2 gives you the 38 
best estimate we have at the moment of what that should be. 39 
 40 
We’ve done it with both averages of 2003 through 2005, the 41 
estimate for 2005, based on Wave 1 and Wave 2, and also just 42 
2005 and the bottom line is that that would be somewhere between 43 
31 and 38 percent reduction, depending upon how you look at 44 
this. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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Essentially, what I’m doing is averaging the 2005 as the low 1 
number and averaging the average, based on the regressions, for 2 
the upper bounds of that and so it becomes 31 to 35. 3 
 4 
MR. ADAMS:  I just wondered, do these calculations or 5 

extrapolations take into account the closure that we have right 6 
now? 7 
 8 
MR. KENNEDY:  The closure for November/December?  They do not, 9 

but since you are starting this discussion without the interim 10 
rule -- You have to either put back in place something like that 11 
to keep it November/December or whatever so that the bottom line 12 
of where you have to start is before the interim rule took 13 
effect, the one fish, the three fish, and the November/December 14 
closure. 15 
 16 
That value is the one that you’re starting with, which only 17 
would have in it the change from Secretarial Amendment 1, which 18 
is the two-fish bag limit. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does everybody understand that, the baseline 21 

from which these thirty-something reductions would be taken is 22 
the baseline that the early 2005 waves are based on, which is a 23 
two-fish bag limit for red grouper. 24 
 25 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m just saying if he’s using figures through 2005 26 

to average out the three years of 2003 through 2005, then if you 27 
don’t take into account a total closure for November and 28 
December of 2005, then they’re not accurate. 29 
 30 
MR. KENNEDY:  The problem is that those regulations won’t be in 31 

effect after that unless you do something to put them in place.  32 
If you include those reductions, then what you’re saying is 33 
you’re accepting the one fish, the three fish, and the 34 
November/December closure and you’re going to work from there to 35 
something to get you to 31 percent or 37 percent. 36 
 37 
What you’re really doing is you need to step back from that and 38 
accept that you’re starting from a period that only has the two-39 
fish bag limit in it.  I can explain it maybe on paper at some 40 
point in time, but the interim rule is something you’re 41 
replacing and so you can’t count that as part of your reduction 42 
and then do something after that because that will go away 43 
unless you put it in place again. 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  I disagree with the theory and I think if you’re 46 

going to three years, you ought to use the known years of 2002, 47 
2003, and 2004. 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Aren’t we, Stu, going to look at a couple of 1 

other baselines that involve other years, based on some comments 2 
from the Science Center? 3 
 4 
MR. KENNEDY:  We will for the next version of this.  There will 5 

be values that start with 2000 through 2004, 2001 through 2004, 6 
in other words, do not include 2005 data at all.  I can tell you 7 
though that what I’ve seen of that is all the numbers are going 8 
to be roughly the same.  Any way you do this, it’s going to wind 9 
up with roughly the same percentage reduction that you need. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think, based on some comments we had from the 12 

Science Center, the next time you see this it likely won’t have 13 
the 2005 and it will be based on looking at three four-year 14 
period up to 2004 and so that issue you’ve raised, Degraaf, 15 
would be taken care of with that. 16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  I would say until we do see those figures, we should 18 

move on from 3.3. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams is suggesting that we not work on 21 

3.3 until we have baseline numbers that do not include 2005 and 22 
is that your suggestion? 23 
 24 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes, that’s right. 25 

 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  If we do that, we’re not going to get this done 27 

on time and what we’ve already looked at along those lines is 28 
that you’re still looking at roughly the same range of needing 29 
to get somewhere in the order of 30 percent.  I think we’ve got 30 
to go ahead through here and pick some alternatives or we’re 31 
just not going to be able to get this done on time. 32 
 33 
MR. KENNEDY:  If you don’t use the targets that are in here now, 34 

then you won’t do any alternatives because that’s the only way 35 
you can look at the alternatives and make a guess as to whether 36 
it’s the right thing to do or not.  Therefore, you would do none 37 
of these until those targets would be put in place and I agree 38 
with Dr. Crabtree.  There’s no way to finish this document if we 39 
don’t take that. 40 
 41 
I understand the concern over 2005 and I think when you see the 42 
document the second time in September you’ll see that the 43 
targets will be roughly the same and the alternatives that are 44 
in here will accomplish the same thing and it’s just that it’s 45 
unfortunate that we don’t have the thing completed, but it’s as 46 
far as we could get it at this point. 47 
 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  Correct me if I’m wrong, Stu, but the one-fish 1 

bag limit that we heard so much testimony about yesterday yields 2 
somewhere around a 23 percent reduction? 3 
 4 
MR. KENNEDY:  22. 5 

 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Why is this different?  When Andy Strelcheck did 7 

these analyses for the interim rule, that one-fish bag limit was 8 
like 29.7 percent is what I recall. 9 
 10 
MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t recall exactly what it was.  If you look 11 

in the document, you may see that, but some of the numbers have 12 
changed.  We’re using more updated numbers than what there were 13 
for the interim rule.  I could probably give you the answer if I 14 
sit down and go through all the various pieces of this and try 15 
to figure out exactly what changed between there. 16 
 17 
Part of what is in there is the difference between the numbers 18 
for a six-month period and the numbers for a twelve-month 19 
period, but what you’re talking about is a higher value than 20 
what’s in here.  These are the numbers that we have right now. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think I’m persuaded by Dr. Crabtree that we 23 

need to move through this document and give staff some 24 
indication of a bundle of things that we would do to reach this 25 
target and it can all be reconsidered at the September meeting 26 
when we have the 2002, 2003, 2004 analysis.  Stu, what’s next? 27 
 28 
MR. KENNEDY:  I would just like to make sure that you all at 29 

least look at, and I can work with each one of you as far as how 30 
the numbers changed, but to look at the tables in here so that 31 
you have a general idea what happens when you do either a bag or 32 
a vessel limit or you do a size limit and the implications of 33 
doing a size limit. 34 
 35 
The season closure proportions, which is Table 3.6, and a table 36 
that kind of combines a lot of things, including a season 37 
closure, a vessel limit, and a one-fish bag limit combined and 38 
Table 3.7 gives you kind of an overall view of where you could 39 
be in either of those with a one-fish bag limit and still 40 
accomplish these percent reductions.  From that point on, you’re 41 
on page 21 in the alternatives and I’ll go through those as 42 
necessary. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  Stu, back when we were working with Spanish 45 

mackerel, there was a proposal when we had a ten fish limit to 46 
go to four fish and it showed that 80 or 90 percent of the  47 
 48 
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people that were fishing for Spanish before it was in the 1 
recovery phase were catching four or less fish. 2 
 3 
However, it was pointed out that if that were to actually be 4 
implemented, it would have almost no effect, because people were 5 
catching that anyway, on the actual catch, but it would have a 6 
huge effect on who would hook up the boat, go down and launch 7 
the boat and pay for all the fees associated with it and 8 
actually go fishing. 9 
 10 
Has there been any consideration, other than the straight math 11 
that’s done here, as to the sociological impacts of a one fish 12 
and how many people are just going to not go fishing because 13 
it’s too much trouble with the fuel expense and so forth and 14 
it’s too expensive to go out there and catch one grouper per 15 
person? 16 
 17 
My point is I think we need something along those lines, if you 18 
can find it, or at least some attempt because I think it’s going 19 
to be a huge issue down the road because people are not going to 20 
hook up the boat for one fish and have to travel thirty miles to 21 
catch it. 22 
 23 
MR. KENNEDY:  You’re talking about an economic analysis or a 24 

combination economic/social analysis of whether somebody would 25 
make a trip or not and that analysis has not been done.  I don’t 26 
know that the data even exists to be able to do something like 27 
that because you’re asking about behavior on top of the 28 
economics. 29 
 30 
The economics are not too hard, but the behavioral part of at 31 
what point in time does somebody make a decision no longer to go 32 
and I think that’s very difficult and I would ask Steve to 33 
comment, if he can, on that because he’s the one that would have 34 
to do it if it gets done. 35 
 36 
DR. HOLIMAN:  Stu is correct.  We currently lack insufficient 37 

data and models on which to model fishermen behavioral changes.  38 
We can identify how many trips and/or anglers are affected by 39 
specific bag limits and/or size limits and/or closed seasons and 40 
we do have estimates, as indicated in the interim rule, of the 41 
consumer surplus associated with the fish and we provide 42 
estimates of that. 43 
 44 
We also have estimates of expenditures for recreational fishing 45 
trips and again, as indicated in the emergency rule, there’s the 46 
interim rule and we do have estimates of the potential foregone 47 
expenditures associated with those fishing trips that may be 48 
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canceled in response to the closed season, but we lack models 1 
right now that would be able to tell you based upon a size limit 2 
increase, a minimum size increase or a bag reduction, what 3 
impact that might have on trip cancellation or not. 4 
 5 
MR. MINTON:  A follow-up for Dr. Holiman.  Wouldn’t you think 6 

that there would be an additive effect here, although you can’t 7 
measure it, that you’re going to get more benefit by going with 8 
a one-fish bag than just the straight reductions that you would 9 
see off of a table? 10 
 11 
DR. HOLIMAN:  Can you state that again, please? 12 

 13 
MR. MINTON:  Simply put, wouldn’t you see that you’re going to 14 

have more benefit, in terms of people -- You’ll have more 15 
savings of the resource from the one-fish bag than would just be 16 
indicated from reading it off a table.  In other words, what I’m 17 
saying is a lot of people will choose to just not go and catch 18 
that one fish. 19 
 20 
DR. HOLIMAN:  I wouldn’t disagree with that, that you will have 21 

some trip cancellation and as a result, the savings might 22 
increase.  However, another thing that’s missing from the 23 
analysis is the consideration of if my bag is reduced, what is 24 
the impact on the bag of other fishermen who previously may not 25 
have caught that bag. 26 
 27 
You’ve got a multitude of assumptions in there that kind of 28 
cause it to increase and decrease and so the net effect of these 29 
conflicting things, you don’t really know what the impact is. 30 
 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would just point out though, remember that they 32 

catch more gag than they do red grouper and I think under all 33 
the scenarios under here, the aggregate bag is three at least 34 
and so they’re going to be able to bring in more grouper than 35 
just one. 36 
 37 
MR. RIECHERS:  I had a question.  Steve, you basically -- Since 38 

you came here, I’ll go ahead and hit it, but you’re talking 39 
about that you can’t really do the behavior of whether or not 40 
they’ll hook up or not, but we do have some assumptions in 41 
there, right above the table where we look at the increased 42 
minimum size limits, and you speak to it. 43 
 44 
I don’t know whether it’s actually included in the calculations, 45 
and that’s what I’m trying to figure out, about changing 46 
behaviors, extended length of trips so you’ll have more 47 
discards, et cetera, which you kind of speak to it there, but I 48 
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don’t know whether you’ve really tried to include that into the 1 
calculation or not. 2 
 3 
I’m assuming we don’t really have the information about that.  4 
In fact, I think you and I would probably agree that things like 5 
disposable time determine trip length a lot more than whether or 6 
not I have the bag caught, since hardly no one catches the bag 7 
limits anyhow. 8 
 9 
MR. KENNEDY:  There’s two questions and I’ll try to do both of 10 

them.  First, I agree with Steve, but in addition to that, as 11 
the stock changes -- Whatever changes you make to this that 12 
would improve the stock are also going to change the behavior of 13 
the fishermen. 14 
 15 
There will be pluses and negatives in this process of changing 16 
the thing and I don’t think you get just they all go out or a 17 
large portion of them go out.  I don’t think you can say that.  18 
At least over time I don’t think you can say that. 19 
 20 
There may be cases where that happens early on and people get 21 
ticked off that it was done and don’t do it, but it doesn’t mean 22 
they won’t come back and that the end product is you actually 23 
may have more people fishing more trips and spending more money 24 
in the end of this.  I don’t know at that point. 25 
 26 
The second one was -- If I remember, Robin’s question was the 27 
impact of a size limit and the impact is straightforward if you 28 
change the size limit of how many fish would be saved, but the 29 
second part of that was what does it do to release mortality and 30 
what happens. 31 
 32 
That analysis that you saw in text in there was mine and it was 33 
intended not to say this is what they would do with a 25 percent 34 
change increase in their time fished, but it was intended to 35 
find out how much additional time fished it would take to 36 
completely wipe out the effect of a change in size limit. 37 
 38 
As it turns out, a 25 percent increase, going from eight to ten 39 
hours in a trip, would wipe out any effect you would get from a 40 
change to twenty-two inches, for instance.  I think it was done 41 
at twenty-two inches and a 50 percent change in effort would 42 
wipe out a twenty-four-inch change in the size limit. 43 
 44 
It was only intended to give you an idea of what could happen 45 
and I think there’s some evidence to suggest that at least in 46 
some part when you change a size limit there is an increase in  47 
 48 
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effort because there’s always the chance for a fisherman to say 1 
I can get a legal fish eventually. 2 
 3 
Their tendency may be to fish a little longer.  I don’t know 4 
whether it’s two hours longer or an hour longer or a half an 5 
hour longer or whatever it is, but the tendency is to go in that 6 
direction and that they would continue to attempt to catch a 7 
fish if you change the size limit. 8 
 9 
In that case, there is some reality in the idea that they would 10 
increase their effort in some way and I just wanted to see what 11 
it would take to essentially wipe that out. 12 
 13 
MR. RIECHERS:  Instead of just putting that down as an 14 

assumption here, because it does kind of lead it to that 15 
conclusion, Stu, and knowing you, you’ve looked at the data, but 16 
we may want to go ahead and incorporate -- If we’ve implemented 17 
a size limit and we’ve seen an increase in trip time, then I 18 
would go ahead and put that in as documentation because 19 
otherwise I think we’re taking an assumption there that may or 20 
may not be true. 21 
 22 
MR. ADAMS:  Stu, 3.3.1, Alternative 3, raising the limit to 23 

twenty-two inches, it says it reduces the harvest by 32 percent 24 
and what per person bag limit is that? 25 
 26 
MR. KENNEDY:  That keeps the bag limit where it is at two fish.  27 

Again, the intent of the process to bring harvest back to 1.25 28 
million pounds means that we are only targeting the actual 29 
landings.  Landings have to be 1.25 million pounds. 30 
 31 
The effect that different alternatives in this have on the stock 32 
is a different issue.  It will reduce the landings by 32 33 
percent, but in reality, if you were to include the release 34 
mortality increases as part of that change to twenty-two inches, 35 
you would only get about 50 percent of that.  The target is 36 
still, because of Secretarial Amendment 1, is to reduce the 37 
landings to 1.25 million. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  Stu, explain to me why with Alternative 3 with the 40 

twenty-two inches, and we heard tremendous support for raising 41 
the size limit, would reduce harvest by 32 percent, but then 42 
when I look at Table 3.5 on page 18, going to twenty-two inches 43 
and the effective percent reduction is 22 percent and why is 44 
there a 10 percent difference? 45 
 46 
MR. KENNEDY:  Which table are you looking at? 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Table 3.5 on page 18. 1 

 2 
MR. KENNEDY:  3.5 is in numbers because that’s the only way we 3 

can look at B2 releases and so it’s in numbers.  When you change 4 
a size limit to a larger size limit, you remove a lot more fish 5 
in numbers than you do in weight because everything is the same 6 
size, the small size, within that. 7 
 8 
What happens is that you wind up having more of a reduction in 9 
numbers of fish that you do in weight.  Look at Table 3.4 if you 10 
want to look at where the 32 percent came from.  That’s in 11 
weight and that has 32 percent in it. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Kennedy, could you draw out of the 14 

document a couple of examples of bundles that would combine 15 
these different measures, but not include a closed season, that 16 
would get us into the targeted reduction that we need to be in? 17 
 18 
MR. KENNEDY:  There are two of them there at the moment, which 19 

is Alternative 2, which is a one fish per person or three per 20 
vessel, whichever is less, and the second one is Alternative 3, 21 
which has a twenty-two inch minimum size. 22 
 23 
The other one that I’m aware of at the moment -- There aren’t 24 
many things to work from here.  You have size limits, possession 25 
limits, which are either bag or vessel, and season closures.  If 26 
you don’t want to do a season closure, then the only other one 27 
that I know of at the moment is the one fish bag and a twenty-28 
one inch size limit, which would do the same thing. 29 
 30 
It would get within the range you want and it does not include a 31 
season closure and it would accomplish it.  There are a few 32 
other alternatives that might use some slightly higher vessel 33 
limits as the process of doing it, but it would still require -- 34 
 35 
The two things that have the most effect at reducing the 36 
harvest, the landings, at this point are either season closures 37 
or a size limit and they have the biggest cuts when you use them 38 
and the one fish bag limit.  That’s the other one and that’s a 39 
21 or 22 percent by itself.  Vessel limit has the least impact 40 
as you go through there and so that’s the other one that would 41 
work. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have two things.  One, I think we ought to add 44 

an alternative of one fish at twenty-one inches because that 45 
obtains it too, according to Stu.  Are we going to hold hearings 46 
on this before we go to final hearing in New Orleans in a month? 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  No. 1 

 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We’re not?  Nothing? 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yesterday was a hearing on this and very few 5 

people chose to address it and then we’ll have a hearing on it 6 
at the September council meeting as well. 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Are we not going to hold one in this area just 9 

because we don’t have time or do we not have enough time to 10 
notice it in the Federal Register now? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We held one yesterday in this area on this 13 

topic. 14 
 15 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m well aware of that.  I was here, but we also 16 

had absolutely no preferred alternatives and we might winnow 17 
this down to two or three preferences and one somewhere in the 18 
Tampa Bay area makes sense to me to hold if we have time and if 19 
we don’t have time, then we don’t. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Williams, did you want to offer a motion 22 

to add an alternative to this section? 23 
 24 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would like to add another alternative for one 25 
grouper at twenty-one inches. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I have a motion and a second to add an 30 

alternative to this section of the document that would be a 31 
combination of a one fish red grouper bag limit and an increase 32 
to twenty-one-inches in the minimum size limit. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  One red grouper with a minimum size of twenty-one 35 
inches.  The motion is one red grouper with a twenty-one-inch 36 
minimum size limit per person. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  To be added as a new alternative to this 39 

section.  We have a motion and we have a second and we’re 40 
beginning discussion. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would strongly discourage you from going down 43 

the road of size limit increases.  The last time we looked at a 44 
size limit increase in grouper was for gag.  In the year 2000, 45 
we increased the size limit from twenty to twenty-two inches. 46 
 47 
 48 
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The analysis showed that we would get a 16 percent reduction in 1 
harvest.  If you compared the three years prior to the size 2 
limit increase with the three years after the size limit 3 
increase, we got no reduction in harvest.  They landed slightly 4 
fewer fish, but they were bigger, on average, and the poundage 5 
landed was the same. 6 
 7 
If you look at what happened to the discards, they went through 8 
the roof and so I discourage you and I speak against this 9 
motion.  I don’t think that size limit increases are a viable 10 
way to approach this fishery right now.  I think they’re as high 11 
as they can be. 12 
 13 
We’re looking in red snapper at reducing or getting rid of size 14 
limits and we’ve got real problems with bycatch.  We know in the 15 
grouper fishery right now we are killing about as many fish in 16 
the recreational sector from discard mortality as we’re 17 
harvesting. 18 
 19 
I think we’ve got to understand that bycatch is probably the 20 
number one fisheries issue in this country today and when we’ve 21 
done it in the past, it hasn’t worked.  I think we’ve had lots 22 
of discussion at the council and I know at one point we took 23 
this out of the document. 24 
 25 
I know that it’s probably the least objectionable way to go on 26 
some of these things and sometimes it’s the easy way to go, but 27 
I just don’t think it works and I can tell you that the agency 28 
is going to look very, very hard at anything to increase size 29 
limits in this fishery. 30 
 31 
MR. HORN:  Then it sounds to me like we need to lower the size 32 

limit to about sixteen inches and we can achieve everything we 33 
want to achieve with a bag limit and an open season all year 34 
long or is there any analysis -- I know there’s some old 35 
analysis, but I don’t know if there’s anything new as to what an 36 
eighteen and a sixteen-inch size limit does in the recreational 37 
fishery.  We had that years ago and I don’t know if it’s changed 38 
or not. It probably has, but I would like to get some 39 
information. 40 
 41 
MR. KENNEDY:  In a section that’s in Considered but Rejected, 42 

initially Mr. Adams had asked for an analysis when we first 43 
started this on reducing the size limit.  The best estimate that 44 
I have is that you would increase harvest considerably.  There’s 45 
far more fish out there in the eighteen and sixteen-inch sizes 46 
than there are in twenty and up. 47 
 48 
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If you opened that up, I believe -- Even with a one-fish bag 1 
limit, I believe you would have to add something else to the 2 
process in order to be able to keep the total harvest down. 3 
 4 
MS. WALKER:  I would ask Dr. Crabtree, or anyone that can answer 5 

this question for me, what percent of the twenty-inch red 6 
grouper are sexually mature? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is that in the document, Stu? 9 

 10 
MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t know that it’s in this document, but it’s 11 

in the stock assessment and 50 percent maturity is between 12 
eighteen and twenty inches I think is about right. 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  I recall that only 50 percent of the twenty-inch 15 

red grouper were actually sexually mature.  Roy, you keep 16 
talking about this release mortality and all we heard yesterday 17 
was how people are venting fish and the release mortality is 18 
less than 10 percent and may even be almost zilch off of places 19 
like Fort Myers where these people are fishing in fifty or sixty 20 
feet of water. 21 
 22 
I would also remind the council and if I’m wrong on this, I want 23 
to be corrected, but I understand when you’re determining 24 
harvest on the recreational sector you’re adding Type A fish and 25 
Type B1.  Type B1 are the fish that they report dead.  When you 26 
estimate the size of these B1 fish, you’re using the average 27 
size of size A fish, is that correct? 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not aware that we do estimate the size of the 30 

B1 fish. 31 
 32 
MS. WALKER:  You have to if you’re doing harvest because you’re 33 

adding A plus B1 and so how are you coming up with harvest? 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would have to ask someone at the Center exactly 36 

how, unless Stu knows. 37 
 38 
MR. KENNEDY:  What was the question? 39 

 40 
MS. WALKER:  B1 fish are a part of the harvest, correct? 41 

 42 
MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, they’re a part of harvest. 43 

 44 
MS. WALKER:  The average size that they’re using for these 45 

unseen B1 fish is the size of an A fish? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. KENNEDY:  I believe that’s correct, but I would still defer 1 

to the Southeast Center to be sure that that’s how they do it.  2 
Steve has an answer, I hope. 3 
 4 
DR. HOLIMAN:  My understanding is that that is correct.  I have 5 

a clarification.  B1 fish are not just fish that were somehow 6 
consumed or disposed of out on the water.  They’re simply fish 7 
that are acknowledged as being harvested and/or removed from the 8 
resource that the interviewer is not able to see.  It could be 9 
still on the boat, it’s in the cooler, it’s in the truck.  It 10 
doesn’t mean it’s not dockside. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  I understand that.  It also means that it could be 13 

that fish that that person said I threw over and it died and the 14 
reason I’m making a point of this is if he threw the fish over, 15 
it probably wasn’t legal size if he was releasing it. 16 
 17 
DR. HOLIMAN:  Right, but dead releases is what that category is 18 

and that’s a very, very, very, very small component of the 19 
actual harvest.  Yes, they do apply the size and weight profile 20 
of Type A fish to the B1 fish.  Yes, they do. 21 
 22 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I’m not a biologist and I would like 23 

for you to answer this for me, but isn’t it important to allow 24 
all stocks, at least the females, to at least spawn one time and 25 
at twenty inches, we’re only allowing 50 percent or less. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, it can certainly be an important 28 

consideration when you’re looking at the management of fisheries 29 
as to what the selectivities are and remember, in grouper it’s a 30 
more complicated situation because the males and females are all 31 
the same because they change sex and this is a complicated 32 
situation. 33 
 34 
I don’t mean to come on too strong on the size limit issue and 35 
if I did, I apologize, but I just think that our best course of 36 
action right now is to leave the size limits alone and let’s 37 
have the assessments next year and then we’ll come back in and 38 
revisit size limits. 39 
 40 
I think potentially we do need to come in here and talk about 41 
lowering size limits or eliminate them in some segments of this 42 
fishery, but I think right now we ought to put our focus on 43 
these bag limits and vessel limits and see if we can get it 44 
done. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion on the board and the motion 47 

is to add an alternative and it doesn’t address whether it would 48 
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be a preferred alternative or not.  We’ve had some discussion 1 
about why it’s a good idea and some discussion about why it’s a 2 
bad idea.  Is there any further discussion before we vote on 3 
whether to add this alternative to this section?  Is everybody 4 
ready to vote?  All those in favor of adding this alternative 5 
please say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  6 

Do we have a recommendation about a preferred alternative in 7 
this section? 8 
 9 
MS. BELL:  It’s not about a preferred alternative.  I wanted to 10 

ask Dr. Crabtree about Alternative Number 2 where it says a 11 
vessel limit of three per boat and you spoke yesterday during 12 
public testimony about doing something different for the 13 
charterboats, I think. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m mainly concerned about headboats, but I think 16 

that we could in some way allow the vessel limit to scale up 17 
based on the capacity of the boat for headboats or something 18 
like that. 19 
 20 
MR. KENNEDY:  In actuality, you could eliminate the vessel limit 21 

criteria for headboats.  Headboats only take two-point-something 22 
percent of the entire harvest and so that if you didn’t do it at 23 
all on them, it changes the total percent reduction by less than 24 
1 percent and so you could make an alternative that exempted 25 
headboats from the vessel limit if you chose. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think Stu is probably right about that. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does somebody want to suggest that we make 30 

that adjustment to Alternative 2, that it not apply to 31 
headboats? 32 
 33 
MS. BELL:  I’ll make that motion.  Yesterday, it seemed like 34 

most everybody was supportive of a one-fish bag limit, except 35 
for what you said about the headboats. 36 
 37 
MR. KENNEDY:  I would suggest you just do it excluding -- Change 38 

the wording to exclude headboats rather than creating another 39 
alternative. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Ms. Bell’s motion? 42 

 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 44 

 45 
MR. WILLIAMS:  If we’re going to exclude headboats here, what 46 

are we talking about here, anybody that’s operating under a COI, 47 
anybody that’s not operating under a six-pack license? 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  622.4 defines headboats and it means a vessel that 1 

holds a valid certificate of inspection issued by the U.S. Coast 2 
Guard to carry passengers for hire.  That’s it.  It goes into 3 
your passenger limits after that, but that’s the basic 4 
definition for headboat. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does that work for you, Mr. Williams? 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Headboats in the dataset that Stu 9 

is referring to are those that are under the Beaufort headboat 10 
survey and they use a different standard than your legal 11 
description of headboats.  They’re talking about boats that 12 
carry thirty or more passengers. 13 
 14 
MR. MINTON:  I think that definition also includes that they’re 15 

paying per individual as opposed to one individual contracting 16 
with the entire vessel. 17 
 18 
MR. KENNEDY:  We need some clarification, obviously, and when I 19 

said that it would change it by less than 1 percent, I was 20 
referring only to those headboats that are in the Beaufort 21 
survey because that’s where the dataset comes from. 22 
 23 
We cannot separate out the COI.  There’s nothing that I have to 24 
separate out the COI charter vessels within the charterboat 25 
survey and so within MRFSS, charterboat is charterboat, but I 26 
can guess based on us doing 17/25, the whole process of going 27 
through there. 28 
 29 
There’s about 230 or so charter vessels in that database that 30 
have COI permits that are above six.  If you were to exclude all 31 
of those, I can’t tell you that it would be only 1 percent.  My 32 
guess is it would be a bigger cut and you would lose more than 1 33 
or 2 percent in that case. 34 
 35 
It would become more.  Regardless, there’s no data to separate 36 
out those COI charter vessels.  Most of them, as I understand 37 
it, occur in the northern Gulf and there may be a few down the 38 
coast of Florida, but they seem to be mostly in the northern 39 
Gulf, which also means that they’re not so much red grouper 40 
fishery. 41 
 42 
We’re left with maybe it wouldn’t be a huge impact, but that’s 43 
guesswork and that will remain guesswork.  You either do it or 44 
don’t do it based on guesswork because we can’t analyze that. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, would it be possible for the headboats and 47 

for the COI vessels that have larger passenger capacities to 48 
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allow them three red grouper per six paying passengers or one 1 
red grouper per two passengers in terms of the vessel limit?  I 2 
don’t know that we could really analyze that some, but in terms 3 
of a fairness sort of way? 4 
 5 
MR. KENNEDY:  That would be your choice.  All I can tell you is 6 

that we can’t analyze that and we won’t be able to bring you 7 
back any information that would allow you to make that decision.  8 
I think you would just have to do it. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  You have that information.  The charterboat 11 

moratorium will give you the number of passengers.  The permit, 12 
the charterboat moratorium permit, gives you the number of 13 
passengers that that moratorium permit is good for. 14 
 15 
MR. KENNEDY:  That’s capacity, but that doesn’t tell us how many 16 

fish they catch per trip, per person, on the vessel.  We don’t 17 
know how many people are necessarily on those vessels.  We do in 18 
some cases when they’re sampled, but we don’t have a -- We can 19 
guess that the average -- Thinking about 17/25, the average of 20 
the six-pack licenses is about 4.7 passengers per trip. 21 
 22 
If you go to the full dataset, which includes all the 23 
charterboat vessels in that sampling frame, which includes those 24 
that are COI, you get about 6.5 or 6.6 passengers per trip, but 25 
how we would split that up and determine what kind of a 26 
reduction in harvest that would mean, I have no idea. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Bell, can I suggest to you that in your 29 

motion you specify that it’s the headboats in the Beaufort 30 
survey.  Is that how you refer to it? 31 
 32 
MR. KENNEDY:  It’s National Marine Fisheries Service headboat 33 

survey.  There are seventy-seven vessels in that. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Would you consider that a friendly change?  Is 36 

that what your intention is? 37 
 38 
MS. BELL:  That’s fine.  Kay was kind of motioning to me that 39 

with a carrying capacity of over thirty passengers and I don’t 40 
know if that’s the same thing or if it’s -- 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion on this motion of 43 

Ms. Bell’s? 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  This is as clarification.  Karen, your motion, what 46 

it’s saying is if a headboat that has fifty passengers goes out  47 
 48 
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they can harvest fifty red grouper, but if Myron goes out with 1 
six, he can catch three. 2 
 3 
MR. KENNEDY:  That’s what that would mean, but in reality, when 4 

you count how many fish that means to the total numbers of fish 5 
caught, it’s practically no difference.  There are very few of 6 
cases where -- They could catch fifty, but they don’t. 7 
 8 
MR. ADAMS:  It’s not a matter of difference.  It’s a matter of 9 

injustice. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion on this motion of 12 

Ms. Bell’s? 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  I have a COI.  I have two COI vessels and they’re 15 

licensed for thirty.  Now, I don’t normally take but ten or 16 
twelve people and say we average twelve people, but you’re going 17 
to let me be included and I’m going to fall into your definition 18 
of headboat.  I appreciate that, I really do, but I can’t 19 
support it. 20 
 21 
MR. KENNEDY:  As long as this says National Marine Fisheries 22 

Service Headboat Survey, you would not be part of that.  If it 23 
were to be rewritten such that it was thirty or greater, then 24 
you would be part of it.  It depends upon how you word this. 25 
 26 
MR. HORN:  This is just an option, but I would also like to, if 27 

there is such a thing as a brief description, of how did you get 28 
into the headboat survey and what if you an influx of 29 
applications of being part of that survey?  Who determined those 30 
vessels were in that survey?  Were they picked?  If they were, 31 
there’s no way I can support this because you’re just picking 32 
some that just happened to get into a better situation. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Can anybody answer Mr. Horn? 35 

 36 
MR. KENNEDY:  I can answer it.  They are picked based on the way 37 

they operate, which is by the passenger, and have thirty or 38 
greater, at least that’s my understanding, thirty or greater 39 
passenger capacity. 40 
 41 
If a new vessel comes in and says I’m operating that way and 42 
they find out about it, they will add them to the list and so 43 
yes, some new ones would wind up in there.  If they continued to 44 
operate though as a charter vessel for the most part, they would 45 
not be in that survey.  They would remain in the charterboat 46 
survey frame. 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  If Ms. Walker wants to participate in Big Bob’s 1 

survey, all she has to do is say I qualify under the NMFS 2 
headboat criteria and I want to be in it and she can get in it. 3 
 4 
MR. KENNEDY:  Not unless she is charging per person all the time 5 

because that’s the definition between the two surveys and that’s 6 
why I said if you make this thirty passengers, then her vessels 7 
would qualify and if you make it headboat survey, there is more 8 
restrictions than just thirty passengers. 9 
 10 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How are you ever going to enforce something like 11 

this?  Are you going to publish in the Federal Register the 12 
names of all the headboats that are excluded, that are allowed 13 
to take advantage of this exemption?  That’s really the only way 14 
you’re going to be able to do it and I just think it’s not going 15 
to work and it’s ridiculous and we’re making ourselves look 16 
ridiculous. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I come back to why couldn’t we look at for 19 

vessels with six-pack licenses or whatever that it’s a three per 20 
vessel and then for the vessels that have higher passenger 21 
capacities, you get three red grouper per six paying passengers 22 
on board the boat. 23 
 24 
Bobbi, if your boat has got twelve folks on board, they’re 25 
allowed to bring in six red grouper.  If Myron goes out on a 26 
six-pack and he’s got six people on board, they’re allowed to 27 
get three.  It’s basically you use one red grouper per two 28 
people on board and the enforcement could come on board and 29 
count the number of paying passengers and figure it out. 30 
 31 
I think it’s very unlikely and I’ve looked at the headboat data 32 
and they’re rarely going to even come close to the vessel limit, 33 
but some of the charterboats very well might. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, are you making that as a 36 

substitute motion? 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would make that as a substitute motion.   39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn seconds. 41 

 42 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, can we take just a five-minute 43 

break and let him get the motion? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes, we will take a five-minute break. 46 

 47 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, please return to your seats.  1 

It’s my intention to finish our discussion on the motion that’s 2 
on the board and then have a discussion about how much more work 3 
we want to do tonight and when we’ll reconvene in the morning. 4 
 5 
If we could just focus our attention on the motion on the board 6 
at this point, it’s been revised and I guess I’ll read it for 7 
the record.  It’s a substitute motion to change the wording in 8 
Alternative 2 in Section 3.3.1 that the red grouper recreational 9 
bag limit within the aggregate grouper bag limit is reduced to 10 
one per person per trip or three per vessel, whichever is less.   11 
For COI vessels with capacities greater than six, one grouper 12 
per two paying passengers.  13 
 14 

This is a substitute motion that was made by Dr. Crabtree.  Is 15 
there further discussion on the substitute motion?  This is not 16 
a preferred alternative.  It’s just a substitute for the way 17 
Alternative 2 currently appears.   18 
 19 
Is there discussion?  We’re voting on the motion.  All those in 20 
favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  All those in favor 21 
raise your hand, eight; all those opposed, five; any 22 
abstentions.  The motion passes. 23 
 24 

I promised you that once we finished this motion we would talk 25 
about how much more work we want to do today.  What we have 26 
ahead of is a preferred alternative in this section, a preferred 27 
alternative in 3.3.2, 3.3.4, and that would be finishing this 28 
document. 29 
 30 
We also have remaining on the reef fish agenda our 18A and I 31 
don’t intend to go into that tonight.  We’ll definitely take 32 
that up in the morning and so the question is do you want to 33 
break now and finish this framework action tomorrow morning when 34 
you’re fresh or do you want to push through the next couple of 35 
sections tonight? 36 
 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a quick question before we leave that 38 

3.3.1.  I know that that was a substitute motion to change the 39 
wording in Alternative 2 and since we do not know what that 40 
percentage is, should we maybe still keep Alternative 2 and have 41 
that as just another alternative? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams, that was a substitute motion for 44 

a change to Alternative 2 and so we have changed Alternative 2 45 
and that’s all that motion did.   46 
 47 
 48 
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If you want to add something else, we’ll have to take a separate 1 
motion, but before we do that, I’m asking the council whether 2 
you want to continue working for another half hour tonight or 3 
whether you would like to recess for the day and come back to 4 
these remaining issues on the reef fish agenda in the morning. 5 
 6 
I’m hearing another half hour and I’m seeing nods and everybody 7 
feels like they’ve got it and you’re not going to be too cranky 8 
and too irritable to make progress on this tonight?  Okay.  We 9 
are on 3.3.1 and we have not chosen a preferred alternative and 10 
I’m open for motions and discussion. 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to add as an alternative that we 13 
keep Alternative 2 and I guess that would then be Alternative 5. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Perhaps Alternative 6. 16 

 17 
MR. KENNEDY:  Actually, it would be Alternative 7 because 6 is 18 

one and twenty-one. 19 
 20 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We don’t really know what this other one that we 21 

just did, what the reduction is going to be as far as percentage 22 
and that just gives us another alternative and it’s already 23 
there and they’ve already analyzed it. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second? 26 

 27 
MR. MINTON:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Mr. Minton.  Discussion on the 30 

motion? 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have a question for Stu.  Stu, about 20 percent 33 

of the red grouper harvest comes from the for-hire sector, as I 34 
recall.  Is that roughly correct?  Aren’t we pretty safe in 35 
assuming that the difference in the reduction between those two 36 
is likely to be negligible? 37 
 38 
We’re talking about headboats which catch very few fish and 39 
almost would never hit any sort of vessel limit like this and 40 
then I would guess the number of COI non-headboat vessels is a 41 
relatively small number of vessels and it just seems to me that 42 
there’s not going to be much difference between these two. 43 
 44 
I don’t have a problem with keeping them in, but I just think in 45 
terms of the document, Stu, don’t you think we’re going to 46 
basically assume they’re almost the same in terms of reductions? 47 
 48 
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MR. KENNEDY:  It would be close.  As I said earlier, there’s 1 

about 240 or 250 COI charter vessels.  The thing is though, most 2 
of them are in the northern Gulf, which is not -- Although 3 
there’s some in the Pan Handle, they’re not all in the red 4 
grouper fishery primarily and so you’re right in the sense it’s 5 
not a huge difference, but it could shove this number. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion to add the previous 8 

Alternative 2 back in as an Alternative 7.  Is there further 9 
discussion on that motion? 10 
 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Are you retaining the original Number 2 and then 12 

the one that you guys just approved is now Number 7? 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s inconsequential as long as they both 15 

appear as alternatives.  I don’t know what Ms. Williams’s 16 
intention is.  What is it? 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Alternative 2 would now be Alternative 7 and the 19 

one that we just passed took the place of Alternative 2. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does that help you, Mr. Williams?  Is there 22 
any further discussion on the motion?  Is there any opposition 23 
to the motion?  The motion passes without opposition.  Is there 24 

a motion for a preferred alternative in this section? 25 
 26 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I move Alternative 3 to increase the size limit 27 
to twenty-two inches. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that motion? 30 

 31 
MR. ADAMS:  Second. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Mr. Adams.  Is there discussion on 34 

the motion?   35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  As I said, I speak against this.  In my mind, 37 

it’s not a productive way to go.  Roy, your own commission 38 
realized that and recognized that it wasn’t a productive way to 39 
go and I don’t see how that’s going to accomplish what we’re 40 
trying to do. 41 
 42 
Based on what I’ve seen with gag, which was almost an identical 43 
situation, I think that increasing that size limit may well have 44 
increased fishing mortality rates and it certainly didn’t 45 
achieve any objective of reducing the harvest.  I speak against 46 
this. 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Just for the record, the Fish and Wildlife 1 

Commission did not endorse the increase in size limit because 2 
staff didn’t endorse it and staff didn’t as a way to compromise 3 
with the National Marine Fisheries Service.  4 
 5 
We thought that we would, by not going with that and agreeing to 6 
go to the one fish bag limit, that we might be able to achieve a 7 
compromise.  We’re now managing this fishery as an after the 8 
fact quota and it was never designed to do that. 9 
 10 
We shouldn’t be doing anything other than trying to compensate 11 
for the increase in effort that occurred last year.  Any of the 12 
increased catch per unit effort is just a little bonus and we 13 
don’t have to do anything with that.  14 
 15 
What I heard yesterday is that these people can release these 16 
fish and they’re mostly fishing in shallow water.  Most of the 17 
fishing around here is in sixty or seventy feet or less and 18 
there’s good survival inside of 100 or 120 feet and I’m sorry 19 
we’re doing any of this. 20 
 21 
I don’t think quota management is proper for this and I don’t 22 
think we should be doing this, but if we’re going to do it, then 23 
let’s at least try to work with them and allow them to continue 24 
to fish and the charter guys to continue to earn a living and 25 
let’s just do this size limit and get on with it. 26 
 27 
MR. MINTON:  Previously, I think they’re using, Stu, help me 28 

here, but a 30 percent release mortality. 29 
 30 
MR. KENNEDY:  10 percent release mortality. 31 

 32 
MR. MINTON:  The numbers didn’t seem to jump out at me with the 33 

10 percent in there, in terms of those numbers that you saw from 34 
the one-million-and-forty-four-and-something-thousand in that 35 
table that were released dead.  That didn’t look like 10 percent 36 
to me. 37 
 38 
MR. KENNEDY:  Look at Table 3.5, which is where you were talking 39 

about, and look at the row of B2-dead, and you’ll see that’s 10 40 
percent of the total B2s, which is the row with two million and 41 
so forth.  They’re all 10 percent. 42 
 43 
What the 40 percent in the other numbers that have been bandied 44 
about are the proportion of total dead fish that are coming from 45 
B2s and that’s the third from the bottom row, which is 43 46 
percent and 49 and so forth.  Those are percentages of all dead,  47 
 48 



 269 

but it’s not the percent release mortality.  It’s 10 percent 1 
release mortality.  2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to comment on Roy’s comment on the 4 

after the fact quota management and I’m not even sure that 5 
means.  Quota management, to me, implies that you’re trying to 6 
determine when a quota has been caught and you close the fishery 7 
when that happens and we aren’t doing that. 8 
 9 
We have a target catch level that we set in the rebuilding plan.  10 
This amendment is going to look at what the average catches have 11 
been over the last several years and they’ve been higher than 12 
our target level and we’re going to take some adjustments to try 13 
and bring them in line with the target level.  How else do you 14 
approach this?  It just seems like common sense to me. 15 
 16 
It’s not after the fact quota management.  We heard discussions 17 
yesterday about -- I remember one woman who said the release 18 
mortality rate was somewhere around 8 percent or 10 percent, 19 
which is pretty close to what we’re using.  We heard a lot of 20 
people stand up here and tell us that they’re already ten or 21 
fifteen fish for every one they caught and we’ve got to 22 
recognize that we’ve got some discard problems. 23 
 24 
I don’t know why we think we’re going to get anywhere by putting 25 
something together and it’s not going to accomplish anything and 26 
I don’t think it’s going to fly and I just don’t think this is a 27 
productive way to go at all. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion for a preferred alternative 30 

for this version of the document and we’re discussing it.  Is 31 
there any further discussion before we vote on the motion?  All 32 
those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like 33 
sign.  The motion fails.  Is there another attempt at a 34 

preferred alternative in this section? 35 
 36 
MR. HORN:  I would move the new Alternative 2 and I think that’s 37 
the one that we did as the preferred alternative. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second? 40 

 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s been seconded by Ms. Williams.  Is there 44 

discussion?  This is the one where we have a vessel limit and 45 
it’s -- 46 
 47 
MR. FISCHER:  Is this the half a fish per person? 48 
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MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, this is the half a fish per person for COI 1 

vessels.  2 
 3 
MR. FISCHER:  I never thought ever I would vote on half a fish 4 

per person. 5 
 6 
MR. HORN:  You have the opportunity today. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of this motion?  All those 9 
in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  10 
All those in favor raise your hand and hold it up until we can 11 
get a count, six; all those opposed raise your hand, eight.  The 12 
motion fails.  Is there -- 13 

 14 
MR. RIECHERS:  I will move the -- I don’t know what alternative 15 
number it is now, but we added the motion of a one-fish bag and 16 
a one-inch increase in the minimum size limit to twenty-one 17 
inches. 18 
 19 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion by Mr. Riechers and a second 22 

by Ms. Walker.  Is there discussion of this as a preferred 23 
alternative? 24 
 25 
MR. FISCHER:  I support this. 26 

 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Roy, we certainly have heard your discussion 28 

about gag and what you’ve seen there and I do this with some 29 
hesitation, because of that discussion, but minimum size limits 30 
have worked in the past and they’ve worked in a lot of fisheries 31 
when you do not have a high release mortality. 32 
 33 
Right now, this fishery does not appear to have as high release 34 
mortality as we have seen in some other fisheries.  This may be 35 
a fishery where it will work and then again, it may not, 36 
according to the history you’ve seen in gag, but I at least 37 
think this deserves some analysis and, of course, we’re going to 38 
get more of that as we come back at the next meeting. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Kennedy and Mr. Riechers, can you remind 41 

me whether this alternative also includes the three-fish 42 
shallow-water grouper aggregate bag limit? 43 
 44 
MR. KENNEDY:  It does not.  If I remember the alternative, and 45 

this was Roy’s, I think, it was to do a one fish and a twenty-46 
one-inch size limit and that would get you a 34 percent 47 
reduction without a vessel limit. 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Stu, at what size do these fish start to move 1 

further offshore and hit the commercial fishery? 2 
 3 
MR. KENNEDY:  I can’t tell you exactly what it is.  Along the 4 

west coast, there’s so much pressure inshore that there aren’t a 5 
whole lot of twenty-one and twenty-two-inch fish.  The further 6 
offshore you go, the bigger the fish there are, but I don’t know 7 
whether that’s movement or whether that’s fishing pressure. 8 
 9 
One of the concerns I have, and I think this is part of the size 10 
limit problem maybe, is that as we’ve moved to this twenty-inch 11 
and now twenty-one, most of those fish, as I recall now and I’m 12 
almost as old as Corky I think, but I think what we have done in 13 
that increase, if I recall, Steve Holiman, that increase in the 14 
release was directly tied to the increase in the size and that 15 
as we went to twenty inches, all of a sudden we had this huge 16 
jump in discards. 17 
 18 
I’m worried that you may be, by default, pushing these -- In 19 
other words, these fish as they get to be twenty-one are gone 20 
from that near-shore recreational fishery and I think that’s 21 
been brought up in other places, but I would like for somebody 22 
to help me with that. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Atran, do you have a response to Mr. 25 

Minton’s question? 26 
 27 
MR. ATRAN:  No, I think Stu basically said what I was going to 28 

say. 29 
 30 
MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t know what I said either, but there are 31 

twenty-one, twenty-two, twenty-four-inch red grouper in the 32 
shallower water.  It isn’t that all twenty-one-inch fish or all 33 
twenty-two-inch fish leave the shallow water. 34 
 35 
That’s why the answer that I gave you was fuzzy, because I don’t 36 
know whether that gradation that you’re talking about is the 37 
result of movement or fishing pressure.  It could be fishing 38 
pressure, in which case, there will be -- Whatever you change 39 
the size, there will be fish there. 40 
 41 
MR. MINTON:  I would like to ask Steve Holiman’s comment because 42 

just like with red drum, we see an occasional twenty-inch or 43 
thirty-inch fish inshore, but most of them are gone and I just 44 
would like to make sure, before I vote on this, as to where 45 
those fish, the majority of them, are going to be. 46 
 47 
 48 



 272 

DR. HOLIMAN:  I am totally confused as to what comment he’s 1 

referring to that I made. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Maybe you guys could get together and work 4 

this out. 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  This is real important to this particular 7 

alternative and if I could just ask a quick question, I’ll be 8 
quiet, Madam Chair, but, Steve, I thought that it was indicated 9 
after the original size jump in the recreational fishery that 10 
the number of discards in that fishery increased dramatically 11 
and that it has stayed at that level for many years. 12 
 13 
MR. KENNEDY:  It was.  It went from about 50 to 60 percent at 14 

eighteen inches, I think is what you’re thinking of, at eighteen 15 
inches.  It went to about 88 percent at twenty inches.  If you 16 
look at that Table 3.5, you’ll see that those numbers keep going 17 
up if you change the -- It’s obvious that there will be more 18 
bycatch or regulatory discards, whatever you want to call it. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, do you have an answer to your 21 

question? 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  I’m satisfied that the answer was in the 24 

affirmative, we were going to see more of them, but I think 25 
they’re migrating offshore is what I think. 26 
 27 
MR. GRIMES:  I would just ask that you all keep the record in 28 

mind that you currently have, what I heard is forty-some percent 29 
of the fish that we’re killing today in this fishery die as a 30 
result of discards, but you’re talking about increasing the size 31 
limit, which you just heard is going to increase discards and is 32 
going to increase bycatch. 33 
 34 
How is that consistent with your National Standard obligations?  35 
If you want to go down this road, you need to build some record 36 
contrary to virtually everything you have at this point. 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Will the maker of the motion tell me why you 39 

would not want that to be -- Since all of the other alternatives 40 
talk about within the aggregate grouper bag limit, why you chose 41 
not to put within the aggregate bag limit? 42 
 43 
MR. RIECHERS:  The maker of the motion is sitting next to you.  44 

I’ve made it a preferred and so maybe actually he should help 45 
clarify that. 46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The question is why isn’t the three-fish bag 1 

for the shallow-water grouper aggregate part of this 2 
alternative? 3 
 4 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Because it was unnecessary. 5 

 6 
MR. KENNEDY:  I’m not sure I understand the question.  I think 7 

this one-fish bag limit is part of the grouper aggregate bag 8 
limit.  The reason that grouper aggregate bag limit is not 9 
discussed in this -- It’s part of the aggregate, but we don’t 10 
say what it is because two more action items ahead you’ve got to 11 
decide whether the aggregate is going to be five, like it is, or 12 
four or three or whatever is the case. 13 
 14 
As far as the vessel limit goes, it was unnecessary to have a 15 
vessel limit on top of a one-fish bag and a twenty-one inch.  16 
You’re looking for a target reduction and a one-fish bag limit 17 
and a twenty-one-inch minimum size get you to that target. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on this motion?  We have 20 

a motion for this to be a preferred alternative.  Any further 21 
discussion on the motion?  All those in favor of the motion say 22 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion fails.  Do we have 23 

any other motions for preferred alternatives in this section? 24 
 25 
MR. HORN:  I have a question of Dr. Crabtree.  Assuming that the 26 

last motion were to have passed and it was implemented and as 27 
time went on through the season and you all determined that the 28 
recreational was over-harvesting again, because there’s a lot 29 
more fish and they showed up in shallow water and blah, blah, 30 
blah, would you shut them down again, as we have done this year? 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s hang on a minute.  We haven’t shut anybody 33 

down because we thought the catch in that particular year was 34 
going too high.  We are not doing quota management here and we 35 
are not doing in-season quota management and we are not doing 36 
after the fact quota management and I want to be very clear 37 
about that because people are throwing that around and it’s not 38 
accurate. 39 
 40 
What we will do, and will continue to do, is look at what are 41 
the average catches and are we, on average, going over the 42 
target or are we on average going below the target? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  My suggestion is that maybe we set this aside 45 

for the moment and return to it after looking at 3.3.2 and 3.3.4 46 
and see if we come back to it with fresh eyes.  If you accept  47 
 48 
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that suggestion, let’s look at Section 3.3.2, Recreational For-1 
Hire Captain and Crew Bag Limits.   2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  I want to support Alternative 2, but we need to 4 

know what percentage and what are we going to get? 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Kennedy, do you know what this gains us, 7 

Alternative 2 under 3.3.2? 8 
 9 
MR. KENNEDY:  We’re talking about 3.3.2, captain and crew, 10 

right?  Do it or don’t.  Either allow it to happen or don’t 11 
allow it to happen, there’s only two alternatives.  We looked at 12 
the data and we believe there’s no way to actually analyze what 13 
impact it had. 14 
 15 
We did write down, if you read the discussion, the logic that’s 16 
qualitative that the captain and crew -- What you would wind up 17 
doing is preventing the captain and crew from keeping a fish 18 
above the one-fish or two-fish bag limit, whatever it is, that 19 
would the total for the number of passengers on the boat. 20 
 21 
Anytime we would see in MRFSS or something like that more fish 22 
than what the passengers can keep, we’re making an assumption 23 
that that may come from captain and crew and they may provide 24 
it.  You would eliminate that if you opted to not allow them to 25 
keep it. 26 
 27 
The other side of this is that if captain and crew, and you 28 
heard it in the public testimony, fish to bring the harvest of 29 
their passengers up to the quota -- In other words, at this 30 
point the average catch on those boats is not -- The average 31 
overall is not the quota all the time.  It’s not a two-fish bag 32 
limit.  They don’t always catch the two-fish bag limit, the 33 
passengers don’t. 34 
 35 
That difference could be caught by the captain and crew and 36 
provided to the fishermen and there would be no way to determine 37 
what that is or whether you could stop it.  You wouldn’t stop it 38 
because you would never see it. 39 
 40 
MS. WALKER:  I understand you’ve given us qualitative, but what 41 

we’re looking for here is quantitative.  Tell me -- If we can’t 42 
say what we can reduce the harvest by and we end up going to a 43 
vessel limit, then this would do nothing.  Basically this is a 44 
do-nothing alternative. 45 
 46 
MR. KENNEDY:  All I can say, and it’s qualitative again, is it 47 

will reduce some fish, but there’s no way for us to analyze what 48 
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that number would be.  What I’m telling you is that the only 1 
thing we can do is which way the bias is.   2 
 3 
The bias is that if you do it, you will reduce and there will be 4 
at least one fish that won’t be caught because of it, but beyond 5 
that, that’s just qualitative and that’s the direction that this 6 
would bring it.  It would reduce the harvest to some degree, but 7 
there’s no data from which to say what that percentage might be. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bobbi, I think if it was done in conjunction with 10 

the vessel limit, it might have very little effect.  I think 11 
though if it’s done without a vessel limit and it’s done at a 12 
one-fish bag limit, it probably would have some effect. 13 
 14 
Stu can’t really put a number on it and they’re not going to, 15 
but should you select measures that are close, but not quite 16 
there, you might be able to make a qualitative argument that you 17 
think, given all the uncertainties of all this, that you’re 18 
probably getting close to your range. 19 
 20 
I don’t think that there’s any way that they will be able to put 21 
a number on it, but I think you’re right.  If you go with the 22 
vessel limit, that’s going to be what controls and it’s not 23 
going to do anything, but if you decide not to have a vessel 24 
limit, then I think it would have some effect and we could only 25 
qualitatively take that into account in some fashion. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  I remember in the red snapper fishery by doing away 28 

with the captain and crew -- Myron, we gained six days, wasn’t 29 
it?  Three days, I’m sorry.  We gained three days. 30 
 31 
I would ask, Madam Chairman, that until we decide what we’re 32 
going to do with the -- If we do vessel limits, this isn’t going 33 
to help us at all and we can’t have some number to put in there 34 
and say, okay, we’re going to get 5 percent or 6 percent, it 35 
doesn’t seem to help us.  I can’t choose a preferred.  I would 36 
love to choose Alternative 2, but I would like a percentage 37 
stuck by it. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do we want to pass on a preferred alternative 40 

here or have the preferred alternative be Alternative 1 until we 41 
get more information? 42 
 43 
MR. ADAMS:  I move that the council passes on 3.3.2 without a 44 
preferred alternative. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is that a motion? 47 

 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion from Mr. Adams.  Is there a 3 

second that there be no preferred alternative in this section? 4 
 5 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Mr. Williams.  Is there discussion 8 

of the motion? 9 
 10 
MR. HORN:  I would like to make a substitute motion that 11 
Alternative 2 be the preferred.  12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Horn’s substitute 14 

motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred motion? 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it for discussion. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams seconds.  Is there discussion? 19 

 20 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to hear the discussion on what we would 21 

gain or what percentage reduction you expect out of that, Phil. 22 
 23 
MR. HORN:  I don’t expect anything, other than the fact that I 24 

suspect that this does happen sometimes in recreational for-25 
hire.  The recreational industry is catching too many fish and 26 
any small reduction will help.  If you’re talking about 27 
conservation, talk about conservation. 28 
 29 
There is a number and I don’t know what it is, but obviously 30 
it’s going to be a reduction, whether there’s only one boat in 31 
the fleet that does that and you stop him from doing it, then 32 
you’ve reduced the harvest. 33 
 34 
MR. GRIMES:  I would just add that if you end up picking another 35 

alternative that shows you may only get upper twenties reduction 36 
based on the analyses, this kind of action is something great to 37 
use in the qualitative evaluation, that look, we’re going as far 38 
as we think we need to go and this might get us a little 39 
further. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  As an example, if you were to choose to go to a 42 

one-fish bag limit and, for example, have a February 15 to March 43 
15 closure, which is the same time we have the commercial 44 
fishery closed now, I think the analysis shows that gets you a 45 
27 percent decrease and you could potentially make a qualitative 46 
argument that the captain and crew measure might be enough to  47 
 48 
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get you within the realm of uncertainty as to where you need to 1 
be. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  Does that mean then that you’re saying it could be 4 

as high as 7 percent if we’re trying to get to 34 percent?  If 5 
we’re going to do that, let’s put it in there and let’s say 7 6 
percent. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, I’m not saying that, but look.  All of these 9 

reductions are based on an awful lot of assumptions and as we’ve 10 
found out in the past, they’re not that accurate in terms of 11 
what you really get, which is why it’s critical that we keep 12 
doing what we’re doing now, which is every couple of years look 13 
back and see did we really get the reductions we were supposed 14 
to get and we’ve got to keep doing that. 15 
 16 
There are so many assumptions being made here about how these 17 
anglers are going to behave.  For example, if you close the 18 
season, we’re assuming there’s no redistribution of effort and 19 
they don’t make trips earlier or later. 20 
 21 
There are all kinds of factors into this and so I think to get 22 
too fixated on a couple or few percent here or there in a 23 
situation like this isn’t very productive.  I don’t know what 24 
this would get you and as I said, I think if you did it with a 25 
vessel limit I don’t think it would get you anything. 26 
 27 
When you’re at one fish, if you’ve got four guys out on a 28 
charterboat and you’ve got a captain and a mate on board, that’s 29 
the difference of being able to keep four fish or six fish and 30 
they very well may be able to catch those limits and so it could 31 
have a pretty good impact on that. 32 
 33 
When we looked at red snapper though, we were at four-fish bag 34 
limits and probably a lot of trips didn’t even limit out with 35 
just the fishermen and so it had less impact, but I can’t tell 36 
you a number to put on it.   37 
 38 
As Shepherd said, I think if you come up with something that’s a 39 
little short, I think, given the variability and the 40 
uncertainty, you could make a qualitative argument that you 41 
think you’ve gotten good enough to deal with the problem and 42 
you’ll continue to monitor it. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is everybody ready to vote on this substitute 45 

motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  I know in the red snapper fishery we said that 1 

the captain and crew couldn’t keep any recreational red snapper 2 
limit in order to bring home and eat and so this right here 3 
pretty much does the same thing for the for-hire sector.  I got 4 
to thinking, looking around the table and listening to the 5 
public, and let’s say Mr. Adams and his wife go fishing for the 6 
day and maybe he and his two brothers or brother-in-law and I 7 
don’t know how large his family is. 8 
 9 
He goes out there and he’s out there under a bag limit and he 10 
doesn’t get to keep that and a captain and crew, or I don’t 11 
think he does.  I don’t think they would qualify as a captain 12 
and crew and so just because I’m a charter vessel, I get to keep 13 
more fish per vessel than what an individual recreational 14 
fisherman gets to go out there and catch?  I don’t understand 15 
that. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams, are you in favor or against the 18 

substitute motion? 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to support the substitute motion. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion on the substitute 23 

motion, which would make the preferred alternative that captain 24 
and crew may not retain grouper when under charter?  I’m going 25 
to call for a vote.  All those in favor say aye; all those 26 
opposed like sign.  Raise your hands if you favor this 27 
alternative, six; those in opposition raise your hand, seven; 28 
abstentions, one.  The motion fails. 29 
 30 

We’re back to the main motion, Alternative 1, status quo.  Is 31 
there any further discussion on that?  All those in favor say 32 
aye -- 33 
 34 
MR. ADAMS:  I think the motion was that there not be a -- 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  I’m not getting 37 

irritable, but I am getting a little less sharp, a little dull 38 
I’ll say.  We’re back to the main motion.  Is there any further 39 
discussion on the main motion that there be no preferred 40 
alternative in this section? 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  There’s no preferred now and so the motion 43 

doesn’t change anything and so why do you need a motion to 44 
maintain where we are now? 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  They were asking for a motion to which one should be 1 

our preferred alternative and I made a motion that we do not 2 
have one. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and it’s been seconded.  Is 5 
there any more discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say 6 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passed. 7 
 8 

Next would be Section 3.3.4, Recreational Aggregate Grouper Bag 9 
Limit, and, Mr. Kennedy, this is primarily designed to protect 10 
other grouper species from being targeted in response to the 11 
other restrictions and do you want to introduce this? 12 
 13 
MR. KENNEDY:  That’s correct and considering that you have 14 

currently a two-fish red grouper or possibly in the end of this 15 
a one-fish red grouper bag limit, this alternative -- Any of 16 
these alternatives will not affect red grouper and so when we 17 
talk about grouper harvest, it’s other than red grouper and it’s 18 
the percent reduction of other species, primarily of which is 19 
gag grouper. 20 
 21 
Ninety-some percent of that other grouper is gag and so you’re 22 
really protecting gag if you do this and what you’re trying to 23 
do is to prevent effort shifting away from red as you reduce the 24 
bag limit and on to other species. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does everybody understand this section?  Are 27 

there any motions for a preferred alternative in this section? 28 
 29 
MR. ADAMS:  I would just like to ask Stu if we do set a bag 30 

limit of one red grouper, what percentage of effort are you 31 
calculating will shift to other grouper? 32 
 33 
MR. KENNEDY:  We did not calculate exactly what that percentage 34 

would be.  Again, this is a behavior.  The primary species for 35 
recreational fishery, at least in the red grouper area, is gag 36 
and so there are already more gag in the harvest than there are 37 
red grouper. 38 
 39 
The assumption would be that if you reduced the numbers of reds 40 
in that aggregate, they will continue to fish until they reach 41 
the aggregate and that’s going to wind up being another gag.  42 
Essentially, if you reduce the red by one, you could wind up 43 
with -- Since the aggregate in this case is going to wind up 44 
being five if you guys don’t do something, because it will 45 
revert back to the original, which is five, then you would wind 46 
up with four gag, essentially. 47 
 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  The only reason I’m asking is because each one of 1 

these alternatives has a reduction percentage perceived of 2 
overall grouper harvest, but you’re saying we don’t know what 3 
reduction we may need. 4 
 5 
MR. KENNEDY:  Maybe I didn’t say it right.  These percentages 6 

are real because if you change the aggregate to four, three, or 7 
two, you will reduce the harvest based on historical landings by 8 
that much of other species.  That’s a given.  The logic is that 9 
they could shift and instead of having two reds and three gags, 10 
they could have one red and four gags if you don’t reduce it. 11 
 12 
MR. ADAMS:  I understand that, but I’m saying what reduction 13 

should we targeting towards to make up for that shift in effort 14 
towards other grouper and you’re telling me we don’t know. 15 
 16 
MR. KENNEDY:  From that point of view, I don’t know.  It depends 17 

on what you do in the other things.  The season closures are 18 
also for all grouper so that if you were to do something like a 19 
February 15th to March 15th, you would get something like a 7 20 
percent reduction in other grouper from that.  I don’t know, but 21 
I don’t think I can answer the question the way you’re asking 22 
it. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody have a motion for a preferred 25 

alternative in this section? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would move that the preferred alternative be 28 
that the aggregate bag limit be three. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that motion? 31 

 32 
MR. HORN:  Second. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn seconds. 35 

 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t have it in front of me, but, Stu, do we 37 

have any information in the amendment on recent gag catches or 38 
anything like that?  In my remembrance, and maybe Steve Atran 39 
remembers, but I think that when we had the last assessment we 40 
were not overfishing gag, but we were very close and I believe 41 
the stock assessment panel set an ABC and recommended that the 42 
catches not go over I want to say five million pounds. 43 
 44 
MR. ATRAN:  That’s about right.  I have the stock assessment 45 

reports in my computer and I can check. 46 
 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  On the commercial fishery, the way we’ve managed 1 

it, when we close the quotas down, the red grouper quota is 2 
caught and we shut down the whole shallow-water grouper fishery 3 
and so last year, gag was closed for a month and a half more 4 
than it has been in the past and that resulted in some 5 
reductions on gag. 6 
 7 
I’m looking at the MRFSS landings page right now for gag and I 8 
think those ABCs were set somewhere around 2000 or 2001, and I 9 
don’t remember, but in 2002, we landed, and this is just the 10 
recreational fishery, 3.7 million pounds of gag; in 2003, 3.3 11 
million pounds of gag; 2004, it went up to 4.7 million pounds of 12 
gag. 13 
 14 
Now we’re looking at the need to make some adjustments on red 15 
grouper that could very well result in some effort shifting to 16 
gag when clearly, at least in 2004, we appear to have been over 17 
the ABC that’s been recommended and, Stu, I think it ought to 18 
probably be put in the document somewhere what gag landings have 19 
been and what the ABC is. 20 
 21 
It looks like to me we’ve been at or above the ABC for several 22 
years now and I think there’s good reason for this.  I think 23 
what we’ve heard from public comment is that going from five to 24 
three is not going to impose too much of a burden on anyone. 25 
 26 
We’ve got an assessment coming up, but we’re above those ABCs 27 
and so I think this is a reasonable thing to do to make sure 28 
that we don’t end up with a real problem with gag. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion on the motion for 31 

a preferred alternative to be Alternative 3? 32 
 33 
MR. ADAMS:  Going from five fish to three fish is a 40 percent 34 

reduction and so how does that equivocate to 10? 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s not a 40 percent reduction and I think the 37 

document indicates that it’s only 10.  You can’t just look at 38 
how much the bag limit is reduced.  You’ve got to look at how 39 
many catch the aggregate bag limit and right now, very few 40 
people limit out on grouper because the aggregate bag limit is 41 
set so high.  42 
 43 
Very few people are affected by it and so the bag -- We heard a 44 
lot of these comments yesterday that you’ve reduced us by 80 45 
percent and that’s just not accurate.  You have to look at what 46 
are people actually catching. 47 
 48 
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One of the problems in red grouper is most people who catch a 1 
red grouper don’t catch more than one and so lowering bag limits 2 
doesn’t have that much of an effect and that’s the difficulty of 3 
a one keeper and very few people catch the five-fish bag limit 4 
now and so it’s a 10 percent reduction and that’s how bag limit 5 
reductions work. 6 
 7 
You don’t figure the reduction just by how much you’ve cut it.  8 
If you’ve got a bag limit of ten fish, but nobody ever catches 9 
ten fish and you reduce it down to five, but nobody ever really 10 
even catches five, then you haven’t reduced any. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and we’re having discussion 13 

on the motion.  Are you ready to vote on the motion for the 14 
preferred alternative to be Alternative 3, a reduction in the 15 
aggregate grouper bag limit to three fish?  All those in favor 16 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 17 

 18 
I want to then return to 3.3.1 and I want to ask Mr. Kennedy if 19 
we took Alternative 5 and eliminated the four per vessel 20 
component what size reduction would we be at? 21 
 22 
MR. KENNEDY:  You’re saying keep the same season, February 15 23 

through March 31, and have no vessel limit? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Have a one-fish bag for red grouper and no 26 

vessel limit and what does that get us? 27 
 28 
MR. KENNEDY:  30 percent. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That gets us to 30 percent?  Would somebody 31 

like to move that as a preferred alternative?  Any buyers? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  So moved. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second? 36 

 37 
MS. BELL:  I’ll second it. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Bell seconds.  Is there discussion? 40 

 41 
MR. KENNEDY:  What you’re doing is modifying Alternative 5 to 42 

exclude the four-fish vessel limit and otherwise, it’s staying 43 
the same?  Okay.   44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do you want to add it as another alternative, 46 

Stu, would that be? 47 
 48 
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MR. KENNEDY:  Do you want it as another alternative or just 1 

modify this one to remove the vessel limit? 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll modify it.  I think we already are getting 4 

an awful lot of alternatives. 5 
 6 
MR. KENNEDY:  You have seven now. 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  My motion is that this modified would be the 9 
preferred. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to ask the maker of the motion to tell 12 

me how much harvest we’re going to reduce in the other species 13 
of grouper, because this council just lowered the aggregate from 14 
five to three to try to lower it and now how much more 15 
additionally are we going to lower the other groupers with the 16 
February 15th to March 31st closure? 17 
 18 
MR. KENNEDY:  The February 15th to March 31st closure would reduce 19 

12 percent of other grouper. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  That’s 12 percent in addition to -- 22 

 23 
MR. KENNEDY:  Red grouper.  In red grouper, you get a 30 percent 24 

reduction by doing this because of the season itself being 25 
closed, the way this is worded, for all groupers.  You would 26 
have a 12 percent reduction in other groupers, of which 90 27 
percent of that -- Actually, 11 percent of that 12 percent is 28 
gag. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  Correct me then, but we would be looking at -- If 31 

this was a preferred, we would be looking at a 22 percent 32 
reduction in harvest of the other groupers. 33 
 34 
MR. KENNEDY:  You’re saying 11 and the 10 percent or whatever it 35 

was from the other one?  They’re not exactly additive and it 36 
would be more like 18 percent or 19 percent.  I can calculate 37 
it, but I don’t have it in front of me what it would be, but it 38 
would be something in that neighborhood. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Kennedy, I think I had a conversation with 41 

you in which you said if we made the closed season exactly the 42 
same as the commercial closed season, the March 15th, you had 43 
calculated what the reduction of this would be. 44 
 45 
MR. KENNEDY:  If you did this for only February 15th to March 15th 46 

and you had a four-fish vessel limit -- In other words, you 47 
don’t take the vessel limit out, but you take fifteen days out 48 
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of the season and you wind up with 31 percent.  In other words, 1 
essentially the same target, but now you have a shorter season 2 
and you have to have the vessel limit in there to make it work. 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  It would seem to make sense to use the same closure 5 

times for enforcement anyways.  If you’re going to have one, 6 
which I’m not convinced that it’s the best thing to do, but if 7 
you’re going to have one, why have fifteen days laying out there 8 
where you’re going to have fish on the market and potential 9 
problems. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m looking at Table 3.7, Stu, and my reading is 12 

if you went to one fish on the bag limit with a February 15 to 13 
March 15 closure, that would get you 27 percent.  Is that 14 
correct? 15 
 16 
MR. KENNEDY:  Yes. 17 

 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Which is still fairly close and you could 19 

potentially make an argument that the benefits of compliance of 20 
having everyone closed and those types of things justify it. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, are you modifying your motion to 23 
be March 15th? 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s fine. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is that okay with the seconder?  Okay.  is 28 

there further discussion on this motion? 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Didn’t I just hear Stu say that if we did that in 31 

order to get the percentage we needed we would have to add back 32 
the four per vessel? 33 
 34 
MR. KENNEDY:  I said that and Dr. Crabtree would have to speak 35 

to whether you were getting other savings, for instance, by the 36 
captain and crew, if you were to do that.  I think that’s what 37 
his direction was. 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think if you had this one and then you came 40 

back in and revisited the captain and crew, you could argue that 41 
you’re there. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we having further discussion on this 44 
motion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 45 
opposed like sign.  All those in favor of this motion raise your 46 
hand; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes with four 47 
in opposition. 48 
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We have a preferred alternative in this section and any other 1 
issues to take up in this amendment at this time?  Our half an 2 
hour has stretched, unfortunately, to fifty minutes and I’m 3 
sorry. 4 
 5 
MR. ADAMS:  I just want to remind staff again that when this 6 

comes back in September that all of these alternatives look at 7 
these alternatives and what the reductions mean excluding 2005. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  Let’s do a little 10 

agenda management now.  We’re scheduled to start at 8:30 in the 11 
morning and we have Shrimp, Coral, Budget/Personnel may be 12 
deferred, Sustainable Fisheries, and Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel 13 
Committee reports to go through plus 18A.  We’ll start out with 14 
18A.  Do you want to start early or do you want to start at 15 
8:30? 16 
 17 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would suggest we start at eight o’clock, Madam 18 

Chair. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  When do people have to depart? 21 

 22 
MR. PERRET:  Let’s start earlier. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Let’s start at 8:15.  We’re going to start at 25 

8:15 and thank you all for your attention and tolerance this 26 
afternoon and have a nice evening. 27 
 28 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:20 o’clock p.m., August 29 
11, 2005.) 30 
 31 

- - - 32 
 33 

August 12, 2005 34 
 35 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 36 
 37 

- - - 38 
 39 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 40 
Diamond Room of the Diamond Head Beach Resort, Fort Myers Beach, 41 
Florida, Friday morning, August 12, 2005, and was called to 42 
order at 8:15 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, if you’ll take your seats, 45 

we’re going to take up 18A and this is sort of final action, but 46 
there will be additional editorial changes to the document 47 
following this meeting and so I think we will see it again in 48 
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complete form in September, but this is almost final action 1 
today. 2 
 3 
Steve is going to start by quickly summarizing the public 4 
hearing and AP comments as well.  Let’s start with public 5 
hearing comments and we have the AP chair here with us in the 6 
room and we can consult with him.  He gave us some of the AP 7 
results during his public testimony the other day. 8 
 9 
MR. ATRAN:  I’m going to do this very quickly.  We didn’t get a 10 

whole lot of comments and, in fact, I think most of the comments 11 
came from the public hearing that we held the same evening that 12 
we had our Red Snapper AP meeting in Galveston and a lot of the 13 
members stayed over for that. 14 
 15 
I’m just going to summarize how many people supported the 16 
various alternatives in here.  For Section 4.1.1, which deals 17 
with simultaneous commercial and recreational harvest on a 18 
vessel with both permits, we had two people who supported 19 
Alternative 2, which is -- 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s our preferred alternative. 22 

 23 
MR. ATRAN:  That is our preferred alternative.  That simply says 24 

you can’t have recreational quantities on board a vessel if 25 
you’re commercially fishing, if you have commercial quantities, 26 
and we also had two people who were specifically opposed to 27 
Alternative 3, the one that says you can have either a 28 
commercial or a charter vessel permit, but not both. 29 
 30 
One was opposed because he would have to give up one of his 31 
permits and the other one said that he needed both types of 32 
actions in order to make a living and we had person who said he 33 
was in support of none of the alternatives, which actually meant 34 
he supported status quo. 35 
 36 
For Section 4.1.2, which is the maximum crew size on a vessel 37 
when fishing commercially, we had one person who supported 38 
Alternative 1, the no action alternative, if we get VMS and if 39 
we don’t get VMS -- He supported Alternative 5 if we have VMS, 40 
the one that has no maximum on the crew size.  If we don’t get 41 
VMS, then he supported the status quo, Alternative 1.  We had 42 
one other person who supported status quo. 43 
 44 
We had a person who supported the Preferred Alternative 2.  45 
However, he noted that our parentheticals saying that when the 46 
boat is out over twelve hours the minimum crew size by Coast 47 
Guard requirements is four and he pointed out, and this has been 48 
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pointed out to me by a couple of people, that there are some 1 
vessels, depending upon the configuration and the size of the 2 
vessel, for which the minimum crew size may be more than four.  3 
It’s always going to be at least four, but it may be higher. 4 
 5 
For Section 4.1.3, which is the use of reef fish for bait, we 6 
had two people who supported status quo.  They didn’t see the 7 
need for this and we had two people who supported Alternative 2, 8 
which is the preferred alternative. 9 
 10 
For VMS, which is Section 4.1.4, we had four people who 11 
supported Alternative 2, which is to require VMS.  Three of them 12 
supported it on all reef fish vessels and one person felt it 13 
should be for longline only and we had two people who said that 14 
they felt that the VMS systems should be paid for by the 15 
government, not by the fishermen. 16 
 17 
For Section 4.2, which is modification to the framework 18 
procedure, we had one person who supported making the changes 19 
and one person who opposed it because he felt that the SEDAR 20 
process has room for corruption and I’m not quite sure what he 21 
meant by that, but he didn’t like the SEDAR process. 22 
 23 
Then, finally, for the protected species bycatch and bycatch 24 
reduction section, we had five people who supported status quo.  25 
One person said he would go along with requiring a long-handled 26 
dehooking device, but aside from that, he didn’t think 27 
additional devices are necessary.  Nobody spoke in favor of the 28 
provisions. 29 
 30 
Those who gave their comments mentioned that they don’t catch 31 
sea turtles and they didn’t see the need for it and that 32 
concludes the comments that we received from public hearings. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  My suggestion is that we go through this 35 

action by action and see if there’s any changes to the wording 36 
or the preferred alternatives and then we’ll take up some more 37 
editorial kinds of issues that Peter has for us to consider.  38 
Does that make sense, Peter, or as they come up in the document 39 
do you want to take those up?   40 
 41 
MR. PETER HOOD:  Peter Hood, Southeast Regional Office.  I’ll be 42 

talking about comments that are in B-13 and these are some 43 
staff-to-staff comments that we developed and rather than going 44 
through all the comments, which I think Steve, in our 45 
conversations, he has indicated he can work on, I’m just going 46 
to start with the -- 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Peter, I don’t want you to start now.  I want 1 

to know when the proper time to bring these things up is, as we 2 
go through those sections or at the end when we’ve -- 3 
 4 
MR. HOOD:  That might be the easiest. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s what we’re going to do then.  If you 7 

would turn to page 8, Simultaneous Commercial and Recreational 8 
Harvest on a Vessel, we have a Preferred Alternative 2 and is 9 
there any change to that? 10 
 11 
MR. HOOD:  In reading Alternative 2, the first sentence talks 12 

about dual-permitted vessels and then it talks about persons 13 
aboard may not retain reef fish species.  Yet when you go into 14 
the discussion of Alternative 2, it seems to indicate that all 15 
commercially-permitted vessels, the crew would not be able to 16 
retain a bag limit and so we have some suggested language and 17 
it’s in Substantive Comment Number 5 that might be a little bit 18 
more specific. 19 
 20 
If your intent is that this alternative only relates to dual-21 
permitted vessels, then it probably would be good if the 22 
discussion indicated that. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is this a comment to change the preferred 25 

alternative or change the discussion? 26 
 27 
MR. HOOD:  Either/or.  We’re not sure what the intent of the 28 

preferred alternative is. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe the intent was on all vessels with reef 31 

fish permits and not just dual-permitted vessels. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody disagree with Dr. Crabtree?  Then 34 

that will stand as our intent and we don’t need to change the 35 
language of the preferred alternative then, right, just the 36 
discussion? 37 
 38 
MR. ADAMS:  The term there says:  However, persons aboard may 39 

not retain reef fish species.  If you’re talking about a charter 40 
vessel, persons aboard are the paying passengers and do we need 41 
to change that to crew? 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, because that would only apply if they have 44 

commercial quantities of fish on board and if they’re actually 45 
on a charter trip, they’re not allowed to have commercial 46 
quantities of fish on board anyway and so in that case, it 47 
wouldn’t apply. 48 



 289 

CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m not hearing any motions to change the 1 

preferred alternative or the language. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  I would move that we strike the last sentence from 4 
the preferred alternative in order to allow recreational bag 5 
limits on a commercial vessel, provided that the proper licenses 6 
and all are met. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to Mr. Horn’s motion? 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there discussion of the motion? 13 

 14 
MR. ADAMS:  It’s the exact same provision that you proposed on 15 

the counter side of to allow captain and crew of recreational 16 
charters to capture grouper, saying that you would do anything 17 
to save another fish and promote the fish population and so I’m 18 
having a hard time understanding your position? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion? 21 

 22 
MR. HORN:  I’m just trying to be fair and equitable.  This 23 

council voted to allow captain and crew to maintain their bag 24 
limits on a recreational vessel.  Regardless of how I debated, I 25 
think it’s fair to allow commercial fishermen to have 26 
recreational bag limits, provided they have all the proper 27 
licenses and meet all the size limits and seasons and everything 28 
else. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on this motion? 31 

 32 
MR. ATRAN:  Is this different from the Alternative 1, which is 33 

status quo? 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m going to call for a vote on the motion.  36 
All those in favor of the motion to delete the last sentence of 37 
the Preferred Alternative 2 say aye; all those opposed like 38 
sign.  The motion fails.  Are there any other motions regarding 39 

Management Action 4.1.1? 40 
 41 
The record shows that the discussion should be consistent with 42 
our intent, as clarified by Dr. Crabtree, and let’s move on to 43 
4.1.2.  Our preferred alternative is Alternative 2.  We did have 44 
some public comment that the “i.e.” may not be correct in that 45 
alternative.  The AP said they preferred Alternative 4.  Is 46 
there any discussion here? 47 
 48 



 290 

MR. FISCHER:  I move we strike the “i.e.” because I think it is 1 
incorrect. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to striking the “i.e.?” 4 

 5 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Walker.  Is there discussion?  8 
All those in favor of striking the “i.e.” say aye; all those 9 
opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  Are there any other 10 

motions regarding 4.1.2?  We’ll move on to 4.1.3. 11 
 12 
MR. FISCHER:  I also think on the next sentence, the following 13 

sentence, that it does not exceed a total of crew of three, we 14 
still may have a COI that requires a crew of four on a twelve-15 
hour trip.  We’re trying to not contradict the Coast Guard 16 
certificate of inspection and I don’t think we should be the 17 
ones to put the crew size.  I think that should be the Coast 18 
Guard and just take it right off the certificate of inspection. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you have a suggestion, Mr. Fischer? 21 

 22 
MR. FISCHER:  That we strike the “not to exceed a total crew of 23 
three.” 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Fischer’s motion? 26 

 27 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Walker.  Is there discussion? 30 

 31 
MR. FISCHER:  We’re trying to be compatible with the Coast Guard 32 

regulations and there may be some boat in Brownsville or Key 33 
West that his certificate of inspection states he needs a crew 34 
of four. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of Mr. Fischer’s motion?  37 
I’m going to call for a vote on the motion.  All those in favor 38 
of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 39 
carries without opposition.  Is there anything further on 4.1.2?   40 

 41 
We’ll move on to 4.1.3, Use of Reef Fish for Bait.  Our 42 
preferred alternative is Alternative 2 with a suboption C as 43 
well as Alternative 4. 44 
 45 
MR. HOOD:  Our staff, when they reviewed these alternatives, 46 

felt that the purpose of this action should be described as 47 
improving the administrative environment and facilitate stock 48 
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recovery by simplifying and facilitating the enforcement of bait 1 
regulations and prohibitions while considering the historic use 2 
of reef fish as bait in crab trap fisheries. 3 
 4 
Our suggestion was that to try to keep within that purpose and 5 
need of taking Alternative 4 and making it a sub-alternative of 6 
Alternatives 2 and 3 to provide for that exception in the use of 7 
reef fish as bait. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Hood has made a suggestion that instead of 10 

having several preferred alternatives that we make Alternative 4 11 
a suboption under both Alternatives 2 and 3.  Does anyone on the 12 
council want to make a motion to do that? 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  So moved. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  Second. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Mr. Perret.  Any discussion?  All 19 
those in favor of the suggestion to make Alternative 4 a 20 
suboption under both Alternative 2 and 3 say aye; all those 21 
opposed like sign.  The motion carries.   22 
 23 

We now have an additional suboption under Alternative 2 and does 24 
that get indicated as a preferred suboption -- The preferred 25 
carries through that?  Okay.  Do we have any further motions 26 
regarding 4.1.3?  We’ll move on to 4.1.4.  Our preferred option 27 
is Alternative 2 with suboption B.  Any motions to change this? 28 
 29 
MR. HOOD:  Again, we just have a suggestion here.  We feel 30 

Alternative 3, which is requiring NMFS to pay for the purchase 31 
and installation of the VMS system, it’s somewhat confusing and 32 
our recommendation would just be to structure Alternative 3 33 
similar to Alternative 2, but just sort of spell out who is 34 
paying for what and that, I think, would be a little bit easier 35 
for the public to understand what the intent of Alternative 3 36 
is. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You don’t have any actual language for us 39 

though, is that right? 40 
 41 
MR. HOOD:  Alternative 2 is -- Basically, it would just, in 42 

about the second or third line down, it would be that the cost 43 
of the vessel equipment and installation would be paid by NMFS 44 
and then the maintenance and month-to-month communications would 45 
be paid for and arranged by the owners as appropriate and that 46 
would, in essence, cover it with that change. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does someone on the council want to offer that 1 

as an amendment or a motion?  I don’t think people really 2 
understand, Peter.  I’m seeing quizzical looks around the table. 3 
 4 
MR. ATRAN:  I understand what the federal comments are 5 

suggesting.  The easiest thing might just be to give staff 6 
editorial comment to make the changes and you will have to 7 
chance to review them when we do the final review. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you understand the intent of the changes?  10 

It’s to restructure this Alternative 3 so it follows the form 11 
more of Alternative 2.  Can I have a motion to that effect from 12 
someone on the council? 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  So moved, Madam Chairman. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker moves.  Is there a second?  Second 17 

by Mr. Minton.  The motion is on the board to allow staff 18 
editorial license to restructure Alternative 3 so that it more 19 
follows the form of Alternative 2.  Is there any further 20 
discussion of that motion?  Is there any opposition to that 21 
motion?  The motion passes without opposition.  Anything else in 22 

4.1.4? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We were handed out an Amendment 18A Draft Vessel 25 

Monitoring System Requirement and after talking with Steve, it 26 
seems like these requirements are more stringent than what we 27 
previously saw because these now require a fifteen-minute 28 
position transmission every day of the year and the other was 29 
every so many hours and that’s going to add to the cost.  I 30 
think we perhaps may want to discuss that.  Peter, is that a 31 
correct statement or not? 32 
 33 
MR. HOOD:  In Appendix E, which is on page 166, we have the 34 

requirements as were drafted by our Office of Law Enforcement.  35 
They since sent that over to our Office of General Counsel, who 36 
provided some comments. 37 
 38 
GC felt that fifteen-minute position transmissions would be good 39 
in terms of trying to understand what the intent of a fishing 40 
vessel is while out there and this would particularly be 41 
important when they’re close to some of the lines that we have 42 
out there in the water, for example the Madison-Swanson and 43 
Steamboat Lumps areas. 44 
 45 
I think in my discussions with reef fish fishermen this week and 46 
in talking with people, probably once an hour is okay, but it 47 
might be good, and this is where it would be useful for us if we 48 
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could get some guidance, if to get your opinion on having some 1 
sort of buffer system around some of these areas where, for 2 
example, if you came within say five miles of one of the closed 3 
areas, rather than being pinged once an hour you were pinged 4 
four times an hour so that the intent of the vessel could be 5 
better determined by enforcement. 6 
 7 
It is true that if we were to go to fifteen-minute position 8 
transmissions, every fifteen minutes, the price would go up.  9 
Basically for many of the systems, it would be a four-fold 10 
increase. 11 
 12 
For example, the Xantic system, which is currently estimated to 13 
cost about $600 annually, that would go up to $2,400 if you were 14 
to go to that fifteen-minute interval. 15 
 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  I might like to have either Coast Guard or Dave 17 

McKinney respond.  I under GC’s concern and obviously they’re 18 
thinking about the backend of this if they go to prosecution or 19 
some sort of case, I assume.  Let’s hear what law enforcement 20 
also says in this regard. 21 
 22 
MR. MCKINNEY:  The intent of enforcement is to allow for one-23 

hour pinging as the norm with buffer zones around areas of 24 
concern, closed areas, MPAs, whatever they would be.  These 25 
buffer zones would be determined by the type of gear type that 26 
would normally be fishing in the area to determine what size 27 
that buffer zone would be. 28 
 29 
Until you entered the buffer zone, you would still be pinged 30 
once per hour and so if you never entered the buffer zone, then 31 
the standard rate would apply, the standard rate that’s out 32 
there in the industry right now. 33 
 34 
Once you entered the buffer zone though, the pinging would 35 
increase to every fifteen minutes in order to establish a track 36 
line to make the vessel movement legally sufficient for 37 
prosecution. 38 
 39 
That doesn’t mean that a vessel entering the buffer zone would 40 
necessarily enter the closed area.  It’s just simply that 41 
General Counsel needs that information prior to entering a 42 
closed area to show continuity, simply because in some cases 43 
gear types can get and out of a closed area within the hour 44 
ping. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Riechers, are you willing to make a motion 47 

to direct staff to make changes in Appendix E reflecting this 48 
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once an hour with once every fifteen minutes in a buffer area to 1 
be defined? 2 
 3 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, I am. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that motion? 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Williams.  Is there discussion?  10 
The motion is to direct staff to make changes in Appendix E to 11 
allow hourly pings outside of buffer areas and fifteen-minute 12 
pings within buffer areas to be defined in the future. 13 

 14 
MS. BELL:  I have a question for Dave.  Dave, doesn’t that mean, 15 

for example on a grouper boat, when they come home through the 16 
twenty-fathom line it’s just going to be pinging every fifteen 17 
minutes and I’m not sure that you can have them change. 18 
 19 
We signed up for whatever we signed up for and so how do you 20 
have a split program where it’s quarterly, hourly?  Are you sure 21 
they do that because I haven’t seen that option. 22 
 23 
MR. MCKINNEY:  Apparently from what the IT staff has told me, 24 

and I’m not an IT expert, but that’s all actually produced 25 
inside the software and how the programming is done in terms of 26 
latitude and longitude inside the units themselves and each unit 27 
is capable of holding a number of positions, but the number of 28 
positions that it’s capable of holding, at this point, far and 29 
away exceeds the number of closed areas of MPAs that we might 30 
have. 31 
 32 
MS. BELL:  You understand what I’m saying?  When we sign up for 33 

it, we sign up for an hourly and we’re subscribing to that and 34 
so it just seems like it might be difficult.  I don’t know how 35 
it would work. 36 
 37 
MR. MCKINNEY:  As I understand it, and the IT staff may be able 38 

to clarify this further, you’re signing up for an hourly ping.  39 
However, if you’re entering into the buffer area, part of the 40 
contract that you have will indicate that if you enter into a 41 
buffer area or inside these areas that you’re subject to pay for 42 
those pings. 43 
 44 
MR. FISCHER:  Do we have any redundancy in the program or any 45 

back-up system and where I’m coming from is from charter vessels 46 
who may go a couple of years without even commercial fishing and 47 
it’s not their regular occupation and it’s what they have in 48 
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their back pocket in case a hurricane comes up and wipes out the 1 
infrastructure of the charter industry and they could go back 2 
commercial fishing and they’re still required to have the unit 3 
on 24/7 and what would happen if there’s a malfunction in the 4 
unit? 5 
 6 
MR. MCKINNEY:  I’m not sure that I can answer that question, 7 

Myron, because they’re in a program which requires them to have 8 
it on 24/7 and I think the only way that they could opt out is 9 
if the council created some sort of a provision that would allow 10 
that to occur. 11 
 12 
In other words, you couldn’t commercial fish until your VMS came 13 
back on board, but for the individual, for instance, that was a 14 
charter vessel captain that lost his clients on a particular 15 
weekend and wanted to go commercial fishing, he wouldn’t be able 16 
to do that simply because of the ramp-up time. 17 
 18 
MR. ATRAN:  Just from a technical standpoint, because I think it 19 

might affect how we go about defining this buffer zone, did the 20 
IT people tell you that this can be automatically programmed 21 
into the system to increase the pinging rate or is it something 22 
where an operator back at law enforcement is going to have to be 23 
watching the screen and manually increase the rate? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Look at Scott Rogers in the back of the room.  26 

He is nodding that it can be programmed in.  Is that what you’re 27 
saying, Scott?  Yes.  Does somebody else want to comment on 28 
that? 29 
 30 
MR. MCKINNEY:  If it’s okay with the council, I would like to 31 

bring up Ms. Lambert, who is our IT specialist for VMS, and 32 
perhaps she can answer that question. 33 
 34 
MS. BEVERLY LAMBERT:  I’m Beverly Lambert and I’m the VMS 35 

Program Manager at Southeast Enforcement.  The units are 36 
programmed by the interface that we have so that when a vessel 37 
goes into a closed area or a buffer area, it will automatically 38 
increase it.  It’s a scripted process and so it’s based on 39 
longitude and latitude for those areas that are programmed in 40 
and so it’s very reliable for each unit that we have type 41 
approved. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  Dave, if we go -- You said if we go from one-hour 44 

pings to every fifteen minute pings all the time, it’s about a 45 
four-fold increase in cost.  If we go with just an increase in 46 
buffer zones, what is the effect on cost of that? 47 
 48 
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MR. MCKINNEY:  Then actually the cost is determined by the 1 

fishers themselves.  In other words, the base cost is exactly 2 
the same as it is now, whatever the previous -- The $600 per 3 
year. 4 
 5 
If a vessel decided, for instance, to fish right on the line 6 
between an open and a closed area, they would be subject to the 7 
fifteen minutes, but individuals that did not want to fish 8 
inside the buffer zone would not be subject to those additional 9 
fees. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  My second question is if we’re talking about 12 

establishing these buffer zones in the future, are we talking 13 
about letter law enforcement decide the buffer zones or are we 14 
talking about what exactly?  Are we talking about at the next 15 
meeting having buffer zones in this amendment? 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody have an answer to that question? 18 

 19 
MR. RIECHERS:  In my opinion, Roy, and I’m certainly not an 20 

expert on how we go about this, but I would suspect that that 21 
would be a law enforcement and GC call to create those buffer 22 
zones because all it’s really doing is saying a boat has entered 23 
an area that is getting close to another area that we’re more 24 
concerned about and then they’re going to need to pick up the 25 
readings often enough. 26 
 27 
I assume it’s going to be a distance traveled/horsepower kind of 28 
calculation that they would make so that they create enough of a 29 
buffer to get a reading as to what the intent of that vessel is 30 
before it would reach the area of concern. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  We would let law enforcement handle that 33 

administratively after the fact? 34 
 35 
MR. RIECHERS:  I certainly would hope so. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion on the board and we have a 38 

second and we’ve had some discussion of it.  Are we ready to 39 
vote on the motion?  It deals with Appendix E.  All those in 40 
favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion 41 
passes without opposition.  Any other motions regarding Section 42 

4.1.4? 43 
 44 
MR. HOOD:  I would just like to point out that there were some 45 

other things that GC indicated that they would like to see 46 
revised in the draft of vessel monitoring systems and I just 47 
wanted to make you aware of those changes. 48 
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 1 
The first would be on the second page of that handout, B-9, 2 
basically that the billing and email records for individual VMS 3 
units would be available to NMFS from the provider and that 4 
would just basically be a way for us to be able to check and 5 
make sure that somebody is continuing their contract. 6 
 7 
C-I, this certainly would have to be revised to reflect your 8 
motion.  If you go to the fourth page of this document, there’s 9 
a Section E, which is Transferring of VMS, and this is basically 10 
just providing the guidelines that someone would need to follow 11 
if they wanted to move a VMS from one vessel to another. 12 
 13 
At the bottom of the page, there’s F, Permit Issuance on VMS 14 
Required Vessels, and this is an administrative requirement and 15 
basically this would mean that when somebody was getting their 16 
permit renewed or were getting say a permit transferred to them, 17 
they would need to show proof of a VMS purchase, installation, 18 
and activation. 19 
 20 
Then finally, on the last page, G, Declaration of Permitted 21 
Fishing Activity and Gear Type, basically prior to departure, 22 
each vessel owner or operator would need to report what their 23 
activity would be and this would allow for say a vessel that has 24 
both longline and say bandit gear on board their boat to be able 25 
to declare their intent and then they could be monitored 26 
accordingly. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Hood.  Any comment on that?  29 

Any further motions or issues regarding 4.1.4?  If not, we’re 30 
going to move on to 4.2.  Our preferred alternative is 31 
Alternative 2, which has to do with adopting rewording changes 32 
to incorporate the SEDAR process and do the framework.  Are 33 
there any motions on this action? 34 
 35 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We did ask John Carmichael, the 36 

SEDAR coordinator, to take a look at the proposed language of 37 
our modification in the framework procedure and advise us if 38 
there need to be other editorial changes to encompass the SEDAR 39 
process in there and so I’ll get him to hasten up his comments 40 
on that and get them to Steve hopefully in the next week or 41 
something. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other comments on 4.2?  We’re moving to 44 

4.3, which has to do with bycatch gear for sea turtles and 45 
smalltooth sawfish. 46 
 47 
 48 



 298 

MR. HOOD:  Our staff reviewed these alternatives and as 1 

currently structured, we have some suggested revisions.  For 2 
example, Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 refer to commercial 3 
reef fish vessels with commercial reef fish permits and 4 
Alternative 4 would bring in the recreational for-hire permits, 5 
if either of those were selected. 6 
 7 
Alternative 5, in essence, does the same thing if Alternative 2 8 
and Alternative 4 were selected, which seems to be a little bit 9 
redundant, and then you’ve seen a handout and basically I took 10 
Table 4.2 from this document.  We have some simplifications of 11 
release gear that could be used for whichever vessels we require 12 
this gear for and these -- 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Have people received this handout?  I don’t 15 

see it and I don’t think we have the handout. 16 
 17 
MR. HOOD:  I provided it to staff on Monday or Tuesday. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody have the handout?  Mr. Horn got 20 

it and so maybe we just need to look a little further for it.   21 
 22 
MR. HOOD:  Basically, we got some new information this week and 23 

it may have been available last week, but Jennifer Lee and 24 
Charlie Bergman and myself were able to sit down in the back and 25 
talk a little bit about some of the new requirements that HMS is 26 
proposing for the bottom longline fishery.  27 
 28 
Rather than having a three-foot freeboard, they’ve gone to a 29 
four-foot freeboard.  Also, rather than having to have dehookers 30 
that would work internally and for external hooks, they 31 
basically indicated just a NMFS-approved dehooker, which then 32 
reduces the requirements for dehookers.  If you’re on a smaller 33 
vessel, you would only need one dehooker and if you were on a 34 
larger vessel, you would only need two dehookers, a short-35 
handled and long-handled dehooker. 36 
 37 
What I did was I took what we had initially put together for 38 
Alternative 6 in Table 4.2 and I just took Alternative 6 from 39 
that and put in those requirements.   40 
 41 
Also, one additional thing I forgot to mention is that for the 42 
dipnet, the reason the handle is on a dipnet is so that if a 43 
vessel does catch a turtle you can reach out, use the net to 44 
capture the turtle, and bring it close to the vessel and then 45 
the turtle is vertically lifted out of the water. 46 
 47 
 48 
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In a small vessel, you really don’t even need a handle on your 1 
net.  If you can maneuver the boat very close, you can just sort 2 
of -- If you have say like a piece of cable that’s in a circle 3 
and you’ve got a net attached to it, you can then just scoop up 4 
the turtle and lift it into the boat. 5 
 6 
Our feeling was that in terms of a smaller vessel the owner 7 
could determine what type of handle they needed, but for larger 8 
vessels, certainly they would need to have a six-foot handle or 9 
longer. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Peter, it sounds like you are recommending to 12 

us that this handout become a substitute for Alternative 6 and 13 
it become our preferred alternative.  Is that your 14 
recommendation? 15 
 16 
MR. HOOD:  Yes, and I was hoping that I could get something to 17 

staff, but I guess I’m kind of late when it comes to technology.  18 
Nobody has three-and-a-half-inch disks and so I wasn’t able to 19 
provide them with the language. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  They don’t have this to put up on the board? 22 

 23 
MR. HOOD:  No, they don’t, my apologies. 24 

 25 
MR. PERRET:  Peter, the small boat guy you said would know what 26 

length handle he would need, but yet you’re saying we want to 27 
specify what the larger boat guy would need for the length of a 28 
handle and why wouldn’t he have enough common sense to know what 29 
length handle he needs? 30 
 31 
MR. HOOD:  Jenny, do you want to answer that? 32 

 33 
MS. JENNIFER LEE:  I think the point there was just that it has 34 

to do with how well you can maneuver your boat and the idea was 35 
that if you’re these smaller vessels, you have a lot more 36 
maneuverability and so you can get closer to that. 37 
 38 
For these large vessels, it’s a lot more difficult to get close 39 
to a turtle in the water moving around and so for these larger 40 
vessels, it makes much more sense to have a handle that can 41 
outreach so that you can just reach it in, rather than messing 42 
around trying to get close to the turtle. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion? 45 

 46 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, on my sheet, the handout, the 47 

length is specified under the short-handled dehooker.  It both 48 
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says Number 9, which is a sixteen to twenty-four-inch handle.  1 
It’s described for both. 2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Peter, I have a few questions and so sort of 4 

follow through this with me.  I also looked at all of the 5 
alternatives and yes, 2 and 4 are pretty much the same as 5, 6 
except in 2 and 4 it talks about that if you don’t have a 7 
wheelhouse then you’ll have these instructions within a 8 
waterproof case if no wheelhouse.  Those are the difference 9 
between those. 10 
 11 
Also, when I went back and I looked at the regulations, what I 12 
don’t understand in Alternative 6 is that in the ones where we 13 
actually specify, both in Alternative 5 or the 2 and 4 combined, 14 
it says that, on page 164, that the following bycatch mitigation 15 
measures to release sea turtles, prohibited sharks, or 16 
smalltooth sawfish as appropriate. 17 
 18 
The new one that you have in Alternative 6, I couldn’t find that 19 
language about the prohibited sharks and smalltooth, unless 20 
maybe I missed it because there’s so much there that I could 21 
have missed it, but could someone answer why that’s not there? 22 
 23 
MS. LEE:  I think what it is is just you’re taking it too 24 

literally in the sense that the reef fish fishermen will not 25 
actually be going to the HMS regulations and doing what they 26 
say.   27 
 28 
It’s the specifications, I guess, that the -- The alternatives 29 
make it more specific for what we have.  We’re not suggesting 30 
that the reef fish fishermen go to the HMS regulations.  In our 31 
proposed rule, it would not refer to the HMS regulations at all.  32 
It would have the specific requirements that the alternatives 33 
are referring to.  This wouldn’t have anything to do with 34 
protected sharks. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, I would appreciate it if 37 

someone would make a motion to substitute and we can decide 38 
whether we’re going to do this or not if we have a motion to 39 
substitute Reef Fish Handout for Alternative 6 in the document. 40 
 41 
MR. RIECHERS:  So moved. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second? 44 

 45 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 46 

 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker seconds.  Is there further 1 
discussion of the motion?  All those in favor of the motion say 2 
aye; opposed like sign.  The motion passes without opposition.  3 

Now we have to choose a preferred alternative in this section.  4 
Is there any motion for a preferred alternative? 5 
 6 
MR. RIECHERS:  I will move Alternative 6 now.  7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that motion?  Mr. Adams 9 
seconds.  Any discussion of the motion?  All those in favor say 10 
aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries without opposition.  11 

Are there any other issues regarding 18A, Mr. Hood or Mr. Atran? 12 
 13 
MR. ATRAN:  I would just remind you that the council had 14 

Alternative 7 added, which deals specifically with smalltooth 15 
sawfish and none of these others deal specifically with that. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you saying that these other alternatives 18 

would not also apply to smalltooth sawfish? 19 
 20 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think we can solve his problem by also making a 21 
second preferred alternative, Alternative 7.  I move Alternative 22 
7 as a second preferred. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Moved by Mr. Riechers and seconded by Mr. 27 

Perret that an additional preferred alternative be Alternative 28 
7.  Is there any opposition to that?  It passes without 29 
opposition.  Thank you, Mr. Atran.  Is there anything else on 30 

18A?  We’re done with Reef Fish.  Anything else on Reef Fish?  31 
Mr. Williams, you were requesting a public meeting on our red 32 
grouper framework action.  Do you still want to pursue that? 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Could you make a motion? 37 

 38 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would move that we hold hearings on what we did 39 
yesterday, on the Reef Fish Regulatory Amendment. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Walker.  Discussion? 44 

 45 
MR. FISCHER:  Madam Chairman, I don’t want to discuss this, but 46 

I wasn’t recognized earlier when you must have been looking at  47 
 48 
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the other side of the room and I would like time before we 1 
dismiss with this. 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We need the cities to be named so 4 

that staff can proceed with scheduling that. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The Tampa Bay area somewhere. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  One hearing in Tampa Bay sometime before the 9 

September meeting on the framework actions we discussed 10 
regarding red grouper.  That’s the motion.  Discussion of the 11 
motion? 12 
 13 
MR. HORN:  This is going to discuss aggregate bag limits with 14 

other species of groupers included and we’re only going to have 15 
one in Florida and I understand Roy’s concerns, but if we just 16 
have one and all of a sudden somebody in Galveston or somewhere 17 
else decides that they’ve been short-sheeted, how do we answer 18 
that question? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, we will also take public testimony 21 

on this at our meeting in New Orleans.   22 
 23 
MR. ATRAN:  When I did the public hearings in Texas on the 24 

interim rule, for the people who did speak on it, I specifically 25 
asked them if they had any comments about the reduction in the 26 
aggregate limit, the closed season -- They had no interest in 27 
the red grouper.  The only thing they were interested in was the 28 
closed season.  Absolutely everybody said they didn’t care about 29 
the reduction in the aggregate bag limit. 30 
 31 
MR. RIECHERS:  I understand Phil’s point and for the sake of our 32 

time in this situation, I think focusing on the one location is 33 
what we probably need to do.  I am a little concerned when we do 34 
have actions that can affect the other side of the Gulf based on 35 
this side of the Gulf that we don’t give them proper time and 36 
ability to comment. 37 
 38 
We changed enough yesterday in the document, Steve, that I don’t 39 
think those previous comments are necessarily germane to some of 40 
the changes that we made yesterday.   41 
 42 
I’m even more concerned that those comments that came from Texas 43 
weren’t shared with Phil in time for him to have them in the 44 
report to the council and I certainly hope they were shared with 45 
him in time to get them into the record, but I think for this 46 
case, because of the short time frame, I will visit with some of  47 
 48 
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the folks over there who routinely follow the council business 1 
and try to bring their opinions to New Orleans. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Riechers, if you want, we can amend the 4 

motion to add a hearing in Texas.  You’re saying you don’t want 5 
to do that?  Okay.  We have a motion and a second and we’ve had 6 
some discussion.  Are people ready to vote on the motion?  All 7 
those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 8 
passes without opposition. 9 
 10 
MR. FISCHER:  My comments earlier when Dave McKinney was at the 11 

podium related back to VMS on board and I guess I wanted to know 12 
how it would be handled on charterboats, especially those who 13 
may only fish every third or fourth year and if they had to have 14 
their unit on 24/7/365 a year and if not, what would be the 15 
repercussions because they are actively in the charter industry? 16 
 17 
If they’re not selling and have no trip tickets and they’re not 18 
selling fish and just holding that permit for that rainy day, if 19 
that was the exact intent of the council and if it was, so be 20 
it.   21 
 22 
They’re really part-timers in the industry and there’s an 23 
exclusion for trap fishermen who are getting out of this 24 
industry sooner and I just was looking to see if the intent of 25 
the council was to have these charterboat people while they’re 26 
under charter equipped with VMS operational.  I don’t recall 27 
that much discussion on here and I think the AP discussed it 28 
quite a bit more than this council did. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The council did discuss it and what they said was 31 

if they had a commercial reef fish permit, when they’re 32 
commercial fishing it will be on was my understanding.  If 33 
they’ve got the best of both worlds, they have to follow the 34 
rules of both worlds. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  Myron, I read the language several times and 37 

wondered just, not directly to your concern, but to that type of 38 
thing and I concluded that the language says engaged in the 39 
following and so if you’re not engaged as a charterboat 40 
fishermen at the time, to me, you would not have to have it on.  41 
That’s the way I read it. 42 
 43 
MR. FISCHER:  I think you meant not engaged in the commercial 44 

fishing.  I think what I’m seeking is an interpretation.  I 45 
think I’m just seeking an interpretation. 46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret has offered one and Dr. Crabtree is 1 

about to offer one as well. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  It was my understanding that dual-permitted 4 

vessels would have to have the VMS unit on at all times, not 5 
only on when they’re on commercial fishing trips, but I think, 6 
if this creates a real problem, we could maybe make it 7 
understood that if they’re just on a for-hire trip and not 8 
commercial fishing and if the VMS unit fails, maybe they could 9 
call in and notify law enforcement and get it fixed, but not 10 
have to discontinue their trip. 11 
 12 
There may be some way we can show some flexibility on this.  The 13 
problem you have is if you have these guys turning the units on 14 
and off, then you are going to have problems because these 15 
aren’t things that you can turn off and then just say I’m going 16 
fishing this morning and turn it on and it’s necessarily going 17 
to work. 18 
 19 
We’ve had a lot of problems in the rock shrimp fishery because 20 
we only required them to have the units on when they’re in the 21 
South Atlantic area.  These fishermen fish in the Gulf and then 22 
they hear the rock shrimp are thick and they want to go rock 23 
shrimping and they turn their VMS unit on and then it sometimes 24 
takes days to get everything on line and get them working.  It’s 25 
best to have the units on all the time. 26 
 27 
Our intent here is to have them on commercially-permitted 28 
vessels.  If these guys are just on a charter trip, maybe we 29 
could show some flexibility or something. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  That may be all well and good, Dr. Crabtree, but 32 

what we passed says “engaged in the following fishing 33 
activities” and we list the specific commercial fishing 34 
activities. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s the way I read it as well, Mr. Perret.  37 

Maybe Dr. Crabtree is wrong. 38 
 39 
MR. HOOD:  I would just point out that in the system 40 

requirements that we were discussing earlier there is a power-41 
down exemption and it says: For vessels fishing with a valid 42 
reef fish commercial and/or reef fish charter/headboat permit, 43 
the vessel owner signs out of the VMS program for a minimum 44 
period of one calendar month by obtaining a valid letter of 45 
exemption pursuant to a previous paragraph. 46 
 47 
In essence, if someone knows that they’re going to be charter 48 
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fishing for an extended period of time, there is a way that they 1 
can get an exemption. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  One other thing that was brought up, as I recall, 4 

was persons who tow their boats and they were pulling those out 5 
of the water and taking them up on land and if I recall 6 
correctly, when I we talked to Mr. McKinney, he said they could 7 
handle that administratively.  Does that mean they can turn them 8 
off when they get on or back?  I don’t know now. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you asking a question of Mr. McKinney? 11 

 12 
MR. MCKINNEY:  The basic answer to that is yes.  For those small 13 

vessels that would fall within that limited category, an 14 
exemption could be made for those vessels, based on the type of 15 
activity that they’re engaging in of pulling in and out of the 16 
water everyday. 17 
 18 
The number of vessels that actually do that, that are trailered 19 
in and out that are conducting both charter and commercial 20 
fishing, are minimal. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I didn’t bring it up because I assumed everyone 23 

read it, but in the document that you gave before and that we 24 
approved, it says “Declaration of Permitted Fishing Activity and 25 
Gear Type Prior to Departure For Each Trip, each vessel owner or 26 
operator must report their targeted fishing activity, including, 27 
but not limited to, reef fish, swordfish, tuna, et cetera.  The 28 
gear on board the vessel, including” and then it goes on and on. 29 
 30 
Not only have we put VMS on these people, we’re also telling 31 
them now you’ve got to call and report to us about this every 32 
time you depart and so I guess you could do that if you were a 33 
charterboat. 34 
 35 
MR. MCKINNEY:  In discussions with Mr. Zales, I think it’s been 36 

established earlier, and correct me if I’m wrong, that the 37 
intent was to have the charterboat operators simply call when 38 
they changed from one activity to the other.  In other words, as 39 
long as they were chartering, that was fine, but if they went 40 
commercial fishing, then they would call in. 41 
 42 
MR. HORN:  I think this shows the complications and difficulties 43 

of VMS on a fishery that has a wide variety of vessels.  As I 44 
mentioned before, boats that are trailered, there’s folks that 45 
are using skiffs and they are commercial red snapper fishing 46 
legitimately and they also throw cast nets in the bays and  47 
 48 



 306 

they’re going to be required to have a VMS on a skiff and he’s 1 
going out in the bay and throwing cast nets and catching mullet. 2 
 3 
Again, these things, it all sounds good and it looks good on 4 
paper, but in reality, there are situations and problems that 5 
are going to be almost insurmountable either with cost or just 6 
the complications of trying to make it work. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there any motions on this issue or is this 9 

just an informative discussion where we realize the 10 
complications of what we’re putting in place?  Mr. Grimes, I 11 
don’t think we need any final vote on the whole package at this 12 
point because we’re going to see a revised version at the next -13 
- We do plan and everyone is optimistic that we will have a 14 
final document written, edited, and distributed prior to the 15 
next meeting so that we can take final action on 18A at that 16 
time.  I would like to move then to the Shrimp Management 17 
Committee report. 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Jim Nance and Dr. Rick Hart from the NMFS 20 

Galveston facility provided presentations on the status and 21 
health of shrimp stocks in the shrimp assessment reports as well 22 
as a biological review of the Tortugas shrimp fishery for 2004. 23 
 24 
To summarize, Dr. Nance reported that the average catches for 25 
the period of 1960 through 2004 was 160 million pounds of tails.  26 
In 2004, white shrimp were at its highest levels since 1960, 27 
approximately equal to the production of browns, which was about 28 
seventy-five million pounds of tails.  Pink shrimp landing 29 
averages for the last three years was about nine million pounds. 30 
 31 
In conclusion and summary, brown shrimp dominate the catch with 32 
white shrimp in 2004.  Pink shrimp catch was very slightly down 33 
in 2004 and other species was low and variable.  The average 34 
count size landed had peaked and there was a significant 35 
decrease in effort and a significant increase in catch per unit 36 
effort. 37 
 38 
Insofar as the Tortugas biological review, Dr. Hart reported 39 
that for pink shrimp catches for the west coast of Florida they 40 
were slightly up through December of 2004 and that the Tortugas 41 
area dominates with approximately 80 percent of the total. 42 
 43 
There was a slight decline in the smaller sizes of shrimp and a 44 
slight increase in the larger sizes.  Spring recruitment was up 45 
while fall recruitment was down. 46 
 47 
 48 
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We had a presentation by Dan Foster from NMFS Pascagoula 1 
facility who discussed various BRD technology, noting that the 2 
funnel BRD technology was very robust, yielding high finfish 3 
reduction and high shrimp retention. 4 
 5 
The funnel designs that have been certified in the Gulf and 6 
South Atlantic include the extended funnel, expanded mesh, and 7 
the Jones-Davis BRDs.  For 1992 work with the expanded mesh, 8 
extended funnel BRDs achieved approximately a 45 percent 9 
reduction and the Jones-Davis about a 55 percent reduction in 10 
testing from 1993 to 1997 and, finally, the three designs 11 
achieved approximately a 35 percent reduction in testing during 12 
the 2001 to 2003 period. 13 
 14 
The funnel BRDs produced about a 20 to 25 percent reduction in 15 
overall red snapper bycatch.  The reduction of the age ones was 16 
much higher, at the 70 to 80 percent level. 17 
 18 
The effectiveness of funnel BRDs was based primarily on the 19 
acceptance by the industry, which includes factors like shrimp 20 
retention and cost.  The cost of the BRDs, the Jones-Davis was 21 
the most expensive at about $300 to $350.  The expanded funnel 22 
was $250 to $300 and the modified Jones-Davis was about $100 to 23 
$200. 24 
 25 
With the modified Jones-Davis, there was about a 3.8 percent 26 
shrimp loss and a thirty-three-and-a-half percent reduction in 27 
finfish bycatch, of which about 29.4 percent was red snapper 28 
reduction.  They concluded that there is a need for new data on 29 
funnel BRDs and a need for new BRD technology. 30 
 31 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 32 
that the council begin development of a joint plan amendment to 33 
the shrimp and reef fish FMPs to address bycatch in the shrimp 34 
and red snapper directed fisheries and address rebuilding of the 35 
red snapper stock. 36 
 37 

That’s the motion and I may add that this motion was also passed 38 
by the Reef Fish Committee as well as the full council 39 
yesterday. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 42 
discussion to the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 43 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 44 
 45 
MR. PERRET:  Following additional discussion, the committee 46 
recommends, and I so move, that the council begin development of 47 
a regulatory amendment to consider changes to the BRD 48 
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certification criteria and red snapper reduction, to consider 1 
certification of the three funnel-type BRDs, and potentially 2 
decertify the fisheye BRD. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 5 

discussion of the committee motion? 6 
 7 
MR. HORN:  I just have a question really about BRD 8 

certification.  What has the council got to do with the 9 
certification process as far as determining what is going to be 10 
approved or disapproved?  I thought the government kind of set 11 
that up. 12 
 13 
MR. GRIMES:  Mr. Horn is correct, at least with the testing 14 

protocol, and when the council did Amendment 9 I guess it was, 15 
you set up the basic standards, but then there was a testing 16 
protocol, which NMFS was responsible for, and they have drafted 17 
that and could change that on their own, but didn’t want to do 18 
it -- They figured that we would roll it all into this and that 19 
it would make it more understandable, I guess. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  More discussion on the committee motion?  Is 22 
there any opposition to the committee motion?  The motion passes 23 
without opposition. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  We had some discussion on the scoping document for 26 

Amendment 14 and the committee had some additional alternatives 27 
that were added and Dr. Leard advised that they will be placed 28 
in a revised scoping document that will become part of the to-29 
be-developed scoping document for a joint plan amendment to the 30 
shrimp and reef fish fishery management plans. 31 
 32 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 33 
that Action 6, alternatives to eliminate permits for shrimp 34 
vessels that are not active participants, be included in an 35 
appendix of Alternatives Considered but Rejected. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 38 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 39 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  The next committee 44 

report we’ll take up is Coral Management, Mr. Williams. 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Jennifer Lee reviewed steps that NMFS took which 47 

led to the March 18, 2005, determination to propose elkhorn 48 
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coral and staghorn coral as threatened under the Endangered 1 
Species Act.  She noted that fused-staghorn coral was not 2 
recommended for listing because it’s a hybrid. 3 
 4 
She then reviewed general distribution of these corals and noted 5 
that they were mostly found in state waters.  She showed the 6 
declines in abundance through the 1990s and reviewed the listing 7 
factors, four of which applied to Acropora. 8 
 9 
She noted the next step would be for NMFS to prepare a proposed 10 
rule under the ESA to address threats to these two species, 11 
should these species be listed via a final rule. 12 
 13 
Dr. Leard then reviewed the Special Coral SSC recommendation to 14 
approve NMFS’s proposed listing.  Following discussion, the 15 
committee recommends, and I so move, to write a letter to NMFS 16 
supporting the listing of Acropora plalmata and Acropora 17 
cervicornis as threatened. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 20 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 21 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 22 
 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Leard reviewed previous research efforts of 24 

the council and the proposed recommendations of the Coral SSC 25 
with regard to monitoring the Florida Middle Grounds and 26 
possibly Pulley Ridge in a similar fashion as the Coral Reef 27 
Evaluation and Monitoring Program in southeast Florida, possibly 28 
using a community-based approach to reduce costs. 29 
 30 
Dr. Leard noted the need to continue the evaluation of coral 31 
resources on identified banks in the northern and western Gulf 32 
to determine if further protections are needed. 33 
 34 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 35 
that the council proceed with an RFP that would consolidate 36 
research efforts in the western and eastern Gulf into one 37 
proposal. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  40 
Any opposition to the motion?  The motion passes without 41 
opposition. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Finally, Mr. Phil Kline of Oceana reviewed 44 

various fishery management council’s actions to protect 45 
deepwater corals and the need to prevent expansion of trawl 46 
fisheries into areas where deepwater corals are located or 47 
suspected to be presented.   48 
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He noted that although NMFS had denied Oceana’s petition for 1 
emergency action, NMFS supported the council efforts to identify 2 
and protect deepwater corals.  He requested the council monitor 3 
royal red shrimp fishing activities and that the council develop 4 
a process to identify and monitor deepwater coral in the Gulf, 5 
particularly lophelia. 6 
 7 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 8 
the council ask the Coral SSC to develop a research approach to 9 
identify locations of deepwater corals. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 12 
discussion?  Is there any opposition?  The motion passes without 13 
opposition.  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  Next will be the 14 

Budget/Personnel Committee, Ms. Williams. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The Budget/Personnel Committee met and it was my 17 

understanding that we needed to defer the report until the next 18 
council meeting because Mr. Swingle or Rick has talked with 19 
Cathy and there may be some problems with some of the things 20 
that we have done and so we would like to have Cathy present as 21 
we go over the report and recommendations. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  We’ll take that up 24 

in September then.  Next is the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 25 
Committee, Mr. Riechers. 26 
 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Steve Atran reviewed the summary of the June 9-10 28 

Ecosystem SSC meeting.  The meeting included a request from the 29 
SSC that a scientific workshop be held in the fall in order to 30 
focus the efforts to implement ecosystem approaches here in the 31 
Gulf. 32 
 33 
The committee had no recommendations on their request, but I did 34 
indicate to the committee because we’re having an August 19th 35 
Ecosystem SSC meeting that we would ask them for further 36 
clarification regarding the nature of the requested workshop and 37 
the scientists to be invited. 38 
 39 
Next, George Geiger summarized the approach being used by the 40 
SAFMC.  The SAFMC is basing their fishery ecosystem plan on the 41 
habitat plan that was put in place in 1998.  George stated that 42 
all of the existing FMPs would be rolled into the fishery 43 
ecosystem plan, which would be reviewed every five years. 44 
 45 
Next, we moved on to a discussion regarding the Magnuson-Stevens 46 
Act reauthorization.  Mr. Swingle reviewed an August 4, 2005,  47 
 48 



 311 

staff working draft of the Senate reauthorization bill that had 1 
been received from Senator Ted Stevens. 2 
 3 
The following are concerns or recommendations of the committee 4 
to the proposed changes in the draft bill and I’m going to try 5 
to briefly summarize these. 6 
 7 
Maumus Claverie expressed concern that the phrase “total 8 
allowable catch limits that shall not be exceeded by a fishery” 9 
could be interpreted to mean that quotas may be required on all 10 
fisheries, including recreational fisheries.  Based on the 11 
council’s experience with the red snapper quota, this would not 12 
be a good idea, he concurred. 13 
 14 
Steven Atran suggested that the wording was meant to require an 15 
M-SFCMA the setting of overall TACs, which would then to be 16 
allocated to commercial and recreational sectors as the council 17 
is currently doing through its framework procedures.  There were 18 
two motions in this regard.  Both of them failed, basically 19 
trying to express that concern. 20 
 21 
The council members also expressed concern that the section 22 
regarding cost recovery on page 34 did not modify the 3 percent 23 
cap currently in place for cost recovery.  In the case of the 24 
red snapper IFQ system, due to the small size of the fishery, a 25 
3 percent cap will not fund the IFQ system and with the addition 26 
of observer systems and other costs of the systems, it will far 27 
exceed the cap.  There may be a need to recover a greater 28 
percentage in order to implement some of these programs. 29 
 30 
Next, we went on to an FRMC Chairs Position Paper, which was Tab 31 
F, Number 4(a).  Again, we were reviewing a previous position on 32 
several of the issues that were now taken care of in the current 33 
draft and basically we went on the assumption if you did not 34 
raise an issue to a particular section then we are in 35 
concurrence or the draft now has taken care of that. 36 
 37 
The concerns that were raised was on page 6, Issue 3, 38 
Integration of Science in the Fishery Management Process.  The 39 
second sentence in this section reads: The council shall adopt 40 
acceptable biological catches within limits determined by their 41 
Scientific and Statistical Committees and shall set total 42 
allowable catches and/or management measures such that the catch 43 
would be at or below ABC. 44 
 45 
The committee notes that the SEDAR process, which includes a 46 
review workshop with independent experts, serves as the peer 47 
review process for the Gulf Council.  It was noted that the SSC 48 
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is currently charged with determining if the stock assessments 1 
represent the best available scientific advice.  Nancy Thompson 2 
suggested that the role of the SSC might need to be better 3 
defined in the SEDAR process. 4 
 5 
Next we went to page 7 through 9, Issue 4, Ecosystem Approaches 6 
to Management.  By consensus, the committee recommends that this 7 
section be referred to the Ecosystem SSC for their 8 
consideration. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 11 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 12 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 13 
 14 
MR. RIECHERS:  The next was on page 9, Issue 5, Rebuilding 15 

Timeframe.  It was the next issue that got raised.  The current 16 
recommendation is to eliminate paragraph 2A(i), which states 17 
that rebuilding plans will not exceed ten years, except in 18 
certain situations. 19 
 20 
The committee members expressed concern that eliminating a 21 
requirement for rebuilding plans not to exceed ten years except 22 
under certain situations could result in rebuilding periods 23 
without a meaningful timeframe. 24 
 25 
I believe after that it was expressed that basically the ten-26 
year limit was arbitrary and that by deleting it, it would allow 27 
us more flexibility in those rebuilding timeframes when certain 28 
stocks were just prior to that ten-year rebuilding timeframe or 29 
just after and that this was basically a more lenient option for 30 
the councils, but it certainly didn’t take away any of the 31 
authority that they now have in that regard.  A motion was made 32 
on that and it did not pass as well.  There is no further 33 
recommendations of changes from the committee. 34 
 35 
I would move, given the concerns that were addressed by the 36 
committee, I believe that we should ask Mr. Swingle to go ahead 37 
and contact Senator Stevens office and basically address the 38 
concerns over the TAC portion, the 3 percent cap, and how the 39 
SEDAR process will work into this new council committee process 40 
that was expressed in the bill.  If I get a second, I’ll 41 

discuss. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Riechers, is that the motion that you have 44 

made? 45 
 46 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to his motion?   1 

 2 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Ms. Walker.  Discussion of the 5 

motion?  6 
 7 
MR. RIECHERS:  My rationale here is on Mau’s point about TAC, I 8 

think there is a way we can express our concern there.  I think 9 
other committee members felt there wasn’t a problem there, but I 10 
think Wayne captured enough of that that he can express that 11 
concern that we just want to assume that this does not lead us 12 
necessarily into recreational quotas and those kinds of things 13 
and that the council still has the flexibility in regards to 14 
that. 15 
 16 
I read the bill that we do, but I think Wayne can express that 17 
and I think he can express our issue with the 3 percent cap and 18 
just that we want to make sure that the SEDAR process is 19 
preserved in this new peer review option that they talk about 20 
and I believe all we really need to do is express back to the 21 
office that that’s kind of where we are on those issues at this 22 
point in time. 23 
 24 
Other than that, we seem to concur that they had addressed many 25 
of the previous issues this council had had through the current 26 
bill. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any further discussion of the motion? 29 

 30 
MR. PERRET:  This is all well and good, but certainly everybody 31 

sitting at this table knows how to contact their appropriate 32 
representatives and to do whatever they think is the right thing 33 
or whatever they think is right to do and I’m sure some of us 34 
will be doing that. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion of the motion?  Any 37 
opposition to the motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 38 
 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Show one opposition to that motion, please. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The motion didn’t pass without opposition.  42 
There was one in opposition to the previous motion.  Next we 43 

have the Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel Management Committee Report, 44 
Mr. Fischer. 45 
 46 
MR. FISCHER:  The Mackerel/Reef Fish Committee is Tab H.  The 47 

agenda was adopted with minor edits.  The Final Charter Vessel 48 
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Permit Moratorium Extension, Mr. Fischer stated that the issue 1 
before the committee was to make the final decision for 2 
Amendment 17/25 and approve the amendment for submittal to the 3 
Secretary for implementation. 4 
 5 
After a short discussion of public hearing comments, public 6 
letters, and Charterboat AP comments, the following motion was 7 
made. 8 
 9 
By a nine to one vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 10 
to recommend to the council to submit to the Secretary for 11 
implementation our preferred Alternative 4 under 3.  Management 12 
Alternatives: Establish a limited access system on for-hire reef 13 
fish and coastal migratory pelagic permits.  Permits will be 14 
renewable and transferable in the same manner as currently 15 
prescribed for such permits.  The council will have periodic 16 
reviews at least every ten years on the effectiveness of limited 17 
access system. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 20 

discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 21 
the committee motion?  Do we need a roll call vote? 22 
 23 
MR. FISCHER:  It will be a roll call vote to submit to the 24 

Secretary. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle, we are having a roll call vote. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 29 

 30 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 33 

 34 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn is gone.  Mr. Riechers. 37 

 38 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Thomassie. 41 

 42 
MR. THOMASSIE:  Yes. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote is gone.  Ms. Williams. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 1 

 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 5 

 6 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 7 
 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret is gone.  Mr. Adams. 9 

 10 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Fischer. 13 

 14 
MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 17 

 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 25 

 26 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  All voted in favor.  The motion carries. 29 
 30 
MR. FISCHER:  Under Other Business, Julie Morris summarized the 31 

SEDAR Steering Committee meeting as it relates to king mackerel.  32 
A SEDAR assessment of king mackerel is scheduled for the fall of 33 
2006. 34 
 35 
However, there is a disagreement between the SSCs of the Gulf 36 
and South Atlantic over the rate of mixing in southeast Florida.  37 
The SEDAR Steering Committee recommended postponement of the 38 
kind mackerel stock assessment until the two SSCs can meet and 39 
come to consensus over how mixing rates should be handled in an 40 
assessment. 41 
 42 
Subsequent to a discussion of holding a joint SSC meeting, a 43 
motion was passed to table the discussion regarding the issue of 44 
having a joint Mackerel SSC meeting with the South Atlantic 45 
Fishery Management Council until another meeting.  Madam Chair, 46 
this concludes my report. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Was somebody going to pick up on this and make 1 

a motion in full council? 2 
 3 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to make a motion that the council ask 4 
Wayne and Julie and the chair of the two joint committees to 5 
select SSC persons from our committee to meet with the South 6 
Atlantic SSC to discuss mackerel mixing. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that motion? 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Second. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree seconds.   13 

 14 
MR. FISCHER:  I’m aware that tabling was during a joint 15 

committee motion and I just want to ask Wayne if we’re not 16 
violating any parliamentary procedure on taking it up at full 17 
council?  I’m well aware that it was tabled during a committee 18 
motion. 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That tabling just remains in 21 

committee.  It means it would come back before the committee, 22 
but the council has the right to proceed with it. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams, are you comfortable with the motion 25 

on the board?  Is there any discussion on the motion? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  I really feel like we need to move on this.  We 28 

need to get these SSCs together and come to some resolution as 29 
to how we’re going to proceed on king mackerel and we need to 30 
not delay too much on this. 31 
 32 
We’ve got an updated assessment that we’re going to get and 33 
we’re going to need to take some action and this was discussed 34 
at the SEDAR Steering Committee and there was some rearranging 35 
around of the assessment schedules based on this. 36 
 37 
I don’t think this is an issue that’s going to be scientifically 38 
resolved and I think it’s important that we get some advice from 39 
our SSCs that they both can agree on in terms of how to handle 40 
this uncertainty and how to move forward.  I really feel like 41 
this is something we ought to do. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m not going to oppose this, but neither do I 44 

think that this is going to lead to any resolution of who is who 45 
in the mixing zone.  There’s a lot of things that are never 46 
brought out in all of this. 47 
 48 
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I know the South Atlantic badly wants to manage their own stock 1 
of king mackerel, but in doing so, they often ignore things that 2 
are obvious to people that are familiar with the data.  They 3 
just ignore them. 4 
 5 
For example, they want to believe that the South Florida winter 6 
zone is mostly Atlantic stock.  They ignore the fact that all 7 
the tagging that Linda Mercer did in North Carolina and the 8 
tagging that I did off South Carolina in about 1979, those were 9 
done in the warm months of the year, and none of those fish ever 10 
show up in South Florida off the east coast, off Fort Pierce and 11 
Sebastian, during the winter. 12 
 13 
There might have been one and I think Linda had one tag 14 
recapture down there, but they just ignore that.  They want to 15 
call it the South Atlantic -- They want to call it a mixing zone 16 
and if this is South Atlantic stock, but fish that are clearly 17 
Atlantic stock, that are off of South Carolina and North 18 
Carolina, don’t show up there in the wintertime. 19 
 20 
I believe, I truly believe, that the composition of that group 21 
of fish down there changes from year to year, depending upon age 22 
distribution, whether there’s been really good recruitment, 23 
whether the winters are really nasty, whether they’re mild 24 
winters.  I think all of that changes it. 25 
 26 
There does need to be some resolution of this.  This might lead 27 
to it, but this is not going to be any resolution of it.  I’ll 28 
support it, but not because I think that they’re going to 29 
actually figure out who is who in that area. 30 
 31 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I just want to mention that the 32 

South Atlantic had proposed to proceed with scheduling a meeting 33 
for the joint SSCs in October in their area of jurisdiction if 34 
that was agreeable with this council. 35 
 36 
MR. FISCHER:  Getting back to the motion, I think the procedure 37 

would be we would have to find out the date of such a meeting 38 
and poll our SSC members, preliminary scientists involved, and 39 
see who is available because this is news to them also and see 40 
who is available and that’s why I thought that just three or 41 
four of us could get together on a quick phone call and look 42 
over the availability of personnel and select how many would be 43 
going. 44 
 45 
I know we don’t have a quantity up here and it’s tough to get a 46 
quorum at the meetings.  If we’re going to do this, we don’t 47 
want to just haphazardly throw a few names down and have them 48 
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meet.  I think it’s something we have to think about who is 1 
going to go.  I’m in favor of it and I think it’s something that 2 
we could wrap up in a week or two of who would be going. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Fischer, for the remaining month that I’m 5 

chairman, I would be sympathetic to that process that you’re 6 
describing. 7 
 8 
MR. GEIGER:  I guess, Roy, in all deference and with due 9 

respect, I take exception to the fact that the South Atlantic 10 
Council is ignoring any data and we’re not analyzing any data.  11 
We certainly have complete and 100 percent confidence in any 12 
decision the Science Center might make. 13 
 14 
We’ve already heard Nancy Thompson say she would be willing to 15 
make that determination.  We have no predetermined concept of 16 
what the mixing rate is, other than the fact that scientifically 17 
it’s been stated in enough peer-reviewed papers that it’s not 18 
100 percent and all we’re asking for is a fair and equitable 19 
resolution based on the peer-reviewed science that’s out there 20 
today that was reviewed during the SEDAR process that our SSC 21 
believed was not duly considered in the process and that’s all 22 
we’re asking for. 23 
 24 
If it so happens that it’s better resolved as a result of the 25 
Science Center just making the determination, we’ll live with 26 
that determination, whatever that number turns out to be. 27 
 28 
There’s no preconceived number and there’s no predetermined 29 
number and the South Atlantic Council is not asking for anything 30 
other than a fair and scientific determination based on the best 31 
available science that’s out there today that it be considered 32 
and a determination be made. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  Roy, I agree with some of what you said in the 35 

sense that I don’t think what we’re asking the SSC to do is 36 
resolve this issue.  This issue won’t be resolved in terms of 37 
what is the mixing percentage because I agree that it’s dynamic, 38 
it changes. 39 
 40 
What I’m looking for, given that we can’t really resolve that 41 
issue, we can only frame the uncertainty, what I’m looking for 42 
is for the two SSCs to come a little closer together in terms of 43 
their advice to us as to how to handle that uncertainty in terms 44 
of setting appropriate levels of catch. 45 
 46 
Right now, we’ve got disparate advice from them and I think if 47 
we get them together and they spend some discussing how to go 48 
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with this, that we can get them together in terms of how the 1 
uncertainty with the mixing zone ought to temper and affect our 2 
decisions about management and TAC levels and that’s more what 3 
I’m looking for and I don’t think there’s going to be a magic 4 
number that pops out of it, necessarily. 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  I want to ask the question administratively.  If we 7 

do not support this, would not the Southeast Fisheries Science 8 
Center make the decision on whether it was best available 9 
science and then they would make the decision on what the 10 
appropriate numbers are? 11 
 12 
I know in the committee we talked about that and I voiced my 13 
support for the Southeast Fisheries Science Center settling 14 
this, rather than getting two SSCs committees together and what 15 
if they get into arguments and then we’re -- On behalf of me, I 16 
trust whatever the Southeast Fisheries Science Center does.  I 17 
think administratively that’s where it would go, wouldn’t it? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I have no answer to that question. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  It could in the end.  Again, this isn’t totally a 22 

science question.  This is a science/management type of issue 23 
with what sort of advice can they give us and maybe if you’re 24 
right, Bobbi, and we get them together and they can’t agree to 25 
anything, then I guess we’ll have to find another way to resolve 26 
it. 27 
 28 
Why not get them together and see if they can’t come to some 29 
sort of a consensus?  I think we would be better served in that 30 
situation and there will be Center people at this meeting who 31 
can provide background and information and I think that both 32 
councils and everyone would be better served if we could come to 33 
some agreement.  If we can’t, then we’ll have to find some other 34 
way to resolve this issue. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I would agree that that was the sense of the 37 

discussion in the SEDAR Steering Committee, that we thought we 38 
should make another attempt at bringing some portions of the two 39 
SSCs together in order to specifically discuss the mixing zone 40 
and see if there could be some agreement. 41 
 42 
If it fails, then we figure out what to do next, but right now 43 
we’re stuck and we thought that it would be best to make one 44 
more attempt at getting the SSCs to make progress on the mixing 45 
zone issue. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. GEIGER:  Bobbi, I agree with everything you said, reference 1 

Nancy’s comments and her desire and willingness to make the 2 
determination.  The problem is that -- It’s not an issue for the 3 
Gulf right now apparently, but Amendment 16, the mackerel 4 
amendment, is a priority for our council and we have some 5 
actions that we feel we need to take action on. 6 
 7 
Unfortunately, Nancy would not be able to make those decisions 8 
until Amendment 16 or action associated with Amendment 16 came 9 
before her and that can’t happen until we reach resolution on 10 
the SEDAR assessment.  I agree with you and I support 100 11 
percent the Southeast Science Center making the determination if 12 
that’s how it falls out. 13 
 14 
As a follow-on, at that steering committee, and I was at the 15 
steering committee meeting, and there was a lot of discussion 16 
about this and a good-faith decision was made on the part of the 17 
South Atlantic to move red grouper up into that stock assessment 18 
process, predicated upon our SSCs getting together and coming to 19 
some determination and resolution of this mixing issue. 20 
 21 
I would just encourage us to see if we can move along and stay 22 
with the progress that was made at our joint mackerel committee 23 
in Key West and see if we can continue to work together in 24 
resolving these issues jointly. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Also, what I would like to have forwarded to this 27 

group is Dr. Crabtree’s comments of what he would like to see 28 
come out of this committee and also, if at all possible, if 29 
Nancy Thompson has the time that she also attend this meeting. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on the motion?  Any 32 
further discussion on the motion?  All those in favor say aye; 33 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes without 34 
opposition.  Anything else on Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel 35 

Management Committee?  Okay.  Mr. Swingle, could you please 36 
review for us what our Other Business items are? 37 
 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Tab K, there were three items, 39 

Number 1, 2, and 3, that have been resolved and I guess I 40 
resolved one of those at this meeting about the membership in a 41 
recreational capacity and they wanted a staff person rather than 42 
a council person and we can handle that.  The next issue in that 43 
pertained to -- 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle, what I want is a list of the 46 

items that are listed under Other Business currently under the 47 
agenda.  Could you go over that?  I don’t want to get into the 48 
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content of the issues now, but I just want to review what is on 1 
the list of Other Business items. 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The Other Business items we had 4 

under there, one is Mr. Frugé will provide a discussion of the 5 
Gulf of Mexico Regional Partnership, the Gulf Alliance, and the 6 
Gulf of Mexico Summit.   7 
 8 
Then I’ll have a few comments on the NMFS proposed guidelines 9 
for National Standard 1 and then there’s an MARAD response issue 10 
that Dr. Claverie had raised and there’s material to discuss 11 
that.  You indicated that we would do a SEDAR report, but that’s 12 
probably already mostly been done, and I think that’s all I had. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have four items of Other Business and we 15 

have an hour. 16 
 17 
MR. FISCHER:  The field trip. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have five items of Other Business and we 20 

have until 11:15, which is an hour and twenty-five minutes.  21 
Would you like to take a break now to check out and then come 22 
and finish the Other Business after that? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  There was also an issue about read-only files. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think we can take care of that 27 

administratively.  This is on PDF files so that we can edit PDF 28 
files or all files. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  Just that all files that come to us, since we’re 31 

now trying to do this all on computer, we like to make notes and 32 
highlight things and some you can and some you can’t and I think 33 
it boils down to how it’s saved, but I would like staff to look 34 
at it because it makes it real difficult for us. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, do you want to take your 37 

break now and come back or do you want to keep working for 38 
another hour?  We’re going to take a break.  We’ll take a 39 
fifteen-minute break and we’ll be back here at five after ten. 40 
 41 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, if you would return to your 44 

seats, we’ll continue with the Other Business part of the 45 
agenda.  We are starting on Other Business items and let’s start 46 
with Mr. Frugé’s Gulf Alliance presentation.  He says he has  47 
 48 
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twelve slides.  We’ll have to pull agenda item up while they get 1 
the AV going.  Myron, do you want to talk about the field trip? 2 
 3 
MR. FISCHER:  As you all recall, we tried doing this a few years 4 

ago and we had some serious time constraints that stopped us and 5 
we pieced it together with the help of Mr. Perret and a few 6 
others and what we would like to do, it’s strictly an 7 
educational field trip because we make regulations on vessels 8 
that we have no idea the size composition make-up of the fleet. 9 
 10 
Briefly, with the cooperation of a handful of Louisiana agencies 11 
and Larry from Gulf States, Wildlife and Fisheries, South 12 
Lafourche Levee District, Lafourche Port Commission, and a few 13 
others, we have pieced together a trip that would involve us 14 
viewing three different style shrimp vessels, commercial fish 15 
vessels, mackerel and vertical gear both, a shrimp processing 16 
plant, shrimp offloading fish house, oil and gas facilities. 17 
 18 
We’ll view offshore platforms from the beach, but they’re so 19 
close you would think you could cast to them and a recreational 20 
segment at the marina where we’ll also have food and we’ll have 21 
Coast Guard is attempting to get a cutter tied up at the marina 22 
and they’re going to show and tell us how they attempt to 23 
intercept us when we’re making violations or other people. 24 
 25 
It’s going to be a long trip.  It’s not going to be something 26 
done in two or three hours and it’s going to be very educational 27 
and we hope everyone is on board and I’m open for ideas and 28 
questions, but everyone will be fed. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This idea came out of both discussions I had 31 

with individual council members in Birmingham and also Mr. 32 
Fischer has been promoting the idea for a while and so this an 33 
educational field trip we expect all council members to attend. 34 
 35 
We’re going to rent a bus and so all the transportation will be 36 
taken care of.  We’re going to devote Tuesday afternoon of the 37 
council meeting to this activity and we’ll get back after dinner 38 
on Tuesday night. 39 
 40 
The point, as Myron just said, is to get us out of the council 41 
meeting room and see different kinds of vessels, meet some 42 
people involved in different kinds of fisheries and enforcement 43 
activities, and the expectation is that all council members will 44 
participate. 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  I heard you say it, but I just want to make sure, 47 

but this is a round-trip type of thing. 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  It will be no cost out of everyone’s pocket, to 1 

include food and beverage.  You can buy souvenirs along the way. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other discussion about this educational 4 

field trip that we’ll be taking at the September meeting?  Let’s 5 
go to Mr. Frugé. 6 
 7 
MR. FRUGÉ:  Columbus Brown had asked me to give this 8 

presentation.  He was originally scheduled to be at this meeting 9 
in July, but because of a conflict this week, he wasn’t able to 10 
be here and so he asked me to present this. 11 
 12 
Giving presentations prepared by somebody else on something I’m 13 
not directly involved in isn’t my favorite thing to do and so 14 
I’ll do my best.  Just bear with me, but I probably don’t have 15 
all the details that he might have. 16 
 17 
I thought the presentation was going to be on the Gulf of Mexico 18 
Alliance, which most of you probably at least have heard of.  19 
The presentation is actually on the federal support from the 20 
various federal agencies that are being made to the Gulf 21 
Alliance. 22 
 23 
The Gulf Alliance is a high-level, meaning governor’s office 24 
level, alliance of the five Gulf states and this was recently 25 
formed actually earlier this year or late last year to deal with 26 
a number of issues in the Gulf of Mexico or better deal with 27 
those issues. 28 
 29 
The U.S. Ocean Action Plan charged the federal agencies with 30 
relevant involvement in Gulf of Mexico issues to explore 31 
partnership opportunities for key priorities in the Gulf of 32 
Mexico with appropriate regional representatives, which in this 33 
case includes the Gulf of Mexico Alliance. 34 
 35 
The five Gulf states have identified through the Alliance five 36 
regional focus areas and these are reductions in nutrient 37 
loading into the Gulf and Mississippi is the lead for that; 38 
water quality and healthy beaches and shellfish beds, for which 39 
Florida is the lead; coastal wetland restoration, for which 40 
Louisiana is the lead; identification of Gulf habitats for 41 
management with Texas as the lead; and environmental education 42 
with Alabama as the lead. 43 
 44 
The federal agencies have formed what’s called a federal 45 
workgroup with EPA; Brian Griffith, who is the director of the 46 
Gulf of Mexico Program; and NOAA, with Jack Hayes from the  47 
 48 
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National Ocean Service designated as the federal coordinators 1 
for that federal workgroup. 2 
 3 
Just kind of a schematic of what’s happening, the Ocean Action 4 
Plan, of course, directed the activities.  The Gulf of Mexico 5 
Alliance, with the five Gulf states, in February of this year 6 
developed five white papers that corresponded to the five issue 7 
areas that I just described. 8 
 9 
Those white papers were drafted between February and June of 10 
this year.  A federal work group was formed in April and 11 
composed of thirteen federal agencies and during May and ongoing 12 
through next month are developing federal responses to those 13 
white papers. 14 
 15 
In June, there was a meeting held in Naples among the states and 16 
the representatives from those agencies and they are developing 17 
an integrated federal/state response to the five white papers.  18 
This is to be developed into a draft Gulf of Mexico or Gulf 19 
Alliance action plan, or plan of action, that the draft is being 20 
developed this week in New Orleans at a meeting and that’s where 21 
Columbus is and that’s why he’s not here today. 22 
 23 
That draft is to be developed into a final Gulf Alliance plan of 24 
action that will presented at the Gulf of Mexico Summit being 25 
sponsored by the Hart Institute in November in Corpus Christi. 26 
 27 
This is kind of a reiteration of what I just went over.  The 28 
meeting in Naples, Florida, took place on June 8 through the 10th 29 
and it was composed of both state and federal representatives, 30 
twenty state and twenty federal. 31 
 32 
The Alliance presented and discussed their white papers.  33 
Federal agencies presented their initial federal responses to 34 
those white papers.  This week there’s another state and federal 35 
work session going on in New Orleans.  The state and federal 36 
agencies are drafting the Gulf Alliance’s plan of action. 37 
 38 
Then in September, the plan of action should be ready for agency 39 
review and then November 7 through 9th in Corpus Christi at the 40 
Gulf of Mexico Summit, there will be a formal inauguration of 41 
the Gulf of Mexico alliance by the five governors.  They will 42 
present a final version of their action plan and talk about 43 
possible coordination of that with the six Mexican Gulf states. 44 
 45 
This shows the Gulf state representatives on the Alliance.  The 46 
bar at the top are the state leads on the Alliance and those 47 
people are either in the governors’ offices or high level, 48 



 325 

cabinet-level, type folks.  The rest of these show the state 1 
folks that are on the various committees working on the five 2 
issue areas. 3 
 4 
This shows the thirteen agencies that are on the federal 5 
workgroup.  Just note, the NOAA lead is Jack Hayes of the 6 
National Ocean Service and note also that Dr. Crabtree and Myles 7 
Croom, who is Assistant Administrator for Habitat, are also 8 
represented on the workgroup.  For the Department of the 9 
Interior, our Regional Director, Sam Hamilton, is the official 10 
representative, but Columbus is his alternate. 11 
 12 
In terms of developing the federal partnership to assist the 13 
Alliance, they intend to take into account the directive that 14 
came from the President through the Ocean Action Plan to 15 
collectively explore place-based ecosystem approaches to 16 
management. 17 
 18 
They also committed to a long-term partnership with the Alliance 19 
and they want to work, wherever possible, within existing 20 
partnership frameworks, such as the Gulf of Mexico Program, the 21 
Ocean Observation System, the Coastal Zone Management Program, 22 
Sea Grant, and so forth, and not really create some new 23 
framework or organization out there. 24 
 25 
They want to work to try to overcome the usual impediments to 26 
federal and federal/state integration, or working together.  27 
They have organized as a federal workgroup with designated co-28 
leads for each of the focus areas.  In other words, there are 29 
two federal co-leads for each of the focus areas to work with 30 
the Alliance. 31 
 32 
They want to engage a bunch of acronyms and I’ve got what those 33 
mean, but unless anybody is really interested in knowing what 34 
one of them is, I’ll just say that these are mostly sub-cabinet-35 
level committees that were formed in response to the Ocean 36 
Action Plan and so they’re trying to engage those folks and keep 37 
them up to date on what’s happening. 38 
 39 
They also want to try to solicit local input through nine Gulf-40 
region stakeholder workshops and also support involvement by 41 
Mexico and the six Mexican Gulf states.   42 
 43 
In responding to the white papers, they are trying to identify 44 
high-impact federal program integration opportunities rather 45 
than just going through and developing a laundry list of all the 46 
relevant federal programs.  They also are trying to respond with 47 
quality of information over quantity in assisting the Alliance. 48 
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Wherever possible, they want to try to provide the Alliance with 1 
knowledge rather than just data.  In other words, some context 2 
and interpretation of the information that they have. 3 
 4 
They want to try to recognize opportunities to advance an 5 
integrated ocean observation system in the Gulf region for real 6 
time Gulf data of various types and they’ve developed a number 7 
of categories of possible federal agency contributions and these 8 
exclude existing activities, which they define as activities 9 
that are underway or already programmed. 10 
 11 
Accelerated activities would be activities already ongoing that 12 
could be easily accelerated or refocused.  Reallocation would be 13 
new activities that could be started through reallocation of 14 
existing federal funds.   15 
 16 
Partnerships would be activities that would require some sort of 17 
federal agency interaction to help them move forward.  Ocean 18 
Action Plan activities would be things that were specifically 19 
called for in the Ocean Action Plan and the new activities would 20 
be activities that could be started in fiscal year 2008 or 21 
beyond, depending on new federal money. 22 
 23 
This is a list of folks who attended the state/federal 24 
coordination meeting in Naples on June 9th and note that Dr. 25 
Crabtree was at that meeting, as well as Columbus. 26 
 27 
At that meeting, they made a number of agreements.  They agreed 28 
that they would keep the five focus areas that the Alliance had 29 
defined and developed.  They decided the states needed to define 30 
success for each of the focus areas.  They decided that there 31 
needed to be an assurance of a high level of state coordination 32 
in the Alliance and in coordination with the federal agencies. 33 
 34 
They agreed that the initial federal project concepts need to be 35 
integrated with state and other federal agency actions and I’m 36 
not sure exactly what that means and Dr. Crabtree, if you want 37 
to clarify any of this stuff that I get wrong, just feel free to 38 
jump in. 39 
 40 
They decided they would schedule federal/state work sessions to 41 
produce the plan of action and, of course, those things are 42 
ongoing as we speak and that they would produce a draft action 43 
plan for the five state governors to review by September 15th. 44 
 45 
Another agreement that came out of the state/federal meeting in 46 
Naples in terms of the federal agency roles in the various focus 47 
areas and note that NOAA is the co-lead for the water quality 48 
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and education issue areas and the Department of the Interior, 1 
through the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and the U.S. 2 
Geological Survey, I believe, are co-leads for the wetlands 3 
restoration and habitat identification focus areas. 4 
 5 
Just some key milestones that have happened to date, the initial 6 
meeting of the Council on Environmental Quality, the Gulf 7 
States, which would represent the Alliance, and the federal co-8 
chairs of the federal agencies, of the federal workgroup, met 9 
March 10th. 10 
 11 
On April 12th, there was a concept briefing given to the Gulf of 12 
Mexico Program’s Management Committee on this federal 13 
involvement with the Alliance.  The next day, there was a 14 
concept briefing given to the Seymour Committee, which is one of 15 
those sub-cabinet-level committees that came out of the Ocean 16 
Action Plan. 17 
 18 
On May 5th, there was an initial federal workgroup conference 19 
call that was held.  On May 10th, the federal workgroup held 20 
their first meeting.  From May 11th to the 31st, the federal 21 
workgroup developed their initial response to the Alliance’s 22 
workgroups. 23 
 24 
On June 1st, there was a briefing given to some of these other 25 
sub-cabinet-level committees.  On June 9th was the state/federal 26 
meeting in Naples.  June 15th was a briefing to Ocean U.S., which 27 
I understand is a federal agency partnership focused on ocean 28 
observation systems. 29 
 30 
Ongoing, there have been bi-weekly Gulf Alliance conference 31 
calls and meetings and concurrently bi-weekly federal workgroup 32 
conference calls and/or meetings and that’s basically it and, 33 
Dr. Crabtree, if you have anything you wanted to add about all 34 
this. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Doug.  Any questions for Doug about 37 

the Gulf Alliance? 38 
 39 
MR. RIECHERS:  Just one, Doug, and you probably can’t answer it, 40 

but I’m going to try to ask it anyhow.  What do you see the 41 
product of this as?  Greater partnership, but what are we -- 42 
We’ve got the Gulf of Mexico Program and you’ve got Dr. Nolan 43 
and came and talked to us about his program and we’ve got a 44 
bunch of these programs going on out there and do you see that 45 
this one is going to give us -- What tangible things do you see, 46 
if any, that we may be looking forward to in the future with 47 
this? 48 
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MR. FRUGÉ:  Dr. Crabtree might have a different take.  My take 1 

is basically it’s giving a higher level of political visibility 2 
to a lot of the Gulf issues, particularly the five focus issues 3 
that they’ve selected to I think down the road hopefully to 4 
provide additional federal money to help the states do what they 5 
need to do. 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s like a lot of this ecosystem 8 

management push.  I think what comes out of it depends on the 9 
level of commitment from everyone involved and the funding to 10 
keep it going and moving forward on it. 11 
 12 
I think we have some big issues in the Gulf and the one that 13 
stands out to me are these water quality issues and the dead 14 
zones that no single agency is going to be able to tackle and I 15 
don’t know how else to do it than through a process like this. 16 
 17 
Now will this have the staying power and the will and the 18 
funding to really make some progress?  I think only time will 19 
tell, but I don’t know else to start trying to move towards 20 
fixing some of these problems. 21 
 22 
MR. FRUGÉ:  I think the key thing is that in the Alliance it’s 23 

an involvement of the governors’ offices and that’s a pretty 24 
high level area of involvement. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think another potential product is that if 27 

all these agencies start looking at the Gulf of Mexico together, 28 
when they’re making decisions about where the allocate research 29 
dollars or put in new facilities, if they are talking a lot 30 
about what the Gulf of Mexico issues are, we could see more 31 
resources focused sort of across the agencies and within 32 
agencies on Gulf problems and that could help us get better 33 
information for the work that we’re doing. 34 
 35 
Thank you, Mr. Frugé.  Any other discussion?  Thanks to 36 
Columbus, who actually put the slide show together.  Let me add 37 
some additional notes about the SEDAR Steering Committee 38 
meeting.  We’ve talked about the discussions there regarding 39 
mixing zones and I don’t know if we handed out the revised SEDAR 40 
schedule. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, Madam Chairman, it was handed 43 

out yesterday and so everyone should have a copy. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  In addition to the things that are on the 46 

schedule, we talked about how to move forward on red drum and 47 
there was a suggestion that the Gulf States Marine Fishery 48 
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Commission folks have a meeting with the Southeast Science 1 
Center folks to begin to discuss how we might do a red drum 2 
assessment for the EEZ. 3 
 4 
We also talked about hogfish.  As you may remember, the first 5 
hogfish SEDAR was a failure because there wasn’t range-wide data 6 
included in the assessment and so I think that we’re going to 7 
ask Florida if they would be willing to do a benchmark 8 
assessment on hogfish using range-wide data and if they say no, 9 
then the Southeast Science Center will put it back in the 10 
rotation to do another one. 11 
 12 
We talked a bit about Goliath grouper.  There’s a status review 13 
underway and there’s some chance, more than a small chance, that 14 
Goliath grouper may be removed from its candidate status for 15 
listing at the end of that status review and so we’ll keep you -16 
- I’m sure we’ll be hearing more about that when it’s completed. 17 
 18 
There was a discussion that we should, when choosing our 19 
representatives to go to SEDAR data workshops, we should be 20 
looking to send fishermen and state data people to the data 21 
workshops, that that would be very helpful to the process if we 22 
could give a priority to those kinds of people.  23 
 24 
Mr. Mahood said that if we needed to send extra people beyond 25 
those that are established that the process will pay for it, but 26 
we just need to make a request and a rationale and we can pay 27 
money to send additional fishermen and state data experts to 28 
that. 29 
 30 
We’ve talked a bit about the role of the SSC and so those 31 
discussions will continue at our September Administrative Policy 32 
meeting.  There were discussions about how do assessments deal 33 
with uncertainty and we had the discussion this morning about 34 
mixing zones, which is an example of that. 35 
 36 
Nancy is initiating some conversations with her socioeconomic 37 
people to try to invent a parallel process that would deal with 38 
social and economic data that could then be used in our 39 
management plans that would go through a SEDAR-like process in 40 
order to collect the data and analyze it and do some quality 41 
control on the data and then all of that data would be compiled 42 
and would be more accessible for the IPTs when they’re writing 43 
the social and economic analysis portions of our plans.  44 
Anything that Roy or Wayne want to add regarding the SEDAR 45 
Steering Committee? 46 
 47 
 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think that pretty well covers it.  1 

We did go ahead and add another review or assessment for red 2 
snapper in 2010 and that will be five years from the time of the 3 
last one. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions? 6 

 7 
MR. ADAMS:  I just have a comment for the SEDAR review team.  If 8 

they’re beginning to look at particularly red drum, we had the 9 
official from MARAD yesterday telling us specifically that at 10 
present they have no idea what the effect or mortality is from 11 
LNG gasification plants in the Gulf and until we establish what 12 
that mortality is, particularly on red drum, I don’t know how we 13 
can do a SEDAR assessment. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s a good transition into the next topic 16 

of Other Business, which is our response to MARAD.  I made a few 17 
notes during the presentation of what we might include in a 18 
follow-up letter thanking Mr. Mardula and on my list are 19 
reminding him of their responsibility to consult with the states 20 
at the appropriate time.  I think Mr. Minton was complaining 21 
that that had not taken place. 22 
 23 
Also, suggesting that they follow through with Ms. Walker’s 24 
suggestion that it was within their powers to require an 25 
environmental damage bond for these facilities and reminding 26 
them that they’re required to respond within the legal period to 27 
our comment letters, which they have not done.  Are there other 28 
points to include in our response to Mr. Mardula? 29 
 30 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think I would just reiterate again our position 31 

preferring closed loop versus open loop. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We will ask Mr. Rester to help us prepare that 34 

letter, Mr. Swingle, because I think he had another couple of 35 
points that I didn’t capture. 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  Just on the timeframe to reply, I was going to make 38 

sure that was in there. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I would imagine that we would develop a reply 41 

sometime in the next couple of weeks on the MARAD. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  I’m talking about their timeframe to reply to our 44 

original letter. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Anything else on that?  Okay.  Wayne, what did 47 

you have on National Standard 1? 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I guess we did provide a copy at 1 

the back of your book and this is out for public comment and I 2 
guess NMFS did announce at this meeting that the comment period 3 
would be extended another sixty days. 4 
 5 
I think it was a great move forward for fisheries management in 6 
the way these were consolidated and they provide that the 7 
councils would end overfishing within the first year of the 8 
rebuilding plan, except under special conditions specified by 9 
the Magnuson Act. 10 
 11 
The target time to rebuild a fish stock would be changed.  It 12 
now uses a ten-year period when feasible and under the new 13 
rules, a fishery could rebuild in five years with no fishing and 14 
a species that takes an average of six years to mature.  The new 15 
guidelines have set the maximum time at five plus six, or 16 
eleven, years. 17 
 18 
The target time would then be set midway between the calculated 19 
maximum mean times to rebuild or eight years.  Under the new 20 
rules, the rebuilding plan would remain in effect until the 21 
stock is rebuilt and I guess the councils would set a more 22 
conservative-oriented midpoint at the target time to rebuild and 23 
the fish stocks for which there is little known scientific 24 
information would be grouped into stock aggregations for 25 
assessment and management purposes and the criteria for the 26 
assemblages would include species that live together, have 27 
similar life histories, and are caught by the same gear. 28 
 29 
They did go ahead and redefine overfished as depleted and they 30 
redefined minimum stock size threshold and the maximum fishing 31 
mortality threshold and those were renamed as well and so it 32 
will come out with new terminology. 33 
 34 
I think the council will remember that some year ago in October 35 
of 2004 the council did address the proposed National Standards 36 
for National Standard 1 and we sent a five-page letter with our 37 
editorial suggestions and we raised about seven issues in which 38 
we would like to see changes. 39 
 40 
I’m happy to report they did address all of our issues other 41 
than we had pointed out that the stocks like penaeid shrimp that 42 
really are basically a one-year crop, we asked for a change and 43 
I’ll go ahead, since they didn’t implement that, and have a shot 44 
at redrafting a position on that for your consideration at the 45 
next meeting and we’ll add some other things to that same letter 46 
for your consideration. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Wayne?  Is there any further 1 

business to come before the council at this meeting?  Thank you 2 
all.  It hasn’t been an easy meeting and I think we made 3 
decisions and I’m sure we’re not all happy with the decisions 4 
we’ve made, but at least we’ve made progress on issues and we 5 
will see you in New Orleans. 6 
 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I will be turning in my liaison report from the 8 

South Atlantic to staff. 9 
 10 
MR. FRUGÉ:  Several folks had asked me about Columbus’s wife and 11 

how she was doing and I just thought I would make everybody 12 
aware that she had surgery in May and had a kidney transplant 13 
and she is doing fine. 14 
 15 
I visited with them about three weeks ago when I was in Atlanta 16 
and had dinner at their house and she was up moving around and 17 
in fact, she was planning to go back to work the following week 18 
and so she’s doing very well. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have just one thing real quick that I wanted to 21 

let you all know about.  You recall we did an emergency rule to 22 
reopen the application period for charterboat moratorium and 23 
that rule expired on August 1st and forty vessels were permitted 24 
and allowed into the fishery or let me say there were forty reef 25 
fish permits issue and forty coastal migratory pelagic permits 26 
issued and I think they were probably all to forty vessels. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, we are going to be working on the 29 

combined plan with shrimp and reef fish at the next meeting? 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes.  I think we’ve distributed a draft agenda 32 

for the next meeting and people who are attending the council 33 
meeting beyond council members and regulars have to have their 34 
hotel reservations made by the 18th of August and so we needed to 35 
get an agenda out. 36 
 37 
We have a twenty-three day time period, but we wanted to get it 38 
out sooner so that people could decide whether to attend the 39 
meeting or not and that agenda is posted on our website? 40 
 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It will be when Steve gets back. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It will be posted on our website and we did 44 

pass copies out to the committee and we have the Reef Fish 45 
Committee addressing things that are just not the combined plan 46 
and then we’re going to have a combined committee meeting for  47 
 48 
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Shrimp and Reef Fish to take up the red snapper issues relating 1 
to a new amendment on that. 2 
 3 
Is there any other business to come before the council?  Thank 4 
you all and the meeting is adjourned. 5 
 6 
(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 o’clock a.m., 7 
August 12, 2005.) 8 
 9 

- - - 10 
11 
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INDEX OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 157:  Motion that the council assemble an Ad Hoc Grouper 3 
IFQ Advisory Panel as shown in Tab I, Number 3(a) as modified to 4 
include as voting members: four vertical line fishermen, four 5 
longline fishermen, one trap fisherman, one diver with a reef 6 
fish permit, one multispecies/multi-gear fisher (grouper, 7 
kingfish, charter) and three dealers; and as non-voting members: 8 
one economist, one fisheries scientist, and one NMFS Enforcement 9 
agent and two NGOs.  The motion carried on page 157. 10 
 11 
PAGE 158:  Motion that the council look at yield streams from 12 
production and bycatch Fs from a 10 percent to a 60 percent 13 
reduction and look at that alone and also in linked or 14 
proportional fashion and in the de-linked portion, look at a 15 
directed fishery of three, six, and nine million pounds.  The 16 
motion carried on page 161. 17 
 18 
PAGE 161:  Motion that the council be in development of a joint 19 
plan amendment to the shrimp FMP and the reef fish FMP to 20 
address bycatch in the shrimp fishery and in the red snapper 21 
directed fishery and to address the rebuilding of the red 22 
snapper stock.  The motion carried on page 163. 23 
 24 
PAGE 166:  Motion that we ask the Southeast Fisheries Science 25 
Center at the September meeting to provide us an explanation of 26 
the rationale behind the differences in the age zero and age one 27 
inclusion and the implications of that in terms of red snapper 28 
recovery.  The motion carried on page 172. 29 
 30 
PAGE 173:  Motion that under Reef Fish Amendment 26, Red Snapper 31 
IFQ Systems, under Section 4.1, Action 1: IFQ Program, page 13 32 
that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative for Action 1: 33 
Implement an individual transferable fishing quota, IFQ, program 34 
in the Gulf of Mexico.  The motion carried on page 173. 35 
 36 
PAGE 173:  Motion that Alternative 2a be the preferred 37 
alternative for Action 2: Do not limit the duration of the IFQ 38 
program.  However, require a program evaluation every five 39 
years.  The motion carried on page 174. 40 
 41 
PAGE 174:  Motion that Alternative 3 be the preferred 42 
alternative for Action 3: For any single fishing year no person 43 
shall possess IFQ shares that represent a percentage of the 44 
total which exceeds the maximum percentage issued to a recipient 45 
at the time of the initial apportionment of IFQ shares (e.g. 8 46 
percent).  The motion carried on page 177. 47 
 48 
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PAGE 178:  Motion that the following change be made to 1 
Alternative 2: Delete the phrase “or fish annual allocations” so 2 
that the first sentence will read, “For any single fishing year, 3 
no person shall possess IFQ shares which comprise more than the 4 
following percent of the total quota allocated to the IFQ 5 
program.”  The motion carried on page 178. 6 
 7 
PAGE 178:  Motion that Alternative 3 be the preferred 8 
alternative for Action 4 with the wording deletions (strike-out) 9 
and additions (underlined): Restrict initial eligibility to 10 
persons who own a current Class 1 or Class 2 license.  Current 11 
Permanent resident aliens who currently own a Class 1 or Class 2 12 
license will be included in the initial allocation subject to 13 
any other qualifications included in this alternative IFQ 14 
program.  In addition, delete the word “current” from the first 15 
and second sentences of Alternative 2.  The motion carried on 16 
page 180. 17 
 18 
PAGE 180:  Motion that under Section 4.5, Action 5: Initial 19 
Apportionment of IFQ Shares, that Alternative 2(A)(vi) and 20 
Alternative 2(B)(i)(iii) be the preferred alternatives for 21 
Action 5: Allocate initial IFQ shares proportionately among 22 
eligible participants based on the average annual landings 23 
associated with their current license or licenses.  These data 24 
are available for the years 1993 through 2004 for Class 1 25 
license holders and for the years 1998 through 2004 for Class 2 26 
license holders: A)Allow Class 1 license holders, if eligible, 27 
to select ten consecutive years of data during the time period 28 
1990 through 2004; and B)Allow Class 2 license holders, if 29 
eligible, to select five years of data during the time period of 30 
1998 through 2004.  The notes that say “no data available” 31 
should be removed from the document.  The motion carried on page 32 
185. 33 
 34 
PAGE 186:  Motion that for Alternative 2A, suboptions (iv),(v), 35 
and (vi), the phrase “no data available from 1990 to 1992” be 36 
changed to “incomplete data available from 1990 to 1992.”  The 37 
motion carried on page 187. 38 
 39 
PAGE 187:  Motion that under Section 4.6, Action 6: 40 
Establishment and Structure of an Appeals Process, on page 26, 41 
that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative for Action 6: 42 
The Regional Administrator will review, evaluate, and render 43 
final decisions on appeals. The filing of an appeal must be 44 
completed with ninety days of the effective date of the final 45 
regulations implementing the IFQ program.  Hardship arguments 46 
will not be considered.  The motion carried on page 187. 47 
 48 
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PAGE 188:  Motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred 1 
alternative for Action 7: IFQ shares/allocations can be 2 
transferred only to individuals/vessels with a valid commercial 3 
reef fish permit.  Eligible individuals must be natural persons 4 
who are U.S. citizens or permanent resident aliens.  The motion 5 
failed on page 194. 6 
 7 
PAGE 196:  Motion to adopt Alternative 6 as the preferred 8 
alternative.  The motion failed on page 199. 9 
 10 
PAGE 202:  Motion that we remove the language that deals with 11 
natural persons throughout this suite of options and make it 12 
consistent with the earlier option in language that would allow 13 
partnerships and corporations.  The motion carried on page 204. 14 
 15 
PAGE 204:  Motion that Alternative 6 be the preferred 16 
alternative in Action 7.  The motion carried on page 205. 17 
 18 
PAGE 206:  Motion that in Section 4.8, Action 8: Use-It-Or-Lose-19 
It: IFQ Shares or Allocations, that Alternative 1 be the 20 
preferred alternative for Action 8: No action.  Do not specify 21 
minimum landing requirement (e.g. use-it-or-lose-it provision) 22 
for retaining IFQ shares.  The motion carried on page 206. 23 
 24 
PAGE 206:  Motion that in Section 4.9, Action 9: Adjustments to 25 
Commercial Quota, page 32, that Alternative 2 be the preferred 26 
alternative for Action 9: Allocate adjustments in the commercial 27 
quota proportionately among recognized IFQ shareholders (e.g., 28 
those on record at the time of the adjustment) based on 29 
percentage of the commercial quota each holds at the time of 30 
adjustment.  The motion carried on page 206. 31 
 32 
PAGE 206:  Motion that under Section 4.10, Action 10:  Vessel 33 
Monitoring Systems, that Alternative 2, with no preferred 34 
suboption for responsibility for costs, be the preferred 35 
alternative for Action 10: Require all fishing vessels engaged 36 
in harvesting red snapper under the IFQ program to be equipped 37 
with VMS.  The purchase, installation, and maintenance of VMS 38 
equipment must conform to the protocol established by the 39 
National Marine Fisheries Service in the Federal Register.  The 40 
motion carried on page 208. 41 
 42 
PAGE 210:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 43 
3A(i),B(i),and C(i) for Action 11.  The motion carried on page 44 
212. 45 
 46 
PAGE 212:  Motion to add under Section 4.4 an Alternative 4: 47 
Persons are ineligible to own or purchase IFQ shares if they 48 
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have been convicted or pled guilty to three or more fishery 1 
violations within the past ten years from date of 2 
implementation.  The motion failed on page 222. 3 

 4 
PAGE 223:  Motion to strike the “in addition to other 5 
eligibility requirements considered under Action 4” and also the 6 
next sentence that references 1993.  The motion carried on page 7 
225. 8 
 9 
PAGE 228:  Motion that the council request that NMFS close only 10 
red grouper fishing for the months of November and December.  11 
The motion failed on page 230. 12 
 13 
PAGE 239:  Motion that an alternative be added for a 5,500-pound 14 
trip limit.  The motion carried on page 244. 15 
 16 
PAGE 244:  Motion to add an alternative that contains an initial 17 
4,000-pound trip limit with adjustments made during the year in 18 
order to approach a 335-day fishing year.  The motion carried on 19 
page 244. 20 
 21 
PAGE 245:  Motion that the preferred alternative that sets the 22 
5,500-pound trip limit for the whole year.  The motion carried 23 
on page 245.   24 
 25 
PAGE 254:  The motion is to add another alternative for one red 26 
grouper with a twenty-one inch minimum size limit per person.  27 
The motion carried on page 258. 28 
 29 
PAGE 258:  Motion to change the wording in Alternative 2 in 30 
Section 3.3.1 that the red grouper recreational bag limit within 31 
the aggregate grouper bag limit is reduced to one per person per 32 
trip or three per vessel, whichever is less.   For COI vessels 33 
with capacities greater than six, one grouper per two paying 34 
passengers.  The motion carried on page 263. 35 
 36 
PAGE 264:  Motion to retain the previous Alternative 2 and that 37 
it would now be Alternative 7.  The motion carried on page 265. 38 
 39 
PAGE 265:  Motion that Alternative 3 to increase the size limit 40 
to twenty-two inches be the preferred alternative.  The motion 41 
failed on page 267. 42 
 43 
PAGE 267:  Motion that the new Alternative 2 be the preferred 44 
alternative.  The motion failed on page 268. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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PAGE 268:  Motion for a one-fish bag and a one-inch increase in 1 
the minimum size limit to twenty-one inches to be the preferred 2 
alternative.  The motion failed on page 271. 3 
 4 
PAGE 273:  Motion that the council passes on 3.3.2 without a 5 
preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 276. 6 
 7 
PAGE 278:  Motion that the preferred alternative be that the 8 
aggregate bag limit be three.  The motion carried on page 280. 9 
 10 
PAGE 280:  Motion to make the preferred alternative to keep the 11 
same season, February 15 through March 15, and have no vessel 12 
limit.  The motion carried on page 282. 13 
 14 
PAGE 286:  Motion that we strike the last sentence from the 15 
preferred alternative in order to allow recreational bag limits 16 
on a commercial vessel, provided that the proper licenses and 17 
all are met.  The motion failed on page 287. 18 
 19 
PAGE 287:  Motion to the “i.e.” in Action 4.1.2.  The motion 20 
carried on page 288. 21 
 22 
PAGE 288:  Motion to strike the “not to exceed a total crew of 23 
three” in Action 4.1.2.  The motion carried on page 288. 24 
 25 
PAGE 289:  Motion to make Alternative 4 a suboption under both 26 
Alternative 2 and 3.  The motion carried on page 289. 27 
 28 
PAGE 290:  Motion to allow staff editorial license to 29 
restructure Alternative 3 so that it more follows the form of 30 
Alternative 2.  The motion carried on page 290.   31 
 32 
PAGE 291:  Motion to direct staff to make changes in Appendix E 33 
to allow hourly pings outside of buffer areas and fifteen-minute 34 
pings within buffer areas to be defined in the future.  The 35 
motion carried on page 294. 36 
 37 
PAGE 298:  Motion to substitute Reef Fish Handout for 38 
Alternative 6 in the document.  The motion carried on page 298. 39 
 40 
PAGE 298:  Motion to make Alternative 6 the preferred 41 
alternative.  The motion carried on page 298. 42 
 43 
PAGE 299:  Motion to make Alternative 7 a second preferred 44 
alternative.  The motion carried on page 299. 45 
 46 
PAGE 299:  Motion to hold a public hearing on the Reef Fish 47 
Regulatory Amendment somewhere in the Tampa Bay area before the 48 
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September council meeting.  The motion carried on page 300. 1 
 2 
PAGE 304:  Motion that the council begin development of a joint 3 
plan amendment to the shrimp and reef fish FMPs to address 4 
bycatch in the shrimp and red snapper directed fisheries and 5 
address rebuilding of the red snapper stock.  The motion carried 6 
on page 304. 7 
 8 
PAGE 305:  Motion that the council begin development of a 9 
regulatory amendment to consider changes to the BRD 10 
certification criteria and red snapper reduction, to consider 11 
certification of the three funnel-type BRDs, and potentially 12 
decertify the fisheye BRD.  The motion carried on page 306. 13 
 14 
PAGE 306:  Motion that Action 6, alternatives to eliminate 15 
permits for shrimp vessels that are not active participants, be 16 
included in an appendix of Alternatives Considered but Rejected.  17 
The motion carried on page 306. 18 
 19 
PAGE 306:  Motion to write a letter to NMFS supporting the 20 
listing of Acropora plalmata and Acropora cervicornis as 21 
threatened.  The motion carried on page 307. 22 
 23 
PAGE 307:  Motion that the council proceed with an RFP that 24 
would consolidate research efforts in the western and eastern 25 
Gulf into one proposal.  The motion carried on page 307. 26 
 27 
PAGE 307:  Motion that the council ask the Coral SSC to develop 28 
a research approach to identify locations of deepwater corals.  29 
The motion carried on page 307. 30 
 31 
PAGE 309:  Motion that this section be referred to the Ecosystem 32 
SSC for their consideration.  The motion carried on page 309. 33 
 34 
PAGE 310:  Motion that Mr. Swingle contact Senator Stevens 35 
office and address the concerns over the TAC portion, the 3 36 
percent cap, and how the SEDAR process will work into this new 37 
council committee process that was expressed in the bill.  The 38 
motion carried on page 311. 39 
 40 
PAGE 311:  Motion to submit to the Secretary for implementation 41 
our preferred Alternative 4 under 3.  Management Alternatives: 42 
Establish a limited access system on for-hire reef fish and 43 
coastal migratory pelagic permits.  Permits will be renewable 44 
and transferable in the same manner as currently prescribed for 45 
such permits.  The council will have periodic reviews at least 46 
every ten years on the effectiveness of limited access system.  47 
The motion carried on page 313. 48 
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PAGE 313:  Motion that the council ask Wayne and Julie and the 1 
chair of the two joint committees to select SSC persons from our 2 
committee to meet with the South Atlantic SSC to discuss 3 
mackerel mixing.  The motion carried on page 318. 4 
 5 

- - - 6 


